OCTOBER 2020

Volume 6, Issue 9

CELL & GENE THERAPY INSIGHTS

SPOTLIGHT ON:

New horizons in cellular immunotherapy: next-gen platforms & modalities

GUEST EDITOR: David Morrow, Scientific Programme Manager, Translational Medicine & Drug Development at EATRIS

Sponsored by:

SVIECTERAS

CONTENTS

SPOTLIGHT: New horizons in cellular immunotherapy: next-gen platforms & modalities LATEST ARTICLES REPORTS: Clinical Trends & Investor Insights

Spotlight

New horizons in cellular immunotherapy: next-gen platforms & modalities

COMMENTARY

Developing harmonized immune platforms: a must-have for realizing personalized therapies i tumors	in solid
David Morrow, Jan Langermans, Anton Ussi, Antonio L Andreu & Lucia Gabriele	1231-1235
EXPERT INSIGHT	
Engineering precision cell therapy for immune-mediated disease	
Michael C Milone & Gwendolyn Binder	1305-1318
INNOVATOR INSIGHT	1303 1310
Evolving the role of gene editing in cell therapy	
Jonathan Frampton, Torsten Meissner & Tristan Thwaites	
	1339-1350
Promising non-viral vector for efficient and versatile delivery of mRNA for antigen-specific im	nmunotherapy
Rebuma Firdessa-Fite, Jorge Postigo-Fernandez, Valérie Toussaint-Moreau, Fabrice Stock, Alengo Nyamay'antu, Patrick Erbacher & Rémi J Creusot	
	1399-1409
REGULATORY PERSPECTIVE	
Alvssa Kosmides Galaro & Christopher Saeui	
	1381-1390
EXPERT INSIGHT	
The progression & delivery of adoptive cellular immune therapies: leveraging single-cell resonance algorithms to overcome the challenges associated with allogeneic & autologous immut therapies	olution & ne cell
Vicki Moignard, Alessandra De Riva & Raul Elgueta	
	1411-1430
EXPERT INSIGHT	
Immunological tolerance: scanning a barren landscape for signs of sustained growth	
Harry Petropoulos, Timothy J Davies, Paul J Fairchild	1109_1118
COMMENTARY	1107-1110
Is a second wave of (CAR T) cell based cancer therapies a mirage or reality?	
	1103-1108

EXPERT INSIGHT

From a clinician's perspective: road to safer CAR-T cell immunotherapies Chenggong Li & Heng Mei

INTERVIEW

Driving lupus out with CARs Marko Radic

Latest articles

EDITORIAL

Leading the way in bringing gene therapy to the CNS with conditioning: a renaissance for busulfan? Chris Mason

EXPERT INSIGHT

Process development and scale-up of pluripotent stem cell manufacturing

Shuohao Huang, Azher Razvi, Zoe Anderson-Jenkins, Danylo Sirskyj, Ming Gong, Anne-Marie Lavoie & Gary M Pigeau

1277-1298

Reports

Clinical Trends

COMMENTARY

Major clinical stories and read-outs from key conferences for the cell and gene therapy space Sven Kili

INTERVIEW

Investor Insights

INTERVIEW

Driving disruptive innovation in the ATMP field Kerstin Papenfuss

INTERVIEW

Boldly De-Risking Development of Impactful Cell and Gene Therapies: The California Stem Cell Agency's \$3B Funding Model Shyam Patel, Sohel Talib & Maria T Millan

1197-1205

Volume 6, Issue 9

1299-1304

1263-1269

1549-1554

1319-1331

1103-1108

NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

SPOTLIGHT

COMMENTARY

Developing harmonized immune platforms: a must-have for realizing personalized therapies in solid tumors

David Morrow, Jan Langermans, Anton Ussi, Antonio L Andreu & Lucia Gabriele

The future of healthcare lies deeply in personalized medicine which we are all aware places the patient at the center of the therapies we develop. Advanced therapies are at the forefront of this strategy, but we are still not harnessing the true power of the data in immunology at our disposal that allow us to understand how our complex 'individual' biological systems react to these novel therapies. The goal of CAR-T expansion into solid tumors remains elusive to our scientists with meta-analysis of solid tumor CAR-Ts tested in these tumors revealing only a mere 4.2% complete response, for example [1]. Understanding the interplay between a cell therapy, immune checkpoint inhibition, tumor environment, and host that has critical impact on immunotherapies is paramount for the developer and clinician. It demands an integrated, harmonized characterization strategy where innovative partnerships among clinical centers, academic institutions and research infrastructures represent a key strategy. Through the development of harmonized immune platforms comprising these inter-disciplinary teams for personalized therapies in solid tumours, we can provide the optimum innovation strategy and ensure reduction in the present failure rates. Done right, this can further advance the development of these must-have therapies to the clinic for the right patients at the right time and at the right dose.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1231-1235

DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.139



THE LONG ROAD TO SUCCESS IN SOLID TUMORS

The impressive effectiveness of T-cells in oncology seen in patients is well established in the field [2-5]. Gene engineered T-cells are now non-exhaustively investigated for various cancer types, with the greatest success still falling in hematological cancers [3]. There are currently two gene modified T-cell therapies for B-cell malignancies - Kymriah and Yeskarta [4-6] - and one pending market approval. Of note, in 2019 there were over 800 clinical trials ongoing using CAR-T technology alone [7]. However, despite the promise and excitement of these therapies, little success has been seen in the last 3 years for these types of therapy in solid tumors. The road to success for CAR-Ts in solid tumors falls now into well-established research areas. These include amongst others:

- CAR design with the type of co-stimulatory domain being central to the creation of next generation therapies,
- 2. Target antigen selection,
- 3. Delivery approaches,
- 4. Tumor microenvironment (TME),
- Co-therapies including immunomodulatory reagents,
- 6. Innovations in CAR-T trials [8–9].

This commentary piece however is not trying to highlight or discuss these well-established research questions. Instead, we aim here to discuss the pivotal need to develop platforms that harness the right technical expertise in immunomonitoring. Such platforms must be suitable to correlating response to CAR T therapy with TME or systemic immunologic dysfunctions determined by several variables, including immune cell balance, immune signature, and tumor lymphocyte function. Certainly, it is now well established that the responsiveness of patients to cell therapies and immune checkpoint inhibition relies on the immune status of the TME, which needs to be evaluated through immunoprofiling and immune signature. These both show great potential to be independent prognostic and predictive biomarkers. However, although they provide crucial insights into immune cell behavior, how they correlate with clinical outcome still requires a lot more investigation. Peripheral blood immune profiling, for example, has been investigated as a non-invasive method to predict response to immunotherapies [10]. In view of this, improving the capability to integrate and harmonize complementary sets of immune parameters across different tumors from different patients will allow us to stratify patients into responders versus non-responders, thereby having the effect of achieving greater success from a more personalized approach. This will result in the increased success of clinical trials where the failure rate currently stands at 80%, in addition to reducing relapse rates post treatment ⁷. Furthermore, this can also help decrease the enormous, almost unaffordable price tags for these therapies due to the high clinical trial failure rate because of the unresolved technological challenges that such platforms could remedy.

WHAT SHOULD A PLATFORM CONSIST OF?

Nowadays, immuno-technologies for Precision and Personalized Medicine (PPM) are ever more present in research programs and have begun to be adopted in clinical medicine [11-12]. Their applications however need to be enhanced, implemented, and integrated with other platforms to have a real impact on human health, and to spur policy and economic actions. Technology platforms furthering a novel scientific agenda for diagnostic and prognostic screenings as well as for Prevention Medicine (PM) and/ or PPM interventions is a priority. The right platform should have the necessary technologies and expertise in place that can discover and validate immune correlates to predict response and guide therapeutic decision-making for the individual patient. Central to this is standardized methodologies of measuring all immune parameters. Such platforms should bring together leading expertise and innovative technological approaches, thus meeting the needs of biotechnology companies, the pharmaceutical industry, and the academic research community. This is pivotal to the successful development of their novel cell therapies and immunotherapies including vaccines. Such an integrated and harmonized approach to immune correlation and prediction of therapeutic response and clinical outcome will improve the output of high utility, validated clinical tools.

The acceleration of the research required to implement such processes for immunomonitoring of patients requires a high level of knowledge and coordination, as well as the application of standards and quality to reduce uncertainty and ascertain the immunotherapy pipeline for solid tumours [13-14]. This can be made possible through effective interaction between private-public networks. In Europe, this collaboration is facilitated by research infrastructures such as EATRIS, which is the European research infrastructure for translational medicine [15-17]. EATRIS has developed a dedicated platform that consists of a dynamic flow of knowledge and resources among 110 world class Institutions across 13 EU countries that integrate and harmonize innovative technologies to monitor immune parameters across different solid tumour types. This enables the identification of patients that can benefit from novel cell therapies and immunological strategies for the treatment of cancer.

High-end, validated analytical technologies are central to a deep and appropriate immune monitoring for pre-clinical and clinical studies aimed at a comprehensive elucidation of the underlying bases of immune responses following the administration of a given therapeutic. These innovative tools range from high-throughput analyses of the transcriptomes and proteomes of single immune cells and integrated mass cytometry immunophenotyping, to imaging immune strategies and standardized immune functional tests, pioneering the use of non-invasive technologies to explore and track the dynamics of the immune system. For example, clinical use of the innovative imaging technology constitutes an unprecedented advance beyond the state of the art, allowing the tracking of the fate of cells after its use in cell therapy in human beings [18-20]. Multimodal imaging approaches in its right form can complement the immunomonitoring tests of any such platform by acting potentially as an early prognostic indicator of therapy success by evaluating proliferation of T-cells, localization and subsequent change in tumor sizes. It is noteworthy that with many new therapies being assessed on the initial response of the patient, robust, standardized, and validated capabilities to monitor immune responses are essential for the correct evaluation of the shaping interactions between immune cells in tumours leading to achieve better outcomes in preclinical projects, translational projects, and clinical trials.

Building such a platform with standardized analytical procedures across different institutions is paramount towards producing new scientific knowledge in the field. The EATRIS Vaccine, Inflammation and Immunomonitoring Platform is one example of a research resource that offers a complete array of expertise and innovative tools allowing high-quality translational research capacity in the immunology field to the developers of immunotherapies.

The key to success of such innovative technological offerings relies primarily in the ability to bring different expertise together in the same workflow. Immunotherapy developers, researchers, immunologists, multimodal imaging specialists, clinicians, regulators, and patients must all be part of such harmonised platforms to address the multifactorial research questions and hurdles in answering them [Figure 1]. Only with a concerted approach, utilizing the right technologies, can the long road to achieving the success of cell

<text><text>

therapies and different immunotherapies in solid tumours be a clinical reality.

CONCLUSION

Despite the initial success of CAR T cell therapy in hematologic cancers, realizing the same degree of benefit in solid tumors still seems a very long way away. Similarly, although revolutionary therapeutic benefit for immune checkpoint inhibitors was predicted and hoped for, response rates range are still only between 10% to 40% [21]. Both therapeutic strategies still come with significant toxicity and high costs for healthcare systems across the globe, with many countries simply not able to make these therapies available. Hence, there exists an urgent and unmet medical need for reliable predictors of response for patient selection. In this regard, the research landscape lacks faithful models and strategies to standardize methods of analysis and there is still a lack of coordination between all stakeholders in the field of developing new innovative therapies for solid tumors. This commentary piece calls for the utilization of innovative platforms such as the EATRIS Vaccine, Inflammation and Immunomonitoring Platform and similar standardized technology platforms that overcome these bottlenecks through harmonized approaches. These platforms must be validated across European and global laboratories, and proficient in integrating immune correlates that predict patient outcome and therapeutic decisions. Achieving this goal will facilitate faster and more efficient cell and immunotherapy development and as a result, lower health costs making these therapies a reality for patients.

REFERENCES-

- Fesnak AD, Levine BL, June CH. Engineered T Cells: The Promise and Challenges of Cancer Immunotherapy. *Nat. Rev. Cancer*; 2016; 16(9): 566–581
- Schuster SJ, Svoboda J, Chong EA, Nasta SD *et al.* Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cells in Refractory B-Cell Lymphomas. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2017; 377(26): 2545–2554.
- Akhavan D, Alizadeh D, Wang D, Weist MR et al. CAR T cells for brain tumors: Lessons learned and road ahead. *Immunol Rev.* 2019; 290(1): 60–84.
- Maude SL, Laetsch TW, Buechner J, Rives S et al. Tisagenlecleucel in Children and Young Adults with B-Cell Lymphoblastic Leukemia. N. Engl. J. Med. 2018; 378(5): 439–448.
- Yu, WL, HuaZC, Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-cell (CAR T) Therapy for Hematologic and Solid Malignancies: Efficacy and Safety—A Systematic Review with Meta-Analysis. Cancers (Basel) 2019; 11: 47.
- 6. Leena Halim and John Maher. CAR T-cell immunotherapy of B-cell malignancy: the

story so far. *Ther Adv Vaccines Immunoth*er. 2020; 8.

- Yu JX, Upadhaya S, Tatake R, Barkalow F, Hubbard-Lucey VM, Cancer cell therapies: the clinical trial landscape. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 2020; 19(9): 583–584.
- Schmidts A, Maus MV. Making CAR T Cells a Solid Option for Solid Tumors. *Front Immunol.* 2018; 9: 2593.
- Castellarin M, Watanabe K, June CH. Driving cars to the clinic for solid tumors. *Gene Therapy* 2018; 25: 165–175.

COMMENTARY

- Nixon AB, Schalper KA, Jacobs I, Peripheral immune-based biomarkers in cancer immunotherapy: can we realize their predictive potential? *J. Immunother. Cancer.* 2019; 7: 325.
- Ginsburg GS, Phillips KA. Precision Medicine: From Science to Value. *Health*. 2018; 37(5): 694–701.
- Mathur S, Sutton J. Personalized medicine could transform healthcare. *Biomed. Rep.* 2017; 7(1): 3–5.
- 13. Delhalle S, Bode SFN, Balling R *at el.* A roadmap towards personalized immunology. *NPJ Syst. Biol. Appl.* 2018; 4: 9.
- Pilla L, Maccalli C, Immune Profiling of Cancer Patients Treated with Immunotherapy: Advances and Challenges. Biomedicines. 2018; 6(3): 76.
- Van Dongen G, Ussi A, de Man F, Migliaccio G. EATRIS, a European initiative to boost translational biomedical research. *Am. J. Nucl. Med. Mol. Imaging* 2013; 3(2): 166–74.

- Morrow D, Ussi A, Migliaccio G. Addressing Pressing Needs in the Development of Advanced Therapies. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2017; 25(5):55
- Gilliland CT, Zuk D, Kocis P, Johnson M, Hay S *et al.* Putting translational science on to a global stage. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 2016;15(4); 217–8.
- Krekorian M , Fruhwirth GO , Srinivas M . Imaging of T-cells and their responses during anti-cancer immunotherapy. *Theranostics* 2019; 9(25): 7924–7947.
- Morrow D, Srinivas M, Mann C, Ussi U, Andreu AL. Broadly- applicable imaging platforms are necessary for optimizing cell therapies in solid tumors. *Cell Gene Ther. Insights* 2019; 5(7): 629–638.
- Volpe A, Lang C, Lim L. Spatiotemporal PET Imaging Reveals Differences in CAR-T Tumor Retention in Triple-Negative Breast Cancer Models. Mol. Ther. 2020; 28(10): 2271–2285.
- 21. Haslam A, Prasad V. Estimation of the Percentage of US Patients With Cancer

Who Are Eligible for and Respond to Checkpoint Inhibitor Immunotherapy Drugs. *JAMA Netw. Open.* 2019; 2(5): 192535

AFFILIATION

David Morrow

EATRIS, European Research infrastructure for Translational Medicine

Jan Langermans

EATRIS, European Research infrastructure for Translational Medicine

Anton Ussi

EATRIS, European Research infrastructure for Translational Medicine

Antonio L Andreu

EATRIS, European Research infrastructure for Translational Medicine

Lucia Gabriele

EATRIS, European Research infrastructure for Translational Medicine

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Morrow D, Andreau A, Langermans J, Gabriele L, Ussi A. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited; externally peer reviewed.

Submitted for peer review: Sep 18 2020; Revised manuscript received: Oct 1 2020; Publication date: Oct 20 2020.

NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

SPOTLIGHT

EXPERT INSIGHT

Engineering precision cell therapy for immune-mediated disease

Michael C Milone & Gwendolyn Binder

Autoimmune disease (AID) is a major medical concern for a significant part of the world population. AID comprises a heterogenous group of medical conditions characterized by a shared etiology of the adaptive immune system targeting normal tissue antigens in concert with a breakdown in immune tolerance mechanisms. Until recently, treatment for AID has fallen primarily to systemic therapies including metabolic inhibitors (methotrexate and mycophenolate mofetil), immune suppressants (cyclosporine and corticosteroids), and cytotoxic therapies such as cyclophosphamide for severe manifestations. Although the emergence of novel therapeutics have increased the therapeutic options for patients, the mechanism of action for each of these newer approaches are generally immunosuppressive without specificity towards the aberrant autoimmunity and most are unlikely to restore specific immune tolerance or precisely remove autoreactive cells to permanently cure disease. New approaches to treating AID are still needed, and engineered cell therapy offers a new therapeutic paradigm for addressing pathogenic autoimmunity with the potential to restore immunologic tolerance. Here, we summarize the state of development for precision cell therapy in AID, focusing on redirected T cells to eradicate pathogenic immunity, and antigen specific or engineered regulatory T cells for specific suppression of pathogenic immune responses and restoration of immune tolerance.

> Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1305–1318 DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.143



INTRODUCTION

This review has been designed to provide the reader with a line of sight to the emerging field of precision cell therapy for immune-mediated disease. Focus is given to why new therapies are needed, rationale behind various precision cell therapeutic approaches for various immune-mediated diseases, and to the current state of development of these therapies. Where possible, references to deeper technical reviews for individual approaches has been provided.

Autoimmune disease (AID) is a major medical concern for a significant part of the world population. AID comprises a heterogenous group of medical conditions characterized by a shared etiology of the adaptive immune system targeting normal tissue antigens in concert with a breakdown in immune tolerance mechanisms. This can result in organ specific damage (e.g. autoimmune hepatitis or Hashimoto's autoimmune thyroiditis) and systemic manifestations (e.g. systemic lupus erythematosus [SLE] or rheumatoid arthritis [RA]). The ability to identify and diagnose AIDs has evolved significantly over the last quarter century leading to an increase in those identified from 30 to over 100 today [1-3]. US based disease prevalence ranges widely from extremely rare (e.g. fewer than 200 cases) to common (e.g. >2.5 million cases) [4]. An estimated 4.5% of the worldwide population and approximately 14 million people in the US are living with AID [4, 5]. A significant economic burden associated with chronic treatment and associated comorbidities that accompanies AID has been estimated at greater than \$100 billion, based on the data acquired from the seven most common diseases [6]. The incidence of several AIDs appears be increasing, possibly resulting from environmental factors, and also due to changes in reporting from improved epidemiologic surveillance and more accurate clinical diagnoses [7,8]. Thus, AID represents a major global unmet medical need for which new therapies, and in particular curative therapies, are badly needed.

Although the etiology of AID is incompletely understood, it is well accepted that a breakdown in immune tolerance is a hallmark of the disease. Despite the effectiveness of central tolerance mechanisms in deleting or anergizing T and B cells that express receptors with affinity to self-proteins, self-reactive antibodies and T lymphocytes are now understood to be common in healthy people and are thought to play a role in systemic homeostasis [9-13]. These self-reactive cells are prevented from becoming pathogenic through a series of peripheral tolerance mechanisms, including regulation of co-stimulation, low avidity between self-reactive immune cells and their cognate antigen, and regulatory T cell-mediated immune suppression. It is not yet possible to predict the likelihood or timing of AID onset, and while factors associated with future disease have been identified, including the presence of antibodies against specific proteins, family history, genetic profile, and lifestyle and environmental exposures, initiation of AID initiation remains a stochastic process [14,15]. This is exemplified by the low concordance of several different AIDs amongst identical twins [16]. Initiation of pathogenic autoimmune responses requires a breakdown of immune tolerance, combined with expression of sufficient self-antigen to activate a dormant adaptive autoreactive immune response. This can be instigated though several mechanisms thought to include: infection which provides an inflammatory environment for activation thus increasing avidity of autoreactive cells, molecular mimicry induced by infection (where foreign proteins are expressed by the immune system but look like self-antigens), and environmental changes that induce a breakdown of normal immune regulation [14]. Therefore, the ideal way to treat AID would be to restore immune tolerance through specific eradication of autoreactive cells, restoration of robust peripheral tolerance mechanisms, or a combination of both.

Until recently, treatment for AID has fallen primarily to systemic therapies including metabolic inhibitors (methotrexate and mycophenolate mofetil), immune suppressants (cyclosporine and corticosteroids), and cytotoxic therapies such as cyclophosphamide for severe manifestations. These therapies are a cornerstone for AID management, however broad immune suppression comes with associated risks of infection and increased malignancy risk, as well as other non-immune related side effects. For patients with severe disease and treatment side effects, hematopoietic stem cell transplant has been seriously explored as a method to achieve medication free remissions [17-19]; mesenchymal stem cell transfer has also been explored with less promising clinical outcomes [20]. Recently, the utilization of the B cell depleting reagents, such as rituximab, have offered meaningful improvement in acute disease outcomes and reduced comorbidities in certain AIDs [21]. Although data continues to emerge, rituximab therapy of antibody-mediated AID primarily remains non-curative despite prolonged administration over time due, in part, to incomplete B cell depletion in the lymphoid compartments [22-24]. Furthermore, non-specific B cell depletion has the potential to worsen disease through the promotion of long lived plasma cells resulting from excess BAFF/Blys (B cell maturation cytokines which promotes long lived plasma cells), and the reduction in B regulatory cells [25-27]. A series of additional novel approaches to AID treatment have been developed and are continually emerging, and which are aimed at blocking pro inflammatory and B cell maturation cytokines (anti-IL-1 α , -IL-1β, -IL-6, -IL-17, -IL-23, -TNF-α, -IL-12, -BAFF and -APRIL), B and T cell signaling (BTK and JAK inhibitors), cell trafficking (integrin inhibitors) or promoting depletion of B cells (next generation B cell depletion reagents including bi-specific antibodies) or plasma cells (anti-BCMA or bortezomib) [28]. Although the emergence of these novel therapeutics have increased the therapeutic options for patients, the mechanism of action for each of these newer approaches are generally immunosuppressive without specificity towards the aberrant autoimmunity and most are unlikely to restore specific immune tolerance or precisely remove autoreactive cells to permanently cure disease. New approaches to treating AID are still needed.

Engineered cell therapy offers a new therapeutic paradigm for addressing pathogenic autoimmunity with the potential to restore immunologic tolerance. In cases where the autoantigen(s) are well defined and are few to one, antigen-specific precision cell therapy is one possible solution that is being applied in an attempt to suppress antigen-specific autoimmunity while minimizing the generalized immunosuppression, thus reducing overall longitudinal risks especially of serious infection. Approximately half of all AID have been associated with well-defined target antigens [4]. The underlying immunopathology of AID is disease specific and can be primarily antibody mediated, primarily T cell mediated, or B and T cells may both play a role. In antibody-mediated AID such as pemphigus vulgaris, thrombocytopenic purpura and myasthenia gravis, antibody binding to self-antigens can be pathogenic via several mechanisms including disruption of normal membrane protein function [29,30], inhibition of serum protein function [31,32], and induction of target cell death through complement mediated mechanisms or antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) [33-35]. There is increasing evidence that B cells play a pathogenic role in AIDs classically recognized as being T cell-mediated such as type 1 diabetes (T1D), multiple sclerosis (MS), and rheumatoid arthritis (RA) based upon their responsiveness to anti-CD20 therapy especially in early phases of disease [36-38]. Although it cannot be entirely excluded that the responsiveness of anti-CD20 therapy derives from depletion of CD20⁺ CD8 T cells [39], the role of these cells in AID pathogenesis is far from clear [40]. B cells may contribute to T cell-mediated autoimmunity through both their antigen presenting function as well as regulatory roles in maintaining immune tolerance [41]. Therefore, when considering precision cell therapy for a given AID, it is helpful to evaluate the role of antibodies and B cells when considering effector approaches (Figure 1). As an alternative approach, precision tolerogenic therapy has the potential to work across all AIDs in a manner that similarly does not induce the



While immune-mediated diseases typically have some level of involvement of both T and B cells, this dendogram is intended to illustrate the decision tree for selection of T-cell based therapeutic approaches based upon whether B cells, T cells, or both are the primary drivers of pathology in AID. The role of B cells in disease can be significant, even in conditions recognized to be dominantly T cell-mediated, and the impact of B cells can be determined by measuring the impact of rituximab, a B cell depleting therapy, in disease outcomes. For diseases where B cells contribute to disease pathogenesis, cell therapy for B cell depletion may be considered. In disease where T cell mechanisms are dominant, suppressive cell therapy approaches may be considered.

broad immunosuppression seen with current therapies. Here, we summarize the state of development for precision cell therapy in AID, focusing on redirected T cells to eradicate pathogenic immunity, and antigen specific or engineered regulatory T cells for specific suppression of pathogenic immune responses and restoration of immune tolerance.

PRECISION REMOVAL OF PATHOGENIC AUTOREACTIVE B CELLS

After birth, B cells are continuously formed in the bone marrow as pre-B cells which become

immature B cells upon the rearrangement of its immunoglobulin loci for expression of IgM on the cell surface. Like T cells in the thymus, B cells are subject to central tolerance mechanisms and will be positively or negatively selected based upon IgM binding affinity in the marrow. B cells migrate from the bone marrow to the spleen where peripheral tolerance mechanisms further remove autoreactive B cells, and expression of BAFF/BLyS cytokine is critical for survival of the remaining B cell repertoire [42]. Despite this selection rigor, autoreactive antibodies, or "natural" autoantibodies (for example anti-nuclear antibodies [ANA] that tend to increase with age), remain which are thought to play an important role

EXPERT INSIGHT

in systemic homeostasis [10,11]. As B cells mature, they will move to secondary lymphoid organs where they can become activated by exposure to antigen and undergo affinity maturation, and become professional antibody producing cells (plasma cells) or memory B cells. Targetable markers on B cells vary at these different stages, and there is a notable loss of B cell markers such as CD19, CD20 and the B cell receptor (BCR; the BCR has identical specificity to the soluble antibody produced by plasma cells) with plasmacytic differentiation [Figure 2]). Importantly, plasma cells can be short lived or long lived; short lived plasma cells survive in the body only a few days while long lived plasma cells can survive for years and antibodies produced from these cells are not eradicated by memory B cell depletion [43,44]. The mechanisms by which long lived versus short lived plasma cells develop is not well understood and is likely dependent upon the strength of signal given to developing B cells and the availability of key cytokines such as BAFF/Blys [25,43]. In

general, autoantibodies tend to be produced by short lived plasma cells, which can be empirically tested by observing the impact of B cell depleting therapy on autoantibody titer. Nevertheless, occasional reports of conversion from short lived to long lived autoantibody producing plasma cells have been made [27]. Thus, targeting and eradicating autoreactive pathogenic memory B cells offers a potentially optimal approach to overcome antibody-mediated AID driven by largely short-lived plasma cells. However, the depth and durability of response to antibody-mediated B cell depletion with anti-CD20 antibody leaves room for therapeutic improvement [21,22].

In 2017, in an historic step, the first two engineered T cell therapies (tisagenlecleucel and axicabtagene ciloleucel [axi-cell]) achieved regulatory approval in the United States for the treatment of B cell malignancy. These approvals came nearly 30 years after the first proof of concept report of a chimeric antigen receptor (initially termed a "T-body") [45]. During that time, several discoveries around enabling

FIGURE 2

B cell and plasma cell markers throughout development which may be used for precision cell therapy in immune mediated conditions.



Targeting B cell surface antigens (e.g. CD19 or the B cell receptor) is an effective strategy for reducing antibodies produced by short-lived plasma cells. For antibodies produced by long-lived plasma cells, B cell depleting strategies will not provide an effective therapeutic strategy, but plasma cell depleting strategies may. The markers shown in this figure illustrate how different markers can be used to target subsets of B cells and plasma cells. Additional markers not shown include B220, CD27, CD38, and CD24.

and optimizing gene transfer, improving CAR design, and optimizing T cell expansion and function were made in parallel to support the advancement of this novel therapeutic modality. These continue to be optimized in the oncology setting [46,47]. As reviewed previously in this journal, building on this success, CAR technology evolved to enable specific targeting of autoantigen specific B cells, while ignoring non-pathogenic B cells, by utilizing the T cell expansion and CAR signaling mechanisms proven to be effective in tisagenlecleucel. This was achieved by expressing all or part of the autoantigen on the chimeric receptor (rather than an scFv) targeted by the autoantibodies (Figure 3) [48,49]. This new type of receptor for effector T cells has been named a Chimeric AutoAntibody Receptor or "double-A" CAAR T cell approach (CAART) for B cell-mediated AID. A similar receptor design has been developed for regulatory T cell suppression of specific B cell populations, and has been named B-cell Antigen Receptor (BAR) approach. In this review, we use the term CAAR when referring to effector T cells specific for antigen specific B cells. Initial designs were developed for pemphigus vulgaris (PV), which is the prototype antibody-mediated AID, with anti-DSG3 antibodies being 98-100% sensitive and specific for the mucosal-dominant form of the disease [29]. Proof-of-concept data were published in 2016 [50]. In this published study, an optimized design was developed, which demonstrated specific elimination of anti-DSG3 expressing cells while sparing normal cells in vitro and in vivo even in the presence of soluble antibody to DSG3 that is expected to neutralize the CAAR interaction with the surface immunoglobulin on antigen-specific B cells. A series of IND-enabling studies, including CAAR specificity testing against a human membrane proteome array, manufacturing qualification, and in vivo safety assessments in murine models of PV disease, led to the opening of a clinical trial which is now recruiting patients [51,52]. This

FIGURE 3





Shown on the left is the FDA approved CD19 chimeric antigen receptor T cell (CAR T) approach, which eliminates all CD19 expressing B cells (healthy and pathologic). On the right is the chimeric autoantibody receptor T cell (CAAR T) approach which specifically targets pathogenic B cells only, while leaving non-pathogenic B cells in-tact. This is done by expressing the targeted autoantigen on the surface of the chimeric receptor (Figure provided courtesy of Cabaletta Bio).

EXPERT INSIGHT

Phase 1 study has been designed with an initial dose escalation phase comprising 4 total doses which covers the range of doses shown to be effective in oncology studies. In order to mitigate any unexpected toxicity (such as CAART activation in response to soluble antibody in the bloodstream), while providing each patient with the optimal opportunity to receive a potentially therapeutic dose, each total dose is split into 4 escalating dose fractions of 1%, 5%, 25% and 69% which are administered over a week. The learnings from this trial (e.g. optimal dose, safety profile, durability of response/dosing frequency, and any preconditioning requirements) will be instructive to support development of CAAR for a host of follow on antibody-mediated conditions, including for MuSK myasthenia gravis, and factor VIII inhibitors associated with hemophilia A for which CAARs are currently under development [53-55]. Of note, despite the promising data utilizing bispecific technology in oncology that demonstrates deeper responses than with antibody approaches, CAART cells may have a significant advantage in autoimmune disease due to their ability to recycle receptor onto the cell surface and remain functional the presence of soluble antibody [50].

Effective CAAR T cell technology is restricted to AIDs where the autoantigen is well-defined. In antibody-mediated AID where multiple antigens are implicated, such as with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), pan-B cell depletion will likely be needed, unless a tolerance approach is taken such as with engineered regulatory T cells (covered later in this review). The pan-B cell depletion approach has been modelled recently in a murine model of SLE through targeting of CD19 using a tisagenlecleucel-like (CAR) approach [56-58]. Alternate approaches to depletion of B cells might include targeting CD20, CD22, BAFF, APRIL, or BCMA [59-61]. CD19 CAR T cell therapy has demonstrated efficacy in patients with B cell cancers, where treatment with the B cell depleting agent, rituximab, has failed [62]. Thus, such an approach may similarly prove more curative than rituximab in AID. Of note, unlike with autoantibody specific approaches discussed earlier, bi-specifics may be competitive to B cell specific CAR therapy since there is no soluble antibody against anti pan-B cell antigens that might block the bi-specific agents activity (notably there is soluble BCMA which has been shown to interfere with anti-BCMA bi-specific function [63]). The relative safety and efficacy of bi-specific antibodies to CAR T cells is being tested in oncology studies and will need to be tested in AID. One potential advantage to bi-specifics in this setting could be the ability to terminate dosing once disease has resolved, whereas the CAR T cells may induce long-lasting B cell depletion in patients with persisting CAR T cells that is undesirable due to the risks of serious infection [64,65]. Notably however, depletion of long-lived plasma cells does not occur following CD19 CAR T cell depletion, and therefore some protective humoral immunity may nevertheless persist during the period of B cell aplasia [44,57]. Furthermore, several approaches may be considered to limit the duration of B cell aplasia, including allogeneic products which are rapidly rejected by the recipient's immune system [66], and autologous products utilizing RNA mediated gene transfer or a suicide gene [67-69].

RESTORING IMMUNE TOLERANCE: ENGINEERING REGULATORY T CELL THERAPY

Many AIDs are characterized by a regulatory T cell imbalance or ineffectiveness, contributing to loss of peripheral tolerance [70-72]. Regulatory T cell defects in AID have several potential etiologies including defects in the IL2 signaling pathway, inflammation-mediated destabilization of regulatory T cells due to cytokine effects, and acquired resistance of effector T cells to regulatory T cell effects [73]. The critical importance of this CD4 T cell subset in maintaining systemic and immunologic homeostasis is illustrated in patients with immunodysregulation polyendocrinopathy enteropathy X-linked (IPEX) who have defective regulatory T cells resulting

from a mutation in the master regulatory T cell gene FOXP3 [74]. These patients experience extreme dysregulation of the immune system resulting in autoimmune polyendocrinopathy and enteropathy, and the disorder has universally poor outcomes with hematopoietic stem cell transplant and immune suppression resulting in an estimated 73% (median follow-up 2.7 years) and 65% (median follow-up 4 years) overall survival rate, respectively [75]. Based on the known mechanism of action for regulatory T cells in AID pathogenesis and data from animal models of AID, restoration of effective regulatory T cell function in patients with AID is expected to improve patient outcomes.

Regulatory T cells (Treg) are a subset of CD4 T cells characterized by their suppressive activity on multiple cells of the immune system including effector T and B lymphocytes, mature dendritic cells, activated monocytes, and granulocytes [76]. Tregs exert their suppressive effect through multiple mechanisms including competition for the T cell growth cytokine IL-2 (acting as a "cytokine sink"), production of immunosuppressive cytokines like IL-10 and TGF-β, and blocking costimulatory effects of antigen presenting cells and thus blunting the adaptive immune response [77]. Tregs are difficult to definitively distinguish from other CD4 T cell subtypes, but are characterized by a high level of the IL- 2α receptor on their surface, low to no levels of the IL-7 receptor CD127, and active expression of the FOXP3 gene [78]. Definitive identification of Tregs comes from evaluation of demethylation at the FOXP3 promoter and suppressive function in vitro against effector T cells. Tregs are classified broadly into two groups. The first is natural Tregs or thymic Tregs (tTReg) which are typically quite stable due to demethylation at the FOXP3 control locus, and these may be enriched for specificity against self-antigens [79]. The second is induced Tregs (iTReg), which include a subset of iTreg characterized by IL10 production. Induced Treg are typically more plastic, responding to local inflammatory mediated cues resulting in changes in FOXP3

expression levels, and are at a higher risk of conversion into effector T cell, although like tTReg, iTreg also serve a critical role in the maintenance of peripheral tolerance [80]. The history of Treg discovery, ontology, and characterization and function have been excellently reviewed by others elsewhere [79–81].

Manufacturing regulatory T cells proves to be more complex than for effector T cells. Due to the plastic nature of Treg, lack of definitive markers for purification, and competition for growth ex vivo by effector T cells, the source, purification and expansion methods for Treg are critical to yield an effective product at a dose useful for therapeutic purposes. Purification methods are tailored to the target regulatory T cell population (CD4+FOXP3 tTreg, or induced Treg cells have both been manufactured for clinical trials, and have different markers). Tregs are typically sourced from peripheral blood, but allogenic sources of thymus and cord blood have also been utilized due to the high purity of the starting material. In addition, multiple rounds of stimulation are required to reach clinical doses. Despite the challenges, the ability to manufacture large numbers of Treg in a manner compliant with clinical trial requirements is now well established [82-85]. Methods for purification and expansion of Treg have been reviewed in detail elsewhere [76,80,86]. Minimal standards for the characterization and release of Treg cells have been proposed [87].

More than 40 clinical trials utilizing Treg as a therapeutic intervention have been carried out, according to a clinicaltrials.gov search for "regulatory T cell" and "cell therapy". These include studies to evaluate the effect of Treg on organ transplantation, allogeneic stem cell transplant, and autoimmunity. Initial clinical studies utilized polyclonal Treg, which are not antigen specific, and all studies have demonstrated safety. Indications of therapeutic effect have been observed in allogeneic stem cell transplant studies; this setting may be ideal for Treg proof of concept since alloreactive Tregs are essentially mediating an antigen-specific suppressor response as a result of alloreactivity to the graft [88]. Other studies

EXPERT INSIGHT

using polyclonal Treg have not yet yielded clear efficacy, although studies in T1D have demonstrated long term engraftment and stability out to one year post infusion, thus indicating the potential for durability of this approach [89]. Further improvements in Treg product potency may be required to routinely achieve efficacy in non-allogeneic settings.

One way to improve the specific potency of Treg is to target them to the affected organ, or to the auto- or allo- antigen that is driving immune-mediated disease. Several animal models of AID have demonstrated the superiority of antigen-specific, or retargeted, Treg therapy, including in models of colitis, T1D, allogeneic transplantation, and EAE (the animal model serving as an analogue for multiple sclerosis in humans) [90-94]. Methods for engineering in specificity to Tregs, including through CAR, BAR, or TCR, has been previously reviewed [95]. Notably, the T1D model clearly shows that antigen specificity enables a significantly lower dose for efficacy, and the EAE model demonstrated efficacy with a novel intranasal delivery route of administration. Methods for generating antigen specific Treg include antigen-dependent Treg expansion ex vivo, in vivo generation of antigen specific Treg using tolerizing dendritic cells, and engineering antigenic specificity into Treg utilizing through cloned T cell receptors (TCRs) or CARs. Ex vivo antigen stimulation and tolerizing dendritic cell therapies are potentially promising; each have technical challenges which are outside of the scope of this review and are summarized elsewhere [96-98]. TCRs have been shown to be exquisitely sensitive sensors of target antigen, with fewer than 10 target antigens capable of triggering cytokine production and cytotoxicity, and are capable of targeting intracellular antigens which greatly improves tissue specificity, and would enable targeting of any autoimmune antigen [99]. This is far more sensitive than current generation CARs, several of which have been shown to have a threshold activation limit of thousands of targets [100], although the sensitivity is likely to differ based on the antibody affinity and signaling mechanism. The

costimulatory domain of the CAR also plays a significant role in Treg function, with the CD28 domain showing marked superiority over other costimulatory domains in two recent studies [101,102]. Furthermore, CARs are restricted to cell surface antigens; only about 30% of the human proteome contains transmembrane regions, and only a subset of those proteins would contain extracellular domains capable of targeting by antibodies [103]; this limitation restricts tissue specific targeting of Treg, which is a limitation for CAR-redirected Treg. Although on tissue toxicity is an unlikely concern, targeting an antigen too broadly may serve as a "tissue sink" that reduces the efficacy of the therapy or produce more broad and undesirable immunosuppression. A safety concern specific to engineered Tregs is their stability, as Treg are known to be responsive to inflammatory conditions and may lose their suppressive phenotype. If this were to occur to an engineered Treg, it could then become a pathogenic T cell and exacerbate disease. To address this, approaches to improve stability such as through constitutive expression of FOXP3, or expression of a suicide gene, may be required to ensure safety. Additional discussion pertaining to the engineering of Tregs has been presented elsewhere [86,104,105].

SUMMARY & FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

The era of engineered T cell therapy for AID is here and is sorely needed where current treatments fall short in order to provide potentially curative therapy (or even good clinical responses without significant chronic side effects) for a large unmet global medical need. Characterization and diagnosis of AID continues to improve. Understanding of the immunopathogenesis of AIDs is rapidly increasing which is driving a new era of possible therapeutic interventions. In particular, the role of B cells in AID pathogenesis is greater than previously understood, a learning that in large part comes from the increasing use of anti-B cell depleting therapy

in AIDs, including those that are thought to be classically T cell mediated such as RA, and T1D. We are on the cusp of understanding how precision B cell depleting effector T cell therapy can be utilized in such indications, with data expected from the first CAART study now open and recruiting in patients with pemphigus vulgaris. Coming up quickly behind are engineered Treg therapies, which have seen major advances in the past decade and should yield interesting clinical data in the coming few years. Although the cost benefit of cellular therapies is The future is looking brighter for patients with AID.

REFERENCES-

- Rose NR, Bona C. Defining criteria for autoimmune diseases (Witebsky's postulates revisited). *Immunol. Today* 1993; 14(9): 426–30.
- Damoiseaux JG, Tervaert JW. The definition of autoimmune disease: are Koch's postulates applicable? *Neth. J. Med.* 2002; 60(7): 266–8.
- Autoimmune Disease List: https://www. aarda.org/diseaselist
- Hayter SM, Cook MC. Updated assessment of the prevalence, spectrum and case definition of autoimmune disease. *Autoimmun. Rev.* 2012; 11(10): 754–65.
- NIH, National Institutes of Health. Autoimmune Diseases Coordinating Committee: Autoimmune Diseases Research Plan. 2005.
- AARDA, The Cost Burden of Autoimmune Disease: The Latest Front in the War on Health Care Spending, 2011.
- Dinse GE *et al.* Increasing Prevalence of Antinuclear Antibodies in the United States. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 2020; 72(6): 1026–35.
- Rose NR. Prediction and Prevention of Autoimmune Disease in the 21st Century: A Review and Preview. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 2016; 183(5): 403–6.
- Richards DM, Kyewski B, Feuerer M. Re-examining the Nature and Function of Self-Reactive T cells. *Trends Immunol.* 2016; 37(2): 114–25.

- Panda S, Ding JL. Natural antibodies bridge innate and adaptive immunity. *J. Immunol.* 2015; 194(1): 13–20.
- Avrameas S, Selmi C. Natural autoantibodies in the physiology and pathophysiology of the immune system. *J. Autoimmun.* 2013; 41: 46–9.
- Rees AD *et al.* Functional evidence for the recognition of endogenous peptides by autoreactive T cell clones. *Int. Immunol.* 1989; 1(6): 624–30.
- Ehrenstein MR, Notley CA. The importance of natural IgM: scavenger, protector and regulator. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2010; 10(11): 778–86.
- Wang L, Wang FS, Gershwin ME. Human autoimmune diseases: a comprehensive update. *J. Intern. Med.* 2015; 278(4): 369–95.
- Iranzo J, Villoslada P. Autoimmunity and tumor immunology: two facets of a probabilistic immune system. *BMC Syst. Biol.* 2014; 8: 120.
- Quintero-Ronderos P, Montoya-Ortiz G. Epigenetics and autoimmune diseases. *Autoimmune Dis.* 2012; 2012: 593720.
- Swart JF *et al.* Haematopoietic stem cell transplantation for autoimmune diseases. *Nat. Rev. Rheumatol.* 2017; 13(4): 244–56.
- El-Badawy A, El-Badri N. Clinical Efficacy of Stem Cell Therapy for Diabetes Mellitus: A Meta-Analysis. *PLoS One* 2016; 11(4): e0151938.

- Alexander T *et al.* Hematopoietic stem cell therapy for autoimmune diseases -Clinical experience and mechanisms. *J. Autoimmun.* 2018; 92: 35–46.
- Munir H, McGettrick HM. Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy for Autoimmune Disease: Risks and Rewards. *Stem Cells Dev.* 2015; 24(18): 2091–100.
- Hofmann K, Clauder AK, Manz RA. Targeting B Cells and Plasma Cells in Autoimmune Diseases. *Front. Immunol.* 2018; 9: 835.
- Barnas JL, Looney RJ, Anolik JH. B cell targeted therapies in autoimmune disease. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 2019; 61: 92–9.
- Jiang R *et al.* Single-cell repertoire tracing identifies rituximab-resistant B cells during myasthenia gravis relapses. JCI Insight, 2020.
- Hammers CM et al. Persistence of anti-desmoglein 3 IgG(+) B-cell clones in pemphigus patients over years. J. Invest. Dermatol. 2015; 135(3): 742–49.
- Mahevas, M *et al.* Emergence of longlived autoreactive plasma cells in the spleen of primary warm auto-immune hemolytic anemia patients treated with rituximab. *J. Autoimmun.* 2015; 62: 22–30.
- Musette P, Bouaziz JD. B Cell Modulation Strategies in Autoimmune Diseases: New Concepts. *Front. Immunol.* 2018; 9: 622.

EXPERT INSIGHT

- 27. Mahevas M *et al.* Long-lived plasma cells in autoimmunity: lessons from B-cell depleting therapy. *Front. Immunol.* 2013; 4: 494.
- 28. Baker KF, Isaacs JD. Novel therapies for immune-mediated inflammatory diseases: What can we learn from their use in rheumatoid arthritis, spondyloarthritis, systemic lupus erythematosus, psoriasis, Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis? Ann. Rheum. Dis. 2018; 77(2): 175–87.
- Spindler V *et al.* Mechanisms Causing Loss of Keratinocyte Cohesion in Pemphigus. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 2018; 138(1): 32–7.
- Takata K *et al.* Characterization of pathogenic monoclonal autoantibodies derived from muscle-specific kinase myasthenia gravis patients. *JCI Insight* 2019; 4(12).
- Coppo P, Cuker A, George JN. Thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura: Toward targeted therapy and precision medicine. *Res. Pract. Thromb. Haemost.* 2019; 3(1): 26–37.
- Duncan E, Collecutt M, Street A. Nijmegen-Bethesda assay to measure factor VIII inhibitors. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 2013; 992: 321–33.
- Ha JC, Richman DP. Myasthenia gravis and related disorders: Pathology and molecular pathogenesis. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 2015; 1852(4): 651–7.
- Pereira WL *et al.* Epidemiological, clinical, and immunological characteristics of neuromyelitis optica: A review. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 2015; 355(1-2): 7–17.
- 35. Thurman JM, Yapa R. Complement Therapeutics in Autoimmune Disease. *Front. Immunol.* 2019; 10: 672.
- 36. Emery P *et al.* The efficacy and safety of rituximab in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis despite methotrexate treatment: results of a phase IIB

randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, dose-ranging trial. *Arthritis Rheum.* 2006; 54(5): 1390–400.

- 37. Emery P *et al.* Rituximab versus an alternative TNF inhibitor in patients with rheumatoid arthritis who failed to respond to a single previous TNF inhibitor: SWITCH-RA, a global, observational, comparative effectiveness study. *Ann. Rheum. Dis.* 2015; 74(6): 979–84.
- Moreno Torres I, Garcia-Merino A. Anti-CD20 monoclonal antibodies in multiple sclerosis. *Expert Rev. Neurother.* 2017; 17(4): 359–71.
- Sabatino JJ, Jr *et al.* Anti-CD20 therapy depletes activated myelin-specific CD8(+) T cells in multiple sclerosis. *Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA* 2019. 116(51): 25800-25807.
- Schuh, E *et al.* Features of Human CD3+CD20+ T Cells. *J. Immunol.* 2016. 197(4): 1111-7.
- Mauri C, Menon M. Human regulatory B cells in health and disease: therapeutic potential. *J. Clin. Invest.* 2017; 127(3): 772–79.
- Schneider P *et al.* Maturation of marginal zone and follicular B cells requires B cell activating factor of the tumor necrosis factor family and is independent of B cell maturation antigen. *J. Exp. Med.* 2001; 194(11): 1691–7.
- Ferraro, A.J *et al.* Levels of autoantibodies, unlike antibodies to all extrinsic antigen groups, fall following B cell depletion with Rituximab. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 2008; 38(1): 292–8.
- Bhoj VG *et al.* Persistence of long-lived plasma cells and humoral immunity in individuals responding to CD19-directed CAR T-cell therapy. *Blood* 2016 128(3): 360–70.

- Gross G, Waks T, Eshhar Z. Expression of immunoglobulin-T-cell receptor chimeric molecules as functional receptors with antibody-type specificity. *Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA* 1989; 86(24): 10024–8.
- Boyiadzis MM *et al.* Chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T therapies for the treatment of hematologic malignancies: clinical perspective and significance. *J. Immunother. Cancer* 2018; 6(1): 137.
- June CH *et al.* CAR T cell immunotherapy for human cancer. *Science* 2018; 359(6382): 1361–5.
- Lee J, Payne A. Advances in targeting CAR-T therapy for immune-mediated diseases. *Cell Gene Ther. Ins.* 2018; 4(4): 255–65.
- Zhang Q *et al.* Chimeric Antigen Receptor (CAR) Treg: A Promising Approach to Inducing Immunological Tolerance. *Front. Immunol.* 2018. 9: 2359.
- Ellebrecht CT *et al.* Reengineering chimeric antigen receptor T cells for targeted therapy of autoimmune disease. *Science* 2016; 353(6295): 179–84.
- Lee J, Lundgren DK, Mao X *et al.* Antigen-specific B-cell depletion for precision therapy of mucosal pemphigus vulgaris. In Press.
- 52. NCT04422912, C.g.I.
- 53. Oh S, O'Connor K, Payne A. MuSK Chimeric Autoantibody Receptor (CAAR) T Cells for Antigen-specific Cellular Immunotherapy of Myasthenia Gravis. in American Association of Neurology. 2020: https://cslide-us.ctimeetingtech.com/aan2020/attendee/eposter/ poster/2402?q=payne.
- Parvathaneni K, Scott DW. Engineered FVIII-expressing cytotoxic T cells target and kill FVIII-specific B cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *Blood Adv*. 2018; 2(18): 2332–40.

- Bhoj V, Li L, Samelson-Jones B *et al.* Optimized FVIII-Domain-Based Chimeric Antigen Receptors to Specifically Target FVIII Inhibitor-Producing B Cells in Hemophilia A. *Blood* 2018; 132: 2196.
- Jin X *et al.* Therapeutic efficacy of anti-CD19 CAR-T cells in a mouse model of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Cell Mol. Immunol.* 2020.
- Kansal R *et al.* Sustained B cell depletion by CD19-targeted CAR T cells is a highly effective treatment for murine lupus. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2019; 11(482).
- Mohanty R *et al.* CAR T cell therapy: A new era for cancer treatment (Review). *Oncol Rep* 2019; 42(6): 2183–95.
- Samy E *et al.* Targeting BAFF and APRIL in systemic lupus erythematosus and other antibody-associated diseases. *Int. Rev. Immunol.* 2017; 36(1): 3–19.
- Raje N *et al.* Anti-BCMA CAR T-Cell Therapy bb2121 in Relapsed or Refractory Multiple Myeloma. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2019; 380(18): 1726–37.
- Cohen AD *et al.* B cell maturation antigen-specific CAR T cells are clinically active in multiple myeloma. *J. Clin. Invest.* 2019; 129(6): 2210–21.
- Chavez JC, Bachmeier C, Kharfan-Dabaja MA. CAR T-cell therapy for B-cell lymphomas: clinical trial results of available products. *Ther. Adv. Hematol.* 2019; 10: 2040620719841581.
- 63. Wang Y *et al.* Addressing soluble target interference in the development of a functional assay for the detection of neutralizing antibodies against a BC-MA-CD3 bispecific antibody. *J. Immunol. Methods* 2019; 474: 112642.
- 64. Porter DL *et al.* Chimeric antigen receptor T cells persist and induce sustained remissions in relapsed refractory chronic

lymphocytic leukemia. *Sci. Transl Med.* 2015; 7(303): 303ra139.

- Strati P *et al.* Hematopoietic recovery and immune reconstitution after axicabtagene ciloleucel in patients with large B-cell lymphoma. *Haematologica* 2020.
- 66. Brudno JN *et al.* Allogeneic T Cells That Express an Anti-CD19 Chimeric Antigen Receptor Induce Remissions of B-Cell Malignancies That Progress After Allogeneic Hematopoietic Stem-Cell Transplantation Without Causing Graft-Versus-Host Disease. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 2016; 34(10): 1112–21.
- 67. Wiebking V *et al.* Metabolic engineering generates a transgene-free safety switch for cell therapy. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2020.
- 68. Jones BS *et al.* Improving the safety of cell therapy products by suicide gene transfer. *Front. Pharmacol.* 2014; 5: 254.
- Beatty GL *et al.* Activity of Mesothelin-Specific Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cells Against Pancreatic Carcinoma Metastases in a Phase 1 Trial. *Gastroenterology* 2018; 155(1): 29–32.
- Balandina A *et al.* Functional defect of regulatory CD4(+)CD25+ T cells in the thymus of patients with autoimmune myasthenia gravis. *Blood* 2005; 105(2): 735–41.
- Astier AL, Hafler DA. Abnormal Tr1 differentiation in multiple sclerosis. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 2007; 191(1-2): 70-8.
- Lawson CA *et al.* Early rheumatoid arthritis is associated with a deficit in the CD4+CD25high regulatory T cell population in peripheral blood. *Rheumatology* (Oxford) 2006; 45(10): 1210–7.
- Attias M, Al-Aubodah T, Piccirillo CA. Mechanisms of human FoxP3(+) Treg cell development and function in health and disease. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 2019; 197(1): 36–51.

- Bennett CL *et al.* The immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome (IPEX) is caused by mutations of FOXP3. *Nat. Genet.* 20011 27(1): 20–1.
- 75. Barzaghi F *et al.* Long-term follow-up of IPEX syndrome patients after different therapeutic strategies: An international multicenter retrospective study. *J. Allergy Clin. Immunol.* 2018; 141(3): 1036–1049 e5.
- 76. Romano M *et al.* Past, Present, and Future of Regulatory T Cell Therapy in Transplantation and Autoimmunity. *Front. Immunol.* 2019; 10: 43.
- Tang Q, Bluestone JA. The Foxp3+ regulatory T cell: a jack of all trades, master of regulation. Nat. Immunol, 2008; 9(3): 239–44.
- Liu W *et al.* CD127 expression inversely correlates with FoxP3 and suppressive function of human CD4+ T reg cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 2006; 203(7): 1701–11.
- Josefowicz SZ, Lu LF, Rudensky AY. Regulatory T cells: mechanisms of differentiation and function. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 2012; 30: 531–64.
- Roncarolo MG *et al.* The Biology of T Regulatory Type 1 Cells and Their Therapeutic Application in Immune-Mediated Diseases. *Immunity* 2018; 49(6): 1004–19.
- Dominguez-Villar M, Hafler DA. Regulatory T cells in autoimmune disease. *Nat. Immunol.* 2018; 19(7): 665–73.
- Hippen KL *et al.* Massive *ex vivo* expansion of human natural regulatory T cells (T(regs)) with minimal loss of *in vivo* functional activity. *Sci. Transl. Med*, 2011; 3(83): 83ra41.
- 83. McKenna DH, Jr *et al.* Optimization of cGMP purification and expansion of umbilical cord blood-derived

EXPERT INSIGHT

T-regulatory cells in support of first-inhuman clinical trials. *Cytotherapy* 2017; 19(2): 250–62.

- 84. Marek-Trzonkowska N *et al.* Therapy of type 1 diabetes with CD4(+)CD25(high) CD127-regulatory T cells prolongs survival of pancreatic islets - results of one year follow-up. *Clin. Immunol.* 2014; 153(1): 23–30.
- Di Ianni M *et al.* T regulatory cell separation for clinical application. *Transfus Apher Sci.* 2012; 47(2): 213–6.
- Ferreira LMR *et al.* Next-generation regulatory T cell therapy. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 2019; 18(10): 749–69.
- Fuchs A *et al.* Minimum Information about T Regulatory Cells: A Step toward Reproducibility and Standardization. *Front. Immunol.* 2017; 8: 1844.
- Di Ianni M *et al.* Tregs prevent GVHD and promote immune reconstitution in HLA-haploidentical transplantation. *Blood* 2011; 117(14): 3921–8.
- Bluestone JA *et al.* Type 1 diabetes immunotherapy using polyclonal regulatory T cells. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2015; 7(315): 315ra189.
- Fransson M et al. CAR/FoxP3-engineered T regulatory cells target the CNS and suppress EAE upon intranasal delivery. J. Neuroinflammation 2012; 9: 112.
- Tang Q *et al. In vitro*-expanded antigen-specific regulatory T cells suppress autoimmune diabetes. *J. Exp. Med.* 2004; 199(11): 1455–65.

- Elinav E *et al.* Amelioration of colitis by genetically engineered murine regulatory T cells redirected by antigen-specific chimeric receptor. *Gastroenterology* 2009; 136(5): 1721–31.
- Kim YC *et al.* Engineered MBP-specific human Tregs ameliorate MOG-induced EAE through IL-2-triggered inhibition of effector T cells. *J. Autoimmun.* 2018; 92: 77–86.
- MacDonald KG *et al.* Alloantigen-specific regulatory T cells generated with a chimeric antigen receptor. *J. Clin. Invest.* 2016; 126(4): 1413–24.
- 95. Adair PR *et al.* Human Tregs Made Antigen Specific by Gene Modification: The Power to Treat Autoimmunity and Antidrug Antibodies with Precision. *Front. Immunol.* 2017; 8: 1117.
- Iberg CA, Jones A, Hawiger D. Dendritic Cells As Inducers of Peripheral Tolerance. *Trends Immunol.* 2017; 38(11): 793–804.
- Phillips BE *et al.* Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells and T-Regulatory Cells at the Clinical Trials Crossroad for the Treatment of Autoimmune Disease; Emphasis on Type 1 Diabetes Therapy. *Front. Immunol.* 2019; 10: 148.
- Koenen HJ, Joosten I. Antigen-specific regulatory T-cell subsets in transplantation tolerance regulatory T-cell subset quality reduces the need for quantity. *Hum. Immunol.* 2006; 67(9): 665–75.
- 99. Purbhoo MA *et al.* T cell killing does not require the formation of a stable mature

immunological synapse. Nat. Immunol. 2004; 5(5): 524–30.

- Walker AJ *et al.* Tumor Antigen and Receptor Densities Regulate Efficacy of a Chimeric Antigen Receptor Targeting Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase. *Mol. Ther.* 2017; 25(9): 2189–201.
- Dawson NAJ *et al.* Functional effects of chimeric antigen receptor co-receptor signaling domains in human regulatory T cells. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2020. 12(557).
- Boroughs AC *et al.* Chimeric antigen receptor costimulation domains modulate human regulatory T cell function. *JCI Insight* 2019; 5.
- 103. Almen MS *et al.* Mapping the human membrane proteome: a majority of the human membrane proteins can be classified according to function and evolutionary origin. *BMC Biol.* 2009; 7: 50.
- 104. Biswas M *et al.* Gene Therapy With Regulatory T Cells: A Beneficial Alliance. *Front. Immunol.* 2018; 9: 554.
- Maldini CR, Ellis GI, Riley JL. CAR T cells for infection, autoimmunity and allotransplantation. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2018; 18(10): 605–16.

AFFILIATIONS

Michael C Milone, MD, PhD Associate Professor, Pathology & Laboratory Medicine, Hospital of the University of Pennsylvania

Gwendolyn Binder Cabaletta Bio

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: Dr Milone is a co-founder of co-founder of Cabaletta Bio and holds equity in the company. He also has a patent US20170051035A1 licensed to Cabaletta Bio. Dr Binder is an employee of Cabaletta Bio, which is developping CAART therapy for immune-mediated disease.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Milone M & Binder G. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited; externally peer reviewed.

Submitted for peer review: Aug 26 2020; Revised manuscript received: Oct 12 2020; Publication date: Oct 23 2020.

NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES



INNOVATOR INSIGHT

Evolving the role of gene editing in cell therapy

Jonathan Frampton, Torsten Meissner & Tristan Thwaites

The potential of cell therapy has captured the interest and imagination of many – but all cell therapies are not created equal. Autologous approaches offer significant drawbacks relating to cost and economy of scale, and as a result, interest is also growing in the idea of an off-the-shelf 'universal' cell that can be produced at large scales and be given to many patients. However, a significant barrier to this goal has yet to be fully addressed: the immune response.

Gene editing could offer a solution to a range of issues facing the cell therapy field, and could prove critical for delivering the next generation of cell therapies. This article will provide an overview of gene editing options for cell therapies, a discussion of the practical considerations and tools available, and the personal account of an immunologist working to overcome the issues of the immune system via gene editing in order to enable safer and more practical cell therapies.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1339–1350

DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.146





Gene editing in cell therapy

Jonathan Frampton

Corporate Development Partner, Horizon Discovery

Autologous versus allogeneic therapy: cost & speed

The main benefit of an autologous approach to CAR T cell therapy is that there is little risk of graft-versus-host disease (GvHD). The cells are taken from and returned to the same patient, and therefore an immune response from the procedure is unlikely. There are also several challenges, as some cancer patients will not have sufficient T cells for isolation. If they do, the quality of the cells isolated may not be sufficient for the manufacturing process. There is currently a 10–15% failure rate in manufacture when isolating cells from patients with the aim of turning them into CAR T cells.

Additionally, there is no economy of scale. The process provides one treatment per person, which leads to it being very costly – in the region of US\$300,000 to US\$500,000 for each treatment cycle. Because the patient's own cells are being utilized, there is also a relatively complex supply chain as collection and the transport is required to the facility where the transfer and modification of the cells occurs. Facilities must be close to each other to ensure this can be done effectively and efficiently. Depending on the logistics, this results in a timeframe of 2-4 weeks.

On the other hand, there is the allogeneic or 'universal cell' approach. Utilizing a healthy donor allows more control, as a donor who can provide high quality and fully characterized cells can be chosen. There is a very attractive economy of scale, as one donor could potentially be utilized for thousands of patients. This could potentially bring down the cost per dose to the region of US\$7,500 to US\$10,000 – a 50-fold decrease compared to autologous therapy.

The supply chain remains relatively complicated for allogeneic therapy but is considerably simplified compared to autologous, as most of the allogeneic cell manufacturing process can be done anywhere in the world. This allows for biobanks that are spread out around countries and regions, driving down the timeframe and allowing for cells to be shipped to the required hospital within one or two days.

Of course, the allogeneic approach does not provide a perfect solution, and runs the risk of creating an immune response. The therapeutic cells come from a foreign body, and the T cell used must be modified to decrease the risk of GvHD. Despite this challenge, the advantages described above have resulted in a significant drive in both academia and industry to produce allogeneic cells.

Utilizing gene editing for improved cell therapies

Gene editing can play a role in decreasing GvHD risk in cell therapies – and can bring several other benefits.

Looking to the current autologous therapies on the market, there has been encouraging early therapeutic successes, particularly for liquid tumors such as leukemias. As yet, successful transfer to solid tumors has not been achieved, and remission is not always guaranteed. As a result, one area of particular focus in the field is to find ways to generate T cells that have increased persistence and proliferation, which will allow them to survive within toxic tumor microenvironments. Precise gene editing of the T cell may prove critical for delivering the next generation of cell therapies.

The design of the CAR for identifying and targeting a cancer cell is very important – but the modulation of the T cell is just as crucial. Combining CAR T therapy with methods to increase the persistence, proliferation, and survival of a CAR T cell in a solid tumor will result in a very strong therapy.

To achieve enhanced persistence and effector response, there are a number of known genes which can be targeted. For example, knocking down the *CBLB* or *SHP1* genes may enhance proliferation. For improving T-cell response within a microenvironment, *TSC1* may be a good option, and for improving allogeneic responses, *TRAC*, *B2M* or *PD1* are all potential approaches.

Next, the gene editing techniques which could be adopted to achieve these changes must be considered – and there is a considerable portfolio to choose from. There are the more historical approaches such as zinc finger nucleases, rAAV or TALENs editing systems. And of course, there is CRISPR, which has made a considerable impact in the last few years and which might currently be considered the leading gene editing technology. Another breakthrough technology seeing more use in recent years is base editing.

Gene editing of cell therapies: the challenges

Irrespective of which technology is being utilized to modify the T cell for cell therapy, there are a number of issues to bear in mind. When considering intellectual property, it is important to know how you are going to get to market, and to perform freedom-to-operate analyses, as these areas are still relatively murky for this field. There are also technical challenges – understanding the editing efficiency for a particular cell line, and whether it is high enough to deliver what is required, are crucial steps.

The supply chain is another issue that can be overlooked. Once a good process for delivering gene editing is in place, it must be ensured that all of the equipment and reagents can be sourced or accessed at a GMP grade, so they will stand up to regulatory requirements.

Last, but very much not least, there is the safety profile of the technologies and the potential long-term impact on the patient. If a modified T cell targets a tumor, will there be off-tumor effects as well? And does the gene editing technology being adopted have off-target effects? The majority of the approaches discussed here create a double strand break as part of their mechanism, which brings the risk of unintended translocations, insertions or deletions. Base editing is an exception, as it creates a nick on one strand only, and therefore removes these risks.

Gene editing workflow & tools

For primary cell gene editing, once the primary cells have been isolated, a level of preparation is required for both the cells and the reagents, whether these are guide RNAs or recombinant Cas9 protein.

Once the cells are prepared, the next step is delivery, which could involve a viral or non-viral approach. Next there is the readout, to determine which cells have been edited. Once the cells have been screened, various phenotypical analyses can be performed.

Base editing, which utilizes a modified Cas9, creates no double strand breaks. As can be seen in Figure 1, it works in a similar way to CRISPR, where a guide RNA will direct the Cas9 to the targeted site. As no double strand break is introduced, it is possible to introduce a stop codon at a given gene, and



for example, knock out PD1. This approach lends itself to multiplex editing where multiple genes can be targeted at once, with a good safety profile and limited or no off-target effects. For applications where the aim is to knock out upwards of 10 genes in order to generate the desired allogeneic cell, base editing has the potential to the gene editor of choice.

Finally, a key aspect of the process is being able to identify the cells which have been modified. With any gene editing approach, there is never a perfect correlation between a knock out or knock down and a phenotype exchange. The Sartorius iQue3 Advanced Flow Cytometry Platform (Sartorius) has proven to be a powerful and cost-effective tool to confirm direct quantitative phenotypic data at single cell resolution, with a number of simple assays available. In situations where clonal expansion is not feasible, single cell resolution techniques are the only way to determine complex, multiplex gene knockout and advanced flow cytometry offers a fast and versatile approach which can assist with a high-throughput approach to gene editing.

Conclusion

Gene editing can offer solutions to a range of challenges facing the development of cell therapy, including increasing the persistence and proliferation of therapeutic cells, and reducing the risk of immune response when introducing foreign cells to the body and paving the way for 'universal' stem cells. However, off-target editing effects present a significant risk which must be addressed in order for gene edited cell therapies to reach their potential.



Gene editing in cell therapy: experience & perspectives from an immunologist

Torsten Meissner

Instructor, Department of Surgery, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center/Harvard Medical School

The immune response: the ultimate barrier to cell therapy?

Many people in the cell therapy field, including in industry, share the opinion that personalized medicine is simply too expensive in its current state. An autologous approach to cell therapy will not be feasible for many applications, and this has generated a lot of interest in a 'universal stem cell' – an off-the-shelf, quality-controlled product that is compatible with any patient and can be produced in large quantities. However, for this to become a reality, a significant hurdle must be faced: the issue of the immune response.

Organ compatibility, or incompatibility, is determined by human leukocyte antigens (HLAs), a group of highly polymorphic molecules encoded by the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) gene complex. They come in two main 'flavors': class I and class II; they are surface antigens that communicate with T cells by showing them what is essentially a passport displaying the identity of the cell. Ideally for cell therapy applications, these HLA molecules need to be removed. For HLA class I molecules there is already a relatively simple approach: if you delete the B2M gene, class I molecules cannot traffic to the surface of the cell. For HLA class II, the story is not so simple.

My own work in this area has provided a lot of food for thought. Gene editing truly gained traction in 2013 with the advent of the CRISPR/Cas system, and its application to mammalian cells – what previously took months with the TALEN system could now be achieved within weeks. In 2013, with the help of a graduate student, Leonardo Ferreira, we discovered one guide RNA catchily named the B2M bulldozer. In a HEK 293T cell line, the gene targeting activity was mind blowing. In CD4⁺ T cells, CRISPR/Cas9 gene targeting was less efficient. However, all the guides that we tested showed some activity, which we were able to improve upon by using a dual guide strategy [1].

Delivery presented a significant challenge, as primary immune cells do not like DNA. There are different ways of getting around this using viral and non-viral systems (Figure 2).

One option is lentiviral delivery targeting the T cell receptor. With lentivirus and antibiotic selection, you can greatly facilitate and improve on efficacy. However, whether this will be accepted by regulatory agencies remains to be seen.

In my view, the real game changers are ribonucleoproteins (RNPs). In this approach, recombinant Cas9 is complexed with synthetic guide RNA, and this provides extremely low toxicity coupled with high targeting efficacy. If we fast forward to 2020, we now find RNPs in the clinic. One example is a famous trial from Carl June's lab at the University of Pennsylvania [2].

Why stem cells?

Stem cells are ideal for cell therapy due to two key features: they rapidly divide, so you can make many building blocks of genome edited stem cells; and they are pluripotent and can therefore differentiate into many different cell types.

As discussed earlier, a potential strategy to overcome the immune barrier is to create genome-edited universal stem cells that can be differentiated into various therapeutic cells. For us, this project gained traction upon Xiao Han joining our laboratory. She deleted the entire locus of the polymorphic HLAs. HLA-A, and HLA-B and -C are the most polymorphic, and hence drive allorejection. We then performed a series of studies to check on-target activity and demonstrated that these knockout cell lines were indeed prevented from expressing HLA [3].

Next, we wanted to test whether the function of the cells was maintained, and if there was a therapeutic effect. In this case, this would be immune evasion of the transplanted cells – and we demonstrated that the HLA-deficient cell lines evaded CD8⁺ T cell activation and killing. We also needed to protect the cell lines from natural killer (NK) cell responses. To this end, we inserted immunoregulatory molecules which will be very familiar to anyone working in the cancer space – the checkpoint inhibitor PD-L1, CD47 (a macrophage 'don't eat me' signal) and HLA-G. Using these methods, we saw a drop in NK degranulation and toxicity.

Lastly, we extended this work to an *in vivo* assay in a humanized mouse model, and

demonstrated that compared to wild type cells, in these knockout and knock in cell lines lower levels of T cell infiltration and cytotoxicity were observed. Of course, this does not provide a complete answer on how well these cells are immunoprotected – but we have shown that the CRISPR/Cas9 system can be used to ablate HLA expression in human pluripotent stem cells. Crucially, the cells remain pluripotent and retain a normal karyotype. We observed minimal off-target activity, and these cells evaded T cell responses and were protected from NK and macrophage responses both *in vitro* and *in vivo* [3].

Gene edited cell therapies: the future?

Engineering cells through gene editing technology has the potential to impact on a number of different fields: in regenerative medicine for cell replacement therapy across the allobarrier, in cancer immunotherapy, and potentially to replace cells that are lost due to autoimmunity, such as in type I diabetes or multiple sclerosis. By using modified cells that fly under the immune system's radar, true cellular cures for a variety of conditions may be possible.



1344

INNOVATOR INSIGHT



Jonathan Frampton Corporate Development Partner, Horizon Discovery

Torsten Meissner Instructor, Department of Surgery, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center/ Harvard Medical School

Tristan Thwaites Lead Technical Scientist, Cell and Gene Therapy Catapult

Let's begin with a discussion of the off-target effects of gene editing in the cellular immunotherapy context – what impact can they potentially have on the therapy?

JF: There are a few effects it could have in the short term. For example, if you have edited a T cell, this could impact either the proliferation or the persistence of the cell, and as a result the therapy may not be as effective as it could be. The impact of editing could also be off-target but simply not do anything. There are lots of non-coding regions in the genome, and it could just fall where there is no impact.

On the more extreme side, if an indel or translocation occurred in a tumor suppressor gene, that could potentially lead to an oncogenic event. The cell therapy you are treating a patient with could deal with the particular cancer they are suffering from, but in the medium or longer term, having those cells within the body could then lead to a secondary cancer. There needs to be strict regulation on monitoring and understanding what off-target effect there could be with a cell therapy.

TM: I agree – and in my view it depends also on the timespan that the cells will be in the patient's body. For example, with cancer immunotherapy, it is transient, and if the approach is non-autologous, the cells will actually be rejected after a certain amount of time. In these situations, off-target effects may not play such an important role, as opposed to cells that are meant to be in the body for a much longer time, for example in cell replacement therapies for diabetes or Parkinson's. In these cases, you need to make sure the cellular function is not compromised. And if you begin with stem cells as a starting population, you want to ensure that you do not have any residual stem cells, and they do not drive any transformation due to off-target effects. This is an important safety concern for regenerative medicine.

TT: There are two questions that I tend to consider here. The first is that we know gene editing is specific, but nevertheless can cut DNA in unintended locations. The extent

to which this happens is still up for debate, and we need better tools to assess the magnitude and effect of off-target editing.

The second point is that there are still questions around the longer-term effects of gene editing. Are these genetic manipulations stable, and are there unexpected or unintended consequences of these manipulations?

The initial trials we are seeing at the moment are going to be crucial for addressing these questions, as will be the new tools we see coming in.

Q Looking more broadly at the safety challenges with current autologous and allogeneic cell therapies, how can gene editing either add to or help alleviate these concerns?

TT: Elaborating on autologous CAR T therapy, we know there are many well-defined issues here. These include time for manufacturing, wide variation in terms of quantity and quality of T cells, and difficulty in obtaining enough cells for re-dosing. This is really driving the interest in off-the-shelf allogeneic CAR T cells, which can be pre-manufactured from third-party donors and theoretically provide solutions to these different problems.

Allogeneic T cells possess foreign immunological identities, and this can lead to histocompatibility considerations such as GvHD, as discussed earlier. This is an exciting opportunity for gene editing. Indeed, some groups have already demonstrated high efficiency targeting of endogenous targets such as the T cell receptor (TCR) and HLA molecules. Our own platform at the Catapult is able to achieve greater than 99% knockdown of TCR expression in primary T cells. I certainly believe that there is therapeutic potential with this approach.

The challenge I see here is enrichment efficiency. No approach is going to give you 100% removal of residual TCR/HLA-positive cells, and this is a really important consideration to reduce the risk of contaminating cells potentially inducing GvHD.

At the Catapult we have programs looking at the feasibility of other cell sources such as NK cells, which do not express T cell receptors and, therefore, present a significantly lower risk for GvHD. The challenge here is how to enhance their persistence *in vivo*, and again, this is where gene editing has a lot of potential.

In the longer term I expect we will see greater adoption of induced pluripotent stem cell technology, and there are already companies leading the way, such as Fate Therapeutics with their CAR NK cell candidate. The real benefit is that you can use single-cell engineered clones as your starting material. The challenge will be the implementation of quality control measures that allow you to ensure genotypic stability and efficient cell differentiation.

Q Looking at multiplexing and gene editing, what will the impact on off-target effects be?

TM: To first bring everyone on to the same page, multiplexing is when you use several guide RNAs to target multiple genes in one round of transfection.

For example, in CAR T cells, you want to prevent allorejection, hit the T cell locus by targeting either the alpha or beta chain of the T cell receptor, and you also want to increase persistence. You don't want the cells to get exhausted, so there are checkpoint inhibitory receptors such as PD-1 that you can target.

It's important to note, you can only deliver so many RNPs or nucleic acids to one cell. If you perform multiplexing you dilute out each individual guide RNA, and reduce the on-target efficacy. With regards to the off-target effects, that is actually a good thing, as you will also see reduced activity on those off-targets.

However, at least for the Cas9-based system, in the lab we see a higher degree of toxicity with multiplexing in most cases. You reduce the off-target intensity, but the overall number of off-targets may increase when you multiplex, and cell viability is ultimately linked to double-strand breaks. Cells have a way of keeping track and counting mounting genotoxic stress and are then driven towards senescence and cell death. It is not only the off-target effects you should keep in mind, but also the cell viability.

This can be overcome by using either pharmacological inhibition, or an alternative is the base editing approach, as the base editor does not rely on double stranded breaks. We observed less genotoxicity and hence increased viability with the base editor.

JF: Building on what Torsten mentioned, it is definitely something that needs a lot of attention as people start to perform more and more gene edits. If you are going after five genes, and you are creating double strand breaks for each of those genes, you have now got at least ten strands of DNA which will need to be joined. The non-homologous end joining machinery needs to be able to cope with that level of genomic instability.

Then let's say the Cas9 endonuclease is also creating one off-target edit per gene editing event. You could then end up with 10 double strand breaks, and now you have got 20 strands. This is a question I asked my biostatisticians about a few times. You have to make a lot of assumptions to try and figure the impact of this. It is a very tricky thing to answer but theoretically, the less double stranded breaks, the better. This is why we are focusing a lot of our efforts on base editing in order to avoid working with double strand breaks.

On the flipside, if cell therapy is moving away from T cells or NK cells and going down the induced pluripotent stem cell route, you could do multiplexing then perform mass screening for cells that do not have any off-target effects. Even if 90% or higher have quite catastrophic off-target effects, as long as you can identify the cells that have been edited in a way you want without off-target edits, then you could tackle it at the screening level.

It is a big challenge, but there are multiple paths we could take to overcome it.

What are the challenges facing *ex vivo* and *in vivo* gene editing approaches in the cellular immunotherapy field, and what you see as the relative advantages of each? Do you expect a 'best approach' to eventually emerge?

TT: The commonality between the two approaches is that safe and effective delivery of the CRISPR/Cas component into the nucleus is required for effective

therapeutic gene editing. The gene editing machinery can be delivered in several formats, such as plasmid DNA, viral vectors or ribonucleoprotein complexes.

In the ideal case, a delivery system should address the current limitations of CRISPR gene editing: the lack of targeting to specific tissues and cells, the inability to enter cells, activation of the immune system, and off-target events, as we have already covered.

To circumvent most of these problems, therapeutic applications of CRISPR/Cas9 are usually performed *ex vivo*. Typically, they use technology such as electroporation, but there are concerns around the impact of electroporation on cell quality. At the Catapult we have an *ex vivo* delivery program looking at what we call non-viral technologies, including electroporation alternatives such as lipid nanoparticles and chemical transfection. These technologies offer advantages in that they do not subject the cells to any sort of electrical or mechanical stresses, but they still have some way to go to reach the GMP readiness and scales that current electroporation platforms offer.

The other issue with *ex vivo* is the fact that most commercially available reagents cannot transfect T cells, and this is because uptake is a major barrier for gene delivery. Endosomal acidification, for instance, is slower and not as robust in T cells compared to the HeLa cell line that is typically used to evaluate cationic polymers. You can see how this can start to impact the kinetics of your gene editing experiments. If we want to move away from electroporation *ex vivo*, we need delivery systems that can be tailored specifically to the biological traits of the material that we are working with.

For *in vivo*, the gold standard is to use adeno-associated virus (AAV). It has established itself as the vehicle of choice for gene therapy, and many *in vivo* CRISPR efforts are following suit. However, these systems suffer from problems relating to packaging constraints, immunogenicity, and longevity of Cas expression, which can favor off-target events.

Finally, the other issue is that for HDR-based therapies, most *in vivo* strategies currently involve dual AAV vector delivery systems, one for the nuclease and a second for the donor. Whilst this shows preclinical promise, it may face regulatory, manufacturing, and clinical delivery challenges.

• Torsten, what would you expect to see as the approach that might eventually emerge victorious?

TM: This depends on the application and the cell type. For cancer immunotherapy, *ex vivo* seems safer because you can perform a quality control screening and assessment of whether you really knocked out the genes you wanted by sorting and enriching them.

In vivo would be fantastic for the treatment of inborn diseases if we could do that without any side effects. Again, we have the delivery problem, not only to cells but to reach the organ that you intend to target to correct an inherited disease. The liver is the easiest because lipid nanoparticles, or whatever you decide to inject into the blood, end up in the liver or in the lungs. The lung you could also target using aerosols.

I am particularly interested in immune therapies, and there you would have to ultimately reach the bone marrow to cure a congenital disease. How can you deliver your modality into a particular cell type in the bone marrow niche? This can only be accomplished if we come up with better, more targeted delivery systems.

INNOVATOR INSIGHT

REFERENCES-

- Mandal PK, Ferreira LMR, Collins R *et al.* Efficient ablation of genes in human hematopoietic stem and effector cells using CRIS-PR/Cas9. *Cell Stem Cell* 2014; 15(5): 643–52.
- Stadtmauer EA, Fraietta JA, Davis MM *et al.* CRISPR-engineered T cells in patients with refractory cancer. *Science* 2020; 367(6481): eaba7365.
- Han X, Wang M, Duan S *et al.* Generation of hypoimmunogenic human pluripotent stem cells. *Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA* 2019; 116(21): 10441–6.
- Zachary Glass, Matthew Lee, Yamin Li, Qiaobing Xu Q. Engineering the Delivery System for CRISPR-Based Genome Editing. *Trends Biotechnol.* 2018; 36(2): 173–85.

AFFILIATIONS

Jonathan Frampton

Corporate Development Partner, Horizon Discovery

Torsten Meissner

Instructor, Department of Surgery, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center/Harvard Medical School

Tristan Thwaites

Lead Technical Scientist, Cell and Gene Therapy Catapult

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: Meissner T declares patents pending or granted relating to the current work. The authors declare that they have no other conflicts of interest.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Frampton J, Meissner T & Thwaites T. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: This article is a transcript of a previously published webinar, which can be found here.

Webinar published: Oct 6 2020; Publication date: Oct 29 2020.

SVILVIL



This is a transcript of a webinar. You can also watch the recorded webinar:





Information-Rich Cell Analysis Solutions to Transform CAR-T Research and Discovery

Unmatched speed, depth and scale—Sartorius' Incucyte® Live-Cell Analysis System and iQue® Advanced Flow Cytometry platforms offer unique, high capacity solutions for characterizing immune cell phenotype, activation and function. Other approaches require multiple assays or time points. Our comprehensive analysis and visualization capabilities reduce variability by delivering more data pertime point, or multiple time points, in the same context, under the same conditions for faster, actionable results.

Learn about our Smarter Solutions at www.sartorius.com/car-t-research

er an er en seta del apresentationet, per l'inter en al descente finnes della companya en sectore a sectore de Anter a presente el la companya el sectore de sectore de la companya de la companya de la companya de la company

Simplifying Progress

SVIRCIANS

NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

SPOTLIGHT

INNOVATOR INSIGHT

Promising non-viral vector for efficient and versatile delivery of mRNA for antigen-specific immunotherapy

Rebuma Firdessa-Fite, Jorge Postigo-Fernandez, Valérie Toussaint-Moreau, Fabrice Stock, Alengo Nyamay'antu, Patrick Erbacher & Rémi J Creusot

Cellular immunotherapy involves the modification of immune cells in vivo or ex vivo to elicit, modulate or suppress immune responses. Modification by mRNA has become an attractive alternative to DNA vectors as a non-viral delivery approach, due to high transfection efficiency including in non-dividing cells. However, widespread adoption of this strategy is currently limited by the lack of commercially available ready-to-use reagents for in vivo delivery of mRNA. In this study, we evaluate the newly launched in vivo-jetRNA® for the delivery of mRNA-encoded antigens into nanoparticles and the resulting CD4⁺ T cell responses to one of the expressed epitopes. Four routes of administration were compared to determine the in vivo biodistribution of the nanoparticles based on evidence of antigen-specific T cell responses in various lymphoid tissues. Systemic routes achieved efficient delivery with most antigen-specific T cells stimulated in all sites tested. In the case of local routes, responses were confined to draining lymph nodes. Some of the activation markers (CD25, PD-1) were only induced in specific sites using specific routes, suggesting a role for the local dose of nanoparticles and the nature of antigen-presenting cells present involved in different sites. When applied to splenocytes from different mouse strains in vitro, the mRNA nanoparticles had marginal effect on the maturation of antigen-presenting cells, did not negatively affect viability and did not induce proinflammatory cytokines. We conclude that in vivo-jetRNA® is a promising mRNA formulation for efficient delivery of genes and antigens in vivo.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1399–1409

DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.154



— www.insights.bio -

Cellular immunotherapy aims to harness the adaptive immune system in order to develop a targeted and curative response for unmet medical needs in the effective treatment of cancer, chronic infections or autoimmune diseases. The adaptive immune system is a specific immune response mainly driven by highly specialized and specific cells: lymphocytes (B and T). B lymphocytes, once exposed to an antigen in a peripheral lymphoid organ, can be activated and differentiate into plasma cells that secrete soluble or membrane-bound antigen-specific antibodies. T lymphocytes are subdivided into helper T cells (CD4⁺) and cytotoxic T cells (CD8⁺) whose role is to help activation of other immune cells (B cells, CD8⁺ T cells, macrophages, etc.) and to kill infected target cells, respectively. Successful immunogenic vaccines and therapies rests on activation of as many antigen-specific T cells as possible in different lymphoid tissues to create a robust immune response. Conversely, in the case of autoimmune diseases, effective immunotherapy relies on elimination or inactivation of self-reactive T cells. When nucleic acid vectors are used to express the antigen of interest or antigenic subparts (epitopes), they should be efficiently delivered to antigen-presenting cells (APCs) who will in turn present the encoded antigens to T cells in different lymphoid tissues. Thus, regardless of the desired outcome, there is a need for efficient and safe delivery modalities for successful antigen-specific and cellular immunotherapy. mRNA delivery on the rise

In vivo delivery of plasmid DNA to APCs was demonstrated to result in the induction of primary adaptive immune response more than two decades ago [1]. Since then, there has been a keen interest in DNA-based vaccines compared to protein/peptide-based vaccines; they are easier to produce, more cost-efficient and their delivery can be enhanced using transfection methods. Still, there are challenges with the use of plasmid DNA, mainly attributed to the insufficient immune response level elicited. This low immunogenicity of plasmid DNA is dependent on the delivery efficiency to target cells [2]. To improve delivery of plasmid DNA into tissues, several delivery systems have been developed, such as cationic polymers, to condense and protect DNA from degradation while facilitating its delivery into APCs via endocytosis. As previously discussed [3], we developed the leading cationic polymer-based transfection reagent in vivo-jetPEI® that is currently used in several ongoing nucleic acid-based drug development programs, with a majority of clinical trials for cancer treatment. As an alternative to DNA, mRNA-based immunotherapy is a promising tool due the fact that it retains many of DNA's advantages including delivery of multiple antigens with one immunization while allowing a higher transfection efficiency, avoiding promoter-dependent inhibition of expression and genome integration [4,5]. The higher transfection efficiency stems from the fact that mRNA does not need to reach the cell nucleus for expression nor require cell division for efficient gene expression. This is particularly interesting to improve the efficiency of delivery into slow-dividing and quiescent cells in vivo. The main drawback of mRNA is that it is not a stable molecule, hence the need for a transfection reagent that can efficiently protect mRNA during its in vivo delivery to cells and can easily be administered through systemic and local administration routes. The ideal transfection reagent should efficiently condense and protect mRNA from degradation by nucleases, as well as facilitate endosomal escape [6].

in vivo-jetRNA[®], A PROMISING VECTOR FOR mRNA DELIVERY

Delivery of mRNA into cells, and even more so *in vivo* is challenging because it depends on efficient condensation of mRNA molecules to prevent degradation by extracellular nucleases. Although significant progress has been made on efficient intracellular delivery of mRNA, thanks to extensive optimization efforts in the field to make mRNA-based therapeutic strategies viable for immunotherapy, there is still no such therapy that
is approved and commercialized. Strategies for non-viral delivery of therapeutic mRNA include ex vivo transfection of isolated vehicle cells (e.g. dendritic cells [DCs] as APCs), direct injection of naked mRNA, and nanoparticles. Nanoparticles carrying mRNA molecules have the potential to significantly improve the efficiency of mRNA delivery to cells non-invasively and with improved safety. These mRNA-containing nanoparticle formulations are typically made in-house and require significant experience and, in some cases, specialized equipment, for successful production. However, the lack of commercially available options to produce such nanoparticles that are validated and accessible to the average researcher constitutes a barrier to the widespread evaluation of this therapeutic strategy. Based on our expertise in developing non-viral based transfection reagents for in vivo applications, we engineered a ready-to-use transfection reagent, in vivo-jetRNA®, specifically to ensure delivery of intact mRNA molecules to various tissues and cell types, the nature of which depending in part on the route of administration.

CASE STUDY: BIODISTRIBUTION, AMPLITUDE & QUALITY OF A T CELL RESPONSE INDUCED BY AN mRNA-ENCODED EPITOPE DELIVERED BY in vivo-jetRNA®/ mRNA NANOPARTICLES

Delivery of antigen-encoding mRNA to exogenous DCs versus endogenous APCs

We have recently compared delivery of mR-NA-encoded epitopes by *ex vivo* mRNA-electroporated DCs to nanoparticle delivery as means to elicit effective antigen-specific T cell responses in immunotherapy [7]. We reported that nanoparticle-mediated mRNA delivery to professional (bone marrow-derived DCs) and non-professional (stromal) types of APCs *in vitro* using jetMESSENGER[®] was gentle and most efficient in stromal cells. While not designed for in vivo delivery, these mRNA-carrying nanoparticles achieved transfection of various hematopoietic APCs (conventional and plasmacytoid DCs and other myeloid cells; 1-7% of cells) and endothelial cells (~14% of cells) within lymph nodes. Using antigen-encoding mRNA, this level of transfection was adequate to induce robust CD4+ and CD8+ T cell responses, which showed a broader biodistribution than those induced by ex vivo mR-NA-electroporated DCs injected by the same route (intraperitoneal). When administered intravenously, DCs were primarily retained in lungs, while the nanoparticles efficiently targeted lymphoid tissues such as the spleen. These studies took advantage of a new platform (Endotope) that enables optimal engagement of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells with multiple antigenic peptides encoded by DNA or mRNA [8].

Systemic injection of *in vivo*jetRNA[®]/mRNA nanoparticles induces robust & widespread antigen-specific T-cell responses

In this study, we evaluated how in vivo-jetR-NA®, a specifically developed in vivo transfection reagent, performs in delivering mR-NA-encoded epitopes to different lymphoid tissues based on route of administration. To this end, we assessed the amplitude and phenotype of antigen-specific T-cell responses elicited by in vivo-jetRNA®/mRNA nanoparticles in various lymphoid tissues as readout. Two systemic routes (intravenous [i.v.] and intraperitoneal [i.p.]) and two local routes (intradermal [i.d.] and subcutaneous [s.c.]) were compared (Figure 1A). We adoptively transferred T cell receptor-transgenic CD4+ T cells specific to one of the expressed epitopes followed by in vivo-jetRNA® nanoparticles containing mRNA-encoded epitopes. A wide variety of lymph nodes (Figure 1A) as well as the spleen were collected 3 days later (before activated T cells can redistribute to other sites) for a comprehensive assessment of the biodistribution of nanoparticles and where antigen presentation takes place.

FIGURE 1

Activation of antigen-specific T cells by an mRNA-encoded epitope in different lymphoid tissues after delivery via different routes using *in vivo*-jetRNA[®].



(A) Schematic of the sites of injections (see 'Methods' section) and lymphoid tissues analyzed. (B–D) Response of antigen-specific T cells: percentage of T cells that have divided at least once, based on proliferation dye dilution (B), percentage of CD44^{high} cells (C) and representative plots for the different routes and locations (D). In this system, the PLN serves as an internal positive control because BDC2.5 T cells also react to a self-antigen naturally and uniquely presented in these lymph nodes, hence the higher background. (E) Response of recipient polyclonal CD4⁺ T cells (mostly nonantigen-specific) based on CD44 upregulation. Data are mean \pm SEM (n=4–6 mice per group). Statistical significance measured by two-way ANOVA: * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001. Stars in black (*) are for comparisons indicated by the lines. Stars in blue (*) are for comparison with the control group.

Lymphoid tissues analyzed: ABLN: Axillary and brachial lymph nodes; CLN: Cervical lymph nodes; ILN: Inguinal lymph nodes; MLN: Mesenteric lymph nodes; PLN: Pancreatic lymph nodes, spleen.

Based on proliferation and CD44 upregulation (indicators of antigen recognition), T cell responses were maximal (>80%) in all lymphoid tissues evaluated following systemic administration of only 5 μ g of mRNA per mouse (Figure 1B-D), indicating a broad distribution of mRNA and T cells responses with these routes. In contrast, more modest albeit significant responses, which were limited to the draining lymph nodes (inguinal lymph nodes for i.d., axillary, brachial and cervical lymph nodes for s.c.), were seen with local delivery routes. We found no evidence of visible non-specific stimulation of nonantigen-specific (polyclonal) CD4⁺ T cells based on CD44 expression (Figure 1E).

Local injection of *in vivo*-jetRNA[®] nanoparticles carrying antigenencoding mRNA induce a T cell phenotype distinct from systemic administration

The high affinity interleukin-2 (IL-2) receptor chain CD25 can be induced upon activation and is important for T cell proliferation supported by IL-2 as the major T cell growth factor. However, it is interesting that, despite evidence of extensive proliferation (Figure 1), CD4⁺ T cells did not induce CD25 in response to systemic delivery (Figure 2A & B). On the contrary, CD25 was uniquely upregulated in draining lymph nodes in the case of i.d. and s.c. routes, and marginally in peritoneal lymph nodes (MLN and PLN) in the case of the i.p. route (Figure 2A & B), but not changed on polyclonal CD4⁺ T cells in all lymph nodes (Figure 2C).

PD-1 is another activation marker that serves as negative regulator of the T cell response. PD-1 is usually more highly expressed on exhausted T cells following repeated antigen exposure. Interestingly, PD-1 upregulation was restricted to lymphoid tissues within the peritoneal cavity after i.p. injection (Figure 2B & D), contrasting with proliferation and CD44 upregulation (Figure 1B & C), which appear more sensitive. PD-1 was also prominently induced in the spleen after i.v. injection, which is where mRNA/nanoparticles primarily accumulate when using this delivery route [7]. Again, the treatment did not affect PD-1 expression on other T cells (Figure 2E). Small but significant increases in CD25⁺ and PD-1⁺ polyclonal T cells were observed in spleen after systemic delivery.

The results of this study revealed interesting differences in the regulation of CD25 and PD-1 induction, which were uncoupled from simple TCR engagement that was evidenced by CD44 upregulation and followed by proliferation. Although more experimental work is needed for confirmation, our interpretation of those data is as follow:

- CD44 upregulation and proliferation in antigen-specific CD4⁺ T cells are achieved wherever there is sufficient antigen presentation. These responses are lower when antigen presentation is only contributed by migratory APCs (e.g. in draining lymph nodes after local delivery) and higher when resident APCs are directly transfected (e.g. systemic delivery). These responses are maximal when the local dose is higher (e.g. in peritoneal lymphoid tissues compared to skin-draining tissues after i.p. delivery).
- CD25 may be most readily induced by migratory APCs. In the case of i.d. and s.c. deliveries, these APCs may be dermal DCs and/or Langerhans cells from the skin. In the case of i.p. delivery, they may be APCs from the omentum, which serves as the port of entry for cells and particles introduced into the peritoneal cavity [9,10].
- 3. In contrast, PD-1 may be more readily induced by resident APCs, but at a higher local dose than is required for CD44 upregulation and proliferation, thus is not observed in distal lymph nodes. Although these responses are prominent in all lymphoid tissues after i.p. injection for example, we find that they are nonetheless significantly lower (p<0.03) in ABLN and CLN (non-peritoneal) than in MLN and PLN (peritoneal). The same may apply for the spleen as it is within the peritoneal cavity. Nanoparticles that are injected i.v. disperse easily and can reach all lymphoid tissues with a dose sufficient for CD44 upregulation and T cell proliferation, but not necessarily for PD-1 upregulation. However, the spleen is by far the most vascularized of the tissues evaluated, and as such, it is expected to have a higher local dose of nanoparticles [7], thereby enabling PD-1 upregulation. The small effect on CD25 and PD-1 seen on splenic polyclonal CD4⁺ T cells may be attributed to this higher accumulation of nanoparticles

combined with cumulated T cell responses to other epitopes, besides p79, expressed by the mRNA.

The differences seen between routes may reflect both local antigen doses and the nature of APCs transfected and/or presenting antigens, keeping in mind that transfected cells incapable of presenting antigens may nonetheless transfer encoded antigens to professional APCs. The environment of each lymphoid tissue may also influence the immune responses. Both MLN and PLN drain the intestinal mucosa [10], and their APC content and microenvironment milieu is expected to differ dramatically from skin-draining lymph nodes (ABLN, CLN, ILN). Substantial heterogeneity in immune responses is even observed within gut-draining lymph nodes depending on the sections of the gut they drain [11]. Thus, it is important to understand the biodistribution of T cell responses and how it affects the profile of the responding T cells, and select the route accordingly.

FIGURE 2

Expression of CD25 and PD-1 by antigen-specific T cells are dependent on the route antigen mRNA/*in vivo*-jetRNA[®] nanoparticle injection.



(A-C) Percentage of CD25⁺ cells among donor antigen-specific CD4⁺ T cells (A & B) and recipient polyclonal CD4⁺ T cells (C). (B & D & E) Percentage of PD-1+ cells among donor antigen-specific CD4⁺ T cells (B & D) and recipient polyclonal CD4⁺ T cells (E). Panel B: representative contour plots for the different routes and locations. Response to the natural self-antigen in the PLN (control group) does not involve CD25 or PD-1 up-regulation. Data are mean \pm SEM (n=4-6 mice per group). Statistical significance measured by two-way ANOVA: * p<0.05, ** p<0.01. Stars in black are for comparisons indicated by the lines. Stars in blue are for comparison with the control group.

in vivo-jetRNA® nanoparticles do not exhibit toxicity & overstimulation of proinflammatory cytokines on immune cells *in vitro*

Since in vivo-jetRNA® is a recently launched formulation for mRNA delivery, we addressed whether mRNA formulated with this reagent had deleterious effects on immune cells, including an excessive non-specific release of proinflammatory cytokines by overstimulation of Toll-like receptors (TLR). To gain insight of these possible effects on immune cells across genetically diverse individuals, we cultured splenocytes from three strains of mice for 24h in the presence of 'naked' mRNA, mRNA/in vivo-jetRNA® nanoparticles or a variety of TLR ligands. We used a relatively high dose of mRNA (0.5 µg per $2x10^5$ cells, same mRNA as in vivo studies), which is only ten times lower than the dose injected in vivo, and we used comparable amounts of TLR ligands. The mRNA nanoparticles had no to marginal effects in increasing the expression of MHC and costimulatory molecules on the surface of CD11c⁺ cells (Figure 3A) and B220⁺ B cells (Figure 3B), and these effects were minimal compared to most TLR ligands tested. Furthermore, the mRNA nanoparticles did not negatively affect the viability of the cells (Figure 3C). Importantly, the mRNA nanoparticles did not induce the expression of proinflammatory cytokines IFN-B, IFN-y, TNF- α and IL-6, or the regulatory cytokine IL-10, unlike most TLR ligands tested (Figure 3D), and none of the treatments induced IL-1α, IL-1β, IL-12p70, IL-17A, IL-23, IL-27, MCP-1 and GM-CSF (data not shown). Thus, this formulation appears safe, and given the relatively low dose used to achieve robust responses in vivo and the high dispersion of the nanoparticles after systemic delivery supported by our biodistribution data, we do not anticipate toxicity or cytokine storm to occur. These data are in line with the lack of unspecific/bystander effects on polyclonal CD4+ T cells in vivo. However, it remains to be assessed whether

delivery resulting in high local concentrations of mRNA nanoparticles, for example in the intradermal space, can result in localized toxicity and/or inflammation.

*in vivo-*jetRNA[®] constitutes a versatile delivery vehicle for mRNA-encoded antigens

Irrespective of the administration route used, systemic or local, this data set shows that in vivo-jetRNA® is a promising non-viral delivery modality for effective in vivo delivery of therapeutic mRNA. Our previous studies demonstrated that the delivery of mRNA using nanoparticles can successfully target antigens to various types of APCs in several lymphoid tissues [7], a winning combo to elicit a robust immune response. The phenotype and expansion of the stimulated T cells can be modulated based on the route of delivery, suggesting that this approach is versatile. The relative contribution of different transfected APCs to the overall immune response and how route of vector delivery, microenvironment of the target lymphoid tissue and dose, as parameters, modulate the quality of the T cell response remain to be further explored using models in which the outcome of the T cell response can be tested (viral clearance, tumor rejection, etc.).

Methods

NOD mice (strain #001976, females, 8 weeks of age), used as recipients, and T cell receptor-transgenic congenic (CD45.2) BDC2.5 mice (cross of strains #004460 and #014149, females, 8–16 weeks of age), used as donors, were obtained from The Jackson Laboratory, the latter bred in our barrier facility. All procedures were performed following protocols approved by the Columbia University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. *In vitro*-transcribed mRNAs, expressing multiple epitopes including the p79 mimotope recognized by BDC2.5 T cells [7,8], was

FIGURE 3 In vivo-jetRNA®/mRNA nanoparticles have minimal effect of antigen-presenting cell maturation, and lack toxicity and the ability to induce non-specific release of proinflammatory cytokines in vitro. A MHC-I MHC-II **CD40 CD86** CD80 Control NOD B6 mRNA BALB/c mRNA-NP Poly I:C Resiguimod CpG LPS 15000 5000 10000 15000 20000 120000 0000 20000 30000 40000 50000 10000 Mean fluorescence intensity (B) (\mathbb{C}) MHC-I MHC-II CD40 CD86 Viability Control NOD NOD Control NOD **B**86 **B**6 **B**86 **B6** B6 mRNA mRNA BALB/c BALB/c BALB/0 BAL B/c BALB/c mRNA-NP mRNA-NP Poly I:C Poly I:C Resiguimod Resiguimod CpG CpG LPS LPS 60000 4000 6000 60 80 30000 40 100 Mean fluorescence intensity % viable \bigcirc IFN-β IFN-γ TNF-α IL-10 IL-6 Control mRNA B6 BALB/c mRNA-NP Poly I:C Resiguimod CpG ODN LPS Cytokine secretion (pg/ml) (A & B) Effect of in vivo-jetRNA®/mRNA nanoparticles (mRNA-NP) compared to medium alone, non-complexed mRNA and Toll-like receptor (TLR) ligands on the expression of MHC and costimulatory molecules on splenic CD11c⁺ cells (A) and B220⁺ B cells (B) after 24h in vitro. B cells did not express measurable amounts of CD80 (data not shown). (C) Viability of splenocytes after 24h of treatment based on propidium iodide exclusion. Data are mean ± SD (n=3 technical replicates per strain). (D) Secretion of cytokines by splenocytes after 24h in vitro stimulation. Eight other

Data are mean \pm SD (n=3 technical replicates per strain). (D) Secretion of cytokines by splenocytes after 24h *in vitro* stimulation. Eight other cytokines tested (IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-12, IL-17A, IL-23, GM-CSF, MCP-1) were not detected in any condition. Data are mean \pm SEM (n=3 biological replicates per strain). Culture conditions: Medium only (Control), mRNA \pm *in vivo*-jetRNA® formulation (500 ng mRNA), poly I:C (TLR3 ligand; 50 ng), Resiquimod (TLR7 ligand, 200 ng), CpG oligonucleotides (TLR9 ligand, 200 ng) or lipopolysaccharide (LPS, TLR4 ligand, 500 ng). All doses are per 2x10⁵ splenocytes per well.

produced by TriLink Biotechnologies. The mRNA was produced with modifications (Anti-Reverse Cap Analog as well as 5-methyl-cytosine and pseudouridine substitutions) to increase stability and reduce immunogenicity. For isolation of antigen-specific CD4⁺ T cells, spleen and pooled lymph nodes were collected from donor CD45.2⁺ BDC2.5 mice and CD4⁺ CD25-T cells were purified using the MoJoTM Mouse CD4 T Cell Isolation Kit (BioLegend) supplemented with biotinylated anti-CD25. Cells were then labelled with Violet Cell Proliferation Dye (eBioscience) and $0.5-1\times10^6$ T cells were injected i.v. into recipient NOD (CD45.1⁺) mice. The formulation of mRNA into *in vivo*-jetRNA[®]/mRNA nanoparticles was done according to manufacturer's instructions.

INNOVATOR INSIGHT

Following adoptive transfer, recipient mice were injected with nanoparticles containing 5 µg mRNA per mouse either i.v. (tail vein), i.p., i.d. (shaved abdominal area) or s.c. (neck fold) (Figure 1A). Control mice received T cells but no nanoparticle treatment. After 3 days, lymphoid tissues (as shown in Figure 1A) were collected separately and processed for single-cell suspensions. The cells were stained with antibodies to CD4, CD45.2, CD25, CD44 and CD279 (PD-1), all from BioLegend, and analyzed on a BD Fortessa[™] flow cytometer. Splenocytes from NOD, C57BL/6 (B6) and BALB/c mice were cultured in vitro for 24h in the presence of mRNA with or without formulation with

in vivo-jetRNA® or with various TLR ligands known to stimulate antigen-presenting cell maturation and cytokine secretion. Supernatant from these cultures were separately analyzed for 13 cytokines using the LegendPlex[™] Mouse Inflammation Panel (BioLegend). The cells from these cultures were analyzed on a BD Fortessa[™] flow cytometer after staining for B220 (B cells), CD11c (primarily dendritic cells), MHC class I (H2-K^d for NOD and BALB/c, H2-K^b for B6), MHC class II (I-A/I-E for B6 and BALB/c, I-A^k for NOD), CD40, CD80, CD86 as well as propidium iodide (all reagents from BioLegend and BD Bioscience). Flow cytometry data were analyzed with FCS Express 7.

REFERENCES-

- Porgador A, Irvine KR, Iwasaki A, Barber BH, Restifo NP, Germain RN. Predominant role for directly transfected dendritic cells in antigen presentation to CD8* T cells after gene gun immunization. *J. Exp. Med.* 1998; 188: 1075–82.
- Hobernik D, Bros, M. DNA vaccines
 How far from clinical use? *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 2018; 19(11): 3605.
- Nyamay'Antu A, Dumont M, Kedinger V, Erbacher P. Non-Viral vector mediated gene delivery: the outsider to watch out for in gene therapy. *Cell Gene Ther. Insights* 2019; 5: 51–7.
- Kowalski PS, Rudra A, Miao L, Anderson DG. Delivering the messenger: advances in technologies for therapeutic mRNA delivery. *Mol. Ther.* 2019; 27: 710–28.
- Liu MA. A Comparison of plasmid DNA and mRNA as vaccine technologies. *Vaccines (Basel)* 2019; 7(2): 37.
- Maruggi G, Zhang C, Li J, Ulmer JB, Yu D. mRNA as a transformative technology for vaccine development to control infectious diseases. *Mol. Ther.* 2019; 27: 757–72.

- Firdessa-Fite R, Creusot RJ. Nanoparticles versus dendritic cells as vehicles to deliver mRNA encoding multiple epitopes for immunotherapy. *Mol. Ther. Methods Clin. Dev.* 2020; 16: 50–62.
- Dastagir SR, Postigo-Fernandez J, Xu C, Stoeckle JH, Firdessa-Fite R, Creusot RJ. Efficient presentation of multiple endogenous epitopes to both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ diabetogenic T cells for tolerance. *Mol. Ther. Methods Clin. Dev.* 2016; 4: 27–38.
- Creusot RJ, Yaghoubi SS, Chang P, Chia J, Contag CH, Gambhir SS, Fathman CG. Lymphoid-tissue-specific homing of bone-marrow-derived dendritic cells. *Blood* 2009; 113(26): 6638–47.
- Turley SJ, Lee JW, Dutton-Swain N, Mathis D, Benoist C. Endocrine self and gut non-self intersect in the pancreatic lymph nodes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 2005; 102(49): 17729–33.
- Esterházy D, Canesso MCC, Mesin L, Muller PA, de Castro TBR, Lockhart A, ElJalby M, Faria AMC, Mucida D. Compartmentalized gut lymph node drainage dictates adaptive immune responses. *Nature* 2019; 569(7754): 126–30.

AFFILIATIONS

Rebuma Firdessa-Fite

Columbia Center for Translational Immunology, Columbia University Irving Medical Center, New York, NY, USA

Jorge Postigo-Fernandez

Columbia Center for Translational Immunology, Columbia University Irving Medical Center, New York, NY, USA

Valérie Toussaint-Moreau

Polyplus-transfection, Illkirch, France

Fabrice Stock

Polyplus-transfection, Illkirch, France

Alengo Nyamay'antu Polyplus-transfection, Illkirch, France

Patrick Erbacher

Polyplus-transfection, Illkirch, France

Rémi J Creusot

Columbia Center for Translational Immunology, Columbia University Irving Medical Center, New York, NY, USA

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: Rebuma Firdessa-Fite made all mRNA nanoparticle preparations, performed in vivo experiments and multiplex cytokine assays, Jorge Postigo-Fernandez set up the in vitro treatment of splenocytes and performed their flow cytometric analysis, Valérie Toussaint-Moreau, Fabrice Stock and Patrick Erbacher worked on the development of in vivo-jetRNA[®], Patrick Erbacher and Rémi J Creusot designed and directed the study, Alengo Nyamay'antu and Rémi J Creusot wrote the manuscript.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: Rémi J Creusot is the inventor of the Endotope platform for optimal presentation of nucleic acid-encoded epitopes (US20170283810).

Funding declaration: Rebuma Firdessa-Fite and Jorge Postigo-Fernandez are funded by fellowships from the American Diabetes Association (1-19-PMF-022 and 1-18-PDF-151, respectively). The in vitro study was supported by the Translational Therapeutics Accelerator program funded by the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences, National Institutes of Health, through Grant Number UL1TR001873.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Firdessa-Fite R, Postigo-Fernandez J, Toussaint-Moreau V, Stock F, Nyamay'antu A, Erbacher P & Creusot RJ. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited.

Revised manuscript received: Oct 26 2020; Publication date: Oct 29 2020.





Expertise • Quality • Support

Leading company in transfection for Gene & Cell Therapy



With 4 transfection product lines, Polyplus-transfection is the leading biotechnology company that supports Gene and Cell therapy, biologics manufacturing and life science research with innovative nucleic acid transfection solutions.





NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

REGULATORY PERSPECTIVE

FDA perspective on the preclinical development of cell-based immunotherapies

Alyssa Kosmides Galaro & Christopher Saeui

Preclinical studies are conducted to support administration of investigational products in clinical trials. Assessment of the safety profile and product activity for an investigational product are important to inform the clinical trial design and characterize the benefit-risk profile related to the product and target clinical population. However, identifying appropriate animal models and designing informative preclinical studies can be challenging for cell-based immunotherapies. This review discusses the general expectations for preclinical assessment of cell-based immunotherapies, including resources to support transition from bench to bedside.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1381–1390

DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.148

INTRODUCTION TO CELL-BASED IMMUNOTHERAPIES

Cell-based immunotherapies constitute a diverse array of products designed to harness the immune system to treat individuals with medical conditions that can range from cancer to autoimmune disease. These products

may be isolated and expanded *ex vivo* without additional modifications, such as adoptively transferred autologous or allogeneic T cells, or may have significant genetic modifications, such as viral transduction to express chimeric antigen receptors and knock-down of immunomodulatory molecules.



SPOTLIGHT

There are several aspects of cell-based immunotherapies that can present challenges for a preclinical development program. The frequencies of immune cell subsets, expression of signaling molecules, and antigen recognition domains differ between humans and many traditional laboratory animal species. Thus, it can be difficult to identify an appropriate animal species or establish an animal model that is biologically responsive to the investigational product of interest. Patient-specific products, such as those targeting cancer neoantigens, can present further challenges related to the design of comprehensive preclinical studies to evaluate the safety of the investigational product. An informative preclinical development program for cell-based immunotherapies is thus product-specific and will often include a range of in vivo, in vitro, and in silico studies, each evaluating targeted questions regarding safety and activity.

In the United States, cell-based immunotherapies are regulated by the Office of Tissues and Advanced Therapies (OTAT) in the Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research (CBER) of the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA). This review highlights the scientific and regulatory challenges associated with the preclinical development of cell-based immunotherapies. In the context of this review, cellbased immunotherapies denote products that utilize cells to modify the immune response for the treatment or prevention of disease.

OVERVIEW OF PRODUCT TYPES

The diversity of immunotherapies being developed for treatment of various medical conditions is considerable. Clinical indications range from those of recent product approvals in the field of cancer immunotherapy to those in ongoing development in fields such as autoimmune and infectious diseases. This section will first discuss the various cell sources that are used for cell-based immunotherapies, followed by examples of the different types of genetic modifications that can be incorporated in these products.

Cell source

Cell-based immunotherapies can be derived from isolating immune cells from patients, donors for adoptive cell transfer, or bacterial sources. Non-genetically modified immune cells made up approximately one third of cellbased immunotherapy IND submissions in 2019 (Figure 1). Manufacturing often includes *ex vivo* enrichment and expansion of specific immune cell subsets prior to infusion. Examples include tumor infiltrating lymphocytes activated *ex vivo* with tumor antigens, dendritic cells pulsed with tumor or infectious disease antigens, and regulatory T (Treg) cells stimulated against an autoimmune antigen.

Immune cells can also be derived from a pluripotent stem cell source, such as induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs). Stem cell products may be differentiated into a desired cell type, such as NK cells or other immune cell subsets. *Ex vivo* differentiation may be preferred over isolation of specific immune cell subsets from peripheral blood or bone marrow in cases where an allogeneic off-the-shelf product obtained from healthy individuals is desired or for an autologous product obtained from a clinical population that has a dysfunctional immune subset compartment.

Genetic modifications

Genetic modifications can be introduced into the different cell types to redirect their antigen specificity, express immunomodulatory molecules, prevent alloreactivity, introduce a safety mechanism, and/or further tailor cell activity. Common examples of *ex vivo* modified cells include chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cells, T cell receptor (TCR)-engineered T cells, and engineered bacteria for immunomodulatory applications. This field is rapidly expanding, enabled by advances such as genome editing technology and development of modern manufacturing tools that facilitate genetic engineering.

CAR T cells are a common genetically modified cell-based immunotherapy product

for the treatment of cancers comprising nearly 50% of all cell-based immunotherapy IND submissions to FDA in 2019 (Figure 1). CAR T cells are a type of adoptive cell-based immunotherapy in which introduction of a transgene construct redirects the T cells to recognize antigens expressed on the surface of tumor cells (tumor-associated antigens; TAAs) or other endogenous cell targets. A typical CAR construct consists of an extracellular antigen binding domain, such as a single-chain variable fragment (scFv) specific to a TAA or an endogenous cell target, fused to cytoplasmic signaling domains by hinge and transmembrane segments. The scFv allows recognition of TAA-expressing cells in a human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-independent manner, while the cytoplasmic signaling domains drive T cell effector functions (such as proliferation, cytokine production, and cytotoxicity) upon scFv engagement. As a result, CAR T cells are highly potent "living drugs" engineered to recognize and kill target cells and have the potential to expand and persist long-term following administration. CAR T cells can be further modified to express, for example, additional receptors, cytokines, or suicide genes, or to reduce expression of immunomodulatory signaling receptors. The CAR can also be introduced in natural killer (NK) cells to provide additional antigen-dependent effector function. CAR NK cells comprised nearly 5% of cell-based immunotherapy IND submissions to FDA in 2019 (Figure 1).

Similar in principle to CAR T cells, TCR-engineered T cells are transduced to redirect their antigen-specificity. This product type constituted approximately 5% of cell-based immunotherapy IND submissions to FDA in 2019 (Figure 1). TCR-engineered T cells are human T cells modified ex vivo with a transgene construct encoding a desired TCR. In contrast to CAR T cells, this product type recognizes peptides in an HLA-restricted manner. Examples include TCR-engineered T cells that recognize a tumor neoantigen or a TAA. Cell-based immunotherapies with other genetic modifications, such as transduction to induce expression of immunomodulatory molecules, constituted less than 5% of cellbased immunotherapy IND submissions to FDA in 2019 (Figure 1).

Bacteria can also be genetically modified to secrete immunomodulatory molecules.



Examples include bacteria modified to secrete peptides intended to induce tolerance in an autoimmune disease or secrete tumor-associated peptides intended to induce a pro-inflammatory response against tumor cells. Genetically modified bacteria consisted of less than 5% of cell-based immunotherapy IND submissions to FDA in 2019 (Figure 1).

In addition to the products described above, mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are another group of cell therapy products being evaluated for various indications, such as graft versus host disease, autoimmune diseases, and trauma, due to their purported immunomodulatory properties. As their mechanism of immunomodulatory action is still undetermined, MSC products are not discussed further in the context of this review.

Trends in IND submissions & marketing approvals

The field of immunotherapy is growing rapidly. In 2019, FDA received 99 IND submissions for cell-based immunotherapy products, in contrast to 40 IND submissions in 2009 (per internal agency numbers). More than 75% of the 2019 submissions were for products being developed for the treatment of hematological malignancies or solid tumors, and are intended to enhance an anti-cancer immune response (Figure 2). Similar approaches are being evaluated for cell-based immunotherapies in the setting of infectious disease, making up approximately 5% of cellbased immunotherapy IND submissions to FDA in 2019. A smaller fraction of products is under investigation as immunomodulators for the treatment of autoimmune diseases and other medical conditions.

To-date, three CAR T cell products, KY-MRIAH[®] (tisagenlecleucel), and YESCAR-TA[®] (axicabtagene ciloleucel), TECARTUSTM (brexucabtagene autoleucel), and one *ex vivo* activated peripheral blood mononuclear cell product, PROVENGE[®] (sipuleucel-T), are cell-based immunotherapies that have received FDA approval. KYMRIAH[®] is approved for the treatment of patients with B-cell precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia or relapsed or refractory diffuse large B-cell lymphoma, YESCARTA[®] for relapsed or refractory large B-cell lymphoma, TE-CARTUS[™] for relapsed/refractory mantle cell lymphoma, and PROVENGE[®] for metastatic castrate resistant prostate cancer.

Nonetheless, challenges with clinical translation of cell-based immunotherapy products remain, and science-based approaches are needed to establish an optimal preclinical development program, often utilizing innovative testing strategies and assays tailored to answer targeted questions. Thus, product evaluation can vary based on case-by-case considerations. Several communication modalities with FDA/CBER are available to obtain guidance on preclinical development programs for these complex product types, with a shared goal of facilitating product development and achieving a successful IND submission.

THE REGULATORY PROCESS: EARLY COMMUNICATIONS WITH FDA/CBER & THE IND

In order to initiate a clinical trial in the US, an IND application is first submitted to the FDA. There are numerous opportunities to obtain FDA feedback during the development of an investigational product [1]. Early communication with the FDA to obtain feedback prior to submission of an IND is possible primarily through a pre-IND meeting. For innovative products with unique challenges in preclinical development, earlier feedback from the FDA can be obtained in the context of an Initial Targeted Engagement for Regulatory Advice on CBER products (INTERACT) meeting (Figure 3). While these communications are not required prior to an IND submission, they are encouraged due to the challenges with the preclinical development of cell-based immunotherapies (further discussed in Section 4 of this review).

FIGURE 2 Distribution of product indications for cell and gene immunotherapy IND submissions to FDA in 2019.

INTERACT meetings

The INTERACT meeting provides a forum to discuss novel investigational products at an early stage of product development [2]. An INTERACT meeting, which is held prior to a pre-IND meeting, is a non-binding, informal discussion with key FDA/CBER personnel, generally consisting of experts in the areas of:

- Chemistry, manufacturing, and controls (CMC);
- 2. Pharmacology/toxicology (P/T); and
- 3. Clinical trial design.

This interaction serves as an important opportunity to obtain guidance from regulators for products with unique challenges, complex manufacturing methods, innovative devices, and novel testing methods. The information provided on the FDA website [2] includes detailed instructions on how to submit a request for an INTERACT meeting, the expected contents of an INTERACT meeting package, and the logistics of these meetings.

Pre-IND meetings

A pre-IND meeting consists of a non-binding, formal discussion with key FDA/CBER personnel (CMC, P/T, clinical, and other experts). These meetings are an opportunity to obtain FDA feedback and discuss concerns related to manufacturing, preclinical program development, and first-in-human (FIH) clinical protocols. Pre-IND meetings often occur prior to the initiation of definitive preclinical safety studies such that FDA input can be obtained and incorporated into the study designs. At the pre-IND stage, product development programs are typically further along in comparison to INTERACT submissions, and more extensive preclinical data are available to facilitate a productive pre-IND discussion.

The IND submission

The content and format of an IND submission to the FDA should adhere to 21CFR 312.23 and should contain:

 CMC data to characterize the composition, manufacture, and control of the investigational product;



P/T data to support the safety and feasibility of the proposed clinical trial; and

3. A detailed clinical protocol.

Considerations for P/T studies to support an IND submission are discussed further below; CMC data and clinical protocol(s) submitted to an IND are outside of the scope of this review.

The objective of a preclinical program is to demonstrate that an investigational product is reasonably safe to administer in a clinical trial (21CFR 312.23(a)(8)). Preclinical data can also provide proof-of-concept (POC) data to justify product administration in a first-in-human clinical trial and inform trial design (e.g. initial safe starting dose level, dose-escalation scheme, dosing schedule, and clinical monitoring). Data can originate from:

- GLP-compliant toxicology studies conducted by a qualified testing facility;
- Well-controlled studies conducted in-house;
- 3. In silico analyses; and
- 4. Published data in peer-reviewed journals.

Clinical trials evaluating product(s) that are similar to the investigational product of interest may also provide supporting information. Pharmacology/Toxicology studies to support an IND submission for a cell-based immunotherapy product are further discussed in Section 4 of this review.

Other resources

In addition to meetings with the FDA, published guidance documents communicate FDA's current thinking on certain topics. The document, Guidance for Industry: Preclinical Assessment of Investigational Cellular and Gene Therapy Products [3] is a resource that can be used for cell-based immunotherapies. Additional guidance for preclinical evaluation of gene therapy products, which include genetically modified cells, is presented in the Guidance for Industry: Long Term Follow-Up After Administration of Human Gene Therapy Products [4], and guidance regarding the preclinical evaluation and clinical considerations for therapeutic cancer vaccines is found in the Guidance for Industry: Clinical Considerations for Therapeutic Cancer Vaccines [5]. The recommendations conveyed in these and other guidance documents provide a high level framework that may be used when approaching preclinical assessment of cell-based immunotherapy products. However, the diversity and inherent biological properties of cell-based immunotherapies often necessitates a product-specific testing strategy.

PRECLINICAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR ASSESSMENT OF CELL-BASED IMMUNOTHERAPIES

Preclinical testing of an investigational product provides data that contribute to the decision to initiate testing in humans. Such data can also provide scientific support for the selected dose levels and planned dosing regimen in humans. The scientific rationale for administering a cell-based immunotherapy in a clinical trial is based on data generated in POC studies, which accompany safety testing. A weight-of-evidence approach is thus used to assess the benefit/ risk profile, and to determine whether the preclinical data support administration of the investigational product in a clinical trial (Figure 4). Preclinical review of cell-based immunotherapies focuses on several key considerations to guide this decision-making process:

- Product activity: Understanding the biological activity of the product and the desired therapeutic effect provides context when approaching the design of preclinical safety studies. *In vitro* and *in vivo* data are important to characterize product activity and to provide evidence for the purported mechanism of action for a given cell-based immunotherapy.
- Product safety: Incorporation of
 appropriate methods to assess product
 safety is an important consideration.
 Traditional *in vivo* toxicology studies may
 be challenging or limited in their ability to
 fully assess product safety for cell-based
 immunotherapy products. For example,
 model species commonly selected for
 preclinical testing are often not biologically
 responsive to cell-based immunotherapy
 products. Using *in vitro* or *in vivo* testing
 methods that are sensitive, reproducible,
 and specific for a human target antigen
 are important for identifying risks for this
 product type.



- Biological relevance of animal models: Animal models should be biologically responsive to the investigational product and relevant to the target clinical population. Considerations include disease pathogenesis, anatomical similarities and differences between each animal species and humans, and the timing of product administration relative to disease status. Additionally, understanding the limitations of the selected animal model(s) is important for interpretation of the preclinical data. For example, human tumor-bearing rodent models are typically immunocompromised, limiting the ability to assess any immunerelated effects. Development of xenogeneic graft-versus-host-disease can also occur with administration of an investigational human product.
- Sample size and strength of the *in vivo* data: *In vivo* studies designed according to the three 'R' principles of replacement, reduction, and refinement are encouraged and should be balanced with the need for sufficient numbers of animals (i.e., sample size) that enable interpretation of results. Various factors, such as animal model relevancy and the specific preclinical safety and activity questions being addressed may affect this consideration.
- Dose level rationale: Integration of data obtained from preclinical POC and safety studies, as well as existing clinical data for similar product types, is important when identifying a starting clinical dose level and dosing regimen for FIH clinical trial.

A more comprehensive discussion of preclinical testing considerations along with product-specific examples for cell-based immunotherapies are provided below.

Proof-of-concept studies

Preclinical studies are important to support the rationale for a given clinical trial. For example, in vitro testing of CAR T cells is often used to demonstrate that the engineered CAR can recognize a specific antigen. Activity may be demonstrated by measuring the induction of various cytokines (i.e., cytokine release) and cytotoxicity against cancer cells that express the target antigen. An immunocompromised rodent, such as the NOD scid gamma (NSG) mouse, bearing a clinically relevant tumor type (i.e., xenograft model), is permissive to a human CAR T cell administration and can enable in vivo testing. POC studies can be performed in this type of model or in a syngeneic tumor-bearing model using a surrogate animal product to assess anti-tumor activity, with determination of tumor burden and overall survival. In vivo studies can also be helpful for understanding differences in the kinetics of CAR T cell trafficking, expansion, and persistence.

When additional cell surface ligands, secreted cytokines, or genetic modifications are incorporated in a cell-based immunotherapy product, *in vivo* studies can provide insight on the functionality and kinetics of these components. The combination of cell-based immunotherapies with other investigational agents is also becoming increasingly common. In addition to demonstrating activity of a proposed combination immunotherapy, *in vivo* studies can provide insight regarding appropriate dosing regimens.

Other cell-based immunotherapies, such as microbial vectors engineered from live bacteria, are often attenuated and are designed to have limited growth potential. Thus, POC studies in animal models of disease evaluating repeat dosing regimens are often performed to characterize the effect of multiple administrations on achieving a durable response outcome.

Safety studies

While POC studies can provide a rationale for a proposed clinical trial, preclinical evaluation of potential toxicities is important to determine that a clinical trial is reasonably safe to proceed. Toxicology studies can assist in identifying adverse local and/or systemic effects to inform clinical monitoring and may guide patient eligibility criteria. Key safety concerns for cell-based immunotherapy products often include product specificity, aberrant cell proliferation or differentiation, cell transformation, and toxicities related to the pharmacologic activity of the product.

Assessing the safety profile for products such as CAR T cells is challenging because the scFv element of the CAR T cell construct often does not cross-react with the corresponding antigen in species commonly selected for preclinical testing. Evaluation of potential off-target effects or off-tumor/ on-target reactivity can also be accomplished with cross reactivity studies employing panels of human tissues, membrane protein arrays, and co-culture studies with various normal human cells. Assessment of antigen expression profiles, combined with publicly available clinical trial results or published literature providing information for other therapeutic products (e.g., monoclonal antibodies) targeting the same antigen, may support identification of potential target organs of toxicity of the investigational CAR T cell product of interest.

For products that incorporate genome editing, preclinical studies should also be conducted to evaluate potential off-target genome editing events and genomic integrity. Additionally, *in vitro* studies can be performed to assess the presence of cytokine independent growth for T cell or NK cell-based products. When biologically responsive animal models are available, *in vivo* studies may provide insight regarding the safety of expressed transgenes, such as cell surface ligands or secreted antibodies.

For microbial vectors, safety evaluations of host innate and adaptive immune response, induction of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines, and the potential for local, acute, systemic, or chronic toxicity can inform clinical trial design. Although the route of administration may be local (e.g. intratumoral), systemic safety studies can be useful to evaluate a hypothetical 'worst case' type scenario should systemic exposure occur. Demonstration that a microbial vector under investigation is sensitive to available antibiotics is also important. Because microbial vector administration often occurs via routes that differ from natural routes of exposure, assessment of the biodistribution profile to characterize bacterial colonization in off-target tissues, is typically conducted. Additionally, preclinical evaluation of shedding can assess the potential for transmission of the intended clinical product from treated to untreated individuals (Guidance for Industry: Design and Analysis of Shedding Studies for Virus or Bacteria-Based Gene Therapy and Oncolytic Product [6]). For further discussion regarding the preclinical assessment of this product type, refer to the Guidance for Industry: Recommendations for Microbial Vectors used for Gene Therapy [7].

CONCLUSION

A product-specific approach to preclinical testing for a new cell-based immunotherapy product can support transition to FIH clinical testing, in accordance with the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Title 21, Part 312. Progress towards this important objective may be facilitated through early interaction with FDA to discuss preclinical aspects of a product development program. Due to the complexity of cell-based immunotherapies, designing preclinical programs to comprehensively assess product safety and activity is often challenging. However, becoming familiar with the regulatory considerations and opportunities for engagement with the FDA may help facilitate successful transition from bench to bedside.

REFERENCES-

- FDA Guidance for Industry: Formal Meetings Between the FDA and Sponsors or Applicants 2009: https://www. fda.gov/media/72253/download
- FDA. INTERACT Meetings (Initial Targeted Engagement for Regulatory Advice on CBER products). 2019: https:// www.fda.gov/vaccines-blood-biologics/ industry-biologics/interact-meetings-initial-targeted-engagement-regulatory-advice-cber-products.
- FDA Guidance for Industry: Preclinical Assessment of Investigational Cellular and Gene Therapy Products 2013: https://www.fda.gov/media/87564/ download
- FDA Guidance for Industry: Long Term Follow-Up After Administration of

Human Gene Therapy Products 2020: https://www.fda.gov/media/113768/ download

- FDA Guidance for Industry: Clinical Considerations for Therapeutic Cancer Vaccines 2011: https://www.fda.gov/ media/82312/download
- FDA Guidance for Industry: Design and Analysis of Shedding Studies for Virus or Bacteria-Based Gene Therapy and Oncolytic Products 2015: https://www. fda.gov/media/89036/download
- FDA Guidance for Industry: Recommendations for Microbial Vectors used for Gene Therapy 2016: https://www. fda.gov/media/94200/download

AFFILIATIONS

Alyssa Kosmides Galaro

Pharmacology/Toxicology Branch 2, Division of Clinical Evaluation and Pharmacology/Toxicology (DCEPT), Office of Tissues and Advanced Therapies (OTAT), Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research (CBER), United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA), MD, USA

Christopher Saeui

Pharmacology/Toxicology Branch 1, Division of Clinical Evaluation and Pharmacology/Toxicology (DCEPT), Office of Tissues and Advanced Therapies (OTAT), Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research (CBER), United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA), MD, USA

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Galaro AK & Saeui C. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited; externally peer reviewed.

Submitted for peer review: Sep 10 2020; Revised manuscript received: Oct 9 2020; Publication date: Oct 23 2020.

NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

SPOTLIGHT

INNOVATOR INSIGHT

The progression & delivery of adoptive cellular immune therapies: leveraging single-cell resolution & novel algorithms to overcome the challenges associated with allogeneic & autologous immune cell therapies

Vicki Moignard, Alessandra De Riva & Raul Elgueta

The success and progression of chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cells in adoptive cellular therapies for B cell malignancies can be attributed to the effective engraftment, efficient expansion, and the persistence of the cells after transplant. However, that success has yet to be translated into solid tumors, which present their own set of distinct challenges. As the knowledge in the field grows and more data reach the public domain, it has become clear that both intrinsic and extrinsic mechanisms of tumor resistance need to be addressed in order to improve immune-based adoptive cell therapies (ACT). Computational approaches and novel algorithms are well placed to identify new genes needed to overcome resistance and enhance efficacy of the current and future ACT. This review discusses the current challenges for autologous and allogeneic ACT and how big dataset analysis is opening paths to overcome resistance and enhance the efficacy of ACT.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1411–1430 DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.155



– www.insights.bio -

INTRODUCTION

The idea that immune ACT could play a central role in the fight against cancer was developed in 1964 by Alexander and Delorme [1]. Their work demonstrated that sarcomas in rats can be treated by ACT of lymphocytes from immunized syngeneic animals. So far, only three immune ACT, using CAR T cells, are available on the market for the treatment of hematological blood malignancies, but the field is rapidly expanding. Currently, several clinical trials are running or approved, for both autologous and allogeneic immune ACT. This is due to incremental knowledge acquired in several fields, including stem cell transplantation, monoclonal antibody, and HIV research, together with the technical advances achieved in molecular biology. However, alongside the excitement of developing new therapies, the industry is faced with new challenges at the scientific, manufacturing, and regulatory level.

CAR T cell therapy uses autologous T cells isolated from patients, which are genetically modified to insert the CAR construct (Figure 1). These CAR T cells are then expanded and reinfused into the patient, where the recognition of the cognate tumor antigen triggers activation and the anti-tumoral immune response [2]. The first-generation of CAR construct was designed by merging the single chain of a monoclonal antibody (scFv), with a transmembrane domain and intracellular domain of CD3 ζ (Figure 2). The lack of costimulatory signals in the first generation of CAR T cells resulted in low efficacy in their activation [3]. The second generation of CAR T cells was therefore designed to introduce the intracellular domain of costimulatory signals such as CD28, 4-1BB, or OX-40. Since the primary and costimulatory signals are activated, the second generation of CAR T cells provide an efficient anti-tumoral response in patients with diffuse large B cell lymphoma (DLBCL) [4,5]. A third generation of CAR, current under clinical trial, combines the intracellular domain of the CD3 ζ and the intracellular domain of both costimulatory signals CD28 and 4-1BB [6].

Despite these successes, almost 30% of patients with DLBCL are not able to receive autologous CAR T cell therapy due to low product quality during the processing and manufacturing of the CAR T cells [4,5]. This is mainly due to a reduction in T cell numbers or T cell exhaustion (lack of functionality) because of the severity of the disease and/or treatment [7]. An allogeneic ACT could potentially address these issues, by providing an 'off the shelf' and reproducible alternative. An allogeneic product could be immediately available to

FIGURE 1



INNOVATOR INSIGHT



are known as third-generation CARs. the patient, reducing treatment lead time, and that are important in T cell and macrophage ensuring availability if redosing is necessary. differentiation by profiling human T cells [10]

ensuring availability if redosing is necessary. Despite the promise, allogeneic ACT will face two major barriers to success; graft versus host disease (GvHD, whereby donor T cells attack the recipient cells), and rejection. Nonetheless, there are several approaches that different groups have developed to tackle these issues (reviewed in Depil *et al.* [8]).

Next-generation sequencing and high throughput data approaches will play a key role in the identification of gene regulators or small molecules that can prolong the effectiveness of CAR T cells. For example, datasets such as the FANTOM5 consortium data have been employed in new approaches by Mogrify[®] to identify the optimal combination of transcription factors (TFs) required to directly convert any human cell type into any other human cell type [9]. In addition, the same dataset has made it possible to identify enhancers and promoters that are important in T cell and macrophage differentiation by profiling human T cells [10] and monocytes [11]. This type of large-scale data could identify regulatory molecules needed to overcome resistance and enhance efficacy in CAR T-cell therapies.

In this review, we look at the status of immune ACT, discussing some of the challenges and solutions that the current therapies are facing. We will describe how single-cell technologies and analysis of large-scale data could provide some answers to those issues and how Mogrify[®], using its proprietary direct cell conversion technology, is able to tackle some of the issues associated with immune ACT.

TRANSLATION INSIGHT

Three cell therapy products based on CAR T cells have so far reached the immuno-oncology

market: YESCARTA® (axicabtagene ciloleucel) and TECARTUS[™] (brexucabtagene autoleucel) from Kite Pharma and Gilead Sciences; and KYMRIAH® (tisagenlecleucel) from Novartis. KYMRIAH®, TECARTUS™ and YESCARTA® target CD19 which is expressed on malignant, as well as normal, B cells in hematological cancers (e.g. DLBCL and lymphoblastic leukemia [ALL]). Generally employed after two or more lines of systemic therapy, these therapies have elicited complete and lasting tumor regression in up to 40% of patients [4,5,12]. These are autologous therapies, meaning that the patient is both the donor and the recipient of the product. Although this approach has the advantage of avoiding GvHD, there are safety considerations related to unwanted toxicities that may develop following CAR T-cell infusion, such as cytokine release syndrome (CRS), neurological toxicities, 'on-target/off-tumor' recognition, and anaphylaxis. CRS occurs in most patients receiving CAR T-cell therapy and based on accumulated experience through many clinical trials, clinical risk management protocols have been put in place so that toxicity is graded according to clinical symptoms and managed pharmacologically [13,14]. Scientists are already working towards a new solution to this problem such as the introduction of 'suicide genes' into the CAR construct, so that CAR T cells can be selectively depleted [15] or turned off [16] if neurotoxicity and CRS are observed in the patient. The use of safety mechanisms may become particularly relevant for allogeneic therapies, where the donor and the recipient (the patient) are two different individuals. In these conditions, GvHD is an unwanted complication likely to occur depending on the degree of Human Antigen Leukocyte (HLA)-mismatch between the donor and the recipient [17].

The success of KYMRIAH®, TECAR-TUS[™] and YESCARTA® CD19 CAR T-cell therapies has led to exceptional growth in the number of other CAR T-cell therapies targeting this same antigen. Figure 3 shows that among the 312 CAR clinical trials currently active or recruiting, the most popular target is CD19, with 61% of therapies directed against this antigen. The landscape is dominated by CARs directed against hematological cancers, with 84% of the therapies targeting CD20, CD22 and B Cell Maturation Antigen (BCMA), in addition to CD19. While this reflects the success of CARs and points to the potential for the development of new CARs directed to cancer antigens in addition to CD19 and B cells, it also highlights the fact that this therapeutic approach has yet to demonstrate efficacy in indications other than hematological malignancies. There is the hope that CARs will be successful to treat solid tumors too.

Solid tumors represent a highly challenging environment, as they involve many different cell types that promote, sustain, and protect the growth of the tumor mass via several mechanisms. Myeloid-derived suppressor cells, tumor-associated macrophages, and regulatory T cells generate a suppressive microenvironment by releasing cytokines like IL-10 and upregulating surface markers that inhibit T cell activation. The cells that manage to infiltrate the tumor microenvironment are put on idle by these coercive actions, but often T cells are simply spatially excluded from the tumor. Several mechanisms acting at once may have to be put in place to subvert the tumor microenvironment. Many preclinical studies have shown that CAR T cells genetically modified to secret cytokines (e.g. IL-12, IL-15 and IL-8) could enhance T cell proliferation and anti-tumor activity [18,19]. Moreover, the genetic insertion of chemokine receptors into CAR T cells could lead to an increase of T cell infiltration into the tumor. It has been shown that the expression of CCR2 in CAR T cells increases tumor infiltration and anti-tumor efficacy in preclinical models [20]. Therefore, multiple mechanisms can be generated to allow the infiltration of an armored CAR T cell into a solid tumor and abrogate the suppressive tumor microenvironment. An example would be to have small molecules that induce endogenous CCR2 expression as an alternative for



the transduction of *CCR2* gene in mesothelin CAR T cells [20]. This could increase the safety of CAR T-cell therapy by eliminating any risks related to the insertion of the *CCR2* gene. While this technology would possibly be increasing the efficacy of the products, as a result of the boosted T cells' activity, it will likely increase the likelihood of remission for patients on their last line of treatment (CAR T cell therapy only being prescribed following several rounds of chemotherapy and monoclonal antibody immunotherapies) by using it in combination with checkpoint inhibitors (reviewed in Titov *et al.* [21]).

On the other hand, the infiltration of a solid tumor may require the use of CAR cell therapies based on alternative cell types to conventional $\alpha\beta$ T cells. Interest is growing in exploring the potential of other immune cells, including natural killer (NK) cells [22], gamma delta ($\gamma\delta$) T cells [23] and macrophages [24]. All of these cell types have been armed with CARs to test their efficacy in treating solid tumors [22–24]. NK cells are particularly suitable for immune ACT as they can acquire antigen specificity via the CAR technology, while still retaining their natural cytotoxicity through their ability to recognize

target cells via the detection of lack of HLA expression - referred to as 'missing self-recognition'. Recently, HLA-mismatched anti-CD19 CAR NK cells derived from cord blood were administered to 11 patients with relapsed or refractory CD19-positive lymphoid tumors. It was observed that 7 of the patients had complete remission and without any side effects (cytokine release syndrome, neurotoxicity, or GvHD) [22]. For all of the reasons listed above, NK cells are currently viewed as a good candidate cell type for allogeneic therapies. However, certain challenges remain when working with NK cells for immune ACT. For example, it is difficult to scale up NK manufacturing to support 'offthe-shelf' allogeneic treatments [25]. In vitro expansion is necessary for any NK cell-based cell therapy as the cells constitute only 5–15% of peripheral blood monocyte cells (PBMCs). Alternatively, NK cells can be differentiated from cord blood or stem cells. This could reduce variability between batches and increase the quality of the cell product, but in this case NK cells must be differentiated as well as expanded. Protocols for expansion of NK cells rely on cytokines and/or feeder cells, but overall in vitro expansion of NK cells tends

to be modest, and often NK cells require an additional *in vivo* maturation step to acquire full functionality. These complexities have pushed researchers to search for alternative sources, such as the NK-92 cell line, which has been used in clinical trials, and was most recently engineered to express CARs directed towards liquid and solid tumors [26,27]. Although safety and pre-clinical data for efficacy [28] have been demonstrated, clinical efficacy is still to be confirmed, and the cells have to be irradiated before use, greatly shortening their lifespan after transplant.

An alternative approach to CARs is the generation of T cells in which the α and β chains of a T cell receptor (TCR) specific for a cancer antigen or neoantigen are expressed as an addition to, or in replacement of, the endogenous TCR [29]. Such α and β chains are usually identified from T cell clones enriched in patient biopsies. T cells genetically engineered to express the chosen TCR recognize the cancer antigens through the classical antigen presentation pathway, which processes cytoplasmic as well as surface proteins. To be effective, TCR engineered T cells rely on antigen presentation in the tumor microenvironment, which is often downregulated in cancer cells as an escape mechanism. HLA matching between the donor and the recipient is also required, making this an autologous ACT, although some degree of HLA-mismatching may be tolerated and could potentially be used in allogeneic ACT. The number of clinical trials that employ TCR-engineered T cells in cancer treatment is much lower compared to those for CAR T cells [30], perhaps due to the complexity of identifying good 'universal' target antigens, and the challenges to produce a TCR with the optimal affinity and avidity for the cognate antigen.

The field of cell therapy for immuno-oncology is rich in possibilities for both autologous and allogeneic treatments, using different modalities such as CARs or TCR engineered receptors, and different cell types, like T cells, NK cells, and others [8]. Moreover, the synergy of combinatory approaches such as cell therapy and immune checkpoint inhibitors may enable the immune system to disrupt and destroy the tumor microenvironment. Much knowledge will be obtained from the data generated by ongoing and new clinical trials, providing a solid basis for ever safer and more effective cell-based therapies. Moreover, the lessons learned in immuno-oncology are now rapidly applied to GvHD and to the other side of the coin in immunology, autoimmunity. The exciting possibility to use technologies like CARs to induce immunological tolerance to treat and prevent organ rejection, or to restore immunological balance in autoimmune diseases, has already started to be explored, and promises to have a big impact on the lives of many people living with chronic conditions.

MANUFACTURING ASPECTS OF CELL THERAPY

Traditionally, pharmaceutical development follows a defined pathway that covers all stages of a therapeutic product. This is summarized by the first phase of discovery and development, followed by preclinical and clinical research phases that lead to drug approval, then by post-market safety monitoring. Starting from the clinical research phase, all processes must adhere to Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP), which ensures that fully characterized, controlled and consistent manufacturing processes are in place to guarantee the safety and efficacy of products in accordance with pre-determined quality standards.

ACT has questioned and even bypassed traditional pharmaceutical development, challenging the status quo. In cell therapy, early development has mainly taken place in the clinic, frequently under hospital exemption. Moreover, the preclinical phase is challenging due to the lack of relevant animal models that truly recapitulate human disease. Finally, the first therapies to reach the immuno-oncology market are autologous, made from cells collected from one patient for the treatment of the same patient, epitomizing the concept of 'personalized medicine' [4,5]. This model does not fit with production scale-up processes in the same way as, for example, small molecules or even biologics. Among the many variables that characterize this model, the quantity and quality of the starting material are notable, as these heavily depend on each patient's medical history. ACT in immuno-oncology is currently approved for patients who have undergone two or more lines of systemic therapy, meaning that the starting material from which the therapeutic product is manufactured can be extremely variable between patients, and even within the same patient if the cell therapy product has to be made on more than one occasion for additional dosing. Depending on the quality and quantity of the starting material, the manufacturing process must be adjusted for each batch.

In addition, the manufacturing process is often still manual, although appropriate automated solutions have been developed and have started to be implemented. In the current ACT setting, the clinical and manufacturing teams have to work closely to be able to synchronize product manufacturing and patient treatment (reviewed in [31]). While the manufacturing team generates the cell product, the clinical team has to assist the patient to undertake a conditioning treatment to 'make space' for the ACT after infusion. To accommodate this model, ACT manufacturing has been kept in close proximity to the clinic, often with manufacturing suites located at the hospital site or nearby. Analytical, quality control and quality assurance teams are also likely to be located close to the hospital for the same reasons. This modus operandi is typically more complicated and more expensive to manage administratively, and it is referred to as 'scaling out'. Scaling out requires a different manufacturing set up compared to classical drug manufacturing, and this model has been adopted by most cell therapy companies. Bigger companies have started to move away from scaling out and adopted the classical 'scaling up' model by setting up manufacturing centers in strategic locations served by appropriated transport facilities. In this case, logistics and operations become even more crucial to the completion of the tight vein-to-vein turnaround allocated for manufacturing and product release. As this sometimes involves shipping items over considerable distances, suitable transportation systems have been developed to guarantee that cell therapy products are delivered safely and on time [31]. This also demands that the chain of custody and identity of the product are maintained throughout the entire process, as a failure to document the identity and integrity of the product could have fatal consequences for the patient.

Currently, one of the main drawbacks of ACT is its high cost, which is reported to be \$475,000/dose for YESCARTA®. Due to the 'ad hoc' manual or semi-automated manufacturing process, one of the major contributors to the cost of goods is labor [32]. The rate of optimization, and implementation of automation and process simplification will therefore determine the speed at which ACT becomes affordable. Significant advances have already been made with the development of modular automated systems that reduce the 'hands-on' time required for product manufacturing. Nevertheless, due to the limitation imposed by the fact that one batch is made for one patient, it is unlikely that the cost of cell therapy will suddenly drop. The cost of GMP-grade raw materials is also high, but it is likely that as the industry continues to grow new solutions will become available. An example is illustrated by the shortage of animal-derived serum for the growing cell therapy sector that was forecasted in 2012 [33] – eight years later, although serum is still in high demand, serum-free alternatives are available and have already been implemented by some.

Most of the issues described above relate to autologous cell therapy, mainly due to the personalized nature of the treatment. In contrast, the manufacture of allogeneic products is less challenging [8]. The paradigm of 'one batch for one patient' that characterizes autologous therapy is replaced with 'one batch for several patients' in allogeneic therapies. In allogeneic therapy, the pathway for manufacturing is

more aligned with the traditional model of scaling up, mainly thanks to the uncoupling of the vein-to vein turnaround. To meet demands, innovative and more efficient systems are being developed, such as the use of suspension cells instead of adherent cells for viral production, or large volume bioincubators and automated closed systems. One of the major challenges for scaling up off-the-shelf manufacturing is the availability of the large volume and consistently high quality of cells required. Innovative solutions and beginning to be identified and some have now been developed and started to be tested in clinical trials.

The discovery of *in vitro* methods for differentiating as well as modifying the differentiation status of cells has come to the rescue of cell therapy manufacturing. A good source of cells for further differentiation and genetic manipulation are embryonic stem cells (ESCs), for which substantial knowledge has already been accumulated in other fields, mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs) and induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs). Figure 4 shows the usage of ESCs, iPSCs and MSCs in clinical trials worldwide.

Although these cell types are currently used mainly in transplantation and regenerative medicine, their usage as starting materials to manufacture clinical-grade cell therapy products is also foreseeable in the near future, which will require the development of cell differentiation methods compliant with GMP. The availability of iPSCs has also opened new possibilities in ACT for immuno-oncology. The employment of iPSCs as starting material to be differentiated into the desired cell type will allow the generation of large batches of identical cells obtained from suitable donors and enable the manufacturing of 'off-the-shelf' cell therapies. Moreover, research around the world is concentrating on developing even more advanced tools, such as a hypoimmunogenic universal donor cell line [34]. The latter is as challenging as it is desirable, and could provide a 'blank canvas' on which to add further properties to create a new 'artificial cell' that does not cause

GvHD, and is poised to recognize and kill tumors with high specificity as well as safety.

THE EMERGING LANDSCAPE OF NEXT-GENERATION MODALITIES IN SINGLE-CELL ANALYSIS & THEIR APPLICATION IN IMMUNE CELLULAR THERAPIES

Many methods have been used to characterize and understand immune cells over the past century, from morphology and tissue distribution through to modern flow cytometry capable of measuring the expression of >20 proteins. This has given us a deep understanding of the markers and functions of different cell types in a range of tissues and in response to different stimuli. This synergy between immunology and emerging technologies ensures that our paradigms are continually updated to consider new methods and information.

Biology has often been limited by the fact that approaches that give information about many genes or proteins are limited to a few samples of large numbers of cells. However, recent years have seen an explosion of technologies available to study cells at the single-cell level, and the application of these technologies to immune cells [35-39]. These have largely been based around sequencing technologies, including transcriptome profiling using RNA sequencing and single-cell RNAseq (scRNAseq) [40], and epigenomic studies using assay for transposase-accessible chromatin (ATAC)-seq [41-44]. Additionally, cytometry by time-of-flight (CyTOF) [45] has expanded the number of proteins we can analyze compared with flow cytometry by tagging antibodies with heavy metals and passing stained cells through a mass spectrometer to detect protein expression by molecular weight, rather than fluorescence. These methods are now frequently used in combination on the same cells [46,47], for example, to look at changes in the transcriptome [48,49] or chromatin accessibility [50] in response to gene knockdown in CRISPR

INNOVATOR INSIGHT

screens, or coupling protein expression with transcriptomics by using DNA-tagged antibodies for immunophenotyping (CITEseq) [51]. There are also many resources comparing these different technologies and methods to analyze data [52,53].

These technologies have allowed researchers to assimilate a lot of new knowledge without a priori assumptions, such as screening for immune cell subsets present in a variety of different tissues and species [54] and how that changes in autoimmune diseases [55], harmonizing the markers used to identify cell types across different species [56], and to better understand the ontogeny of immune subsets [36,54]. There are efforts underway to map the entire human body at single-cell resolution using these technologies, in the Human Cell Atlas project [57].

Due to the somatic recombination that the T and B cell receptor genes undergo during differentiation, we can also track cell clones through TCR and BCR sequencing at the single-cell level (so-called V(D)J sequencing) [58,59]. This allows the monitoring of clonal evolution in infection and disease settings, and through aging processes. MHC-dextramers tagged with DNA barcodes have also been used to probe the antigen-specificity of T cells [60]. Coupling transcriptomics with V(D) J sequencing, CITEseq, CRISPR screening and antigen-specificity has allowed up to five modalities to be analyzed from the same cells using next-generation sequencing [61]. These technologies are allowing us to interrogate the complexities of the immune system at unprecedented scale and resolution [38].

Selectively programing cell fate

A key aim of these new technologies is to better understand cell ontogeny and mechanisms of cell fate decisions [62–64], accompanied by computational techniques for identifying differentiation trajectories [65–67]. This could translate into improved cell therapies by directed differentiation from pluripotent cells by identifying key transcription factors



(TFs) or signaling pathways required during differentiation. This is of particular interest in immuno-oncology where autologous CAR T and NK cell products are expensive and time-consuming to make, and fraught with issues, so the search for allogeneic 'offthe-shelf' alternatives is intensive with many companies developing iPSC-derived products [8,68]. Many of these protocols are also very long and costly as they replicate normal human development, so there is interest in bypassing normal differentiation by overexpressing TFs, which are often viewed as the master regulators of cell fate. Additionally, cells derived from ESCs or iPSCs often have an immature, fetal phenotype and lack full adult function, so improvements are required to fully realize their potential. Papers describing the reprograming of cell fate using the overexpression of transcription factors have spanned decades [69-71], but it has been challenging to identify optimal combinations of TFs for conversions, usually involving trial and error. Rational, data-driven selection of TFs and scalable screening methods are required to accelerate discovery in this area, and new technologies are aiding this process.

One strategy, Reprogram-Seq [72], predicts candidate TFs by identifying genes that are differentially expressed between source

and target cells in scRNAseq data. Pools of TFs are then overexpressed in the source cells, such that each cell will receive a different, random combination of factors. The converted cells are then surveyed using scRNAseq for transcriptional signatures that match the target cell of interest, and the transgenes that were overexpressed can be identified as they lack a 3' UTR compared with the endogenous transcripts for the same factor. MOGRIFY® can efficiently navigate a combinatorial space of >500 billion possible TF combinations to find the optimal set of TFs controlling the genetic programs required to be switched for a given cell conversion [9]. This results in few transcription factors with the highest and non-overlapping regulatory influence. Initially, the algorithm was run to generate predictions for cell conversions and has successfully demonstrated multiple cell conversions, including keratinocytes from fibroblasts, and endothelial cells from keratinocytes [9].

An alternative method, SEUSS (scalable functional screening by sequencing), addressed the effect of overexpressing a library of 61 developmentally important TFs in iPSCs, including modified versions of genes that could not be predicted by Reprogram-seq [48]. The effect of TF overexpression was screened by scRNAseq, coupled with a fitness readout of cell growth in multiple culture conditions. In contrast to Reprogram-seq, a barcode associated with each transgene was used to identify useful TFs from the sequencing data. These data were used to construct a genetic co-regulatory network based on transcriptomic changes, identifying key factors for early fate specification. This included identifying ETV2 as a reprograming factor for an endothelial-like state, a useful validation of the method as this TF was already known as an important regulator of early blood and endothelial specification during embryogenesis.

While these are important proof of concept studies, it is difficult to screen the whole transcriptome this way as the number of possible TF combinations scales rapidly, and it would be prohibitively expensive to sequence and analyze the required number of cells. It is also important to consider that each converted cell in a pooled screen is not an independent experiment, and the effects of paracrine and juxtracrine signaling may be significant. Better computational methods to narrow down the set of TFs used will have great value. CellNet assesses the quality of cell differentiation or conversion experiments by comparing transcriptome information to reference data and identifying genes that can be modulated to enhance conversion [73]. By contrast, MOGRIFY® can predict de novo the combination of TFs required to induce direct cell conversion from any cell type to any other cell type using a combination of transcriptome data, protein-protein, and protein-DNA interaction databases to identify the network of genes to activate, and the TFs that regulate them, removing the guesswork from direct cell conversions [9]. Most screens also focus on overexpression of TFs as this gives strong and stable expression of the gene of interest and control over the isoforms used. However, the regulatory impact of non-coding RNAs and the need to downregulate particular genes are important factors that should be included in future studies. An overview of the different algorithms and their approach to identifying TFs for cell conversion is summarized in Table 1 and in [9,73-76].

New methodologies also offer the potential to better understand the role of the tissue microenvironment in development, which could aid in improving culture conditions for directed differentiation or direct cell conversions. A paper from the Human Cell Atlas project surveyed the dynamics of human thymic development from the fetus through to >30 years postnatal life [77]. T cell development requires a complex interaction of T cells with the thymic stroma and dendritic cells to direct fate towards the multiple functional lineages, in combination with the rearrangement of the TCR genes that define antigen specificity. The study included scRNAseq analysis of T cells and other immune and stromal cells, to show

TABLE 1

Summary	of methods.
---------	-------------

,						
Platform	Computational steps for TF prediction					Reference
name	Input data type required	Data used for identifying cell identity profiles	Strategy used to identify TF influence	Criteria to prioritize TFs	Prediction	
MOGRIFY®	RNA-Seq, CAGE	Fantom CAGE dataset (274 cell types)	Build cell type-specific regulatory net- work of TF and target genes	Cell type specificity in the target cell of the regulatory net- work and upstream TF regulators	Non-redundant set of core TFs	Rackham et al. [9]
JSD	Microarray	GEO Microarray database (233 cell types)	Target cell ver- sus background cell types	By JSD specific score	Core of 10 TFs	D'Alessio et al. [75]
CellNet	Microarray	GEO Microarray database (16 cell types)	Differential expression	By number of regulated gene and TF expression fold changes	Target Cell spe- cific network	Morris et al. [73]
TranSyn	Single-cell RNA-Seq	Single cell RNA-Seq data clustered by subpopulation	Multivariate mutual informa- tion (MMI) start- ing from the most expressed TFs	Maximize MMI value	List of TFs	Okawa et al. [76]
Each row represents the method for predicting TFs in transdifferentiation. Each column represents the computational stages involved in the TFs set prediction which are input requirement, generation of differential expression profile, identifying the influence of each TF in cell conversion, criteria						

to prioritize the TFs and finally the predictions.

how such interactions shape T cell development and repertoire, as determined using TCR sequencing. The study observed early emergence of innate-like T lymphocytes (including $\gamma \delta T$ cells and CD8 $\alpha \alpha^{+} T$ cells), with conventional $\alpha\beta T$ cells developing later [77], in line with reports that T cells derived in vitro from iPSCs show a tendency towards an innate-like phenotype or do not fully recapitulate the typical properties of their phenotype [78]. Computational tools were used to predict the trajectory of cell differentiation, identifying waves of TCR recombination and sets of stage-specific TFs regulating differentiation. This analysis is important as recent differentiation protocols have highlighted the importance of TCR expression in differentiation, with iPSCs genetically edited to carry a particular transgenic TCR or CAR undergoing superior differentiation, compared with unedited cells, in the absence of a thymic microenvironment [79]. To understand the role of stromal and dendritic cells, the study made use of CellPhoneDB, the authors' previous work that uses a statistical framework and known receptor-ligand pairs to predict enriched cellular interactions from scRNAseq data [80]. This identified chemokine signatures promoting migration of T cells from one area of the thymus to another during differentiation. Single molecule fluorescent in situ hybridization (smFISH), a technique that identifies mRNA expression at single-cell resolution in tissue slices, was used to validate the sub-thymic localization of cell subsets and the predicted intercellular interactions [77]. Lastly, spatial transcriptomics can allow for cellular transcriptional sequencing in situ, for informing on ACT for solid tumors. While not being strictly at the single-cell level in the case of 10x Visium, when used in conjunction with scRNAseq, the transcriptional signatures can be deconvoluted. These approaches have already been applied to understand the cellular microenvironment of solid tumors [81,82].

Next-generation sequencing and high throughput data approaches will play a key role in the identification of gene regulators or soluble factors that can increase the quality of

ACT products. As an example, MOGRIFY® leverages datasets such as the FANTOM5 consortia data, which uses Cap Analysis of Gene Expression (CAGE) to map the sets of transcripts, transcription factors, promoters and enhancers active in the majority of mammalian primary cell types, making it amenable to in-depth transcriptomic analysis. The technology uses a big-data algorithm to compare gene expression and identify the optimal combination of transcription factors required to directly convert any cell type into any other [9]. In addition, the same dataset has made it possible to identify enhancers and promoters that are important in T cell and macrophage differentiation by profiling human T cells and monocytes [10,11]. This type of large-scale data could be used to identify the regulatory molecules needed to overcome resistance in ACT, to bypass lengthy differentiation protocols from pluripotent stem cells, and to reduce variability between batches of cellular products. These types of approaches can also be applied to improve infiltration in solid tumors or to identify and engineer switch receptors that transform suppression signals and increase CAR T-cell resistance to the tumor microenvironment.

Multi-omic & screening approaches to tackle T cell exhaustion

As well as interest in programing cell fate, the era of genome engineering also provides opportunities to enhance cell function or overcome roadblocks to cell therapies. A large focus has been placed on circumventing the issue of T cell exhaustion, where repeated stimulation leads to cellular dysfunction and impaired immune response.

In one recent study, T cells from patients with basal cell carcinoma were analyzed by scRNAseq coupled with TCR sequencing before and after treatment with anti-PD-1-antibody. Interestingly, this study identified a spectrum of T cell phenotypes in the tumors, but showed that checkpoint blockade does not reinvigorate tumor-infiltrating leukocytes, as previously thought, but allows novel cell clones to enter the tumor from the circulation [83]. Combining TCR sequencing and ATACseq of single cells [42] in a similar set of patients identified an enhancer within the *PDCD1* locus, encoding PD-1, which becomes activated during exhaustion [84]. Investigating the TF binding motifs in such regions could help identify targets to regulate exhaustion, in the context of our new understanding of clonal dynamics.

Another study combined a variety of 'omics techniques to search for factors that could overcome exhaustion [85]. T cells expressing different CARs were treated with several different stimuli to induce exhaustion profiles and compared to identify differentially expressed genes driving exhaustion. Exhaustion is associated with epigenetic changes, and scATACseq identified differentially accessible regions of chromatin near exhaustion-associated genes such as CTLA-4 in exhausted T cells, and a decrease in accessibility at genes associated with memory, such as IL7A. DNA motifs for the AP1 complex were enriched among the newly open regions in exhausted T cells. The canonical AP1 complex of c-JUN and c-FOS drives expression of IL2, but can be antagonized by other family members, and such factors were found to be upregulated in the transcriptomes of exhausted cells. Overexpression of c-JUN was shown to restore T cell function, and experiments using modified c-JUN proteins lacking functional domains showed that its interaction with other proteins was important for this function rather than its DNA binding capacity. Additionally, overexpression of c-JUN also rendered the CAR T cells more sensitive to lower levels of antigen, which could help in tumors with low antigen expression and where the selective pressure from CAR T cells leads to antigen down-regulation [85]. However, c-JUN is potentially oncogenic, so the potential of such modifications to produce to unwanted side effects in the modified T cells needs to be thoroughly assessed.

These studies illustrate how modern technologies can be used to understand the

mechanisms behind phenomena such as T cell exhaustion and inform the rational design of strategies to circumvent these mechanisms. However, while they provide a deeper understanding of exhaustion, they have limited throughput for discovering and validating targets to enhance the therapeutic effect of adoptively transferred cells. The development of CRISPR technology has greatly facilitated genome-wide knockout screens for target discovery across biology. Combining this with scRNAseq has provided a balance between the high-dimensionality of arrayed screens, where knockouts are considered one-byone, with the throughput of pooled screens [49,86]. This technology depends on sequencing either a barcode associated with the CRISPR guide RNA [49,86] or by sequencing the guide RNA itself after capture onto microbeads [87]. Several CRISPR knockout screens coupled with scRNAseq and tumor infiltration models have identified regulators of CD8+ T cell fitness in mice, including RE-GNASE-1 [87-89].

Roth et al. used a targeted approach to examine both wild type and novel constructs that could be introduced to cells to enhance CD8⁺ T cell function [90]. The system used CRISPR-mediated homologous recombination to introduce a transgene carrying a constant transgenic TCR targeting the NY-ESO-1 antigen into the endogenous TRAC locus, along with one of the genes used in the screen, and a transgene-specific barcode. Modified cells were challenged in a number of assays to identify transgenes that could enhance tumor infiltration and cytotoxicity towards NY-ESO-1-expressing cancer cells in humanized mouse models, under stimulation with anti-CD3/CD28, the immunosuppressive cytokine TGFB, or other factors. After functional readouts, the cells were sampled for scRNAseq and targeted sequencing of the knock-in barcode to couple transgene expression to the transcriptome. Interestingly, while the authors found that knocking in either TCF7 or a synthetic TGFbR2-41BB receptor increased T cell abundance in solid tumors, the latter promoted accumulation of

cells expressing key effector cytokines while the TCF7-expressing cells failed to function, highlighting the importance of using multiple functional assays to assess phenotypes. While very interesting, this approach is of course limited to transgenes selected a priori rather than representing an unbiased screening approach.

CRISPR holds great promise, but there are concerns around off-target editing events and long-term safety of edited cells. An important component of clinical studies is, therefore, tracking the fate of adoptively transplanted cells. Results of the first clinical study with CRISPR-edited T cells were published in early 2020 [91]. T cells were modified to remove the endogenous genes encoding the T cell receptor (TRAC and TRBC) and introduce a cancer-specific TCR, a strategy thought to enhance transgene function by preventing the mispairing of endogenous and exogenous TCR α and β chains. The PDCD1 gene was also removed to limit exhaustion and enhance anti-tumor immunity, resulting in a total of three genomic edits. scRNAseq of cells from patient samples was used to assess changes in the transcriptome and the frequency of edited cells over time, showing that after an initial decline in the frequency of edited cells after transplant, they remained stable for several months. Up to 40% of peripheral blood T cells carried at least one edit, but there was a low frequency of cells carrying all three edited loci and the transgenic TCR, due to a lack of selection for these cells before transplant. The frequency of cells with the PDCD1 knockout, in particular, decreased over time, consistent with mouse studies indicating that these cells are less able to establish immunological memory, while cells with the TRAC/TRBC knockouts had transcriptional signatures of central memory in contrast to previous studies using only the knock-in of the transgenic TCR, which resulted in T cell exhaustion. This is an important first step in the development of next-generation immune cell products for personalized cell therapies.

REGULATORY ASPECTS OF CELL THERAPY

The European Medicines Agency (EMA) directive 2001/83/EC and Advanced Therapeutic Medicinal Products Regulation EC No 1394/2007 reads: 'Somatic cell therapy medicinal product means a biological medicinal product which contains or consists of cells or tissues that have been subject to substantial manipulation so that biological characteristics, physiological functions or structural properties relevant for the intended clinical use have been altered, or of cells or tissues that are not intended to be used for the same essential function(s) in the recipient and the donor'. Similarly, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), in Guidance for Human Somatic Cell Therapy and Gene Therapy - Guidance for Industry, March 1998, states that 'Somatic cell therapy is the administration to humans of autologous, allogeneic, or xenogeneic living cells which have been manipulated or processed ex vivo'. Interestingly, the FDA document is guidance, which represents 'the current thinking of the FDA on [a particular] topic'. This perhaps highlights the fact that, due to its relative novelty, each cell therapy product is evaluated on a case-by-case basis rather than regulations set in law.

Among the definition of 'manipulations' is genetic modification of the cells, and this implies that the regulations for gene therapy also have to be followed for cell therapy, as viral and non-viral vectors may be integral parts of the final product. Different territories are governed by different agencies, e.g. the Pharmaceutical and Food Safety Bureau (PFSB) in Japan, and the National Medical Products Administration (NMPA) in China, in addition to the FDA in the USA and the EMA in the EU. This results in different regulations regarding quality, safety, and efficacy for the same product. Thus, it is important to consider this when developing a pharmaceutical product - not a trivial task for small companies. Even the terminology can vary between agencies, and so a standardized medical terminology, MedDRA, has been developed by the International Council for Harmonisation of Technical Requirements for Pharmaceuticals for Human Use (ICH) - an organization that aims to bring together agencies and the pharmaceutical industry, providing guidelines to reduce differences between territories and facilitate sharing of regulatory information internationally. From a consumer point of view, i.e. the patient, the existence of different regulatory agencies and jurisdictions can make the difference between having access to a life-saving treatment or not. For this reason, any effort that aims to further align the regulatory agencies from different countries must be encouraged, promoted and supported. For example, the European Union (EU) has mutual recognition agreements (MRAs) of GMP inspections and batch certification of human medicines with countries including Australia, Canada, Japan and the US. This facilitates market access and international harmonization of standards, while reducing duplication of GMP inspections and costs for manufacturers. Unfortunately, cell therapy is excluded from the MRAs, therefore a product commercialized in one of the countries mentioned above will not be available in the EU unless the necessary inspections and batch testing are carried out by the EU, adding time and costs.

In cell therapy, the starting material consists of cells, most often obtained from human donors. This process requires strict adherence to the directives of the regulatory authorities, such as the obtaining of informed consent that must be provided by eligible donors and data protection that must be guaranteed by the manufacturer. An alternative scenario is represented by the case in which the starting material consists of a cell line. The regulations for the manufacturing of the cell line are expected to follow GMP regulations for clinical samples, but perhaps the most interesting aspect of this approach is related to the in vivo behavior of the cell line. Thorough pre-clinical studies must be carried out to demonstrate safety and efficacy. The first cell line to be used to provide the starting material for cell therapy is the cell line NK-92. This

cell line, isolated from a patient with malignant non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, has shown a high level of safety and efficacy in preclinical studies [92,93], although the cells have to be irradiated before use because of their origin in lymphoma. NK-92 has been used as a starting material to manufacture the anti-HER2-CAR-CD28zeta-expressing allogeneic NK-92 cells, and anti-CD33 CAR NK cells, used in clinical trials NCT03383978 and NCT02944162 respectively (from clinicaltrials.gov). The data currently available indicate no issues with safety and no or mild reactions post-infusion, but unfortunately these products have not so far shown significant improvement in efficacy compared to the standard of care. Nevertheless, these clinical trials have paved the road to the use of cell lines as starting material, an approach that is central for the off-the-shelf model for cell therapy.

There are numerous challenges ahead for the development and manufacture of cell therapies, the most prominent being reduction of costs. This will be achieved through a combination of process optimization, automation, and the production of off-the-shelf alternatives. Innovation driven by the computation of large-scale data sets is expected to play a central part in the delivery of new solutions, ensuring quality and accessible products for a larger number of patients. Mogrify[®], using its suite of platform technologies for direct cellular conversion and maintenance of cells, offers a transformative approach to the development of 'off-the-shelf' cell therapies, reducing the processing time of cell differentiation, and reducing variability between batches, whilst at the same time increasing the scalability of the cell products and facilitating an entirely new class of in vivo reprograming therapies.

REFERENCES-

- Delorme EJ, Alenxander P. Treatment of Primary Fibrosarcoma in the Rat with Immune Lymphocyte. *Lancet* 1964; 2: 117–20.
- Rafiq S, Hackett CS, Brentjens RJ. Engineering strategies to overcome the current roadblocks in CAR T cell therapy. *Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol.* 2020; 17: 147–67.
- Brocker T, Karjalainen K. Signals through T cell receptor-ζ chain alone are insufficient to prime resting T lymphocytes. J. Exp. Med. 1995; 181: 1653–9.
- Maude SL, Laetsch TW, Buechner J et al. Tisagenlecleucel in children and young adults with B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia. N. Engl. J. Med. 2018; 378: 439–48.
- Schuster SJ, Svoboda J, Chong EA *et al.* Chimeric antigen receptor T Cells in refractory B-Cell lymphomas. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2017; 377: 2545–54.

- Turtle CJ, Hanafi LA, Berger C *et al.* CD19 CAR-T cells of defined CD4+:CD8+ composition in adult B cell ALL patients. *J. Clin. Invest.* 2016; 126: 2123–38.
- Majzner RG, Mackall CL. Clinical lessons learned from the first leg of the CAR T cell journey. *Nat. Med.* 2019; 25: 1341–55.
- Depil S, Duchateau P, Grupp SA, Mufti G, Poirot L. 'Off-the-shelf' allogeneic CAR T cells: development and challenges. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 2020; 19: 185–99.
- Rackham OJL, Firas J, Fang H *et al.* A predictive computational framework for direct reprogramming between human cell types. *Nat. Genet.* 2016; 48: 331–5.
- Schmidl C, Hansmann L, Lassmann T *et al.* The enhancer and promoter landscape of human regulatory and conventional T-cell subpopulations. *Blood* 2014; 123: 68–78.

- Schmidl C, Renner K, Peter K *et al.* Transcription and enhancer profiling in human monocyte subsets. *Blood* 2014; 123: 90–9.
- Wang M, Munoz J, Goy A *et al.* KTE-X19, an Anti-CD19 Chimeric Antigen Receptor (CAR) T Cell Therapy, in Patients (Pts) with Relapsed/Refractory Mantle Cell Lymphoma (R/R MCL): Results of the Phase 2 ZUMA-2 Study. *Biol. Blood Marrow Transplant.* 2020; 26: S1.
- 13. Riegler LL, Jones GP, Lee DW. Current approaches in the grading and management of cytokine release syndrome after chimeric antigen receptor T-cell therapy. *Ther. Clin, Risk Manag.* 2019; 15: 323–35.
- Bonifant CL, Jackson HJ, Brentjens RJ, Curran KJ. Toxicity and management in CAR T-cell therapy. *Mol. Ther. - Oncolytics* 2016; 3: 16011.

- Yu S, Yi M, Qin S, Wu K. Next generation chimeric antigen receptor T cells: Safety strategies to overcome toxicity. *Mol. Cancer* 2019; 18.
- Giordano-Attianese G, Gainza P, Gray-Gaillard E *et al.* A computationally designed chimeric antigen receptor provides a small-molecule safety switch for T-cell therapy. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2020; 38: 426–38.
- Kanda J. Effect of HLA mismatch on acute graft-versus-host disease. *Int. J. Hematol.* 2013; 98: 300–8.
- Pegram HJ, Lee JC, Hayman EG *et al.* Tumor-targeted T cells modified to secrete IL-12 eradicate systemic tumors without need for prior conditioning. *Blood* 2012; 119: 4133–41.
- Hu B, Ren J, Luo Y *et al.* Augmentation of Antitumor Immunity by Human and Mouse CAR T Cells Secreting IL-18. *Cell Rep.* 2017; 20: 3025–33.
- Moon EK, Carpenito C, Sun J et al. Expression of a functional CCR2 receptor enhances tumor localization and tumor eradication by retargeted human T cells expressing a mesothelin-specific chimeric antibody receptor. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2011; 17: 4719–30.
- Titov A, Valiullina A, Zmievskaya E *et al.* Advancing CAR T-cell therapy for solid tumors: Lessons learned from lymphoma treatment. *Cancers (Basel)* 2020; 12: 1–22.
- Liu E, Marin D, Banerjee P *et al.* Use of CAR-transduced natural killer cells in CD19-positive lymphoid tumors. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2020; 382: 545–53.
- 23. Rozenbaum M, Meir A, Aharony Y, Itzhaki O, Schachter J. Gamma-Delta CAR-T Cells Show CAR-Directed and Independent Activity Against Leukemia. *Front. Immunol.* 2020; 11: 1–8.

- Klichinsky M, Ruella M, Shestova O et al. Human chimeric antigen receptor macrophages for cancer immunotherapy. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2020; 1–7.
- 25. Fang F, Xiao W, Tian Z. Challenges of NK cell-based immunotherapy in the new era. *Front. Med.* 2018; 12: 440–50.
- Tonn T, Schwabe D, Klingemann HG et al. Treatment of patients with advanced cancer with the natural killer cell line NK-92. Cytotherapy 2013; 15: 1563–70.
- 27. Williams BA, Law AD, Routy B *et al.* A phase I trial of NK-92 cells for refractory hematological malignancies relapsing after autologous hematopoietic cell transplantation shows safety and evidence of efficacy. *Oncotarget* 2017; 8: 89256–68.
- Zhang C, Burger MC, Jennewein L et al. ErbB2/HER2-Specific NK Cells for Targeted Therapy of Glioblastoma. J. Natl Cancer Inst. 2016; 108: 1–12.
- He Q, Jiang X, Zhou X, Weng J. Targeting cancers through TCR-peptide/MHC interactions. *J. Hematol. Oncol.* 2019; 12: 1–17.
- Ping Y, Liu C, Zhang Y. T-cell receptor-engineered T cells for cancer treatment: current status and future directions. *Protein Cell* 2018; 9: 254–66.
- Levine BL, Miskin J, Wonnacott K, Keir C. Global Manufacturing of CAR T Cell Therapy. *Mol. Ther. – Methods Clin. Dev.* 2017; 4: 92–101.
- Spink K, Steinsapir A. The long road to affordability: a cost of goods analysis for an autologous CAR-T process. *Cell Gene Ther. Insights* 2018; 4: 1105–16.
- Brindley DA, Davie NL, Culme-Seymour EJ, Mason C, Smith DW, Rowley JA. Peak serum: Implications of serum supply for cell therapy manufacturing. *Regen. Med.* 2012; 7: 7–13.

- Lanza R, Russell DW, Nagy A. Engineering universal cells that evade immune detection. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2019; 19: 723–33.
- Efremova M, Vento-Tormo R, Park J-E, Teichmann SA, James KR. Immunology in the Era of Single-Cell Technologies. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 2020; 38.
- See P, Dutertre CA, Chen J *et al.* Mapping the human DC lineage through the integration of high-dimensional techniques. *Science* (80) 2017; 356.
- Stubbington MJT, Rozenblatt-Rosen O, Regev A, Teichmann SA. Single-cell transcriptomics to explore the immune system in health and disease. *Science* (80). 2017; 358: 58–63.
- Yost KE, Chang HY, Satpathy AT. Tracking the immune response with single-cell genomics. *Vaccine* 2019; 38(28): 4487–90.
- Papalexi E, Satija R. Single-cell RNA sequencing to explore immune cell heterogeneity. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2018; 18: 35–45.
- 40. Method of the Year 2013. *Nat. Methods.* 2014; 11: 1.
- Lareau CA, Duarte FM, Chew JG *et al.* Droplet-based combinatorial indexing for massive-scale single-cell chromatin accessibility. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2019; 37: 916–24.
- Satpathy AT, Saligrama N, Buenrostro JD *et al.* Transcript-indexed ATAC-seq for precision immune profiling. *Nat. Med.* 2018; 24: 580–90.
- Buenrostro JD, Wu B, Chang HY, Greenleaf WJ. ATAC-seq: A method for assaying chromatin accessibility genome-wide. *Curr. Protoc. Mol. Biol.* 2015; 2015: 21.29.1–21.29.9.
- 44. Cusanovich DA, Daza R, Adey A *et al.* Multiplex single-cell profiling of

INNOVATOR INSIGHT

chromatin accessibility by combinatorial cellular indexing. *Science* (80) 2015; 348: 910–4.

- Bendall SC, Simonds EF, Qiu P et al. Single-cell mass cytometry of differential immune and drug responses across a human hematopoietic continuum. *Science* (80) 2011; 332: 687–96.
- Packer J, Trapnell C. Single-Cell Multi-omics: An Engine for New Quantitative Models of Gene Regulation. *Trends Genet.* 2018; 34: 653–65.
- Cao J, Cusanovich DA, Ramani V *et al.* Joint profiling of chromatin accessibility and gene expression in thousands of single cells. *Science* (80) 2018; 361: 1380–5.
- Parekh U, Wu Y, Zhao D *et al.* Mapping Cellular Reprogramming via Pooled Overexpression Screens with Paired Fitness and Single-Cell RNA-Sequencing Readout. *Cell Syst.* 2018; 7: 548–555.e8.
- Datlinger P, Rendeiro AF, Schmidl C et al. Pooled CRISPR screening with single-cell transcriptome readout. *Nat. Methods* 2017. DOI:10.1038/ nmeth.4177.
- Rubin AJ, Parker KR, Satpathy AT et al. Coupled Single-Cell CRISPR Screening and Epigenomic Profiling Reveals Causal Gene Regulatory Networks. *Cell* 2019; 176: 361–376.e17.
- Stoeckius M, Hafemeister C, Stephenson W et al. Simultaneous epitope and transcriptome measurement in single cells. *Nat. Methods* 2017; 14: 865–8.
- Mereu E, Lafzi A, Moutinho C *et al.* Benchmarking single-cell RNA-sequencing protocols for cell atlas projects. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2020; 1–9.
- Stuart T, Satija R. Integrative single-cell analysis. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 2019; 20: 257–72.

- Paul F, Arkin Y, Giladi A *et al.* Transcriptional Heterogeneity and Lineage Commitment in Myeloid Progenitors. *Cell* 2015; 163: 1663–77.
- 55. Dutertre CA, Becht E, Irac SE *et al.* Single-Cell Analysis of Human Mononuclear Phagocytes Reveals Subset-Defining Markers and Identifies Circulating Inflammatory Dendritic Cells. *Immunity* 2019; 51: 573–589.e8.
- Guilliams M, Dutertre CA, Scott CL et al. Unsupervised High-Dimensional Analysis Aligns Dendritic Cells across Tissues and Species. *Immunity* 2016; 45: 669–84.
- 57. Regev A, Teichmann SA, Lander ES *et al.* The human cell atlas. *Elife* 2017; 6.
- Stubbington MJT, Lönnberg T, Proserpio V *et al.* T cell fate and clonality inference from single-cell transcriptomes. *Nat. Methods* 2016; 13: 329–32.
- Lindeman I, Emerton G, Mamanova L et al. BraCeR: B-cell-receptor reconstruction and clonality inference from single-cell RNA-seq. Nat. Methods 2018; 15: 563–5.
- Setliff I, Shiakolas AR, Pilewski KA *et al.* High-Throughput Mapping of B Cell Receptor Sequences to Antigen Specificity. *Cell* 2019; 179: 1636–1646.e15.
- Mimitou EP, Cheng A, Montalbano A et al. Multiplexed detection of proteins, transcriptomes, clonotypes and CRISPR perturbations in single cells. *Nat. Meth*ods 2019; 16: 409–12.
- Watcham S, Kucinski I, Gottgens B. New insights into hematopoietic differentiation landscapes from single-cell RNA sequencing. *Blood* 2019; 133: 1415–26.
- 63. Pijuan-Sala B, Guibentif C, GöttgensB. Single-cell transcriptional profiling: A window into embryonic cell-type

specification. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 2018; 19: 399–412.

- Trapnell C. Defining cell types and states with single-cell genomics. *Genome Res.* 2015; 25: 1491–8.
- 65. La Manno G, Soldatov R, Zeisel A *et al.* RNA velocity of single cells. *Nature* 2018; 560: 494–8.
- 66. Trapnell C, Cacchiarelli D, Grimsby J et al. The dynamics and regulators of cell fate decisions are revealed by pseudo-temporal ordering of single cells. Nat. Biotechnol. 2014; 32: 381–6.
- Haghverdi L, Büttner M, Wolf FA, Buettner F, Theis FJ. Diffusion pseudotime robustly reconstructs lineage branching. *Nat. Methods* 2016; 13: 845–8.
- Li Y, Hermanson DL, Moriarity BS, Kaufman DS. Human iPSC-Derived Natural Killer Cells Engineered with Chimeric Antigen Receptors Enhance Anti-tumor Activity. *Cell Stem Cell* 2018; 23: 181-192.e5.
- Davis RL, Weintraub H, Lassar AB. Expression of a single transfected cDNA converts fibroblasts to myoblasts. *Cell* 1987; 51: 987–1000.
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S. Induction of Pluripotent Stem Cells from Mouse Embryonic and Adult Fibroblast Cultures by Defined Factors. *Cell* 2006; 126: 663–76.
- Rosa FF, Pires CF, Kurochkin I *et al.* Direct reprogramming of fibroblasts into antigen-presenting dendritic cells. *Sci. Immunol.* 2018; 3: 1–16.
- Duan J, Li B, Bhakta M *et al.* Rational Reprogramming of Cellular States by Combinatorial Perturbation. *Cell Rep.* 2019; 27: 3486-3499.e6.
- 73. Morris SA, Cahan P, Li H *et al.* Dissecting engineered cell types and enhancing
cell fate conversion via Cellnet. *Cell* 2014; 158: 889–902.

- Kamaraj US, Gough J, Polo JM, Petretto E, Rackham OJL. Computational methods for direct cell conversion. *Cell Cycle* 2016; 15: 3343–54.
- 75. D'Alessio AC, Fan ZP, Wert KJ *et al.* A systematic approach to identify candidate transcription factors that control cell identity. *Stem Cell Rep.* 2015; 5: 763–75.
- 76. Okawa S, Saltó C, Ravichandran S *et al.* Transcriptional synergy as an emergent property defining cell subpopulation identity enables population shift. *Nat. Commun.* 2018; 9: 1–10.
- 77. Park JE, Botting RA, Conde CD *et al.* A cell atlas of human thymic development defines T cell repertoire formation. *Science* (80) 2020; 367: eaay3224.
- Themeli M, Rivière I, Sadelain M. New cell sources for T cell engineering and adoptive immunotherapy. *Cell Stem Cell* 2015; 16: 357–66.
- 79. Minagawa A, Yoshikawa T, Yasukawa M et al. Enhancing T Cell Receptor Stability in Rejuvenated iPSC-Derived T Cells Improves Their Use in Cancer Immunotherapy. Cell Stem Cell 2018; 23: 850-858.e4.
- Efremova M, Vento-Tormo M, Teichmann SA, Vento-Tormo R. Cell-PhoneDB: inferring cell–cell communication from combined expression of multi-subunit ligand–receptor complexes. *Nat Protoc* 2020; 1–23.
- Yoosuf N, Navarro JF, Salmén F, Ståhl PL, Daub CO. Identification and

transfer of spatial transcriptomics signatures for cancer diagnosis. *Breast Cancer Res* 2020; 22: 1–10.

- Berglund E, Maaskola J, Schultz N *et al.* Spatial maps of prostate cancer transcriptomes reveal an unexplored landscape of heterogeneity. *Nat. Commun.* 2018; 9.
- Yost KE, Satpathy AT, Wells DK *et al.* Clonal replacement of tumor-specific T cells following PD-1 blockade. *Nat. Med.* 2019; 25: 1251–9.
- Satpathy AT, Granja JM, Yost KE *et al.* Massively parallel single-cell chromatin landscapes of human immune cell development and intratumoral T cell exhaustion. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2019; 37: 925–36.
- Lynn RC, Weber EW, Sotillo E et al. c-Jun overexpression in CAR T cells induces exhaustion resistance. *Nature* 2019; 576: 293–300.
- Dixit A, Parnas O, Li B *et al.* Perturb-Seq: Dissecting Molecular Circuits with Scalable Single-Cell RNA Profiling of Pooled Genetic Screens. *Cell* 2016; 167: 1853-1866.e17.
- Dong MB, Wang G, Chow RD *et al.* Systematic Immunotherapy Target Discovery Using Genome-Scale In Vivo CRISPR Screens in CD8 T Cells. *Cell* 2019; 178: 1189–1204.e23.
- Wei J, Long L, Zheng W *et al.* Targeting REGNASE-1 programs long-lived effector T cells for cancer therapy. *Nature* 2019.
- 89. Ye L, Park JJ, Dong MB *et al.* In vivo CRISPR screening in CD8 T cells with

AAV–Sleeping Beauty hybrid vectors identifies membrane targets for improving immunotherapy for glioblastoma. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2019; 37: 1302–13.

- Roth TL, Li PJ, Blaeschke F *et al.* Pooled Knockin Targeting for Genome Engineering of Cellular Immunotherapies. *Cell* 2020; 181: 728–744.e21.
- Stadtmauer EA, Fraietta JA, Davis MM et al. CRISPR-engineered T cells in patients with refractory cancer. *Science* (80-) 2020; 367: eaba7365.
- Yan Y, Steinherz P, Klingemann HG *et al.* Antileukemia activity of a natural killer cell line against human leukemias. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 1998; 4: 2859–68.
- Zhang J, Zheng H, Diao Y. Natural killer cells and current applications of chimeric antigen receptor-modified NK-92 cells in tumor immunotherapy. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 2019; 20.

AFFILIATIONS

Vicki Moignard

Mogrify Limited, 25 Cambridge Science Park, Milton Road, Cambridge, CB4 0FW, UK

Alessandra De Riva

Mogrify Limited, 25 Cambridge Science Park, Milton Road, Cambridge, CB4 0FW, UK

Raul Elgueta

Mogrify Limited, 25 Cambridge Science Park, Milton Road, Cambridge, CB4 0FW, UK

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Moignard V, De Riva A & Elgueta R. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited.

Revised manuscript received: Oct 26 2020; Publication date: Oct 29 2020.



Transforming the development of *ex vivo* cell therapies and pioneering the field of *in vivo* reprogramming therapies.

Mogrify® has developed a proprietary suite of platform technologies, that utilize a systematic big-data approach to direct cellular conversion and the maintenance of cell identity.

The platforms, MOGRIFY® and EpiMOGRIFY, deploy nextgeneration sequencing, gene regulatory and epigenetic network data to enable the prediction of the transcription factors (or small molecules) and optimal culture conditions required to produce any target human cell type from any source human cell type.

The approach represents a unique opportunity to transform the development of *ex vivo* cell therapies or *in vivo* reprogramming therapies for diseases with a high unmet clinical need.

Watch the MOGRIFY Video and learn more at: **mogrify.co.uk/science/**

www.mogrify.co.uk







NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

SPOTLIGHT

EXPERT INSIGHT

Immunological tolerance: scanning a barren landscape for signs of sustained growth

Harry Petropoulos, Timothy J Davies, Paul J Fairchild

The immune system is finely poised to respond to the challenge of infection but occasionally lacks discernment, mounting inappropriate responses to agents that pose no threat, thereby driving pathologies as diverse as autoimmune disease, allergy and allograft rejection. Although our understanding of how immunological tolerance is established and maintained and the circumstances that lead to its failure has improved substantially over the past 20 years, translation of these principles into effective treatments has proven unexpectedly difficult to achieve. Here we explore how the underlying principles of antigen recognition have inspired novel approaches to the induction of tolerance and review progress made in their use to pacify an aggravated immune system. While many challenges undoubtedly remain, for those dedicated to commercialising the opportunities that biologicals and cell therapies have begun to provide, the rewards are likely to be substantial.

> Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1109–1118 DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.120



INTRODUCTION

The past few decades have witnessed unexpected advances in our understanding of the pathophysiology of human disease and the development of novel approaches to intervention, from the treatment of infections, to the management of cardiovascular disease and the cure of certain forms of cancer. One subset of diseases that has, however, proven intractable is those induced by an inappropriate immune response, the available treatments being described as blunt or even palliative by some [1].

A growing appreciation of the principles of self/non-self discrimination that lies at the very heart of the immune system, inspired early approaches to intervention in immune pathology. These typically sought to impose sanctions on the entire immune system in response to the iniquities of a small number of lymphocytes. While proving enabling for solid organ transplantation and life-changing for those with chronic autoimmune conditions, the advent of immune suppression and the judicious use of steroids to reduce inflammation, failed to halt the pathological immune response, merely serving to restrain its impact. Furthermore, their side effect profiles often presented more of an immediate health hazard than the pathologies they purported to treat. The subsequent development of monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) such as Alemtuzumab and Rituximab, permitted the indiscriminate killing of populations of T and B lymphocytes respectively in the hope of eliminating the aggressors but, like immune suppression, lacked discernment, treating all lymphocytes as equally culpable. Recent advances in our understanding of antigen recognition at the cellular and molecular level (Figure 1) have, however, suggested new targets for immune intervention that in some cases introduce a welcome element of antigen specificity into treatment options [2,3]. These emerging technologies present a new paradigm that represents a disruptive technology to the widespread use of immune suppression, creating a unique therapeutic market, ripe for commercialization [4]. Although interventions such as the use of altered peptide ligands (APL) and the adoptive transfer of regulatory T cells (Treg) have had significant impact on the field, here we focus on the rationale underlying four emerging technologies at varying stages of development, that seek to induce or re-establish a state of operational tolerance. Furthermore, we discuss evidence from animal models and human trials supporting their safety and potential efficacy.

TARGETING CD3 WITH MONOCLONAL ANTIBODIES

Early studies of antigen recognition by T cells revealed the accumulation of CD3 at the very centre of the immunological synapse they form with dendritic cells (DCs) presenting cognate antigen (Figure 1). The CD3 complex is responsible for initiating T cell activation upon ligation of the T cell receptor (TCR), suggesting mAbs targeting this co-receptor may either disrupt antigen recognition altogether, with potentially immunosuppressive consequences, or may modify its outcome, promoting tolerance rather than T cell activation. Furthermore, the expression of CD3 by all T cell subsets, whether CD4⁺ helper T cells or CD8+ cytotoxic T cells, makes it an attractive universal target for intervention in pathologies such as type 1 diabetes (T1D) [1].

As proof of concept, anti-CD3 mAbs were first used in non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice, a murine model of T1D. While early studies suggested a poor side-effect profile, including induction of a cytokine storm, administration of an aglycosylated version of anti-CD3 prevented Th1-mediated insulitis while avoiding pro-inflammatory cytokine release. Furthermore, at high enough therapeutic concentrations, it showed the ability to reverse established T1D by selectively depleting pathogenic T cells while sparing regulatory T cells (Treg), known to be protective [5,6].

Given the high selectivity of this therapy, it was hypothesised that CD3 mAbs might prove to be efficacious, not only in the

EXPERT INSIGHT

treatment of T1D but also in its prevention. Accordingly, NOD mice treated prior to the spontaneous development of disease, were found not to progress to overt T1D [6]. Furthermore, histopathological investigations revealed that anti-CD3 treatment prevented T cell infiltration into the pancreatic islets while distinctive molecular signatures suggestive of tolerance could be identified among treated T cells, including suppression of interferon (IFN)- γ , increased secretion of interleukin (IL)-10 and the up-regulation of PD-1 [7]. However, in mice in which the onset of T1D had been induced through administration of anti-PD-L1 mAbs, progression of the disease was halted following administration of anti-CD3 only during the course of treatment, the pathological process resuming following discontinuation of the therapeutic for a period of up to 7 days [6].

FIGURE 1 -





Subsequent clinical trials were performed to assess the safety and efficacy of anti-CD3 monoclonal antibody therapy in patients with newly diagnosed T1D [1]. C-peptide serves as an important surrogate marker for monitoring beta cell function in the pancreas and, by inference, patients' progression to T1D. Early trials showed that a single course of anti-CD3 therapy given after recent diagnosis of T1D correlated with an improved C-peptide response one year later. Follow-up trials, designed to compare multiple dosing regimens, revealed a 75% higher mean C-peptide level and lower insulin use in the treatment arm [8]. Furthermore, overall treatment was found to be safe with only 8% of patients experiencing adverse events related to cytokine release. Post-hoc analysis revealed that trial participants which responded best to treatment were those with lower exogenous use of insulin and lower numbers of autoreactive Th1 cells at baseline, indicating that such therapy would be best licenced for use early in diagnosis of T1D [9]. Long-term follow up for up to 9 years revealed that anti-CD3 treatment had lasting effects on C-peptide levels and persistent changes in the T cell population, most notably increased expression of PD-1, as seen in animal models, as well as the induction of anergy among autoreactive CD8⁺ T cells [10]. These effects were not, however, consistent in all participants, suggesting interpatient variability requiring optimisation of patient selection criteria and dosing regimens. Nevertheless, despite the inevitable variability inherent in human trials compared to animal models, anti-CD3 has been shown to have potential clinical utility in a select group of patients by reducing inflammation and preserving beta cell function, especially among younger patients, resulting in a delay in onset of T1D. Furthermore, a recent study of the relatives of patients with T1D, known to be at high risk of likewise developing the disease, showed a significant delay in onset of clinical symptoms from 24.4 to 48.4 months following a short course of anti-CD3 delivered prophylactically, thereby greatly extending the potential reach of this treatment regimen [11].

INTERLEUKIN-2: A DOUBLE-EDGED SWORD

IL-2 has attracted much interest since its discovery in 1976 when it was shown to play an integral part in the clonal expansion of activated T cells, sustaining the response to infection and contributing to immune surveillance against neoplastic cells [12]. Subsequent findings have, however, revealed a double life, the same cytokine also contributing to immune homeostasis and the maintenance of tolerance through its activity on Treg cells *in vivo* [13,14]. This dual allegiance may be attributed, in part, to the unique structure of the IL-2 receptor.

Research into the structural properties of the IL-2 receptor have revealed three different forms displaying low, intermediate and high affinity for its ligand. Low affinity receptors are comprised of monomeric α -chain subunits, also referred to as CD25, while the combination of β (CD122) and γ chains (CD132), which are constitutively expressed, yields a functional receptor with intermediate affinity: only when this structure associates with CD25 upon its up-regulation due to T cell activation, is the IL-2R $\alpha\beta\gamma$ trimer formed which serves as a high affinity receptor [15]. Accordingly, Daclizumab, a mAb specific for the high affinity receptor through its interaction with CD25, has been shown to be effective in the treatment of multiple sclerosis by selectively targeting autoreactive T cells, indeed, phase I trials have yielded promising results in terms of safety, pharmacodynamic and pharmacokinetic properties as well as treatment efficacy [16]. However, the high affinity receptor is also constitutively expressed by Treg cells suggesting that, in the steady state, Treg cells may depend on low concentrations of IL-2 for their differentiation, expansion and viability to which resting effector T cells fail to respond, making it an attractive candidate for targeted immunotherapies.

Early studies of the role of IL-2 in the immune system revealed just such a dose dependency, high doses appearing responsible for the activation of effector T cells while lower doses were effective at recruiting Treg cells for the induction of tolerance [12]. It was hypothesised that animals deficient in IL-2 might have impeded Treg cell development and function, rendering them susceptible to autoimmune disease. This was initially confirmed by Malek and colleagues who demonstrated not only that autoimmunity was a consequence of IL-2 deficiency, but that it could be prevented by the adoptive transfer of CD4⁺CD25⁺ Treg cells from wild type mice [17]. Armed with this knowledge, animal models were used to test varying dose regimens of IL-2 on diseases such as diabetes in which low doses showed a long-lasting impact on progression, secondary to an influx of Treg cells into the pancreatic islets [17]. Low dose IL-2 also showed potential utility in modulating the response to food allergens, suggesting that IL-2 therapy may be effective in the treatment of a broad range of indications [18].

In human trials, IL-2 was first utilised for its anti-cancer properties, high doses of IL-2 being used to treat metastatic melanoma and metastatic renal cell carcinoma in patients with intact immune systems. These trials showed tumour regression not only by expanding activated T cells but by augmenting Natural Killer (NK) cell activity [12]. Unfortunately, this strategy exhibited a very narrow therapeutic window, resulting in adverse events such as cytokine release syndrome. Despite the relatively high incidence of such events, FDA approval was granted for the use of high dose IL-2 as an anti-cancer drug. That low doses of IL-2 were better tolerated by patients, suggested, nevertheless, that the cytokine might be better deployed in regimens for the induction of tolerance [18].

Initial clinical trials of low dose IL-2 focussed on its use in haematopoietic stem cell transplantation in which its administration led to a 1.9-fold increase in CD4⁺CD25⁺ Treg cells which improved the effect of transplantation while avoiding the toxicity observed at higher doses [19]. Since then, IL-2 therapy has been trialled in vasculitis, secondary to Hepatitis C infection, and autoimmune conditions such as diabetes, alopecia areata and systemic lupus erythematosus, all of which have demonstrated a similar increase in Treg cells and varying degrees of efficacy [18]. Recent developments have paved the way for next generation therapeutics that are less dependent on narrow dosing regimens and are highly specific for Treg cells, inducing their polyclonal expansion in vivo. An engineered form of IL-2 capable of selectively binding the high affinity IL-2R constitutively expressed by Treg cells, was fused to the Fc portion of human IgG1 to prolong its halflife in vivo. The resulting fusion protein induced a 10-14-fold expansion of Treg cells in cynomolgus monkeys and humanized mice, auguring well for its use in the treatment of a broad spectrum of inflammatory and autoimmune conditions [20]. IL-2 therapy therefore continues to present an emerging paradigm in the quest for immunological tolerance, showing promise for the treatment of a broad range of disease states.

EXPLOITING PEPTIDE MIMETICS

An emerging technology which has sparked interest in the field of neuroimmunology is that of ATX-MS-1467, a cocktail of four peptides based on epitopes derived from myelin basic protein (MBP), known to drive the pathogenesis of multiple sclerosis (MS). Such an approach, borrowed from the field of allergy medicine, was formulated to try and reinstate tolerance to MBP, a rather more nuanced approach than the ablation of entire T and B cell subsets that is currently favoured. The cocktail of peptides, of which ATX-MS-1467 is composed, mimics the naturally-processed epitopes of MBP capable of interacting with MHC class II molecules on the surface of immature DCs [21]: presentation of these so-called 'antigen-processing-independent epitopes' (apitopes) to naïve T cells in the absence of DC maturation has been shown to polarise responses toward a regulatory phenotype, characterised by abundant IL-10 secretion [22]. Given that IL-10 has a profound impact on DCs, further inhibiting

their maturation, apitopes are thought to achieve tolerance through a mechanism that is inherently self-reinforcing [23] while also expanding the tolerant state to encompass additional epitopes and autoantigens through a form of infectious tolerance [24].

Pre-clinical studies in transgenic mice expressing the human MHC class II molecule, HLA-DR2, demonstrated how administration of therapeutic doses of ATX-MS-1467, either early or late in the disease process, was able to halt disease progression, resulting in a reduction in inflammation within the central nervous system, reduced T and B cell infiltration and fewer signs of demyelination [21]. Although murine models of MS fail to faithfully recapitulate human pathophysiology [22], first-in-human trials of ATX-MS-1467 have been conducted in patients with relapsing-remitting (RRMS) and secondary progressive MS (SPMS). In Phase I trials, ATX-MS-1467 proved to be well tolerated amongst participants with only one serious adverse event which promptly resolved following brief hospitalisation. No antibody response to the treatment was observed and radiographic investigations showed a significant decrease in the appearance of new foci of demyelination. Phase II studies continued to demonstrate safety as well as a statistically-significant decrease in enhancing lesions compared to baseline, although this did not translate to improvements in disability scales [25]. Further study is, therefore, required to assess whether this novel approach to intervention in the pathogenesis of MS is able to re-establish a durable state of tolerance that persists beyond the cessation of treatment and has an objective impact on quality of life.

Antigen-specific immunotherapy using appropriate vehicles for the delivery of disease-associated apitopes is attractive as a concept due to its application to a broad range of autoimmune conditions, providing a more targeted therapy and reducing the potential adverse effects of non-specific immunosuppression. Peptide based therapies have shown significant growth within the global therapeutic market, with an average annual growth of 9.8% in the past decade which looks certain to continue, paving the way for the introduction of personalised peptide therapy [26].

CELLULAR THERAPIES: AN EMERGING PARADIGM

The ease with which peptide-based therapeutics can be manufactured makes them attractive candidates for commercialisation. Nevertheless, the relevant epitopes from key autoantigens have been identified for only a small fraction of the MHC molecules expressed within the human population, greatly limiting the cohort of patients that might benefit from such an approach to those expressing the most common MHC determinants, such as HLA-DR2. An alternative approach which has begun to gain traction over recent years, has, therefore, exploited the properties of DCs to select appropriate epitopes from autoantigens they have acquired or with which they have been pulsed ex vivo: by using DCs directly as a cell therapy, the identity of epitopes presented by them need never be fully defined.

DCs may be derived in an autologous manner from a patient's own peripheral blood monocytes by culturing them in vitro for 7 days with granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and IL-4. Although highly immunogenic under normal circumstances, the addition of anti-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-10 or TGF- β , or pharmacological agents including vitamin D₃, rapamycin or dexamethasone [27], is known to render monocyte-derived DCs (moDCs) more tolerogenic by causing their developmental arrest at an immature stage associated with low expression of the costimulatory molecules needed for full T cell activation and clonal expansion (Figure 1). Indeed, early work demonstrated that immature tolerogenic DCs (tolDCs) had the ability to inhibit effector T cell function in humans through deletion and the induction of T cells with regulatory properties [28,29]. Such toIDCs have, therefore, been pursued,

not only as a potential treatment for autoimmune diseases, but in the context of solid organ transplantation [30,31].

Development of closed cell-culture techniques now make it feasible to employ the principles of good manufacturing practice (GMP) in a step towards clinical application and commercialisation. Multiple Phase I trials have been conducted to investigate the safety profile of toIDC treatment in a number of autoimmune conditions including MS, rheumatoid arthritis and T1D [32]. In a Phase I dose escalation trial, patients with inflammatory arthritis were administered autologous tolDCs within the intra-articular capsule of affected joints to assess feasibility of the treatment and its safety. ToIDCs were exposed to culprit autoantigens from autologous synovial fluid and injected at varying doses into the joints of affected individuals [33]. Data from the study showed the treatment to be safe, those patients receiving higher doses also demonstrating stabilisation of their symptoms with no systemic sequalae. Stabilisation of symptoms was seen throughout the trial period of 91 days, warranting further investigation into use of tolDCs as a treatment modality in inflammatory arthritis [33]. Insight into the identity of autoantigens responsible for such complex pathologies is currently incomplete, making it difficult both to source appropriate autoantigens with which to pulse tolDCs and monitor the antigen-specificity of subsequent immune responses in vivo. A recent study has, however, circumvented these limitations by pulsing tolDCs with peptides derived from heat shock proteins (HSP), known to be abundant in inflamed synovia. When presented by tolDCs, these surrogate autoantigens induced antigen-specific Tr1 cells capable of secreting copious IL-10 and perpetuating a tolerogenic microenvironment [34], results that augur well for forthcoming clinical trials.

The field of neuroimmunology has also taken particular interest in the use of tolDCs for the prospective treatment of MS and neuromyelitis optica, both autoimmune pathologies of the central nervous system. Recently, Phase I trials were conducted to investigate the use of tolDCs to establish antigen-specific tolerance in both these conditions with favourable results being reported with respect to both safety and efficacy [35]. The cellular product was loaded with peptides specific for either disease and administered in a dose escalation pattern to recipients with no severe adverse events noted. No relapses were observed in any of the patient groups and no worsening of the condition in imaging studies in the neuromyelitis optica group. Two MS patients were seen to have one new lesion each twelve weeks into the trial, however this may be attributed to the refractory period between prior therapies. Interestingly, an increase in IL-10 secretion was reported together with a decrease in prevalence of CD8+ memory T cells [36]. This approach therefore holds promise in the developing field of personalised medicine as rare and even orphan diseases may now benefit from a customized therapy, tailored to the patient's individual needs.

Despite these positive signs, the use of DCs as a cell therapy has encountered a number of practical challenges. For instance, the only source of DCs currently available from patients has been the differentiation ex vivo of peripheral blood monocytes, other populations of DCs proving inaccessible in sufficient numbers. Given that moDCs are inherently pro-inflammatory, most closely resembling DCs recruited to tissues in response to local infection, their use for the induction of tolerance may run counter to their normal role. An alternative source has recently emerged, however, inspired by the landmark achievement of Yamanaka and colleagues in reprogramming adult cells to a pluripotent state through the introduction of key transcription factors [37]. Indeed, induced pluripotency has spawned a new paradigm in the field of cell therapy, raising the prospect of second-generation DC vaccines [38,39]. Accordingly, it has proven feasible to direct the differentiation of mouse induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) into DCs with regulatory properties capable of intervening

in the rejection of organ allografts through the induction of alloantigen-specific Treg cells [40]. Furthermore, protocols have been developed for the differentiation of iPSCs of human origin into subsets of DCs, such as the CD141⁺ population, implicated in the maintenance of tolerance *in vivo* [41]. Importantly, the tractability of iPSCs for genome editing may also permit the rational design of next generation therapeutics whose gene expression profile is fully conducive to the establishment of tolerance [38], securing DCs as a credible new player in the field of tolerance induction.

The market for cell therapies is currently varied due to the spectrum of different methodologies in development, from mesenchymal stem cells and embryonic stem cells to the emergence of induced pluripotency [42]. Although there is no unifying approach for this highly variable product, cell therapies clearly have the potential to create a market of their own rather than capitalise on pre-existing demand. With global revenues surpassing \$1 billion annually, it seems that cell therapies represent an attractive option for future investment [43].

TRANSLATIONAL INSIGHT

The induction of immunological tolerance in a clinical setting has historically proven difficult to achieve, despite the evident benefits that reliable protocols would offer for the treatment of a broad spectrum of disease states. This impasse may be attributed to a number of issues, not least of which is the need to re-establish tolerance in an already primed immune system in order to intervene in autoimmune disease, a task significantly more challenging than the induction of

2

tolerance *de novo* to antigens that have not previously been encountered. Other issues are more practical in nature: the identity of many autoantigens remains obscure and is greatly confounded by the process of epitope spreading during the course of the disease, significantly amplifying the specificities of T cells whose activity must be brought back under control. Clinical trials of tolerance induction are also complicated by the chronic nature of most autoimmune conditions, it being difficult to reach a primary endpoint within an acceptable timeframe. Furthermore, the need to improve on immune suppression represents a daunting obstacle, given that its use is frequently life-changing for patients, despite the unfavourable long-term consequences. Notwithstanding these hurdles, some of the emerging approaches to the induction of tolerance offer the alluring prospect of operating in an antigen-specific manner, allowing them to preserve the activity of all law-abiding lymphocytes. Far removed from the blunt instruments of immune suppression, such approaches show early signs of proving to be disruptive technologies with the potential to capture a lucrative market.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Research into the use of tolerogenic dendritic cells in the authors' laboratory is supported by grants from the Edward Penley Abraham (EPA) Trust (Grant: RF278), the Guy Newton Translation Fund (Grant GN05 (10)), and the University Challenge Seed Fund (Grant: UCSF 443).

REFERENCES-

- Chatenoud LA. Future for CD3 antibodies in immunotherapy of type 1 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 2019; 62(4), 578–581.
- Kontos S, Grimm A, Hubbell J. Engineering antigen-specific immunological

tolerance. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 2015; 35, 80-88.



EXPERT INSIGHT

- Serra P, Santamaria P. Antigen-specific therapeutic approaches for autoimmunity. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2019; 37, 238–251.
- Zilian O. Scope for innovation in immunotherapy from the financial market's point of view. *Human Vaccines Immunoth*er. 2012; 8(10), 1370–1372.
- Penaranda C, Tang Q, Bluestone J. Anti-CD3 Therapy Promotes Tolerance by Selectively Depleting Pathogenic Cells while Preserving Regulatory *T Cells. J. Immunol.* 2011; 187(4), 2015–2022.
- Wallberg M, Recino A, Phillips J, et al. Anti-CD3 treatment up-regulates programmed cell death protein-1 expression on activated effector T cells and severely impairs their inflammatory capacity. Immunol. 2017; 151(2), 248–260.
- Esplugues E, Huber S, Gagliani N, *et al.* Control of Th17 cells occurs in the small intestine. *Nature* 2011; 475, 514–518.
- Herold K, Gitelman S, Ehlers M, et al. (2013). Teplizumab (anti-CD3 mAb) treatment preserves C-peptide responses in patients with new-onset type 1 diabetes in a randomized controlled trial: metabolic and immunologic features at baseline identify a subgroup of responders. *Diabetes* 2013; 62(11), 3766–3774.
- Long S, Thorpe J, DeBerg H, *et al.* Partial exhaustion of CD8 T cells and clinical response to teplizumab in new-onset type 1 diabetes. *Science Immunol.* 2016; 1(5), 7793–7802.
- Perdigoto A, Preston-Hurlburt P, Clark P, et al. Treatment of type 1 diabetes with teplizumab: clinical and immunological follow-up after 7 years from diagnosis. *Diabetologia* 2018; 62(4), 655–664.
- Herold KC, Bundy BN, Long SA, et al. An anti-CD3 antibody, Teplizumab, in relatives at risk for type 1 diabetes. New Engl. J. Med. 2019; 381(7), 603–613.

- Ballesteros-Tato A. Beyond regulatory T cells: the potential role for IL-2 to deplete T-follicular helper cells and treat autoimmune diseases. *Immunotherapy* 2014; 6(11), 1207–1220.
- Setoguchi R, Hori S, Takahashi T, Sakaguchi S. Homeostatic maintenance of natural Foxp3+ CD25+ CD4+ regulatory T cells by interleukin (IL)-2 and induction of autoimmune disease by IL-2 neutralization. *J. Exp. Med.* 2005; 201(5), 723–735.
- Malek TR, Castro I. Interleukin-2 receptor signaling: At the interface between tolerance and immunity. *Immunity* 2010; 33(2), 153–165.
- Morris J, Waldmann T. Advances in interleukin 2 receptor targeted treatment. *Annals Rheum. Dis.* 2000; 59, 109–114.
- Minocha M, Tran J, Sheridan J, Othman A. (2015). Blockade of the high-affinity interleukin-2 receptors with daclizumab high-yield process: pharmacokinetic / pharmacodynamic analysis of single- and multiple-dose phase I trials. Clin. Pharmacokinetics 2015; 55(1), 121–130.
- Malek T, Porter B, Codias E, Scibelli P, Yu A. Normal lymphoid homeostasis and lack of lethal autoimmunity in mice containing mature T cells with severely impaired IL-2 receptors. *J. Immunol.* 2000; 164(6), 2905–2914.
- Ye C, Brand D , Zheng S. Targeting IL-2: an unexpected effect in treating immunological diseases. *Signal Transduc Targeted Ther.* 2018; 3, 2 https://doi.org/10.1038/ s4139 2–01 7–000 2–5
- Zorn E, Mohseni M, Kim H, *et al.* Combined CD4+ donor lymphocyte infusion and low-dose recombinant IL-2 expand FOXP3+ regulatory T cells following allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *Biol. Blood Marrow Transplant.* 2009; 15(3), 38 2–388.

- Peterson LB, Bell CJM, Howlett SK *et al.* A long-lived IL-2 mutein that selectively activates and expands regulatory T cells as a therapy for autoimmune disease. *J. Autoimmun.* 2018; 95, 1–14.
- De Souza A, Rudin S, Chang R, et al. ATX-MS-1467 induces long-term tolerance to myelin basic protein in (DR2×Ob1)F1 mice by induction of IL-10-secreting iTregs. Neurol. Ther. 2018; 7(1), 103–128.
- 22. Burkhart C, Liu G, Anderton S, Metzler B, Wraith DC. Peptide-induced T cell regulation of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis: a role for IL-10. *Int. Immunol.* 1999: 11(10), 1625–1634.
- 23. Streeter H, Rigden R, Martin K, Scolding N, Wraith D. Preclinical development and first-in-human study of ATX-MS-1467 for immunotherapy of MS. *Neurol. Neuroimmunol. Neuroinflam.* 2015; 2(3), e93.
- Mekala DJ, Alli RS, Geiger TL. IL-10-dependent infectious tolerance after the treatment of experimental allergic encephalomyelitis with redirected CD4+CD25+ *T lymphocytes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 2005; 102(33), 11817–11822.
- Chataway J, Martin K, Barrell K, Sharrack B, Stolt P, Wraith D. Effects of ATX-MS-1467 immunotherapy over 16 weeks in relapsing multiple sclerosis. *Neurol.* 2018; 90(11), e955-e962.
- Uhlig T, Kyprianou T, Martinelli F, et al. (2014). The emergence of peptides in the pharmaceutical business: From exploration to exploitation. Eur. Proteomics Assoc. Open Proteomics, 2014; 4, 58–69.
- Leishman AJ, Silk KM, Fairchild PJ. Pharmacological manipulation of dendritic cells in the pursuit of transplantation tolerance. *Curr. Opin. Organ Transplant.* 2011; 16(4), 372–378.
- Dhodapkar MV, Steinman RM, Krasovsky J, Munz C, Bhardwaj N.

Antigen-specific inhibition of effector T cell function in humans after injection of immature dendritic cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 2001; 193(2), 233–238.

- Dhodapkar MV, Steinman RM. Antigen-bearing immature dendritic cells induce peptide-specific CD8+ regulatory T cells in vitro in humans. *Blood* 2002; 100(1), 174–177.
- Horton C, Shanmugarajah K, Fairchild PJ. Harnessing the properties of dendritic cells in the pursuit of immunological tolerance. *Biomed. J.* 2017; 40(2), 80–93.
- Beriou G, Moreau A, Cuturi M. Tolerogenic dendritic cells. *Curr. Opin. Organ Transplant.* 2012; 17(1), 42–47.
- 32. Van Brussel I, Lee W, Rombouts M, et al. Tolerogenic dendritic cell vaccines to treat autoimmune diseases: Can the unattainable dream turn into reality? *Autoimmunity Rev.* 2014; 13(2), 138–150.
- Bell G, Anderson A, Harry R, *et al.* Autologous tolerogenic dendritic cells in rheumatoid and inflammatory arthritis. *Annals Rheum. Dis.* 2014; 73(Suppl 1), A18.2-A19.
- Spiering R, Jansen MAA, Wood MJ, et al. Targeting of tolerogenic dendritic cells to heat-shock proteins in inflammatory arthritis. J. Transl. Med. 2019; 17, 375.
- 35. Willekens B, Presas-Rodríguez S, Mansilla M, et al. Tolerogenic dendritic cell-based treatment for multiple sclerosis (MS): a harmonised study protocol for two phase

I clinical trials comparing intradermal and intranodal cell administration. *BMJ Open* 2019; 9(9), e030309.

- 36. Zubizarreta I, Flórez-Grau G, Vila G, et al. Immune tolerance in multiple sclerosis and neuromyelitis optica with peptide-loaded tolerogenic dendritic cells in a phase 1b trial. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 2019; 116(17), 8463–8470.
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. *Cell* 2006; 126, 663–676.
- Fairchild PJ, Davies T, Horton C, Shanmugarajah K, Bravo M. Immunotherapy with iPSC-derived dendritic cells brings a new perspective to an old debate: autologous versus allogeneic?. *Cell Gene Therapy Insights* 2019; 5(5), 565–577.
- Horton C, Davies T, Lahiri P, Sachamitr P, Fairchild PJ. Induced pluripotent stem cells reprogrammed from primary dendritic cells provide an abundant source of immunostimulatory dendritic cells for use in immunotherapy. *Stem Cells* 2019; 38(1), 67–79.
- Cai S, Hou J, Fujino M, *et al.* iPSC-derived regulatory dendritic cells inhibit allograft rejection by generating alloantigen-specific regulatory *T cells. Stem Cell Rep.* 2017; 8, 1174–1189.
- Sachamitr P, Leishman A, Davies T, Fairchild PJ. Directed differentiation of human induced pluripotent stem cells into

dendritic cells displaying tolerogenic properties and resembling the CD141+ subset. *Frontiers Immunol.* 2018; 8: 1935. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01935

- Brindley D, Reeve B, Sahlman W, et al. The impact of market volatility on the cell therapy industry. *Cell Stem Cell*, 2011; 9(5), 397–401.
- Syed B, Evans J. Stem cell therapy market. Nat. Rev. Drug Discovery 2013; 12, 185–186.

AFFILIATION

Harry Petropoulos

Sir William Dunn School of Pathology, University of Oxford, South Parks Road, Oxford OX2 7SB, UK

Timothy J Davies

Sir William Dunn School of Pathology, University of Oxford, South Parks Road, Oxford OX2 7SB, UK

Paul J Fairchild

Author for correspondence: Sir William Dunn School of Pathology, University of Oxford, South Parks Road, Oxford OX1 3RE, UK Paul.Fairchild@path.ox.ac.uk

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: Fairchild PJ and Davies TJ hold intellectual property relevant to the use of dendritic cells for the induction of tolerance but have no other relevant financial involvement with an organization or entity with a financial interest in or financial conflict with the subject matter or materials discussed in this manuscript. Petropoulos H has no conflicts of interest to declare.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2019 Petropoulos H, Davies TJ and Fairchild PJ. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited; externally peer reviewed.

Submitted for peer review: 23 Jul 2020; Revised manuscript received: 24 Aug 2020; Publication date: 28 Sep 2020.

NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

SPOTLIGHT

COMMENTARY

Is a second wave of (CAR T) cell based cancer therapies a mirage or reality?



DR DAVID GILHAM first joined Celyad Oncology in April 2016 as a member of the Scientific Advisory Board. As of September 1, 2016, David became Vice-President R&D, heading the implementation of our research and development strategy for our programs in immuno-oncology. Dr. Gilham received his Ph.D. in Molecular Pharmacology at the University of Dundee prior to moving to Bristol University in 1996 to work on CAR T cells with Professor Robert Hawkins. The group moved to Manchester in 1998 where his research activity has focused on engineering T-cells for cancer therapy and developing the necessary pre-clinical studies to support translation of this therapy into Phase 1/2 clinical trials in Manchester. Prior to joining Celyad Oncology, David was a Reader in the Institute of Cancer Sciences, University of

Manchester, UK and led the Clinical and Experimental Immunotherapy Group based within the Manchester Cancer Research Centre.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1103–1108 DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.118

By the end of 2017, CAR T cell therapy was major headline news for two main reasons. The first was the regulatory approval of two CD19-targeted CAR T products (Kymriah[®] produced by Novartis and Yescarta[®] produced by Kite Pharma) for the treatment of certain B cell malignancies on the back of frankly stellar clinical responses in relapsed / refractory patients. The second corporate-focused reason was the acquisition of Kite Pharma by Gilead Sciences for \$11.9 billion, which certainly turned a few heads.



The enthusiasm for CAR T cell therapy exploded during this time with many companies entering the space to deliver this new form of immune-based therapy. Many focused (and continue to focus) on developing the nuts and bolts of CAR T cell therapy with CD19 / B cell malignancies since the use of a validated target removes one variable from the equation, facilitating the testing of the CAR or cell technology itself. Indeed, a rapid search on the clinicaltrials.gov website on 22 July 2020 using the search term 'CAR T cell' identified 807 ongoing trials while the term 'CD19 CAR T cell' identified 314 trials. Adding the term 'BCMA' or 'CD20' to 'CAR T cell' identified a further 118 trials. Hence, on this crude search at one specific point in time in 2020, approximately 54% of ongoing clinical trials identified by the term 'CAR T cell' focus on targeting B cells.

However, going into 2020, the CAR T field is in a somewhat different position to that of the end of 2017. Kymriah and Yescarta failed to deliver the levels of sales that were anticipated by many analysts. The challenges of delivering a just-in-time, individualized cell therapy are evident (as reviewed in CGTI). The next CAR T product to be licensed will likely emerge from the red-hot battlefront of multiple myeloma where several companies are developing BCMA targeted CAR Ts. However, the expectations of a flood of follow up CAR T products for indications outside of B cell malignancies that achieve licensing based on small scale trials driven by extreme clinical responses have yet to materialize.

Does this translate to CAR T being a failed experiment? Absolutely not.

Novartis and Gilead / Kite are the groundbreakers here by bringing a complicated therapy to commercialization and dealing with the hurdles beyond as they arise. The clinical responses in B cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia (B-ALL) and non-Hodgkin lymphoma (NHL) confirm the paradigm-changing nature of the therapy, yet the hurdles appear to be primarily related to manufacturing and business models that include how to reimburse for an expensive, one-off personalized therapy. While these specific challenges (among others) were predicted, real-world experience is crucial to fully understand all nuances to support the achieving solutions. Moreover, considering the apparent lack of non-B cell targeted CAR T products in advanced development, does this reflect the focus on using CD19 as the model target antigen of choice thereby skewing the CAR T knowledge base to B cells and failing to fully explore other indications, especially solid tumor indications?

The challenge of targeting malignant cells not of B cell origin and developing commercially relevant platform systems to facilitate that targeting is what drew me to work in the life sciences industry. During my academic time, primarily at the University of Manchester, the challenges of targeting solid tumors with early iterations of CAR T were clear. Several forerunner clinical trials using CAR T in ovarian cancer [1], renal cell carcinoma [2] and metastatic colorectal cancer [3] showed safety but no evidence of clinical response. At the time of these trials, the potential of pre-conditioning chemotherapy had not been explored in the CAR T context. However, seminal studies arising from the Surgery Branch of the National Cancer Institute (NCI) showed that combining pre-conditioning with tumor infiltrating lymphocyte (TIL) therapy dramatically improved therapeutic responses in patients with malignant melanoma [4].

There are many mechanisms by which pre-conditioning may impact T cell therapy including eliminating cytokine sinks, enhancing the availability of homeostatic cytokines, transiently eliminating immune suppressor elements and creating space for the adoptively transferred T cells [5]. However, this combination is also likely to impact the tumor burden itself, dependent upon the indication with hematological malignancies likely to be susceptible to the lymphodepletive effects of pre-conditioning. Finally, and not often mentioned is that this transient lymphodepletion may help CAR T cells avoid immune recognition of the CAR construct itself as has been observed in patients receiving CAR T cells in the absence of pre-conditioning chemotherapy [6].

Combining cyclophosphamide / fludarabine with first generation CAR T cells in Manchester did induce clinical activity in patients with B cell malignancies along with persistence of the engineered T cells [7]. However, there was little evidence of clinical efficacy nor persistence in an initial trial testing pre-conditioning with carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) CAR T cells in patients with CEA⁺ solid tumors [8].

Against this background, the move to Celyad Oncology with a focus on a differentiated natural killer receptor, Natural Killer Group 2D (NKG2D), used in the context of CAR T along with intellectual property on the broad allogeneic CAR T concept and specific IP relating to non-gene edited allogeneic CAR T cell technology was attractive. These critical aspects of broad tumor targeting coupled with platform technologies to deliver the therapy were extremely interesting to an academic researcher who had been working on the challenges of targeting solid tumors with CAR T for decades.

NKG2D is a receptor that binds eight known in human ligands (MICA, MICB and ULBP1-6) whose expression is up-regulated in response to cellular stress. Natural Killer (NK) cells use NKG2D as one of an array of activating receptors that enables NK cells to target and eradicate cells that are subject to pathogen infection and transformation. The attraction of using a natural receptor that targets eight independent ligands whose up-regulated cell surface expression is found across most hematological malignancies and solid tumor indications is clear and obvious. The challenge is to use such a receptor in a therapeutically relevant context which requires a strong safety profile coupled with therapeutic activity.

Fusing the NKG2D receptor to the CD3 ζ intracellular domain generated a CAR construct that, when expressed in T cells, re-directed the activity of the T cells against cells expressing NKG2D ligands. Extensive

pre-clinical studies documented the potential of the approach but the concern moving into clinical testing was the potential for on-target, off-tissue toxicity given that the target ligands were not tumor specific. The company has taken a stepwise approach to clinical testing initially testing three infusions of the T cells alone which resulted in some very encouraging signs of anti-tumor activity in patients with relapsed or refractory acute myeloid leukemia / myeloid dysplastic syndrome (AML/ MDS) [9]. In this trial, patients received no concomitant therapy including no preconditioning chemotherapy for at least five weeks prior to receiving the T cells, given in three doses over a month in order to avoid the potential of chemotherapy inducing target ligand expression on healthy tissues. The safety and tolerability profile proved to be very good with no evidence of on-target, off-tissue toxicity. Moreover, the absence of concomitant therapy clearly indicated that it was the T cells alone and no other factor driving the reductions in tumor burden observed in this challenging to treat patient population, an observation close to being unique in the CAR T cell space since the vast majority of therapies include some form of therapy immediately prior to infusion of the T cell product.

The THINK trial continues to evaluate the clinical activity of the NKG2D CAR T cells (called CYAD-01) in the AML/MDS population. However, given the safety profile seen in this trial, a subsequent trial combined CYAD-01 with cyclophosphamide / fludarabine pre-conditioning in the AML/ MDS population again showed no evidence of on-target, off-tissue toxicity [10]. The encouraging safety profile of the NKG2D approach has led to further iterations that aim to increase the potency of the CAR T cells in the next generation approach that is CYAD-02 [11] which incorporates a short-hairpin RNA (shRNA) to control the gene expression of NKG2D ligands on T cells and is now in clinical testing.

The NKG2D CAR T cell story is now 'taking off' based on our clinical trials performed to date demonstrating the very encouraging

safety and tolerability of the therapeutic approach. This supports the view that increasing the potency of the cell approach is warranted since the over-riding concern around on-target, off-tissue toxicity has receded. Indeed, it would appear that this has resonated with the field for NKG2D as a means to target cancer is now being actively explored by various companies and academics in the T cell and NK cell area that is at least in part supported by the safety profile we have observed in our clinical trials to date.

However, the field is also moving on. Autologous CAR T remains the mainstay of the current engineered cell therapy field but the appreciation of the difficulty in commercializing the approach is now top of mind, which has promoted the concept of the 'off the shelf' approach. This concept is now becoming a reality with entrants showing that at least in the early stages of clinical testing, allogeneic cell therapy is feasible [12].

As mentioned above, one of the attractions of moving to Celyad Oncology was its allogeneic CAR T concept where the first product has now entered clinical testing. This concept is a little different to many other allogeneic CAR T players in the field since the company focuses on a 'non-gene edited' approach. The predominant potential toxicity associated with allogeneic T cell therapy is graft versus host disease that is mediated by the T cell receptor (TCR) present on the donor T cells recognizing the recipient patient as 'foreign' and thereby mounting an assault on the foreign tissue leading to potentially life threatening toxicity. Therefore, abrogating the activity of the TCR is the common approach to generate allogeneic CAR T cells. Most are using gene editing approaches that eliminate expression of the TCR alpha chain. Celyad Oncology is taking a different approach using non-gene edited approaches based on either a peptide based competitive inhibition approach to interfere with TCR signalling [13] or expressing shRNA to knockdown expression of key TCR components [14] that involve expressing all of the elements needed to generate the CAR T from a single vector, avoiding the multiple manipulations required to generate gene edited allogeneic CAR T. The first candidate employing the peptide-based method in the CYAD-100 series, CYAD-101, has shown very encouraging clinical activity in patients with advanced metastatic colorectal cancer with no signs of graft versus host disease [13].

Where does this background from an individual researcher bring us? Personally, I believe we are at a pivotal time for the field. Autologous CAR T cell therapy has set the commercial stage and there is now a breadth of activity to deliver this paradigm further, either through technological developments, clinical trial design (combining in some form with a checkpoint inhibitor being one prime example) or by adding more 'bells and whistles' to the basic concept, including cytokines and other immune modifiers. There is also a significant degree of revisiting past concepts to test these within the current environment. For instance, the first generation CAR concept is being revisited [15] using lessons learnt in the past about the optimal signalling of a CAR involving incorporation into the TCR complex [16].

Nevertheless, the delivery of autologous therapies beyond the relatively small disease indications, such as hematological malignances, becomes a much greater challenge. These challenges stem from requiring manufacturing capacity to deliver a just-in-time product for thousands of patients coupled with the logistical challenges of track and tracing individualized therapies from manufacturing center to clinical center, a scale that is daunting in size. With manufacturing options, such as decentralized manufacturing, these issues do not disappear. Rather they are likely expanded in number given the need to have multiple regulated Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP) compliant production centers handling a slightly smaller logistical load, which would test a finance model. The point of care paradigm has slipped away from mainstream thinking despite the potential advantage of a shorter travel distance for patient samples outweighed by the regulatory challenge of providing all that is needed for

compliant cell production, including critical reagent transport and storage and personalized data collection management at multiple remote sites without compromising data security. Data security depends on systems that vary from clinical site to clinical site, enabling qualified personnel sign off and waste management which is a major issue for clinical centers not used to working with gene modified organisms (GMO) and requires bespoke waste management. There is also the question of familiarity; hematology units are very comfortable with the concept of cell therapies. However, the paradigm is somewhat alien to oncologists at the front line dealing with multiple solid cancer indications.

Against this understanding, allogeneic CAR T cell therapy is emerging as one solution to the challenge of providing a cell therapy for larger indications. As discussed above, Celyad Oncology along with colleagues in the field are rising to this challenge and testing the first iterations of allogeneic CAR T in the clinic. The benefits of an off-the-shelf approach to treat more patients will be an important early readout. Additionally, in manufacturing, generating cell banks and managing stocks will be ever-important features of cell therapy - both are now logistical challenges readily recognized by colleagues in the pharmaceutical industry. This would represent a shift in the understanding of cell therapies from being a bespoke, niche therapeutic area to entering pharmaceutical mainstream consciousness.

Referring to the title of this commentary, it seems clear that a second wave of CAR T therapies is a reality but the arrival of this wave with respect to commercial products still feels a little way off given the efforts working in both targets and the allogeneic platform. The field of cell therapy is now rapidly expanding among renewed vigor with different cell platforms being explored including $\gamma\delta$ T cells, NKT cells, natural killer cells, cytokine induced killer (CIK) cells and monocyte / macrophages. With these 'new' cell therapy platforms, CARs are likely to play an important role. NK cells tend to poorly infiltrate solid tumors and have a relatively short life span. Moreover, NK activation is based on the balance of activatory receptor signals, a key one coming from NKG2D, overcoming the activity of inhibitory receptor activity which are specifically exploited by tumors through the high expression of HLA-E that binds the NK cell inhibitory receptor NKG2A [17]. Exploiting a CAR may overcome some of these deficiencies that could improve the poor activity NK cell therapy demonstrated in the solid tumor context [18]. As such, the second wave of CAR T cell therapy may ride on an $\alpha\beta$ T cell backbone (likely an allogeneic version) and could arrive on the back of other cell types. My personal perspective is that the newer cell types still have major challenges to overcome to enter the early stages of clinical trials while the $\alpha\beta$ T cell is the current workhorse of most ongoing CAR T cell therapies. Allowing for my obvious bias, I'll keep my money on those specific T cells as the platform aligned with a solid target and likely additional immune modulating elements as the head of CAR T cell therapy's second wave. I'll not say how much money in print in case of being held to it.

REFERENCES

- Kershaw MH, Westwood JA, Parker LL, et al. A phase I study on adoptive immunotherapy using gene-modified T cells for ovarian cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2006; 12(20 Pt 1), 6106–15.
- 2. Lamers CH, Sleijfer S, Vulto AG, et al. Treatment of metastatic renal cell

carcinoma with autologous T-lymphocytes genetically retargeted against carbonic anhydrase IX: first clinical experience. J Clin Oncol. 2006; 24(13), 20–2.

 Hege KM, Bergsland EK, Fisher GA, et al. Safety, tumor trafficking and immunogenicity of chimeric antigen receptor (CAR)-T cells specific for TAG-72 in colorectal cancer. J Immunother Cancer, 2017; 5, 22.

 Dudley ME, Wunderlich JR, Yang JC, et al. Adoptive cell transfer therapy following non-myeloablative but lymphodepleting chemotherapy for the treatment

of patients with refractory metastatic melanoma. J Clin Oncol. 2005; 23(10), 2346–57.

- Gattinoni L, Powel Jr DJ, Rosenberg SA, et al. Adoptive immunotherapy for cancer: building on success. Nat Rev Immunol. 2006, 6(5), 383–93.
- Lamers CH, Willemsen R, van Elzakker P, et al. Immune responses to transgene and retroviral vector in patients treated with ex vivo-engineered. T cells. Blood, 2011; 117(1), 72–82.
- Evans M, Guest R, Rothwell D. *et al. J. Immunotherapy Cancer* 2; P12,2014, https:// doi.org/10.1186/2051-1426-2-S3-P12
- Thistlethwaite FC, Gilham DE, Guest RD, et al. The clinical efficacy of first-generation carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA-CAM5)-specific CAR T cells is limited by poor persistence and transient pre-conditioning-dependent respiratory toxicity. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2017; 66(11); 1425–1436.
- Sallman DA, Brayer JB, Poire X. *et al. Blood* 2019; 134, (Supplement_1): 3826. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1182/ blood-2019-128020

- Homsi-Al S, Purev E, Lewalle P *et al.* Blood 2019; 134, (Supplement_1): 3844. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1182/ blood-2019-128267
- Zhao J, Lin Q, Song Y, Liu D. Universal CARs, universal T cells, and universal CAR T cells. J Hematol Oncol. 2018; 11(1), 132.
- Fontaine M, Demoulin B, Bornschein S. et al. Blood 2019; 134 Supplement_1, 3931, DOI: https://doi.org/10.1182/ blood-2019-129998
- Prenen H, Dekervel J, Anguille S et al. CYAD-101: An innovative non-gene edited allogeneic CAR-T for solid tumor cancer therapy. J. Clin. Oncol. 2020; 38(15 Suppl.): 3032.
- 14. Gilham DE, Bornschein S, Springuel L et al. Single vector multiplexed shRNA provides a non-gene edited strategy to concurrently knockdown the expression of multiple genes in CAR T cells. J. Clin. Oncol. 2020; 38(15 Suppl.): 3103.
- 15. Phase 1/2 Trial of TC-210 T Cells in Patients With Advanced Mesothelin-Expressing Cancer https://clinicaltrials.gov/ ct2/show/NCT03907852

- 16. Bridgeman JS, Hawkis RE, Bagley S, et al. The optimal antigen response of chimeric antigen receptors harboring the CD3zeta transmembrane domain is dependent upon incorporation of the receptor into the endogenous TCR/CD3 complex. J Immunol. 2010; 184(12), 6938–49.
- Sivori S, Vacca P, Del Zotto G, et al. Human NK cells: surface receptors, inhibitory checkpoints, and translational applications. Cell Mol Immunol. 2019; 16(5), 430–441.
- Parkhurst MR, Riley JP, Dudley ME, et al. Adoptive transfer of autologous natural killer cells leads to high levels of circulating natural killer cells but does not mediate tumor regression. Clin Cancer Res. 2011; 17(19), 6287–97.

AFFILIATION

David Gilham Celyad Oncology

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: Dr Gilham is a shareholder of Immetacyte/Cellular Therapeutics Ltd, Manchester, UK. *Funding declaration:* The author received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Gilham D. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited.

Revised manuscript received: Aug 14 2020; Publication date: Sep 28 2020.

1108

NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

SPOTLIGHT

EXPERT INSIGHT

From a clinician's perspective: road to safer CAR-T cell immunotherapies

Chenggong Li & Heng Mei

Chimeric antigen receptor (CAR)-T cell therapy represents a paradigm shift in cancer treatment, especially in hematological malignancies. To date, three CAR-T cell products have received FDA-approval for clinical application, including axicabtagene ciloleucel for B-cell lymphoma, tisagenlecleucel for B-cell leukemia and lymphoma, and brexucabtagene autoleucel for mantle cell lymphoma. This groundbreaking success has stimulated exponentially increasing preclinical researches and clinical investigations of CAR-T cell therapy. Nevertheless, toxicities associated with CAR-T cell therapy are common and can be fatal, hampering its widespread use. With more optimized CAR-T cells being developed and tested, rational evaluation and scientific management of the relevant toxicities is urgently needed to ensure their safe use and clinical benefit for the patients. From a clinician's perspective, this review summarizes prominent CAR-T cell-related toxicities and the road to safer CAR-T cell immunotherapies in the following three aspects: patient selection, CAR-T intrinsic factors, and post-infusion monitoring.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1319–1331

DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.144

INTRODUCTION

Chimeric Antigen Receptor (CAR)-T cell therapy has emerged as a novel genetically engineered cellular immunotherapy that has transformed the cancer treatment landscape. CD19-directed CAR-T cell therapy



has yielded impressive remission rates and dramatically improved outcomes in patients with relapsed or refractory B-cell malignancies [1-5]. However, CAR-T cell therapies are associated with significant toxicities like cytokine release syndrome (CRS), neurotoxicity, and on-target off-tumor toxicity, which can be fatal if not identified early and treated appropriately. Infections are common under the conditions of neutropenia and hypogammaglobulinemia. Rare complications include tumor lysis syndrome (TLS), macrophage activation syndrome(MAS)/hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis (HLS) and genotoxicity. Hematotoxicity and multi-organ toxicity can occur independently or as part of syndromes. These adverse events impede the road to widespread application of CAR-T cell therapy in more patients with advanced tumors.

In order to remove these roadblocks, researchers have developed a wide range of engineering strategies to generate safer CAR-T cells, such as adding suicide genes, utilizing synthetic Notch receptor, or designing onswitch CAR, which have been comprehensively reviewed previously [6,7]. As more CAR-T cell products have been or are going to be approved for commercial application and more optimized CAR constructs are being tested, safe administration appears more critical to alleviate toxicities and ensure patients' therapeutic benefits.

Patients must meet the strict inclusion criteria before enrollment; CAR-T cell products must meet the rigorous releasing criteria before infusion; post-infusion monitoring has been recommended before discharge [8,9]. Identifying the appropriate patients, correctly assessing the safety features of CAR-T products, and early recognition and management of relevant complications can create the opportunity to substantially improve patients' outcomes. In this review, we as clinical investigators sum up the prominent CAR-T cell-associated adverse events and discuss how to improve safety from the following three aspects: patient selection, CAR-T intrinsic factors and post-infusion monitoring.

CAR-T RELATED ADVERSE EVENTS CRS

The most common and prominent CAR-T cell-associated nonhematologic toxicity is CRS, a systemic inflammatory response characterized with a spectrum of clinical manifestations and transient elevations of various cytokines [10,11]. Currently, there are several grading systems available for clinical trials to evaluate the severity of CRS, including CTCAE scale [12], Lee scale [13], Penn grading scale [14], CARTOX criteria [15] and ASTCT consensus [9]. The safety and grading criteria of three FDA-approved CAR-T cell products are summarized in Table **1**. A better understanding of the underlying mechanisms is beneficial to guide the administration. A new mode divides the progression of CRS in B-cell lymphoma into four stages: CAR-T cell local expansion, CAR-T overflow and inflammatory cytokine surge, CAR-T redistribution and organ damage, and recovery stage. The mode also indicates that local CRS is the "trigger" of subsequent systemic CRS, and timely management of local CRS can effectively prevent and control serious systemic CRS. In this mode, tumor burden and bone marrow suppression are considered determinants of CRS and it will help us to more effectively predict, identify, and manage it [16].

Neurotoxicity

Neurotoxicity is the second major side effect, which was previously referred to as CAR-T cell-related encephalopathy syndrome [8], and is now named immune effector cell-associated neurotoxicity syndrome (ICANS) [9]. It manifests as a spectrum of neurological signs, ranging from low grade with headache, aphasia, and tremor to high levels with life-threatening seizure and fatal cerebral edema. For example, in the pivotal ROCK-ET study of JCAR015 for adult patients with B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia

EXPERT INSIGHT

▶ TABLE 1 —

Safety and efficacy of three FDA-approved CAR-T cell products.

CAR-T products		Axicabtagene	Tisagenlecleucel		Brexucabtagene
		ciloleucel (KTE-C19)	(CLT019)		autoleucel (KET-X19)
CAR structure	Target	CD19	CD19		CD19
	Hinge+TM	CD8	CD28		CD8
	Costimulatory	4-1BB	CD28		4-1BB
Cell production	Vectors	Retrovirus	Lentivirus		Retrovirus
	Source	PBMCs	PBMCs		PBMCs deleting CD19 ⁺ cells
Phase 2 clinical trial		ZUMA-1	NCT02435849	JULIET	ZUMA-2
Conditioning chemotherapy		Cyc 500 mg/m²/d + Flu 30 mg/m²/d for 3 days	95%; Cyc 250 mg/ m ² /d + Flu 25 mg/ m ² /d for 3 days or Ben 90mg/d for 2 days	Cyc 250 mg/m²/d + Flu 25 mg/m²/d for 3 days or Ben 90mg/d for 2 days	Cyc 300 mg/ m²/d + Flu 30 mg/m²/d for 3 days
Dose		2x10 ⁶ CAR-T cells/kg	Median 3.1x10 ⁶ CAR-T cells/kg; range (0.2–5.4) x10 ⁶ CAR-T cells/ kg	Median 3.0x10 ⁶ CAR-T cells/kg; range (0.1–6.0) x10 ⁸ CAR-T cells/ kg	2x10 ⁶ CAR-T cells/kg
Indication		RR LBCL	Children/young adults RR B-cell ALL	Adult RR DLBCL	RR MCL
Bridging therapy		Not allowed	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed
Efficacy		101pts	75pts	93pts	60pts
ORR/CR		82%/54%	81%/60%	52%/40%	93%/67%
Follow-up		12-month PFS 44%; 12-month OS 59%	12-month EFS 50%; 12-month OS 76%	12-month PFS 83%; 12-month OS 49%	12-month PFS 61%; 12-month OS 83%
Safety		101pts	75pts	111pts	68pts
CRS		Lee scale	Penn grading scale	Penn grading scale	Lee scale
Overall		93%	77%	58%	91%
Severe		13%	46%	22%	15%
ICANS		CTCAE v4.03	CTCAE v4.03	CTCAE v4.03	CTCAE v4.03
Overall		64%	40%	22%	63%
Severe		28%	13%	12%	31%
Hematological toxicity	Neutropenia	84%; 78%	/: 9%	34%; /	87%; 86%
	Thrombocyopenia	58%; 38%	/: 9%	33%; /	74%; 51%
	Anemia	66%; 43%	/: 4%	48%; /	68%; 50%
Infection		1	43%; 24%	Severe 20%	Severe 32%
Reference		[1]	[3]	[4]	[5]
Ren: Rendamustine: Cyc: Cyclophosphamide: Elu: Eludarabine: LRCL: Large P coll lymphoma: MCL: Mantle coll lymphoma					

Ben: Bendamustine; Cyc: Cyclophosphamide; Flu: Fludarabine; LBCL: Large B cell lymphoma; MCL: Mantle cell lymphoma.

(B-ALL), cerebral edema caused five deaths, which reinforced the challenge to manage the ICANS [17]. The exact pathophysiology of CAR-T cell-mediated neurotoxicity is increasingly recognized but poorly understood. Single-cell analysis shows that CD19

is expressed in human brain mural cells that are critical for blood-brain-barrier integrity, suggesting CD19⁺ mural cells may contribute to neurotoxicity of CAR-T therapy [18]. Severe neurotoxicity was linked with endothelial activation, including disseminated intravascular coagulation, capillary leak, and increased blood-brain barrier permeability [19]. Substantial CAR-T cells and cytokines trafficked into the central nervous system (CNS), as potential mechanisms to account for its development [20]. Clinical trials demonstrated that patients with neurologic toxicity have significantly increasing CAR-T cells and elevated cytokines in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) [21,22]. Steroids are generally used to control ICANS due to its excellent CNS penetration. However, their use may hamper CAR-T activity, suggesting the need to develop novel agents to prevent ICANS. In a mouse model, the interleukin (IL)-1 receptor antagonist anakinra exhibited the potency to abolish both CRS and neurotoxicity [23]. Patients with large B-cell lymphoma who received anakinra for the management of high-grade ICANS after infusion of axicabtagene ciloleucel attained clinical benefit [24]. Anakinra also could limit the extent and duration of CRS as a valuable adjunct to IL-6 antibody, tocilizumab, following anti-BCMA CAR-T cell therapy in myeloma [25].

On-target off-tumor toxicity

Because the target antigens recognized by CAR-T cells aren't strictly restricted to malignant cells, on-target off-tumor toxicity is an unavoidable adverse effect. Although CAR-T cell therapy has achieved remarkable efficacy in B-cell malignancies, the target antigens (CD19, CD20, CD22) are also expressed on normal B cells, and hence B-cell aplasia is a major on-target off-tumor toxicity in the relevant trials [26]. The B-cell aplasia persists from 1 month to 4 years among these studies. BCMA is also expressed on mature B cells and normal plasma cells, and hypogammaglobinemia is an accompanying on-target off-tumor toxicity in reported BC-MA-directed CAR-T trials [27-30]. These adverse events make patients susceptible to infections, and empiric antimicrobials and immunoglobulin supplementation are recommended for these patients. Fatal on-target off-tumor toxicity was reported in a patient with colon cancer metastatic to the lungs and liver, who rapidly experienced respiratory distress after anti-ERBB2 CAR-T cells infusion and died on day 5, for the reason that CAR-T cells recognized little ERBB2 on lung epithelial cells [31]. Therefore, reasonable target selection and appropriate patient selection are imperative issues for further CAR-T cell therapy development.

Infections

Patients treated with CAR-T cell therapy are at high risk of infections, including basic malignancies, prior antitumor treatment, lymphodepletion-induced cytopenias, B-cell aplasia and hypogammaglobinemia, and tocilizumab or steroids administration.

Infections have features that overlap with CRS and even ICANS, and a causative microorganism is only identified in 20-30% of cases [32]. Therefore, it is crucial to monitor patients' symptoms and infection-related indicators, and to utilize appropriate imaging for differential diagnosis. Infections have been reported in 23-42% of CAR-T cell recipients and occurred most commonly in the first month after infusion, declining sharply thereafter [33-35]. Bacterial infections predominate within the first month, and fungal and herpesviridae infections are uncommon. The updated Clinical Practice Guideline provides infection prophylaxis, diagnosis, and treatment for management of febrile patients during the neutropenic period [32]. Antibiotic prophylaxis with a fluoroquinolone and antifungal prophylaxis with an oral triazole or parenteral echinocandin are recommended for patients at high risk for febrile neutropenia [36].

TLS

TLS is a relatively rare toxicity, caused by tumor cell death and the rapid release of intracellular substances, resulting a series of metabolic disorders such as hyperuricemia, hyperkalemia, hyperphosphatemia, hypocalcemia and metabolic acidosis. The metabolic disturbance further leads to severe arrhythmia or acute renal failure and even death [37]. TLS was observed in three patients in the exploratory trial of a biepitopic CAR-T targeting BCMA in multiple myeloma [29]. All the patients presented with laboratory metabolic abnormalities. TLS could overlap with the symptoms of CRS and one patient had significantly elevated serum IL-6 and TNF- α , and anti-IL-6 antibody tocilizumab and anti-TNF- α drug etanercept were successively and successfully applied. TLS is related to high tumor burden, and close monitoring of metabolic profiles and management with cytokine blockers are recommended.

MAS/HLS

HLH/MAS is a rare but potentially life-threating complication that can occur concurrently with CRS [38]. MAS, characterized by severe immune activation, lymphohistiocytic tissue infiltration, and multi-organ injuries, tends to occur more commonly in children [39]. Patients with MAS have been reported in CD19-directed CAR-T therapy for ALL, and they had elevated cytokine profiles similar to those observed in severe CRS [40,41], indicating the necessity to closely monitor serum cytokines and block immune cascade reactions.

Hematotoxicity

Hematotoxicity is the most frequently reported CAR-T cell-associated adverse effect, and is to a great extent attributed to lymphodepleting chemotherapy [1,3,4,42]. Meta-analysis demonstrated that the most frequently reported grade ≥ 3 adverse effects were anemia (34%), thrombocytopenia (30%), and febrile neutropenia (19%) in B-cell lymphoma [43]. In multiple myeloma, the most common grade \geq 3 toxic effects were neutropenia (85%), thrombocytopenia (70%), and leukopenia (60%) [44]. Most severe hematologic toxicities recover within one month after infusion [3,4,42]. Consequently, patients with cytopenia are needed for supportive treatment, including platelet and erythrocyte transfusion, to avoid uncontrolled bleeding and hypoxia. Leucocyte-stimulating drugs aren't recommended due to the risk to induce cell over-activation and cytokine storms.

Major organ-toxicity

Major organ-toxicity, like liver dysfunction, renal injury and cardiac toxicity, can occur independently or as part of systemic syndrome after CAR-T cell infusion. Elevation of aspartate aminotransferase and alanine aminotransferase, and renal insufficiency are relatively common in patients with BC-MA-directed CAR-T cell therapy [28,29]. Based on our experience [45,46], organ-toxicity is associated with baseline organ functions, thus baseline patient evaluation is critical for toxicity management.

Genotoxicity

The majority of CAR-T cells used in clinical trials to date are transduced using lentivirus or retrovirus. Viral vectors possess an ideal transduction efficiency and stable transgene expression, but to some extent, they also correlate with a potential risk of insertional mutagenesis and malignant transformation [47,48]. Although genotoxicity hasn't been reported in patients with CAR-T cell therapy, insertional leukemogenesis, caused by lentivirus integration into a single leukemic B cell, was reported in a patient relapsing 9 months after tisagenlecleucel infusion, raising the importance to explore safer alternative methods of gene delivery [49].

HOW TO ALLEVIATE TOXICITY AS A CLINICIAN?

Patient selection

Identifying patients at high risks of developing severe CRS or neurotoxicity is helpful for patients to weigh the pros and cons before receiving this therapy, and is also beneficial for clinicians to recognize early and prevent or treat subsequent toxicity. Meta-analysis indicates that CRS was significantly prevalent in patients (n=896) with hematologic malignancies compared to solid malignancies (67% vs 35%), and the prevalence of neurotoxicity was slightly higher (9% vs 6%) [50]. Tisagenlecleucel has been approved for B-ALL and lymphoma (Table 1). In the global Phase 2 study in patients with ALL (n=75), CRS occurred in 77% of patients (severe 46%), and ICANS occurred in 40% of patients (severe 13%) [3]. While in the pivotal JULIET study for B-cell lymphoma (n=111), 64% of patients experienced CRS with 22% of grade 3-4; 23% suffered neurotoxicity with 12% of grade 3-4 [4]. CAR-T cell-associated CRS and neurotoxicity seem more frequent in patients with ALL compared with lymphoma. Therefore, more attention is needed for patients with hematologic cancer, especially ALL.

High tumor burden has been a widely-recognized predictor of high-grade CRS [21,27,51-54] and severe neurotoxicity [19,53,54]. Bulky tumor is also related to TLS [55]. Disease burden correlates with the peak and duration of CAR-T cell expansion as well as elevation of serum cytokines, thus possibly explaining the underlying relationship [19,21,52]. Baseline thrombocytopenia were associated with severe CRS [51] and neurotoxicity [56]. ALL, high tumor burden, CRS, and preexisting neurologic comorbidities were high-risk factors of ICANS in the analyses of 133 adults treated with CD19-directed CAR-T cells [19]. Patients with evidence of endothelial activation (serum angiopoietin-2 and von Willebrand factor) before lymphodepletion are also at higher risk of neurotoxicity [19]. Patients' baseline organ function, including cardiac, pulmonary, hepatic and renal function, has an important impact on whether patients will experience organ toxicity [57,58]. From our experience [45,46,59,60], age is also an influencing factor. Children are susceptible to severe neurotoxicity due to immature blood-brain barrier, whereas the old are susceptible to severe CRS and organ toxicities. Evaluation of patients' baseline characteristics is of importance for toxicity management.

CAR-T intrinsic factors

The classical CAR construct contains an antigen-specific single-chain variable fragment(scFv), a hinge and a transmembrane domain, one or two costimulatory domains, and an intracellular CD3 ζ domain. The extracellular scFv determines the antigen-binding specificity and affinity, showing influence on CAR-T cell-related toxicities. Different antigen-specific scFv is accompanied by different on-target off-tumor toxicities, such as B-cell aplasia in CD19-targeted CAR-T cell therapy [3,14,21,53], hypogammaglobulinemia in BCMA-specific CAR-T cell therapy [29,30], and hematopoietic suppression in CD38-directed CAR-T cell therapy [61,62]. scFv avidity is a critical determinant in the balance between safety and efficacy of CAR-T cell therapy. High-avidity CAR possesses faster and better response to antigen recognition but also trigger T cell exhaustion and excessive cytokine production; whereas low-avidity CAR has better selectivity but a weak anti-tumor activity [63]. T cells expressing a low-affinity CD19 CAR show enhanced CAR-T cell expansion and prolonged persistence without severe CRS in pediatric patients with ALL [64]. Hinge and transmembrane domain sequences play an important role in CAR-T cell activation and function [65,66]. CD19-BBz(86) CAR-T cells, with longer CD8 α extracellular hinge and intracellular domains in the prototype of CTL019, are effective in treatment of refractory B-cell lymphoma and do not cause neurological toxicity or

severe CRS, representing a safe and potent anti-CD19 CAR T cell therapy [67]. Hu19-CD828z T cells, containing anti-CD19 scFv derived from a fully human antibody and CD8 α hinge and transmembrane domains plus a CD28 costimulatory domain, show lower levels of cytokines and neurologic toxicity compared with KTE-C19 [68]. CD28 and 4-1BB are the most widely used costimulatory molecules in CAR design. CD28 co-stimulates CARs activate faster with larger-magnitude changes in protein phosphorylation, correlated with an effector T cell-like phenotype and function. In contrast, 4-1BB based CARs preferentially express T cell memory-associated genes and exhibit sustained anti-tumor activity with a more favorable safety profile [69]. In a Phase 1/2 trial for lymphoma, 4-1BB-CAR19-T cells were well tolerated with only 1/2 grade adverse events, whereas severe CRS and neurotoxicity occurred in the CD28-CAR19-T group [70]. Based on the second- and third-generation CAR constructs, a variety of safer strategies to generate next-generation CAR have been investigated to reduce these adverse effects [6].

CAR-T cells, as self-replicating drugs, own individual and personalized compositions, phenotype, and in vivo proliferation and persistence. High infused dosages of CAR-T cells have been proven to hold a strong association with severe CRS [42,51,53] and ICANS [19]. High infused dosages contribute to high peak expansion of CAR-T cells, resulting in significant activation of T cells and excessive production of various cytokines. High peak expansion is a reliable indicator of great risk and severity of CRS [22,42,54,71] and ICANS [22,54], and in vivo expansion only correlates with the frequency of a CD8+CD45RA+C-CR7⁺ subset within the infused product [72]. Patients with grade ≥ 3 CRS or ICANS have significantly more poly-functional T cells capable of deploying multiple cytokines and chemokines in the pre-infusion products [73]. CAR construct, infused cell dose, and compositions are critical considerations to evaluate the safety of individual CAR-T cell products. Ibrutinib could improve CAR-T cell antitumor efficacy and reduced CRS in preclinical studies, and CD19-targeted CAR-T cells with concurrent ibrutinib lead to high rates of MRD-negativity and low CRS severity in patients with CLL. Combination therapy could be a beneficial area of exploration for improved safety of CAR-T cell therapy [74].

Post-infusion monitoring

The most recent guidelines, CARTOX recommendations [8] and ASTCT consensus [9], have integrated multidisciplinary suggestions and provide a comprehensive and practical guide for monitoring and grading of CAR-T-cell-therapy-associated toxicities. CRS usually occurs within 14 days following CAR T-cell infusion, and peaks and starts to resolve within 7 days [57]. ICANS typically occurs simultaneously or after CRS [75]. Patient hospitalization with close monitoring is recommended for 14-21 days after CAR-T cell infusion. For patients with bulky diseases, monitoring time should be appropriately extended in case of TLS. Monitoring indicators include vital signs, physical exam, blood counts, chemistry and metabolic panels, coagulation profiles, serum CRP and ferritin levels, and critical serum cytokines.

Fever $\geq 38^{\circ}$ C is the first objective sign of CRS and thus, body temperature is a critical reference indicator for current CRS grading systems [8,9,12-14]. Patients with severe CRS exhibit hemodynamic instability and capillary leak including hypotension, tachycardia, and tachypnea. If the situation deteriorates further, patients will suffer pulmonary edema and respiratory distress. Vital signs, including body temperature, blood pressure, blood oxygen saturation, and heart rate are recommended for continuous monitoring for high-risk patients and close monitoring every 4 hours for standard-risk patients. Because ICANS manifests with a series of neurological symptoms, Immune Effector Cell Encephalopathy screening tool [8] and CARTOX-10 neurological assessment tool [9], containing orientation,

writing, attention and/or following commands, have been developed for assessment of potential neurotoxicity. Cytopenias at different degrees occur in almost all the patients after CAR-T cell therapy and complete blood counts are required daily in case of life-threating hemorrhage, infection, or asphyxia. The chemistry and metabolic panels are necessary for monitoring organ toxicity and differential diagnosis of TLS. The severity of coagulopathy is positively correlated with CRS grades with elevated D-Dimer, fibrin degradation products and activated partial thromboplastin time and low fibrinogen and platelet [51,76]. C-reactive protein (CRP) and ferritin have a positive association with the occurrence and progression of CRS

[1,3,4,11,14,17,21,27-30,40,42,51-53,71], thus daily monitoring of serum CRP and ferritin is helpful to assess CRS in the absence of cytokine assistance. A spectrum of serum cytokines associated with CRS and neurotoxicity was summarized previously [77,78]. Preclinical studies demonstrate that serum IL-6 and IL-1 are critical determining factors causing CRS and ICANS [23,79]. Clinical investigation indicates that changes of IL-6, IL-10, interferon γ , and GM-CSF coincide with onset and resolution of CRS [40]. For patients with neurological symptoms, a head CT scan is recommended as the first option, followed by an MRI if it is available. If patients have symptoms of seizures, electroencephalogram is needed. Cerebrospinal fluid

FIGURE 1

Influential factors on safety of CAR-T cell therapy and application of cloud platform for further improvement.



examination for CAR-T cells and relevant cytokines is recommended if the patient can coordinate with it. *In vivo* expansion of CAR-T cells has been regarded as an indicator of severe CRS and neurotoxicity, and daily monitoring of CAR copies in peripheral blood is recommended before discharge.

BIG DATA PLATFORM

As we enter the Era of Internet Plus, a rational, scientific, and efficient organization of medical information will be crucial in determining whether it can be applied to the health system. Digitalization, machine learning, and artificial intelligence have been successfully used in many fields of science, technology, and medicine. With more and more novel CAR-T cell products entering single-arm, single-center, Phase 1 trials, establishing a big data platform integrating patients' information is a promising and powerful tool for patient education, nurse care, physician management, decision support, pharmacist innovation, and constructing predictive models of safety, efficacy, and cost (Figure 1).

CONCLUSION & OUTLOOK

CAR-T cell therapy has undoubtedly revolutionized the treatment of malignant diseases, but safety issues substantially limit its wide application. In this review, we summarized the prominent adverse events and discussed how to effectively prevent, predict, and monitor these toxicities from a clinician's perspective. Establishing a big data sharing platform is critical for further advancement.

TRANSLATION INSIGHT

From a clinician's perspective, this review summarized prominent CAR-T cell-related toxicities and the road to safer CAR-T cell immunotherapies in the following three aspects: patient selection, CAR-T intrinsic factors, and post-infusion monitoring.

REFERENCES-

- Neelapu SS, Locke FL, Bartlett NL *et al.* Axicabtagene Ciloleucel CAR T-Cell Therapy in Refractory Large B-Cell Lymphoma. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2017; 377(26): 2531–44.
- Locke FL, Ghobadi A, Jacobson CA et al. Long-term safety and activity of axicabtagene ciloleucel in refractory large B-cell lymphoma (ZUMA-1): a single-arm, multicentre, phase 1-2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2019; 20(1): 31-42.
- Maude SL, Laetsch TW, Buechner J et al. Tisagenlecleucel in Children and Young Adults with B-Cell Lymphoblastic Leukemia. N. Engl. J. Med. 2018; 378(5): 439–48.
- Schuster SJ, Bishop MR, Tam CS *et al.* Tisagenlecleucel in Adult Relapsed or Refractory Diffuse Large B-Cell

Lymphoma. N. Engl. J. Med. 2019; 380(1): 45–56.

- Wang M, Munoz J, Goy A et al. (2020) KTE-X19 CAR T-Cell Therapy in Relapsed or Refractory Mantle-Cell Lymphoma. N. Engl. J. Med. 2020; 382(14): 1331–42.
- Yu S, Yi M, Qin S, Wu K (2019) Next generation chimeric antigen receptor T cells: safety strategies to overcome toxicity. *Mol. Cancer* 18(1): 125.
- Rafiq S, Hackett CS, Brentjens RJ. Engineering strategies to overcome the current roadblocks in CAR T cell therapy. *Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol.* 2020; 17(3): 147–67.
- 8. Neelapu SS, Tummala S, Kebriaei P *et al.* Chimeric antigen receptor T-cell

therapy - assessment and management of toxicities. *Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol.* 2018; 15(1): 47–62.

- Lee DW, Santomasso BD, Locke FL et al. ASTCT Consensus Grading for Cytokine Release Syndrome and Neurologic Toxicity Associated with Immune Effector Cells. *Biol. Blood Marrow Transplant.* 2019; 25(4): 625–38.
- Teachey DT, Lacey SF, Shaw PA *et al.* Identification of Predictive Biomarkers for Cytokine Release Syndrome after Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-cell Therapy for Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Cancer Discov.* 2016; 6(6): 664–79.
- Fitzgerald JC, Weiss SL, Maude SL *et al.* Cytokine Release Syndrome After Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cell Therapy

for Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Crit. Care Med.* 2017; 45(2): e124-e131.

- National Cancer Institute (U.S.): Common terminology criteria for adverse events (CTCAE), Rev. edn. Bethesda, Md.: U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health, National Cancer Institute; 2009.
- Lee DW, Gardner R, Porter DL *et al.* Current concepts in the diagnosis and management of cytokine release syndrome. *Blood* 2014; 124(2): 188–95.
- Porter DL, Hwang WT, Frey NV *et al.* Chimeric antigen receptor T cells persist and induce sustained remissions in relapsed refractory chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2015; 7(303): 303ra139.
- Neelapu SS, Tummala S, Kebriaei P et al. Chimeric antigen receptor T-cell therapy - assessment and management of toxicities. *Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol.* 2018; 15(1): 47–62.
- Wei J, Liu Y, Wang C, Zhang Y *et al.* The model of cytokine release syndrome in CAR T-cell treatment for B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma. *Signal Transduct. Target Ther.* 2020; 5(1): 134.
- DeAngelo DJ, Ghobadi A, Park JH *et al.* Clinical outcomes for the phase 2, single-arm, multicenter trial of JCAR015 in adult B-ALL (ROCKET Study). *J. Immunother. Cancer* 2017; 5.
- Parker KR, Migliorini D, Perkey E *et al.* Single-Cell Analyses Identify Brain Mural Cells Expressing CD19 as Potential Off-Tumor Targets for CAR-T Immunotherapies. *Cell* 2020; 183(1): 126–142 e117.
- Gust J, Hay KA, Hanafi LA *et al.* Endothelial Activation and Blood-Brain
 Barrier Disruption in Neurotoxicity after
 Adoptive Immunotherapy with CD19

CAR-T Cells. *Cancer Discov.* 2017; 7(12): 1404–19.

- Kennedy LB, Salama AKS. A review of cancer immunotherapy toxicity. CA Cancer J. Clin. 2020; 70(2): 86–104.
- Lee DW, Kochenderfer JN, Stetler-Stevenson M *et al.* T cells expressing CD19 chimeric antigen receptors for acute lymphoblastic leukaemia in children and young adults: a phase 1 dose-escalation trial. *Lancet* 2015; 385(9967): 517–28.
- Santomasso BD, Park JH, Salloum D et al. Clinical and Biological Correlates of Neurotoxicity Associated with CAR T-cell Therapy in Patients with B-cell Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. Cancer Discov. 2018; 8(8): 958–71.
- 23. Norelli M, Camisa B, Barbiera G *et al.* Monocyte-derived IL-1 and IL-6 are differentially required for cytokine-release syndrome and neurotoxicity due to CAR T cells. *Nat. Med.* 2018; 24(6): 739-+.
- Strati P, Ahmed S, Kebriaei P *et al.* Clinical efficacy of anakinra to mitigate CAR T-cell therapy-associated toxicity in large B-cell lymphoma. *Blood Adv.* 2020; 4(13): 3123–7.
- Jatiani SS, Aleman A, Madduri D *et al.* Myeloma CAR-T CRS Management With IL-1R Antagonist Anakinra. *Clin. Lymphoma Myeloma Leuk.* 2020; 20(9): 632–636 e631.
- Grigor EJM, Fergusson D, Kekre N *et al.* Risks and Benefits of Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-Cell (CAR-T) Therapy in Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Transfus. Med. Rev.* 2019; 33(2): 98–110.
- 27. Brudno JN, Maric I, Hartman SD *et al.* T Cells Genetically Modified to Express an Anti-B-Cell Maturation Antigen Chimeric Antigen Receptor Cause Remissions of Poor-Prognosis Relapsed

Multiple Myeloma. J. Clin. Oncol. 2018; 36(22): 2267–80.

- 28. Zhao WH, Liu J, Wang BY *et al.* A phase 1, open-label study of LCAR-B38M, a chimeric antigen receptor T cell therapy directed against B cell maturation antigen, in patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma. J. Hematol. Oncol. 2018; 11(1): 141.
- Xu J, Chen LJ, Yang SS *et al.* Exploratory trial of a biepitopic CAR T-targeting B cell maturation antigen in relapsed/ refractory multiple myeloma. *Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA* 2019; 116(19): 9543–51.
- 30. Yan Z, Cao J, Cheng H, Qiao J et al. A combination of humanised anti-CD19 and anti-BCMA CAR T cells in patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma: a single-arm, phase 2 trial. Lancet Haematol. 2019; 6(10): e521–e529.
- 31. Morgan RA, Yang JC, Kitano M, Dudley ME, Laurencot CM, Rosenberg SA. Case report of a serious adverse event following the administration of T cells transduced with a chimeric antigen receptor recognizing ERBB2. *Mol. Ther.* 2010; 18(4): 843–51.
- 32. Freifeld AG, Bow EJ, Sepkowitz KA *et al.* Executive Summary: Clinical Practice Guideline for the Use of Antimicrobial Agents in Neutropenic Patients with Cancer: 2010 Update by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 2011; 52(4): 427–31.
- Hill JA, Li D, Hay KA *et al.* Infectious complications of CD19-targeted chimeric antigen receptor-modified T-cell immunotherapy. *Blood* 2018; 131(1): 121–30.
- 34. Vora SB, Waghmare A, Englund JA, Qu P, Gardner RA, Hill JA. Infectious Complications Following CD19 Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-cell Therapy for Children, Adolescents, and Young

EXPERT INSIGHT

Adults. Open Forum Infect. Dis. 2020; 7(5): ofaa121.

- 35. Logue JM, Zucchetti E, Bachmeier CA *et al.* Immune reconstitution and associated infections following axicabtagene ciloleucel in relapsed or refractory large B-cell lymphoma. *Haematologica* 2020.
- 36. Taplitz RA, Kennedy EB, Flowers CR. Antimicrobial Prophylaxis for Adult Patients With Cancer-Related Immunosuppression: ASCO and IDSA Clinical Practice Guideline Update Summary. J. Oncol. Pract. 2018; 14(11): 692–5.
- Howard SC, Jones DP, Pui CH. The tumor lysis syndrome. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2011; 364(19): 1844–54.
- Shimabukuro-Vornhagen A, Godel P, Subklewe M *et al.* Cytokine release syndrome. *J. Immunother. Cancer* 2018; 6(1): 56.
- Xu XJ, Tang YM, Song H *et al.* BH Diagnostic accuracy of a specific cytokine pattern in hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis in children. *J. Pediatr.* 2012; 160(6): 984–990 e981.
- Teachey DT, Lacey SF, Shaw PA *et al.* Identification of Predictive Biomarkers for Cytokine Release Syndrome after Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-cell Therapy for Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Cancer Discov.* 2016; 6(6): 664–79.
- Ishii K, Shalabi H, Yates B, Delbrook C, Mackall CL, Fry TJ, Shah NN. Tocilizumab-Refractory Cytokine Release Syndrome (CRS) Triggered By Chimeric Antigen Receptor (CAR)-Transduced T Cells May Have Distinct Cytokine Profiles Compared to Typical CRS. *Blood* 2016; 128(22).
- Raje N, Berdeja J, Lin Y *et al.* Anti-BC-MA CAR T-Cell Therapy bb2121 in Relapsed or Refractory Multiple Myeloma. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2019; 380(18): 1726-1737.

- Al-Mansour M, Al-Foheidi M, Ibrahim E. Efficacy and safety of second-generation CAR T-cell therapy in diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: A meta-analysis. *Mol. Clin. Oncol.* 2020; 13(4): 33.
- Gagelmann N, Ayuk F, Atanackovic D, Kroger N. B cell maturation antigen-specific chimeric antigen receptor T cells for relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma: A meta-analysis. *Eur. J. Haematol.* 2020; 104(4): 318–27.
- 45. Li CG, Mei H, Hu Y *et al.* A Bispecific CAR-T Cell Therapy Targeting Bcma and CD38 for Relapsed/Refractory Multiple Myeloma: Updated Results from a Phase 1 Dose-Climbing Trial. *Blood* 2019; 134.
- Li C, Mei H, Hu Y *et al.* Improved efficacy and safety of a dual-target CAR-T cell therapy targeting BCMA and CD38 for relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma from a phase I study. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 2019; 49: 1723–4.
- Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Von Kalle C, Schmidt M *et al.* LMO2-associated clonal T cell proliferation in two patients after gene therapy for SCID-X1. *Science* 2003; 302(5644): 415-419.
- Seggewiss R, Pittaluga S, Adler RL *et al.* Acute myeloid leukemia is associated with retroviral gene transfer to hematopoietic progenitor cells in a rhesus macaque. *Blood* 2006; 107(10): 3865–7.
- Ruella M, Xu J, Barrett DM *et al.* Induction of resistance to chimeric antigen receptor T cell therapy by transduction of a single leukemic B cell. *Nat. Med.* 2018; 24(10): 1499–503.
- 50. Yu WL, Hua ZC. Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-cell (CAR T) Therapy for Hematologic and Solid Malignancies: Efficacy and Safety-A Systematic Review with Meta-Analysis. *Cancers (Basel)* 2019; 11(1).

- Hay KA, Hanafi LA, Li D *et al.* Kinetics and biomarkers of severe cytokine release syndrome after CD19 chimeric antigen receptor-modified T-cell therapy. *Blood* 2017; 130(21): 2295–306.
- Davila ML, Riviere I, Wang X *et al.* Efficacy and toxicity management of 19-28z CAR T cell therapy in B cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2014; 6(224): 224ra225.
- Turtle CJ, Hay KA, Hanafi LA *et al.* Durable Molecular Remissions in Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia Treated With CD19-Specific Chimeric Antigen Receptor-Modified T Cells After Failure of Ibrutinib. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 2017; 35(26): 3010–20.
- Park JH, Riviere I, Gonen M *et al.* Long-Term Follow-up of CD19 CAR Therapy in Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2018; 378(5): 449–59.
- Cohen LF, Balow JE, Magrath IT, Poplack DG, Ziegler JL. Acute tumor lysis syndrome. A review of 37 patients with Burkitt's lymphoma. *Am. J. Med.* 1980; 68(4): 486–91.
- 56. Karschnia P, Jordan JT, Forst DA *et al.* Clinical presentation, management, and biomarkers of neurotoxicity after adoptive immunotherapy with CAR T cells. *Blood* 2019; 133(20): 2212–21.
- Brudno JN, Kochenderfer JN. Recent advances in CAR T-cell toxicity: Mechanisms, manifestations and management. *Blood Rev.* 2019; 34(45–55).
- Brudno JN, Kochenderfer JN. Toxicities of chimeric antigen receptor T cells: recognition and management. *Blood* 2016; 127(26): 3321–30.
- Mei H, Jiang H, Wu Y, Guo T, Xia L, Jin R, Hu Y. Neurological toxicities and coagulation disorders in the cytokine release syndrome during CAR-T therapy. *Br. J. Haematol.* 2018; 181(5): 689–92.

- Jiang H, Li C, Yin P *et al.* Anti-CD19 chimeric antigen receptor-modified T-cell therapy bridging to allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation for relapsed/refractory B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia: An open-label pragmatic clinical trial. *Am. J. Hematol.* 2019; 94(10): 1113–22.
- Drent E, Groen RW, Noort WA *et al.* Pre-clinical evaluation of CD38 chimeric antigen receptor engineered T cells for the treatment of multiple myeloma. *Haematologica* 2016; 101(5): 616–25.
- An N, Hou YN, Zhang QX *et al.* Anti-Multiple Myeloma Activity of Nanobody-Based Anti-CD38 Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cells. *Mol. Pharm.* 2018; 15(10): 4577–88.
- D'Ippolito E, Schober K, Nauerth M, Busch DH. T cell engineering for adoptive T cell therapy: safety and receptor avidity. *Cancer Immunol. Immunother*. 2019; 68(10): 1701–12.
- 64. Ghorashian S, Kramer AM, Onuoha S et al. Enhanced CAR T cell expansion and prolonged persistence in pediatric patients with ALL treated with a low-affinity CD19 CAR. Nat. Med. 2019; 25(9): 1408–14.
- Hudecek M, Sommermeyer D, Kosasih PL *et al.* The nonsignaling extracellular spacer domain of chimeric antigen receptors is decisive for in vivo antitumor activity. *Cancer Immunol. Res.* 2015; 3(2): 125–35.
- 66. Alabanza L, Pegues M, Geldres C, Shi V, Wiltzius JJW, Sievers SA, Yang S, Kochenderfer JN. Function of Novel Anti-CD19 Chimeric Antigen Receptors with Human Variable Regions Is Affected by Hinge and Transmembrane Domains. *Mol. Ther.* 2017; 25(11): 2452–65.

- Ying Z, Huang XF, Xiang X *et al.* A safe and potent anti-CD19 CAR T cell therapy. *Nat. Med.* 2019; 25(6): 947–53.
- Brudno JN, Lam N, Vanasse D *et al.* Safety and feasibility of anti-CD19 CAR T cells with fully human binding domains in patients with B-cell lymphoma. *Nat. Med.* 2020; 26(2): 270-280.
- 69. Salter AI, Ivey RG, Kennedy JJ *et al.* Phosphoproteomic analysis of chimeric antigen receptor signaling reveals kinetic and quantitative differences that affect cell function. *Sci. Signal.* 2018; 11(544).
- Ying Z, He T, Wang X *et al.* Parallel comparison of 4-1BB or CD28 co-stimulated CD19-targeted chimeric antigen receptor-T cells for B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma. *Ann. Oncol.* 2019; 30: 482.
- Cohen AD, Garfall AL, Stadtmauer EA et al. B cell maturation antigen-specific CAR T cells are clinically active in multiple myeloma. J. Clin. Invest. 2019; 129(6): 2210–21.
- Xu Y, Zhang M, Ramos CA *et al.* Closely related T-memory stem cells correlate with in vivo expansion of CAR.CD19-T cells and are preserved by IL-7 and IL-15. *Blood* 2014; 123(24): 3750–9.
- 73. Rossi J, Paczkowski P, Shen YW *et al.* Preinfusion polyfunctional anti-CD19 chimeric antigen receptor T cells are associated with clinical outcomes in NHL. *Blood* 2018; 132(8): 804–14.
- 74. Gauthier J, Hirayama AV, Purushe J *et al.* Feasibility and efficacy of CD19-targeted CAR T cells with concurrent ibrutinib for CLL after ibrutinib failure. *Blood* 2020; 135(19): 1650–60.
- Maude SL, Frey N, Shaw PA *et al.* Chimeric antigen receptor T cells for sustained remissions in leukemia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2014; 371(16): 1507–17.

- Jiang H, Liu L, Guo T *et al.* Improving the safety of CAR-T cell therapy by controlling CRS-related coagulopathy. *Ann. Hematol.* 2019; 98(7): 1721–32.
- 77. Wang Z, Han W. Biomarkers of cytokine release syndrome and neurotoxicity related to CAR-T cell therapy. *Biomark. Res.* 2018; 6(4).
- Du M, Hari P, Hu Y, Mei H. Biomarkers in individualized management of chimeric antigen receptor T cell therapy. *Biomark. Res.* 2020; 8(13).
- 79. Giavridis T, van der Stegen SJC, Eyquem J, Hamieh M, Piersigilli A, Sadelain M. CAR T cell-induced cytokine release syndrome is mediated by macrophages and abated by IL-1 blockade. *Nat. Med.* 2018; 24(6): 731.

AFFILIATIONS

Chenggong Li

Institute of Hematology, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, 430022, China and

Hubei Clinical Medical Center of Cell Therapy for Neoplastic Disease, Wuhan, 430022, China

Heng Mei

Author for correspondence Institute of Hematology, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, 430022, China and

Hubei Clinical Medical Center of Cell Therapy for Neoplastic Disease, Wuhan, 430022, China hmei@hust.edu.cn

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Li C & Mei H. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited; externally peer reviewed.

Submitted for peer review: Sep 2 2020; Revised manuscript received: Oct 12 2020; Publication date: Oct 20 2020.

NEW HORIZONS IN CELLULAR IMMUNOTHERAPY: NEXT-GEN PLATFORMS & MODALITIES

SPOTLIGHT

INTERVIEW

Driving lupus out with CARs



MARKO RADIC is an Associate Professor in the Department of Microbiology, Immunology and Biochemistry at the University of Tennessee Health Science Center in Memphis, TN. He studied Genetics at the University of California in Davis and Biological Sciences at the University of California in Irvine. He completed postdoctoral training with the research team of Professor Martin Weigert at the Fox Chase Cancer Center in Philadelphia. Dr. Radic established his own laboratory at the Medical College of Pennsylvania before moving to Memphis. His research interests are in molecular and cellular immunology of autoimmune diseases and the development and functioning of the innate and adaptive immune systems. The research from his lab has been funded by private and federal sources for nearly three decades and published in over 100 publications. His current interests are in the cellular immunotherapy of lupus in pre-clinical models and the regulation of innate immunity in COVID-19.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1271–1275 DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.140

Q What are your working on right now?

MR: As your readers may know, CAR T cells are generally used in oncogenesis and cancer immunotherapy. However, we have chosen to use this technology to address problems of autoimmune disease. We have adopted an approach that uses



CAR T cells that are directed by means of their chimeric antigen receptor to bind to a surface molecule on B cells, called CD19.

As shown my many others, anti-CD19 CAR T cells are quite effective in treating B cell leukemias. We treat an autoimmune disease called lupus in pre-clinical models. Lupus is a disease, in which B cells are the main culprits by initiating the disease, and then perpetuating it. In our studies to date, we have shown that anti-CD19 CAR T cells are quite effective in treating lupus in mouse animal models. [Figure 1]

Our current efforts focus on two specific objectives: firstly, to demonstrate how different and effective this therapy is compared to standard treatments with non-specific anti-inflammatory or immunosuppressive medications, and secondly, to explore how this therapy can be adapted to the specific conditions that exist in patients with an autoimmune disease.

To broaden the perspective here, it is useful to remember that quite a large segment of autoimmune diseases (which by some estimates affect anywhere between 5-7% of the world's total population) are driven by B cells. More specifically, B cells may play different roles in an autoimmune disease: in addition to producing auto-antibodies, or antibodies against cell antigens, B cells are very important as antigen presenting cells - in other words, they help activate T cells and break immune tolerance. B cells are also an important source of cytokines, which can further amplify inflammation.

We consider our approach an important contribution towards the treatment of lupus, and as a model for a variety of other B cell dependent autoimmune diseases.



What are the key challenges facing you and others seeking to develop and apply this technology in the autoimmune disease space?

MR: The patent landscape that currently exists around CAR T cells is one of the practical obstacles to the broader application of this technology, as many of your readers from the oncology space can appreciate. The initial patents covering CAR T cells were granted in a very broad way - even though essentially all of them were dealing with applications in cancer, the patents were sufficiently broad to also cover applications in other therapeutic areas, such as autoimmune diseases. Due to this, it becomes very difficult for people interested in actually developing and investing in this technology area to face the additional burden of not having the important intellectual property foundations on which to base and defend this immune application. However, we are confident we have avenues that will allow us to carve out unique variations on CAR T cell therapy, which will help us develop unique IP valuations.

A second obstacle we are currently dealing with is the need to find more unique ways to apply this technology - to tailor the CAR T cell therapy approach to the needs of an autoimmune patient, and to explain its features to his or her clinician. This problem may take a bit longer to solve but we are actively engaging clinicians and patient groups to define problems and shape solutions.

Regarding lupus specifically, it is a very tricky disease both to diagnose and to treat because it can manifest in many different ways. In fact, some people think that lupus is really not a single disease but may be a group of related disorders. Because of this, defining even the initial group of patients for which this therapy might be particularly applicable is a difficult proposition certainly, a good number of lupus patients will be perfectly well served by available therapies. But you need to remember that lupus can be a devastating and potentially lethal disease, which can affect organ systems such as the central nervous system and severely impact quality of life. I think that at that point in the disease's progression, it becomes quite important to have a specific, effective treatment at hand, such as a CAR T cell therapy.

Q

What does the data you've generated to date tell you in terms of promising future development pathways and also potential new areas of application for cellular immunotherapy?

MR: What's most exciting is that we continue to be surprised and impressed by the efficacy of CAR T cells - at least in the animal models of lupus that we are using. And the important characteristic here is that the approach is both highly specific as well as long-lasting, such that really all of the symptomology we can assess in animal models is greatly improved by this approach.

"...we have shown that anti-CD19 CAR T cells are quite effective in treating lupus in mouse animal models."
"...the approach is both highly specific as well as long-lasting, such that really all of the symptomology we can assess in animal models is greatly improved by this approach. We are confident that future applications of this technology will prove useful in other diseases beyond lupus - for example, anti-phospholipid syndrome, or various types of vasculitis."

We are confident that future applications of this technology will prove useful in other diseases beyond lupus - for example, anti-phospholipid syndrome, or various types of vasculitis. Also, B cell depletion should prove valuable in multiple sclerosis and rheumatoid arthritis, amongst other applications.

Are there any considerations relating to dosing that you're exploring as this approach/application continues to advance towards the clinic?

MR: I think that's an important question. And in some ways, we are trying to get to it. I would break this down into two aspects. One is that currently, administration of CAR T cells requires a patient preconditioning procedure, which is usually a high-dose chemotherapy treatment. This is of relevance because one of the most effective, or at least transiently effective, treatments for lupus is immunosuppression. So in fact, drugs like cycloheximide are used in severe cases of lupus already, which means they would not only be a reasonable agent for preconditioning before administering CAR T cells, they might also allow for lower doses of CAR T cells than might otherwise be needed.

Secondly, an active area of research in my lab is to try to define endogenous genes in CAR T cells that make them particularly resilient and long-lasting. Once the candidate genes are confirmed, we will be able to genetically engineer CAR T cells to endow them with better survival capability in the patient, and potentially achieve better efficacy at lower dose levels.

Finally, can you sum up your chief goals and priorities for your work over the coming 12-24 months?

MR: I've touched on some of the goals we are currently pursuing. We are constructing and testing variations in the anti-CD19 CAR T cells such that we can develop more unique and novel intellectual property with patent protection of this approach in mind.

We also have certain ideas we're working on, in which we can make the CAR T cells more specific towards autoantibody producing B cells - meaning to target with CAR T cells those B cells that are really at the root of the autoimmune process. Rather than targeting all B cells, which may lead partial immunodeficiency, we are learning about the unique features of autoreactive B cells that may give us a more specific handle to eliminate those B cells that directly mediate autoimmunity.

In addition, there's a PR role I'm trying to play, which is to broaden the understanding and appreciation of the unique benefits that CAR T cells bring to treatment in the field of autoimmune research. I'm actively trying to spread the message - to get more converts on board and generate more enthusiasm for this field of application because for me, there are quite unprecedented benefits that come from using CAR T cells in autoimmunity, and in lupus in particular.

REFERENCE-

1. Kansal R, Richardson N, Neeli I *et al.* Sustained B cell depletion by CD19-targeted CAR T cells is a highly effective treatment for murine lupus. *Sci. Transl. Med. 2019;* 11: eaav1648.

AFFILIATION

Marko Radic PhD

Associate Professor in the Department of Microbiology, Immunology and Biochemistry at the University of Tennessee Health Science Center in Memphis

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Funding declaration: Dr. Radic reports grants from Alliance for Lupus Research, during the conduct of the study; In addition, Dr. Radic has a patent pending.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Radic M. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited; externally peer reviewed.

Submitted for peer review: Sep 25 2020; Revised manuscript received: Oct 05 2020; Publication date: Oct 22 2020.

OCTOBER 2020

Volume 6, Issue 9



LATEST ARTICLES:

EDITORIAL



Leading the way in bringing gene therapy to the CNS with conditioning: a renaissance for busulfan?

EDITORIAL

Chris Mason

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1299–1304 DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.142

Effective treatment of the central nervous system (CNS) through gene therapy is a promising approach for the many genetic diseases with neurological manifestations. It's a particular hurdle for diseases with both CNS and systemic involvement, where an effective therapy would need to work on both sides of the blood-brain barrier. Prominent among this group are lysosomal disorders (LDs), a family of monogenetic degenerative diseases which we focus on at AVROBIO, some of which have severe neurodegenerative aspects [1].

Effectively arresting or perhaps even reversing this degeneration could spare parents the pain of watching their child fail to progress



or even regress through milestones – as seen in young boys with Hunter syndrome [2], for example. It could prevent many adults from developing genetically linked dementias such as GBA-Parkinson's disease – seen disproportionately in people with Gaucher disease [3]. The medical need is inarguable and is driving intense research. My colleague Geoff MacKay recently reviewed the breadth of efforts to treat CNS symptoms he saw at 2020 WORLD*Symposium*[™], the leading LD conference [4].

At AVROBIO, we are pursuing lentiviral gene therapy, an approach whereby hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) are genetically modified. Lentiviral gene therapy is unique in its potential to impact symptoms from head to toe via all the nucleated components of blood, as well as the microglia in the CNS. Microglia are multi-functional and widespread throughout neuronal tissue and offer a compelling avenue to investigate the potential for their own functional correction and/or therapeutic enzyme delivery after lentiviral transduction of HSCs. Others in the industry also use this modality; across the field, transformative efficacy from a one-time treatment with lentiviral gene therapy has been demonstrated across a growing list of indications and clinical trials [5].

Our investigational gene therapies are designed to combine optimized lentiviral vectors and personalized busulfan conditioning deploying state-of-the-art precision dosing. Busulfan is an established conditioning agent in the lentiviral gene therapy field [6] – and it is key to the "head-to-toe" benefits we hope to demonstrate in our therapies.

Indeed, after more than 70 years of clinical use, principally in blood cancers, human data now show that busulfan is finding a new career – as a shepherd to the CNS for the descendants of transplanted HSCs, in particular the monocytes that become microglia cells (see **Box 1**) [6]. We are leveraging this 'shepherding' facility of busulfan in our own clinical programs and hope to expand in the future through continued innovation around this remarkable drug, as I recap below (**Box 1**).

FROM TEAM PLAYER TO SOLO OPERATOR: A NEW ROLE FOR BUSULFAN SHOWCASES SPECIAL TALENTS

Busulfan is a clinically validated conditioning agent that has been administered as a single agent in a single cycle to hundreds of patients treated with investigational lentiviral gene therapies [7]. A therapeutic alkylating agent, busulfan has conventionally been used as part of a cocktail of drugs for treating blood cancers.

But emerging data support busulfan as a potentially powerful tool for brain conditioning. This novel feature is due to the low level of busulfan binding to proteins in the blood; as a small molecule unencumbered by larger proteins, it can readily cross the blood–brain barrier [8].

We believe that long-term engraftment of HSC-derived "daughter" cells following gene therapy may lead to the reconstitution of a microglial network, where the new gene-modified microglia have the potential to be functionally corrected and/or drive cross-correction of neuronal tissue via protein secretion and uptake. The key questions leading up to such a potentially outcome: Does busulfan enable genetically modified microglia to engraft in the CNS? And once there, do the microglia produce a functional enzyme? There are now early human data providing

BOX 1

Defining microglia: A primary immune cell within the CNS, and a type of macrophage. Neurologists tend to only use the term 'microglia' when the cell in question is derived from primitive macrophages in the yolk sac, rather than from an HSC in the bone marrow. For most intents and purposes, however, referring to them as resident macrophages, microglia-like cells or microglia is interchangeable in relation to their overall phenotype and function.

insight into these questions, drawing from clinical trials in the devastating disease metachromatic leukodystrophy (MLD), which has led the way in this area in many respects [6,5].

AN MLD CLINICAL STORY CONFIRMS A ROLE FOR BUSULFAN IN ADDRESSING CNS DISEASE

A recent study of two patients who had received allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) transplants for MLD with the use of busulfan showed donor-derived macrophages distributed throughout the entire white matter [7]. Although there was no evidence of enzyme cross-correction (which would likely require the amplification of expression to supraphysiological levels), the transplanted patients had local tissue changes that suggested the donor-derived cells were making a therapeutic impact. This is encouraging histopathological evidence underpinning HSC transplantation for addressing CNS pathophysiology, and raises the exciting question of what further benefits will be achieved with the presence of gene-modified macrophages.

Happily, over the last ten years, there has been supporting evidence on that front, too. For example, in a clinical study of lentiviral gene therapy-treated patients with MLD employing busulfan conditioning, researchers observed durable, raised levels of active enzyme in the cerebrospinal fluid of treated patients, as reported by Alessandra Biffi et al [5]. The levels and activity of the enzyme reported in the study were comparable to healthy individuals and were completely absent prior to treatment. A reduction in the toxic substrate in peripheral nerve samples was also seen. Overall, pre-symptomatic treatment was associated with protection against disease and resultant comparability on motor skills to normally developing children: the best possible result. This program is now being advanced by Orchard Therapeutics.

In summary, these case studies tell a compelling story of busulfan-supported lentiviral gene therapy making a difference in the CNS of patients. And these human studies are of course additive to many more years of supportive preclinical work. In our own Pompe disease preclinical program, we recently demonstrated in a mouse model the ability of transduced hematopoietic stem cell transplants, supported by busulfan conditioning, to reduce levels of glycogen (the pathological substrate that accumulates) to wild-type mouse levels in the brain [9].

How does this migration across the blood-brain barrier occur? We don't yet know. Perhaps busulfan temporarily disrupts the barrier [10]. Perhaps monocytes cross on their own to some extent. What we do know is that in other than in very young children, adeno-associated viral (AAV) vector gene therapies, administered intravenously, do not efficiently cross the blood-brain barrier. And that large macromolecules, such as enzyme replacement therapy (ERT), also do not. ERT is the standard of care for many lysosomal disorders, but the blood-brain barrier prevents its migration through the bloodbrain barrier, so the CNS symptoms develop unchallenged.

NEW OPPORTUNITIES ABOUND

It is clear conditioning is a powerful tool for supporting lentiviral gene therapy, potentially opening the door to addressing a wide range of diseases with CNS involvement. Over the years, busulfan has benefited from an ever-evolving pool of clinician experience, and numerous improvements, including: patient education; an intravenous option; new capsule dosing to reduce pill burden; protocols for at-home and out-patient dosing (which has been reported to be associated with equivalent or superior outcomes compared to inpatient care); and more effective management, including advanced antiemetics.

It's important to note that even with this personalized medicine approach, in our

clinical trials to date we have observed anticipated side effects from busulfan, including nausea, mucositis, fever, rash and hair thinning/loss, which typically came on quickly with a peak of three to five days and resolved quickly. Busulfan, indicated to be dosed in combination with cyclophosphamide to treat chronic myeloid leukemia, may cause temporary or permanent infertility when injected prior to allogeneic (or donor) HSC transplantation. In our lentiviral gene therapy trials, we use personalized busulfan as a single agent for a single cycle followed by infusion of the patient's own genetically modified HSCs cells, and the potential risk of infertility due to busulfan in this setting is still being studied.

And there's even more we can do to advance the potential of this conditioning agent. Specifically, precision around cumulative tissue exposure is crucial, with a target range of 78-101 mg.hr/L to maximize the potential for long-term engraftment while avoiding toxicities associated with out-ofrange exposure [11]. Our target is a cumulative AUC of 90 mg.hr/L, a regimen we refer to in shorthand as "Bu90." Achieving this target range is a challenge because busulfan is metabolized differently from patient to patient, and even from day to day within the same patient. AVROBIO is leading the way by not just aiming to be in range but targeting the actual midpoint in order to further enhance safety and efficacy. We deploy a personalized medicine approach involving daily blood monitoring to assess the rate of busulfan metabolism and precisely adjust the next day's dose accordingly in order to hit our cumulative target of 90 mg.hr/L. The challenge with busulfan is the high variable relationship between the dose and resulting blood concentration. The degree of intraand inter-patient pharmacokinetic variability can be as much as 10x.

This type of precision targeting of the cumulative exposure resulting from a single agent, which takes place over four days, differs from the 'traditional' use of alkylating agents as part of potent drug cocktails aimed at eliminating cancer cells, with the risks associated with polypharmacy. A personalized medicine approach aims to achieve a more consistent targeted exposure through a combination of readily available point-of-care busulfan plasma concentration measurement and targeting the mid-point of the range. This method significantly refines traditional therapeutic drug monitoring (TDM), which typically targets a range, hence there is the potential if at the outer edges of the range to increase the risk of out-of-range toxicity (upper end) or reduced engraftment (lower end).

We recently undertook a collaboration with the aim of enabling the widespread deployment of precision targeting for cumulative busulfan exposure through a collaboration with Saladax Biomedical [12]. This collaboration is intended to deliver a novel nanoparticle-immunoassay kit compatible with automated analytical devices commonly used at hospitals and clinics. It is designed to enable much faster, on-site analysis of busulfan metabolism - minutes as opposed to hours. We hope this will greatly expand access to personalized busulfan conditioning deploying stateof-the-art precision dosing, for use not just in the field of lentiviral gene therapy, but across a wide range of HSC transplants for conditions ranging from hematological cancers to autoimmune disease.

It has been incredibly exciting to see the emergence of a technology that can work both sides of the blood-brain barrier and potentially halt, or potentially in some instances reverse, CNS and systemic changes across a range of devastating diseases. Busulfan's role in that process, after decades of unrelated use in hematological oncology, is a reminder that established drugs can often have new uses, and that biology is a strange and wonderful thing. Ultimately, there's increased potential for busulfan to serve as a shepherd of gene-modified cells to impact CNS diseases, and AVROBIO is excited to have the opportunity to be a leader in this next frontier for lentiviral gene therapy.

REFERENCES-

- Giugliani R, Vairo F, Kubaski F, et al. Neurological manifestations of lysosomal disorders and emerging therapies targeting the CNS. *Lancet Child Adolesc. Health* 2018 01; 2(1):56–68.
- Bultron G, Kacena K, Pearson D, et al. The risk of Parkinson's disease in type 1 Gaucher disease. J. Inherit. Metab. Dis. 2010 Apr; 33(2):167–73.
- Eichler F, Duncan C, Musolino PL, et al. Hematopoietic Stem-Cell Gene Therapy for Cerebral Adrenoleukodystrophy. N. Eng. J. Med. 2017 10 26; 377(17):1630–1638.
- MacKay G, New approaches to treating CNS complications of lysosomal disorders. Avrobio
- Sessa M, Lorioli L, Fumagalli F et al. Lentiviral haemopoietic stem-cell gene therapy in early-onset metachromatic leukodystrophy: an ad-hoc

analysis of a non-randomised, open-label, phase 1/2 trial. *Lancet*. 2016 Jul 30; 388(10043):476–87.

- Drysdale CM, Tisdale JF, Uchida N. Immunoresponse to Gene-Modified Hematopoietic Stem Cells. Mol. Ther.Meth. Clin. Dev. 2020 Mar 13; 16:42–49.
- Wolf NI, Breur M Plug B, et al. Metachromatic leukodystrophy and transplantation: remyelination, no cross-correction. Ann. Clin. Trans. Neurol. 2020 02;7(2):169–180.
- Hassan M, Ehrsson H, Wallin I, Eksborg S,Pharmacokinetic and metabolic studies of busulfan in rat plasma and brain. *Eur. J. Drug Metab. Pharmacokinet.* 1988 Oct-Dec; 13(4):301–5.
- AVROBIO Presents New Preclinical Data on Lentiviral Gene Therapy Program for Pompe Disease at ASGCT 2020;
- 10. Wilkinson FL, Sergijenko A, Langford-Smith KJ, Busulfan conditioning

enhances engraftment of hematopoietic donor-derived cells in the brain compared with irradiation. Mol. Ther. 2013 Apr; 21(4):868–76.

- Bartelink IH, Lalmohamed A, van Reij EM, Association of busulfan exposure with survival and toxicity after haemopoietic cell transplantation in children and young adults: a multicentre, retrospective cohort analysis; Lan.t Haema. 2016 Nov; 3(11):e526-e536.
- 12. AVROBIO to Collaborate with Saladax Biomedical on New High-Speed Diagnostic Assay Used with Busulfan Conditioning to Enable Widespread Commercialization of AVROBIO's Proprietary Platform Globally

AFFILIATION

Chris Mason MD PhD AVROBIO Chief Scientific Officer

BIBLIOGRAPHY-

Bu for Non-Malignant Conditions

- Cima LN, Martin SC, Lambrescu IM, et al. Long-term thyroid disorders in pediatric survivors of hematopoietic stem cell transplantation after chemotherapy-only conditioning. J. Pediatr. Endocrinol. Metab. 2018; 31(8): 869–878
- Malhi K, Orchard PJ, Miller WP *et al.* Non-myeloablative conditioning for second hematopoietic cell transplantation for graft failure in patients with non-malignant disorders: a prospective study and review of the literature. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* 2017; 52(5): 726–732.
- 3. Bartelink IH, Lalmohamed A, EML van Reij, *et al.* Association of busulfan

exposure with survival and toxicity after haemopoietic cell transplantation in children and young adults: a multicentre, retrospective cohort analysis. *Lancet Haemotol.* 2016; 3(11): e526–e536.

- Oshrine BR, Olson TS, Bunin N, Mixed chimerism and graft loss in pediatric recipients of an alemtuzumab-based reduced-intensity conditioning regimen for non-malignant disease. *Pediatr. Blood Cancer* 2014; 61(10): 1852–9.
- Styczynski J, Tallamy B, Waxman I, et al. A pilot study of reduced toxicity conditioning with BU, fludarabine and alemtuzumab before the allogeneic hematopoietic SCT in children and adolescents.

Bone Marrow Transplantation 2011; 46, 790–799

- Ruiz-Delgado GJ, Mancias-Guerra C, Macias-Gallardo J. Long-term results for placental blood allografting using RIC-MC experience in a developing country. *Hematology* 2011;16(3):155–9.
- Malar R, Sjöö F, Rentsch K *et al.* Therapeutic drug monitoring is essential for intravenous busulfan therapy in pediatric hematopoietic stem cell recipients. *Pediatr. Transpl.* 2011; 15(6): 580–8.
- Mellgren K, Nilsson C, Fasth A *et al.* Safe administration of oral BU twice daily during conditioning for stem cell transplantation in a paediatric population- a

comparative study between the standard 4-dose and a 2-dose regimen. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* 2008; 41, 621–625

- Kang JH, Shin HY, Ko SH *et al.* Unrelated bone marrow transplantation with a reduced toxicity myeloablative conditioning regimen in Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome. *J. Korean Med. Sci.* 2008; 23(1): 146–148.
- Panepinto JA, Walters MC, Carreras J, at el. Matched-related donor transplantation for sickle cell disease- report from the Center for International Blood and Transplant Research. Br. J. Haemotol. 2007;137(5): 479–85.
- Bradley MB, Satwani P, Baldinger L et al. Reduced intensity allogeneic umbilical cord blood transplantation in children and adolescent recipients with malignant and non-malignant diseases. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2007; 40, 621–631

- Flood VH, Johnson F, Boshkov LK *et al.* Sustained engraftment post bone marrow transplant despite anti-platelet antibodies in Glanzmann thrombasthenia. *Pediatr. Blood Cancer* 2005; 45(7):971–5.
- Jacobsohn DA, Duerst R, Tse W, Kletzel M. Reduced intensity haemopoietic stem-cell transplantation for treatment of non-malignant diseases in children. *Lancet* 2004; 364(9429): 156–62.
- Bolinger AM, Zangwill AB, Slattery JT *et al.* Target dose adjustment of busulfan in pediatric patients undergoing bone marrow transplantation. *Bone Marrow Transplant* 2001; 28(11): 1013–8.
- Bolinger AM Zangwill AB, Slattery J et al. An evaluation of engraftment, toxicity and busulfan concentration in children receiving bone marrow transplantation for leukemia or genetic disease. Bone Marrow Transplant 2000; 25(9): 925–30.

Busulfan for LV-mediated Gene Therapy

- Sessa M, Lorioli L, Fumagalli F et al. Lentiviral haemopoietic stem-cell gene therapy in early-onset metachromatic leukodystrophy: an ad-hoc analysis of a non-randomised, open-label, phase 1/2 trial. Lancet. 2016; 388(10043): 476–87.
- Eichler F, Duncan D, Musolino PL et al. Hematopoietic Stem-Cell Gene Therapy for Cerebral Adrenoleukodystrophy. N. Engl. J. Med. 2017; 377: 1630–1638
- Ferrua F, Cicalese MP, Galimberti S et al. Safety and Clinical Benefit of Lentiviral Hematopoietic Stem Cell Gene Therapy for Wiskott-Aldrich Syndrome. Blood 2015; 126 (23): 259.
- De Ravin SSD, Wu X, Moir S *et al.* Lentiviral hematopoietic stem cell gene therapy for X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2016; 20;8(335):335ra57

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: Dr Mason is an employee and stockholder of AVROBIO.

Funding declaration: The author received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Mason C. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited.

Revised manuscript received: Oct 5 2020; Publication date: Oct 22 2020.

EXPERT INSIGHT

Process development and scale-up of pluripotent stem cell manufacturing

Shuohao Huang, Azher Razvi, Zoe Anderson-Jenkins, Danylo Sirskyj, Ming Gong, Anne-Marie Lavoie & Gary M Pigeau

Human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) and induced pluripotent stem cells (hiPSCs), together human pluripotent stem cells (PSCs), have tremendous potential for production of cellular therapies for regenerative medicine. The final therapeutic dose of differentiated PSCs varies according to application; however, most indications have production requirements that cannot be met by traditional static tissue culture methods. Stirred-tank reactor expansion of PSCs represents a scalable solution to meet this developing demand. Here we present the process development of a 10 L single-use stirred tank bioreactor platform with the ability to generate > 10¹⁰ PSCs per production run and its applicability across both hESC and hiPSC cell lines. Manufacturing advancements are also presented. High-density seed bank inoculation of the process is demonstrated to decouple the adherent tissue culture requirement and normalize the cellular process input, as well as shorten the time requirement of the suspension seed train. Process correlations of pH and dissolved oxygen to viable cell densities are presented to remove or minimize the sampling requirements during expansion. Automated downstream processing, with volume reduction and washing, is demonstrated with 80-90% cell recovery and >94% viability. Together, these works represent seminal steps in the development of a controlled, automated and defined manufacturing process for PSCs.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1277–1298

DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.141



INTRODUCTION

Human pluripotent stem cells (PSCs) have the capacity to become the source of many cell therapies in the regenerative medicine space due to their unique characteristics of unlimited self-renewal and differentiation potential to repair and regenerate diseased or damaged cells, organs and tissues [22,25,26]. The possible applications for these cells are extensive, and their therapeutic potential is being investigated for use in a wide array of clinical areas, including those associated with high morbidity and mortality rates on a global scale, such as heart failure [8,13], Parkinson's disease [7] and type I diabetes [6,10].

Currently, PSC-based clinical trials have been initiated for therapies targeting age-related macular degeneration of the retina, spinal cord injury, type I diabetes and myocardial infarction, among others [27,28]. Yet, despite a large and ever-growing body of preclinical research supporting the regenerative potential of PSCs, most clinical trials remain small-scale and run through academic groups [14]. While clinical trials using human embryonic stem cells (hESC) to treat ocular degenerative diseases have proceeded with cell dosage numbers in the 1 x 10⁵ cell range, it is estimated that most proposed PSC-based cell therapies, including those targeting some of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality-heart disease, type I diabetes and Parkinson's disease for example—could require as many as 2 x 109 PSCs per patient dose [9,29]. Given the large cell numbers required, traditional strategies of PSC propagation, which rely on 2D adherent culture, are neither practical nor cost efficient enough to meet the cell numbers required for PSC-based therapies.

To enable translation of these therapies into the clinic and to attract the interest of business partners willing to fund the emerging cell therapy industry, the field must meet the challenge of large-scale production, manufacturing and commercialization of these cells at clinically relevant titers [14]. As such, one of the limitations facing the implementation of these powerful cells as a tool to fight disease is the development and standardization of a robust, scalable and cost-effective production solution able to meet good manufacturing practices (GMP) and regulatory approval guidelines [27,28].

Historically, cell scale-up and manufacturing efforts have employed stirred tank reactors (STRs) to maximize cell expansion by ensuring optimal mixing of gasses, nutrients and growth factors, while allowing for tight control and monitoring of key culture parameters and minimizing costs associated with production [3,29]. Based on previous work done with murine embryonic stem cells (ESCs), studies have shown that human PSCs are amenable to suspension culture under defined and growth factor-supported conditions, maintaining key phenotypic markers, pluripotency and proliferative abilities required for stem cell identity. These studies saw cell concentrations in the 0.5-2 x 10⁶ cells/mL range in spinner or shake flasks at the 5-25 mL scale, through cell aggregate formation [1,2,17,19]. Since this important early work, the process has been optimized by moving PSC cultures into stirred tank reactor vessels with pH and dissolved oxygen (DO) control abilities, allowing for scale-up and the production of up to 2×10^8 cells in a 100 mL volume (2 x 10⁶ cell/mL) [18]. The addition of an effective perfusion system with cell retention capabilities compatible with these cells allowed for even higher cell concentrations, in the 3×10^6 cell/mL range at the same volume scale [11].

While these cell titers show great promise in the scalability of pluripotent cultures, final scale-up of this process will entail culture of these cells at much larger volumes, requiring new optimization and control of parameters to overcome large scale-specific challenges such as oxygen and nutrient transport, homogeneity of cell aggregate sizing and shear sensitivity [11].

Recently, Kwok and colleagues have demonstrated a suspension culture for PSC propagation using single-use bioreactors, able to produce 2×10^9 PSCs with full pluripotency retention, for the first time establishing the scalability of PSC culture to clinically relevant cell numbers [12]. Yet, while this study demonstrated the production of cell numbers sufficient to meet the needs of a single patient dose, new research is driving the field towards the possibility of allogeneic PSC therapies, introducing the need for a PSC culture process able to produce enough cells to treat hundreds or even thousands of patients at a manufacturing scale [4,23]. As such, the field still requires process intensification and optimization to (1) continue the scale-up of these PSC cultures towards clinical manufacturing volumes and (2) achieve large-scale PSC manufacture that meets regulatory specifications and is compatible with GMP manufacture and clinical use.

In the present study, we demonstrate a reproducible protocol for the scaled-up expansion of pluripotent stem cells in 10 L single-use stirred tank bioreactors. This could lend itself to further scale-up, as the platform has a demonstrated, incremental path to 2000 L in traditional bioprocess applications (i.e. monoclonal antibody production). Here, we detail the process development approach taken to develop this protocol and scale these cultures to produce >10¹⁰ cells per batch, providing clinically and industrially relevant quantities towards their use in therapeutic regenerative medicine applications. With attention to future GMP compliance and regulatory considerations for clinical manufacture, our use of detailed monitoring of in-process parameters and closed processing protocols allowed for minimal in-process sampling, which will lend itself to future automation and reduced contamination risk. Finally, we have demonstrated a downstream processing approach for volume reduction and washing of the final PSC product and present cases where this product was successfully used either directly, or as a cryopreserved high-density seed bank (HDSB), as inoculum for further stirred tank bioreactor expansion and a suspension-based downstream differentiation.

The high-density cryopreservation of PSCs provides a consistent inoculum to the manufacturing process. These HDSBs remove the need for upstream adherent tissue culture, normalize the manufacturing process input and reduce the overall time required to produce a 10 L batch. Direct inoculation of suspension-based differentiation serves as a game-changer in process development and eventual clinical manufacturing by decoupling the expansion and differentiation processes.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Maintenance of human PSCs in 2D culture

ESI-017 (hESCs, ESI BIO, Alameda, CA, USA) and NCRM1 (iPSCs, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, Maryland, USA) were cultured at 37°C, 5% (v/v) CO₂ and maintained in mTeSR[™]1 medium (STEM-CELL Technologies, Vancouver, BC, Canada) on Matrigel® - coated (Corning, New York, NY, USA) flasks. Cells were cultured in T-75 flasks (BD Falcon, Fisher Scientific, Carlsbad, CA, USA), in a 12 mL volume. The medium was refreshed daily. When reaching approximately 75% confluence, cells were washed with PBS (Gibco, Grand Island, NY, USA) and dissociated in Gentle Cell Dissociation Reagent (GCDR, STEMCELL Technologies) for 6-8 min. Cell colonies were then detached by scraping with a cell scraper. A uniform suspension of cell aggregates was obtained by carefully pipetting the mixture up and down. The cell aggregate suspension was plated at a density of 20,000 cells/cm² (or 1.5 x 10⁶ cells/flask) on the pre-coated flasks with Matrigel and maintained in mTeSR1.

Expansion of PSCs in stirred tank bioreactors

PSCs were cultured adherently on Matrigel-coated flasks as described above. When

they reached ~75% confluence in flasks, cells were harvested by treatment with TrypLE[™] Select 1X (Thermo Fisher Scientific) for 5 min at 37°C. Dissociated cells were quenched with DMEM/F12 (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and centrifuged at 300 xg for 5 min at room temperature. The cell pellet was gently resuspended in 40 mL mTeSR1. The cell suspension was strained through a 70 µm cell strainer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) to remove undissociated clumps. Cells were counted and viability was determined using a NC-200[™] NucleoCounter[™] (Chemometec, Allerod, Denmark) and inoculated at a cell density of 2.5 x 10⁵ cells/mL into a 250 mL DASbox[™] vessel (Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany). Cells were grown in mTeSR1, supplemented with 10µM rho-associated protein kinase inhibitor Y27632 (Tocris Bioscience, Bristol, United Kingdom), for the first 24 hours of batch suspension culture. The bioreactor was maintained at 37°C, pH 7.2, 50% DO, stirred at the optimized dynamic agitation profile (specified in results), and supplied with sterile-filtered air and CO₂ via an overlay. Perfusion was initiated 24 hours post-inoculation with either a fixed perfusion rate or enhanced perfusion rate (see Results section for detailed perfusion protocols), via a stock micro-sparger used in reverse orientation. Process control and continuous data acquisition were executed by DASGIP[™] software (Eppendorf). Daily sampling included cell counts, aggregate sizing by Multisizer 4e (Beckman Coulter, Brea, CA, USA) and metabolite (glucose, lactate) analysis by Vi-Cell[™] Metaflex Bioanalyzer (Beckman Coulter). After counting, cells from each sample were fixed for flow cytometric analysis as described.

Stirred suspension culture of PSCs

When viable cell density reached between 1.0 – 2.0 x 10⁶ cells/mL in either the DASbox or BioFlo[™] 320 (Eppendorf) platforms, cells were harvested, dissociated to a single-cell suspension and passaged to the next larger vessel (BioFlo 320 or Xcellerex[™] XDR-10 single-use bioreactor (Cytiva, Marlborough, MA, USA)). This cell density range was chosen to align with our aggregate size limit of approximately 300 µm and was typically achieved by day 5 of suspension culture. A single cell passaging method, described below, was used. After dissociation, cells were counted and inoculated at a density of 2.5 x 10⁵ cells/mL in either the BioFlo 320 or XDR-10. Cells were grown in mTeSR1, supplemented with 10 µM rho-associated protein kinase inhibitor Y27632, for the first 24 hours of suspension culture without perfusion. The reactors were maintained at 37°C, pH 7.2, dissolved oxygen (DO) 50%, stirred at the optimized dynamic agitation profile, and supplied with sterile-filtered air, O₂ and CO₂ through an overlay. 100% DO calibration was performed relative to atmospheric levels. Perfusion started at 24 hours post-inoculation with either fixed perfusion rate (50% medium refreshment per day) or enhanced perfusion, depending on the growth of cells. Perfusion in the BioFlo 320 and XDR-10 platforms was performed by a separate acoustic mini-BioSep system (Applikon Biotechnology, Delft, Netherlands). Daily sampling was performed as previously described.

Cell passaging

To passage cells between reactor vessels, aggregates were dissociated into a single cell suspension. The passaging process required five cell bags. An identical procedure was used to passage between the various bioreactor platforms (DASbox into BioFlo 320, and BioFlo 320 into XDR-10). For passage from DASBox to the BioFlo 320 we used five 600 mL bags (Baxter, Fisher Scientific) and for passage from the BioFlo 320 to the XDR-10 we used five 2 L bags (Sartorius Stedim North America, Toronto, Canada). Dissociation occurred inside of each respective bioreactor vessel. Cells destined for downstream

EXPERT INSIGHT

processing were grown and then dissociated inside of the XDR-10 vessel.

Bioreactor controls such as agitation, heat and gas flow were turned off, and cell aggregates were collected into a cell collection bag, Bag #1 using air delivered through the sterile filtered exhaust line to slightly pressurize the reactor vessels. After the cells were collected, Bag #2 containing PBS (80 mL for the DASbox, 800 mL for the BioFlo 320) was sterile-welded to an input line and gravity-fed into the vessel to rinse and collect any remaining aggregates. This rinse was then added to the cell collection bag (Bag #1). The cell collection bag was then removed and brought into a biosafety cabinet. The cell suspension was then transferred into a 250 mL conical tube and the aggregates were centrifuged at 100 x g for 5 minutes. After centrifugation the supernatant was carefully decanted and the cells were washed with 250 mL of pre-warmed PBS and centrifuged again. During this time Bag #3 containing TrypLE (50 mL for DASbox, 500 mL for BioFlo 320) + 1% DNase I (v/v) (Millipore Merck KGaA Darmstadt, Germany), was infused into the reactor via sterile weld. Temperature control (37°C) was restarted and agitation was set to 80 RPM. Next, the supernatant from the centrifuged cells was removed, cells were resuspended in 50mL of PBS + 1% DNase, and loaded back into Bag #2, and infused back into the reactor. Bag #2 was left attached to the reactor vessel during this time. The reactor was operated for 10 minutes at 80 RPM to begin dissociating the aggregates. After the initial dissolution the reactor agitation was set to 100 RPM for 1 minute to completely dissociate any remaining clumps. The single-cell suspension was then collected back into the attached Bag #2 using positive pressure from air through the sterile-filtered exhaust line. Next, Bag #4 containing DMEM (150 mL for DASbox, 1L for BioFlo 320) + 1% DNase was infused into the reactor and allowed to rinse the vessel for 1 minute. The cell suspension in Bag #2 was then infused back into the reactor vessel and the contents allowed to mix to quench the dissociation reaction. The quenched cell suspension was then collected back into Bag #2, brought into the biosafety cabinet, and transferred into a fresh 250 mL conical tube. The single cell suspension was then centrifuged at 300 x g for 5 minutes. During centrifugation Bag #5 of mTeSR1 (400 mL for BioFlo 320, 2 L for XDR-10) with 10 µM rho-associated protein kinase inhibitor Y27632 was welded on to the recipient reactor vessel, and the media was infused to begin warming with agitation at 75 RPM. The centrifuged cells were resuspended mTeSR1 media (40 mL for BioFlo 320, 300 mL for XDR-10). Next, the cell suspension was passed through a 70-micron strainer to remove any residual clumps. A cell count was performed as described. Using the procedures outlined here, cells were sequentially passaged from the DASbox into a BioFlo 320 vessel and then from the Bio-Flo 320 into an XDR-10 bag (thus forming a complete seed train). An inoculation density of 2.5 x 10⁵ cells/mL was targeted across all vessels. For the first 24 hours, mTeSR1 supplemented with 10 µM rho-associated protein kinase inhibitor Y27632 comprised the media system. After 24 hours, cells were expanded in suspension using mTeSR1 only.

Downstream processing

To concentrate and wash dissociated single cells, we harvested an XDR-10 using a closed, single-use, continuous centrifugation instrument, (Sefia[™] Cell Processing System, Cytiva). First, aggregates were digested into a single-cell suspension within the XDR-10 as described for cell passaging. PBS was used throughout the downstream process to wash the cells. As a proof of concept, two separate runs with single cell suspension aliquots between 2-3 L (targeting 7 x 10⁹ cells total) were processed using the FlexCell protocol and CT-800.1 consumable kit, washed and volume reduced to approximately 250 mL. Initially, approximately 120 mL of cell suspension was loaded into the chamber at 100

mL/min. This was reduced to 60 mL at 300 x g for 2–3 minutes. The chamber was then filled to 200 mL, spinning at 300 x g at a feed rate of 100 mL/min and the culture was concentrated for a period of 45 minutes. Once the entire input volume was reduced to 50 mL. A wash of 150 mL of PBS was added and the cells were spun at 300 x g for 10 minutes. This PBS wash and spin was repeated one additional time. Once cell washing was complete, the concentrated cells were harvested, and an additional 50 mL of PBS was used to wash the chamber for a total final volume of 250 mL.

Metabolite analysis

Cell aggregate samples were collected from culture vessels at the same time interval (every 24 hours) without interrupting the cultures and perfusion. Samples were centrifuged at $100 \times g$ for 3 min at room temperature to remove single cells and debris. The glucose and lactate concentrations of the supernatant were analyzed with the Vi-CELL MetaFLEXTM Bioanalyzer.

Mean aggregate diameter sizing

Aggregate sizing was performed on a Multisizer 4e particle analyzer. Samples of aggregates were collected daily. Sizing was performed using a 560 µm aperture on days 1-3 of bioreactor culture, and then on a 1000 µm aperture on days 4-7 of bioreactor culture, utilizing 3 mm Hg of vacuum pressure for the 560 µm aperture, and 6 mm Hg of vacuum pressure for the 1000 µm aperture. Briefly, 2 mL of sample was added to 200 mL of Isoton II solution (Beckman Coulter) in the sample chalice. Sizing data were collected over a 40 second run time. Sizing data were exported from the supplied software as the mean of all measured events +/- standard deviation. A total of 200-1000 events were captured. A

time course of mean aggregate size versus time was generated and a linear fit was applied to determine the rate of mean aggregate size increase in mm/day.

High-density seed bank preparation and application

To shorten the length of time required to carry out the 10 L PSC seed train, high-density seed banks (HDSBs) were prepared that could be used to directly seed a stirred tank reactor at the 700 mL – 1 L scale. To accomplish this, we carried out our seed train process beginning in static culture and moving through the 100 mL to 1 L and ending up at the 10 L scale. The vessel agitation was turned off, the aggregates were allowed to settle, and media was aspirated out of the vessel via a dip tube. The aggregates were then dissociated to single cells as previously described. Dissociated single cells were removed from the bioreactor into a cell bag using positive pressure from air through the sterile-filtered exhaust line, then transferred to 500 mL conical bottles for centrifugation at 300 x g for 5 minutes. The supernatant was removed, and the cells were resuspended in 7 mL of CryoStor™ CS-10 (STEMCELL Technologies) cryoprotectant at 25 x10⁶ cells/mL, which was sufficient for direct seeding of a 700 mL volume at 2.5 x 10⁵ cells/mL. Individual 10 mL cryovials (Fisher Scientific) were manually filled and the vials were frozen at -80 °C overnight in a CoolCell SV10 (VWR, Toronto, Canada) to ensure controlled-rate freezing. Frozen vials were subsequently placed in vapor-phase liquid nitrogen for long-term storage. Cell pluripotency was verified by flow cytometry as described. A validation expansion run was performed after the banking was completed, whereby a vial was used to directly seed a BioFlo 320 at a 700 mL volume. The target initial cell density of 2.5 x 10⁵ cells/mL was achieved, with growth and aggregate size kinetics as expected. Cell pluripotency was verified at the end of the run by flow

cytometry and a sample was prepared for karyotype analysis as described.

For the application runs in Figure 6C, a frozen vial of the HDSB was thawed and inoculated at a cell density of approximately 2.5 x 10⁵ cells/mL into a 1 L Minibio bioreactor (Applikon Biotechnology, Delft, Netherlands) with a 750 mL working volume. Cells were expanded as described previously, although maintained at 90% DO with 100 RPM. On the third day of the expansion, the stirrer speed was increased to 120 RPM until the end of the culture. Perfusion was performed with a mini-Biosep acoustic cell retention system (Applikon Biotechnology) and was initiated 24 hours post-inoculation with a continuous fixed perfusion rate of 50% media exchange per day, as this work was performed in parallel to determination of the dynamic perfusion strategy.

Flow cytometry

PSC pluripotency was evaluated by flow cytometry. All wash steps were performed using wash buffer (2% FBS, (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and 2 mM EDTA (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA) in Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS, Life Technologies)). For PSC pluripotency, aggregates were collected, digested into a single-cell suspension with TrypLE, and fixed in 2% paraformaldehyde (PFA, Electron Microscopy Sciences, Hatfield, PA) for 10 min at room temperature. Samples were then washed in wash buffer (filter sterilized 2% FBS-HBSS with 2 mM ETDA) and stored at 4°C until stained. For the evaluation of cell-surface and intracellular pluripotency markers, 2 x 10⁵ cells were prepared in V-bottom plates and permeabilized with a 0.1% (v/v) solution of wash buffer with Triton[™]-X 100 (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) by incubating for 5 min at room temperature. For evaluating PSC pluripotency, cells were next stained with antibodies against Nanog, Oct3/4, Sox2, SSEA-4 (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA, USA), and Tra-160 (Biolegend, San Diego, CA, USA)

diluted in permeabilization buffer (filter sterilized 2% FBS-HBSS with 2 mM ETDA and 0.1% v/v Triton X-100).

Single-stained compensation beads (BD Biosciences) were prepared in parallel. Compensation controls and stained samples were incubated for 30 min at room temperature, in the dark. Unstained cell samples were incubated with permeabilization buffer alone. After staining, sample plates were centrifuged at 500 xg to pellet the cells, and the supernatant was removed. Samples were washed twice in wash buffer and then analyzed on a CytoFlexTM flow cytometer (Beckman Coulter). Flow cytometry data were analyzed by Flow-JoTM software (BD Biosciences).

Karyotyping analysis

Cell lines were routinely subjected to karyotype analysis at the end of the suspension expansion protocols. Cells were prepared according to the requirements of the Cambridge University Hospital Cytogenetics Laboratory (Cambridge, UK). Briefly, at the end of the seed train, cell aggregates were dissociated as previously described and plated onto Matrigel-coated 6-well tissue culture plates. Cells were cultured as previously described with daily media exchange (see maintenance of PSC in 2D culture) until 50 – 70% confluent. At this point, KaryoMAX[™] Colcemid in PBS (Thermo Fisher Scientific) was added to the growth media to make a final concentration of 100 ng/mL, and the plate was incubated for 1 hour under normal culture conditions. After incubation, the culture supernatant was collected, the cell monolayer was washed with PBS, and the wash was collected with the supernatant. Cells were then detached from the wells using 1 mL TrypLE Select per well and incubation for 4 minutes at 37°C. Cells were triturated into a single cell suspension, and the dissociation reaction was quenched with mTeSR1 media. After centrifuging at 200 x g for 5 minutes and aspirating off the supernatant, the cell pellet was resuspended in 300 µL of fresh media. Next, 10 mL of 0.075 M KCl

solution (KaryoMAX KCl solution, Thermo Fisher Scientific) was added dropwise to the cell suspension while vortexing. The cells were then incubated at room temperature for 20 min to allow swelling. After this incubation, cells were centrifuged at 200 x g for 5 minutes, and the KCl solution was aspirated. A 3:1 solution of methanol (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and glacial acetic acid (Thermo Fisher Scientific) was made in-house and used to fix the cells. The fixative was added dropwise to the test tube with simultaneous vortexing. The cells were centrifuged again, and the fixative removed. The cells were then resuspended in 2 mL of fresh fixative solution and stored at -20°C until analyzed. Samples were sent to Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge University Hospital Cytogenetics Laboratory, for analysis.

RESULTS & DISCUSSION

Parameter optimization for a 10 L seed train

We set out to develop a cell expansion protocol, or seed train, to generate > 10^{10} human pluripotent stem cells (hPSC) in the Xcellerex 10 L single-use stirred bioreactor (XDR-10), as this platform has a scalable, incremental path to 2000 L and a history of GMP manufacturing. We performed a survey of small-scale (<10 L), single-use platforms suitable for GMP manufacturing [20,21] and selected the Eppendorf DASbox (60 - 250 mL) and BioFlo 320 (400 – 1000 mL) as the intermediate steps to the 10 L scale, with the DASbox acting as the small volume, de-risking platform.

The seed train was developed starting with the DASbox bioreactor at 160 mL, passaging to the BioFlo 320 platform at the 1 L scale, which generated enough cells to seed the XDR-10 at an 8 L operational volume. To ensure successful expansion at each scale, set points for fundamental process parameters for PSC suspension culture were determined, using studies performed in small volume DASbox bioreactors and with a commercially available hESC line (ESI-017) as a model. In these initial experiments, agitation, DO, and perfusion feeding strategy were investigated, and enabling profiles for each parameter were specified.

With single-use, GMP use as the driver for platform selection, we encountered differences in vessel geometry/aspect ratio, volume turndown ratios and impeller design. Traditional bioprocess scale-up parameters such as mixing time, power input per volume (P/V), oxygen mass transfer (kLa), tip speed (V_{tip}), impeller to reactor diameter ratio (D/Tv) were calculated and reviewed to guide the process development. However, these were not always directly applicable due to the platform differences and the unique constraints and characteristics of culturing PSCs in stirred tanks (for example, aggregate size limitations, shear sensitivity, quality concerns, downstream differentiation ability). Therefore, rational experimental designs to explore the operational space were utilized as required in the small volume de-risking platform.

Agitation rate was first investigated in the DASbox bioreactors. Initial experiments were performed to determine the minimum enabling agitation rate, sufficient to maintain a suspension culture. This was achieved by testing increasing agitation rates of 30, 45, 65 and 80 RPM. It was demonstrated that a rate greater than 65 RPM was required to maintain the PSC aggregates in suspension culture. Agitation rates of less than 65 RPM resulted in aggregate settling (data not shown). A second study with agitation setpoints of 75, 80, and 85 RPM as well as with a dynamic strategy of increasing agitation at 75, 80, and 85 RPM on days 0, 1, and 2, respectively, was performed to determine if a fixed or dynamic stirring strategy would be more suitable. In this experiment, cells were cultured in the DASbox bioreactor system at 160 mL, with one vessel for each of the four agitation conditions, for five days per passage. Data from the first passage were not included, as the cells were adapted to suspension culture.

EXPERT INSIGHT

Data from passages 2–5 were collected and are depicted in Figure 1. When determining growth rate, an exponential fit was applied to determine the maximum specific growth rate.

It was hypothesized that a dynamic mixing strategy would be most beneficial for PSC suspension culture because a lower agitation rate at the beginning of the culture would promote aggregation and enhance cell survival during the initial stages of the culture, and an increase would be beneficial to maintain suspension as cell aggregates grew in size. We also sought to use agitation to control aggregate size as the culture expanded. In order to maintain adequate and biologically relevant oxygen availability to PSCs in aggregates, we referred to suggested oxygen diffusion limits from blood vessels of approximately 100-200 µm [5]. With this in mind, we aimed to develop an agitation scheme able to control the mean aggregate diameters to below 300 µm on the day of cell harvest. These experiments demonstrated that PSC cellular growth rate (Figure 1A) may be affected along with the rate of aggregate size increase at 85 RPM and in the dynamic agitation profile (Figure 1B).

Expansion kinetics (growth rate, Figure 1A) decreased with increasing agitation rate, but did not show statistical significance across the fixed agitation conditions in our experiments. However, the growth rate was significantly lower for the 85 RPM condition as compared to the dynamic condition (p < 0.05). Presumably, 85 RPM imparted a higher shear during the initial aggregation, which may have prevented formation of aggregates and resulted in slower growth. In general, a trend of decreasing growth rate was observed as the agitation rate was increased. The rate of aggregate growth was significantly higher for the 80 RPM condition (Figure 1B) as compared to all other conditions, but interestingly, the rate of aggregate size increase does not correlate with specific growth rate. The 80 RPM condition stands alone and in contrast to the three other conditions in this respect. More experiments would be required to elucidate the nature of the rate of aggregate size change at the 80 RPM condition. Despite differences in growth kinetics and aggregate size, cells displayed high levels of viability and pluripotency maker expression for all four mixing conditions (Figure 1C). Greater than 91%



Experiments were performed to assess the impact of different mixing strategies on various metrics of PSC growth and quality, using 160 mL cultures in the Eppendorf DASbox mini bioreactor system. (A) Growth rate, (B) rate of aggregate size increase and (C) pluripotency via flow cytometry (depicted as percent of total cell population 4-marker positive for Oct3/4, Sox2, SSEA-4 and Tra-1-60) were measured and are reported here for passages 2-5. Bars represent values averaged over the four passages. Values for each of the individual passages are depicted with individual dots. Data were analyzed for significant difference by one-way ANOVA, followed by post-hoc Tukey test. Significant differences are highlighted, and levels are denoted with stars.

of the cell population was four-marker positive (Oct3/4, Sox2, Tra- 1–60 and SSEA-4—as assessed by flow cytometry) in all cases, and the dynamic agitation strategy produced the highest pluripotency data at 95% four-marker positive. From the experiments completed, the dynamic mixing strategy was carried forward as it gave the highest growth rate, did not negatively impact aggregate size increase, and cells retained a high level of pluripotency marker expression.

The second parameter investigated was DO, which are related to the percent of oxygen saturation at 37 °C and normal pressure. DO has physiological [5], diffusional and cost implications in large-scale suspension culture. Thus, understanding the impact of DO and identifying the minimum DO necessary to maintain growth rate and pluripotency will impact scaling strategy and may impact manufacturing costs at scale. This is especially important for cell types that are particularly shear sensitive and consequently require obligate headspace gassing as opposed to sparging, such as PSCs [16].

In this experiment, a single DASbox was cultured at 90% DO (passage 1). This

DASbox generated enough cells to split into four DASboxes at DO settings of 10, 30, 50, and 90%, respectively. Each DASbox was run for three further passages. The first passage at each DO condition (passage 2) was taken as an adaptive one, and the final two passages were used for comparative data analysis (passages 3 and 4). The cells from the DO study were then pooled and used to seed a 1 L BioFlo 320 vessel, which was then passaged to the first XDR-10 run (Seed Train 1).

Viable cell density (VCD) data from passages 3 and 4 (Figure 2A) both indicate that the lower and higher DO set points of 10 and 90%, may negatively impact growth rate. Further studies would be required to understand if the apparent reduction in VCD is statistically significant. However, some reports [15, 24] support the possibility that lower and higher DO conditions may negatively impact stem cell growth. A DO setting of 50% appears to be most favorable of the conditions tested. DO had little impact on the aggregate diameter (data not shown) or day 6 pluripotency (Figure 2B). A DO set point of 50% was carried forward given that it appeared to be beneficial from a growth perspective, did not



negatively impact pluripotency, would reduce the oxygen requirement from the 90% starting point and would be a reduced burden to maintain in a headspace-aerated bioreactor.

The final parameter optimized was perfusion feeding strategy. Perfusion was chosen as the culture mode to continuously supply temperature-labile media components such as growth factors and cytokines, and to wash out inhibitory byproducts such as lactic acid. We examined the differences and effects of a fixed versus dynamic/responsive perfusion strategy on PSC growth and quality. Four DASbox reactors, two with fixed perfusion rate and two with dynamic perfusion, were run. Perfusion was initiated at 50% of the culture volume per day on day 1, on the condition that aggregation was confirmed microscopically for all bioreactors. From this point, whenever referring to the perfusion rate, it is a percentage of the culture volume per day unless otherwise stated. The two reactors with fixed perfusion conditions remained at 50% for the remainder of the culture. For the two dynamically perfused bioreactors, we chose to increase perfusion rate when pH decreased to 6.8 (typically day 3 or 4). When this pH drop was

reached, perfusion rate was manually increased by 30% over the previous set point. From that point forward, 30% increases from the previous set point were made daily (50%, 80%, 110%...etc). We did not optimize the point or rate of perfusion increase further but suggest there would be additional operational space to examine. Figure 3A indicates that growth appears to increase in the dynamically perfused DASboxes from day 4 onward. This difference is made even clearer when observing the DO output (DO.Out) signal from the probe (Figure 3B). The probe output is the signal the DO probe sends to indicate the culture's demand for oxygen. From these data, we can see that the higher growth in the dynamically perfused reactors corresponded with an increased demand for oxygen. Perfusion strategy did not impact pluripotency (Figure 3C).

In the fixed perfusion conditions, lactate concentration reached 15 mM on day 4 and continued to climb to 16 mM by day 6. Dynamic perfusion kept lactate concentration below 15 mM (data not shown). In parallel, glucose level dropped to 4.6 mM and then 2.7 mM, respectively in these reactors (data



Cell & Gene Therapy Insights - ISSN: 2059-7800 -

not shown). As high levels of inhibitors and low levels of nutrients generally do not favor PSC growth [11], it was hypothesized that growth rate would improve if the perfusion rate was increased throughout the expansion. While levels of glucose and lactate may affect expansion, there is insufficient data to determine whether these alone are responsible, due to provision of other growth factors, cytokines and nutrients and dilution of other potentially inhibitory by products as the perfusion rate is increased. Nonetheless, the higher rate of media exchange in the dynamic perfusion strategy promoted better cell expansion comparatively, which became noticeable from day 4. On day 6, dynamic perfusion led to an average 25% increase in cell density compared to the fixed perfusion rate bioreactors. Despite ample potential for further optimization, we progressed with the current perfusion strategy.

The influence of agitation, DO, and perfusion rate on the expansion of ESI-017 as aggregates in process-controlled bioreactors was studied. Based on these data, a protocol for the expansion was developed. A set point of 50% for DO, a dynamic agitation profile starting at 75 RPM upon inoculation and increasing by 5 RPM/day to 85 RPM on day 2, and a perfusion strategy starting at 50%/ day on day 1 with rate increases of 30% over the set point every day once culture pH first drops to 6.8 was specified. These parameters were carried forward and formed the basis for further scale-up work.

Application of the optimized parameters to the expansion of a hiPSC line

Once the agitation, DO and perfusion strategies and setpoints were specified, the robustness of the process was evaluated using a second PSC line. The human induced pluripotent stem cell (hiPSC) line NCRM1 was compared to the human embryonic stem cell (hESC) line ESI-017 used previously. Both ESI-017 and NCRM1 were suspension-cultured in one DASbox each for a single passage. Each cell line was then split into two bioreactors. The cells were cultured in DASbox bioreactors for three additional passages. From this, a total of seven passage datasets were collected. Datasets contained growth, viability, metabolite, and aggregate size kinetic data as well as pluripotency.

While we agree that passage-based data is not a sufficient replacement for biological replicates, this approach demonstrates the stability of the process across the multiple passages required to scale the expansion process. From these data, the two cell lines showed no significant differences in growth rate, and no metabolic differences were noted in terms of lactate yield from glucose (Figure 4A and Figure 4B, respectively). Both cell lines averaged >90% four marker-positive for pluripotency at the end of each passage with no significant difference between cell lines (Figure 4C), and both cell lines showed no genotypic abnormalities upon karyotypic analysis following the final passage (Figure 4F).

Aggregate formation appeared to be different between the two cell lines (Figure 4D and Figure 4E). Aggregate size was significantly different on day 1 with ESI-017 cells forming aggregates with an average diameter of 74.9 µm and NCRM1 cells forming aggregates with an average diameter of 92.4 μ m (p < 0.05). This size difference persisted throughout the culture duration. When we quantified the rate of aggregate size growth, this difference narrowly missed achieving significance at the $\alpha = 0.05$ level (p = 0.062). ESI-017 aggregates grew at an average rate of 41 µm/day compared to NCRM1 at 48 µm/day. It is hypothesized that the difference in the initial aggregate formation could be due to cell line differences in response to the shear experienced on transition to suspension culture.

Despite the small differences in the rate of aggregate size increase, we proceeded with the ESI-017- determined process parameters for scale-up of NCRM1. For cell lines that are not successful following this scale-up protocol, we propose that day 1 aggregate sizing may prove to be a key datapoint highlighting differences that could influence process parameters such as agitation and culture length due to the potential impact of aggregate diameter on aggregate settling and oxygen availability. With respect to process robustness, aggregate formation and day 1 aggregate size may prove important sources of line-to-line variability and may be key parameters when transferring additional cell lines to this process.

Correlation of hPSC growth kinetics with stirred tank bioreactor process parameters

As PSCs expand, they produce lactate and consume oxygen and glucose. Correlations between process values and outputs from installed pH and DO probes were investigated with discrete sample data such as viable cell density, lactate production and glucose consumption. Any lactate and CO_2 produced will acidify the medium, thereby lowering the pH. As DO was being controlled, the rate of change of the probe output signal (DO.Out), which reflects the culture's demand for oxygen, was also investigated for correlation to growth.

Growth data from the ESI-017 and NCRM1 comparison study were plotted against both pH and DO probe output



Human embryonic stem cell line ESI-017 and human induced pluripotent stem cell line NCRM1 were each grown in one DASbox for a passage, then passaged into two DASboxes each for three subsequent passages, generating 7 total passage datasets for each cell line. Passage data were used to determine (A) specific growth rate for the exponential phase of each passage, (B) lactate yield from glucose, (C) pluripotency by flow cytometry analysis, (D) aggregate size throughout the culture from their formation at day 1 through day 5. (E) Example aggregate images are depicted for each cell line at the beginning and end of culture and (F) chromosome spreads from karyotype analysis.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights - ISSN: 2059-7800 -

(Figure 5A and Figure 5B, respectively). Since the perfusion rate was being increased in response to the increase in cell density, the pH did not decrease below 6.75 while cells continued to expand in the bioreactor. Therefore, to correlate pH with viable cell density, we did not include the growth data after pH plateaued. A relatively good linear correlation was found between pH and the viable culture density for both hPSC lines (Figure 5A). The similar slopes derived from the linear trendlines also indicate that the viable culture density must be higher than $1 \ge 10^6$ cells/mL to drive down the pH value close to or below 7.0 with 50% daily medium exchange. Similar to the pH:VCD correlation, a good linear relationship was also found for the dissolved oxygen probe output (Figure 5B).

We additionally investigated if a good linear correlation could be found for the cells cultured at different DO setpoints from those used in the preliminary DO determination study (Figure 5C). Among the different DO conditions, DO90 had a shallower slope compared to the low DO conditions, whose slopes appeared essentially parallel. We do not believe this to be a physiological response, but rather it may be related to a reduction in driving force to dissolve oxygen as the saturation point is approached at the higher setpoint; whereas the parallel linear correlations at the lower DO set points indicate that the oxygen demand to cell density correlation in this system is unaffected at \leq 50% DO.

Taken together, the correlation analyses suggest that both pH and the oxygen demand value from the online probes can be used to estimate the hPSC growth condition in the bioreactors. Though the pH correlation can be linked to the viable culture density irrespective of the bioreactor geometry, it will be impacted by how fast medium is exchanged and the buffering capacity of the medium. On the other hand, DO correlation is less influenced by the perfusion rate and the medium type, but will be influenced by the parameters that will affect the oxygen transfer coefficient. Interestingly, different DO conditions are likely to impact the oxygen consumption rate of the cells. Therefore, to have a more accurate estimation of viable cell density in the bioreactor, both pH and DO probe signals should be considered and analyzed.

Since we have established a correlation between the bioreactor process parameters and viable cell counts, we propose the dynamic feeding regime could be cascade-controlled via integration with the pH and DO continuous



DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.141

process data [20,21]. This would enable metabolic feedback of the system to control feed rates, providing a level of physiological control and automation of the manufacturing process. Additionally, with proxy measures of viable cell density via pH and DO correlations, the need to extract samples from the bioreactor during manufacturing would be removed, reducing labor and contamination risk.

Scale-up of suspension aggregate culture to 1 L and 10 L reactors

Parallel to the DASbox process development efforts, scale-up was also being performed at the 1 L BioFlo 320 scale and the 10 L XDR-10 scale. As process improvements were being realized in the DASbox bioreactors, they were being applied to the scale-up efforts occurring in parallel. Numerous parameters were evaluated in the scale-up activities including agitation, DO and pH control strategies, perfusion strategy, closing of the passaging and harvest process, and demonstration of scalability. We found that agitation, DO and perfusion rates scaled nearly directly between the DASbox and BioFlo 320 platforms, with only a small decrease in agitation required to maintain mixing time in the 1 L BioFlo 320. Agitation rates to maintain mixing time in the XDR-10 were reduced even more, due to more significant differences in platform and impeller design. A total of 9 expansion runs at the 10 L scale were made. Two critical quality attributes (CQA) for passaging have been identified, with aggregate size being primary and cell number being secondary.

The first attempt at the 10 L scale was seeded from the cells generated as part of the DASbox DO study. Cells from all four DASboxes were pooled and used to inoculate a single BioFlo 320. The BioFlo 320 was cultured for 7 days generating enough cells to seed an XDR-10 at 5.5 L at the target seeding density of 2.5×10^5 cells/mL. A perfusion technology solution had not been developed at this point, so a combined fed-batch/perfusion-based approach was used to enable the

culture. Despite not having an ideal culture mode, a total of 7.75 billion cells were generated. Perfusion was required to maintain low levels of inhibitory by-products, but the Applikon BioSep used could only achieve 1500 mL/day, which is 28% volume/day at the starting volume and 19% volume/day at the final volume. It was demonstrated earlier that 50% volume/day increases in perfusion rates were required to maintain exponential growth. To overcome this, mTeSR1 supplement was bolus-fed into the XDR-10 on days 2, 3 and 5 using 500 mL for the first two feeds and 1750 mL for the last feed, resulting in a total volume of 8250 mL.

Seed trains 2, 3 and 4 were executed to identify a perfusion solution for the XDR-10. Seed train 2 used the dip tube in the XDR-10 Pro Plus bag as a gravity settling device. The intent was to allow the heavier aggregates to be retained while spent media was removed. This was not successful as significant aggregate loss was observed in the waste media collection. Seed train 3 used the Applikon 10 L BioSep, which has a larger capacity, which is not an in-bag solution but rather a retrofit. It is also more complicated and requires two pumps to operate. The first is a higher flowrate pump to supply the BioSep with culture and the second removes the waste. Despite multiple attempts to configure the setup correctly, aggregates settled at various low points in the setup. Additionally, continuously exposing PSC aggregates to a peristaltic pump head is not advisable, as significant viability loss and growth impacts were observed (data not shown). Seed train 4 utilized Repligen's ATF (alternating tangential flow filtration) system. Based on in-house, single-pass shear assessments of aggregates through hollow fibers in a tangential flow filtration (TFF) system, and recommendations made by the vendor, a shear rate of 2700 1/s was used to recirculate the culture and remove waste via perfusion. This perfusion set-up was abandoned due to adverse impact on cell viability and, like the high flow rates in seed train 2, was hypothesized to be too harsh for PSC aggregates.

To date, a commercially available, largescale, single-use solution for perfusion of PSC aggregates has yet to be developed. As such, a prototype perfusion device for PSC expansion was developed and tested. PSCs grown as aggregates in bioreactors have a reasonably high settling velocity, but not quite enough to resist removal through a dip tube. Based on this, a perfusion device composed of spiral tubing coupled with a top-mounted 20 µm filter was devised. Through inclusion of a filter element and a pump having a flushback cycle, the aggregates are preferentially returned to the bioreactor environment while waste media is removed. To demonstrate the device's utility, NCRM1 cells, grown as part of an iPSC experiment to demonstrate robustness of the expansion protocol, were passaged to a 1 L BioFlo 320 retrofitted with this settling device, twice (P2 and P3). Cells were then passaged a fourth time (P4) in the Bio-Flo 320 and in parallel, to an XDR-10 also retrofitted with the same settling device.

The BioFlo 320 was seeded at 2.5 x 10⁵ cells/ mL at 700 mL with an agitation setting of 70 RPM on day 0; culture volume was increased to 1 L on day 1 and agitation rate increased to 75 RPM once aggregation was confirmed. Perfusion was started on day 1. On day 2 the agitation rate was increased to 80 RPM.

To determine if NCRM1 aggregate morphology was impacted by use of the settling device, it was run only intermittently during the first passage in the BioFlo 320. Samples of the culture were taken before and after use of the device and were analyzed microscopically, with no observable impact on aggregate morphology. The culture was then passaged two additional times (P2-P3) into the same BioFlo 320, now with the settling device running in continuous mode for the entire expansion. Pluripotency was examined via flow cytometry after each of P1, P2 and P3 and was found to exceed our minimal requirements (97%, 94% and 93%, respectively). On the final passage (P4), the 1 L culture was used to seed the XDR-10 bioreactor (seed train 1). Pluripotency for the P4 expansion in the XDR-10 was 82% positive for the four-marker panel. We recognize the downward trend of pluripotency seen for NCRM1 through these passages, however we have not seen this for ESI-017. Additionally, on previous, repeated passaging of NCRM1 (Figure 4C) we did not observe a linear decrease in potency through P2-P4 in bioreactor culture (replicate 1: 93%, 93%, 92% and replicate 2: 88%, 93%, 97%).

The XDR-10 working volume was 8 L. Agitation speed was 55 RPM on day 0, increased to 60 RPM on day 1 and 65 RPM on day 2 with perfusion starting on day 1. To enable the back flush of the aggregates accumulating in the settling filter, the waste pump was placed under the control of the BioSep controller. Enabling settings for the backflush time and overall cycle frequency were identified to be 10 seconds and 7 minutes, respectively. Masterflex L/S size 25 tubing was used for the spiral settling tubing. For the BioFlo 320 a single spiral tubing setup was used while for the XDR-10 a double spiral setup was applied. Masterflex L/S size 16 tubing was used in the pump head for the BioFlo 320 expansions and Masterflex L/S size 25 tubing for the XDR-10 expansion. Figure 6A illustrates how the culture grew with continuous settling device perfusion in the BioFlo 320 (2 passages, P2 and P3) and in the XDR-10 (1 passage, P4, seed train 5)

Scale-Up to the XDR-10

For the successful ESI-017 XDR-10 runs (seed trains 1, 7 and 8), differences in growth at increasing scale were observed; however, this did not prevent growing over 10 billion cells at the XDR-10 scale. Seed trains 7 and 8 exceeded our target (25 and 37 billion PSC's, respectively); whereas the first, which did not have a suitable perfusion solution, was slightly short of our goal (7.7 billion PCSs). The NCRM1 scale-up run, from development of the large-scale perfusion device (seed train 5), also exceeded our target by producing 15 billion PSCs. The four successful scale-up runs in the XDR-10 (Figure 6B) maintained acceptable pluripotency (86%, 82%, 81% and 97% for seed trains 1, 5, 7 and 8, respectively) with no karyotypic abnormalities.

The cause of variability in final pluripotency from the 10 L runs is unknown. Certainly, these scaled up expansions describe developmental work, and the standard operating protocols for clinical manufacturing have not been locked down. However, the state of analytics (flow cytometry and karyotype analysis) and their suitability for application to cell populations in the billions deserve some consideration. Nonetheless, we considered these runs successful as they were above our internal CQA for pluripotency (≥ 80% positive for Oct3/4, Sox2, SSEA-4 and Tra-160) and returned normal chromosome G-banding results compared to master cell banks.

A drop in viable cell density is observed across all expansions regardless of scale or culture platform during the first 24–48 hours. We hypothesize this is a result of multiple stress factors as opposed to a dilution effect associated with a volume change due to initiation of perfusion or bolus feed of media, as both viable cell density and total cell number are shown to drop (Figure 6a). Harsh passaging conditions (treatment with TrypLE, trituration, multiple centrifugation steps, etc.), acclimatization to a new cell culture environment, and efficiency of aggregate formation (i.e. not all of the inoculated single cells will form aggregates), may all contribute to loss of viable cell density in the initial phase.

Perfusion was started in all cases on day 1, and rates were increased at 30%/day of the previous set point, once the culture pH dropped to our internal target of 6.9. The pH did not drop below 6.8 throughout any of the expansions. Lactate did not exceed 14 mM at any scale. The average growth rate across the two ESI-017 seed train runs with the prototype perfusion device (seed trains 7 and 8) was 0.761 ± 0.131 /day. Average lactate yield was 1.533 ± 0.162 mol lactate produced/mol glucose consumed. The average rate of aggregate size increase was $32 \pm 12 \,\mu$ m/day.

As a final note on the last scale-up run performed, this process was accomplished completely closed, with in-reactor aggregate dissociation and tube-welded transfers. The intent was to demonstrate that large-scale PSC expansion is possible in a completely closed system and to provide a potential starting point for large-scale, clinically relevant production of pluripotent stem cells. We recognize there are many potential



(A) Expansion kinetics from two BioFlo 320 1 L runs and the first 8 L XDR-10 run enabled by the large-scale perfusion device using cell line NCRM1. Secondary axis depicts total viable cells for the XDR-10 run (B) Growth curves for the four successful XDR-10 runs, represented as total viable cells. Seed trains 1, 7 and 8 were the embryonic cell line ESI-107 and seed train 5 the induced pluripotent cell line, NCRM1. (C) Growth curves (n=7) of ESI-017 directly inoculated into 1 L suspension culture from the HDSB. Growth rates were calculated from day 1 and were comparable across seven attempts with an average of $0.59 + -0.1 \text{ day}^{-1}$.

opportunities to improve, and to continue scaling of this manufacturing workflow, and by no means present a final commercial-ready solution. However, we feel with the scale achieved and approach taken, this work represents the most advanced biomanufacturing process for PSCs reported to date.

High-density seed bank for direct inoculation of 1 L stirred tank bioreactor

With success reaching > 10^{10} cells produced in the 10 L Xcellerex platform, we hypothesized these cells could be banked at high density for use as an inoculum, as in traditional bioprocesses. Cryogenically preserved, high-density seed banks (HDSB) were made to target the cell numbers required to directly inoculate a 1 L bioreactor at 2.5 x 10⁵ cells/mL. The HDSBs had a post thaw viability of 89.1 +/- 1.9 % and were successfully used to inoculate seven 1 L bioreactors, resulting in very consistent growth rates with an average of 0.59 +/- 0.1 day⁻¹ (Figure 6C). These growth rates were not significantly different (p = 0.569) than those in the cell line comparison study for ESI-017 of 0.66 +/- 0.1 day⁻¹. However, both growth rates were slightly lower than the average of the two 10 L runs (0.633 day-1), likely due to differences in perfusion technologies and overall reactor set-up and operation. Day 5 pluripotency in the HDSB expansions averaged 87.6 +/- 12.6% positive for the four-marker pluripotency flow cytometry panel. While the average was above our target CQA of 80% positive, we noted one replicate experiment was unusually low at only 64% positive. The cause of low pluripotency from this run is not known and unexpected, as the bioreactor run conditions were held constant for all HDSB - 1 L expansions. On removal of this outlier, the day 5 pluripotency averaged 91.8 +/- 6.4%. Whether or not this data point was excluded, the HDSB pluripotency was not significantly (p = 0.624 or 0.578) different than that found in the cell line comparison work at 90.4 + - 3.5%.

We did note differences in the amount of cell loss following inoculation. With the tissue culture inoculated expansion, cell counts reduced by 50% on day 1 compared to a 70% loss on day 1 in the HDSB inoculated expansions. Operationally, we note that the HDSB expansions were perfused at 50% per day and were not fed with the dynamic perfusion regime developed herein. Together, as a result, the day 5 cell counts for the cell line comparison study were on the order of 10^6 , while the HDSB expansions only reached 10⁵ in the same amount of time. Nevertheless, we feel that the maintenance of specific growth rate and end-point pluripotency positions the use of HDSBs as an appropriate replacement for tissue culture-based inoculum for bioreactor PSC expansion.

The decoupling of adherent tissue culture and small-scale (200 mL) stirred tank bioreactor expansion from large-scale (1 L) stirred tank bioreactor expansion is a significant advancement in the PSC manufacturing paradigm. The manual, adherent tissue culture process requires a high level of skill and consistent technique. With the use of HDSB as inocula, this source of process variability can be eliminated through normalization of cellular input. Additionally, for the 10 L scale manufacturing process, this process improvement reduces the overall process time by 50%.

Downstream volume reduction and concentration

With demonstration of the XDR-10 scaleup, we turned our attention to downstream processing of the cells. In order to demonstrate a closed and automated solution, we subjected aliquots of 7×10^9 cells (2–3 L) of a 10 L expansion to processing through the SefiaTM Cell Processing System. We made an initial attempt to process PCS aggregates with the stock Sefia protocols. This was unsuccessful and resulted in clogging or

EXPERT INSIGHT

fouling of the consumable kit, presumably due to the density differences between aggregates and single cells. Rather than exploring the operational space that may enable processing of cellular aggregates, we decided to process a 10 μ M rho-associated protein kinase inhibitor Y27632-mediated, single-cell solution and disaggregated with our passaging protocol as described. Originally designed and marketed for processing single-cell blood cell products, we demonstrated the utility of Sefia in processing PSCs. Run #1 reduced 2.0 L (7.39 x10⁹ cells) to 240 mL in 1h 15min with 89% cell recovery (6.48×10^9 cells) and 94% viability. Run #2 reduced 2.8 L (7.0×10^9 cells) to 250 mL in 1h 27min with 79% recovery (5.55×10^9 cells) and 98% viability. These runs were not optimized in any way, and we feel recoveries could be further improved with additional replicates and fine-tuning of the processing protocol software by adjusting the operational parameters.

Conclusions



Images across the bottom depict the current state of the art in scaling up PSC expansion, from adherent flask growth to small and medium bioreactors. The work described here offers a scale advantage of a 10 L platform. The time axis depicts the typical duration of each stage and indicates which portions of the process require open manipulations in a biosafety cabinet. The use of high-density seed banks offers a direct route to bioreactor expansion with normalized cellular input without highly skilled labour for adherent culture and reduces the overall process time by 50%. Data depicted are the total viable cells from the seed trains and from direct HDSB inoculation for NCRM1 (purple) and ESI-017 (dark blue).

As regenerative medicine advances to clinical manufacturing, the need for closed, automated and scaled pluripotent stem cell manufacturing will increase. This work has presented process development and process improvements for a XDR-10 based, 10 L PSC manufacturing process, capable of producing >10¹⁰ cells per batch, with downstream concentration and volume reduction using the Sefia Cell Processing System.

We chose the hardware platforms with single-use, GMP manufacturing modality in mind. Since scalable stirred tank bioreactors from 0.1 L to 1 L are not commercially available, this meant choosing mixed hardware with differing configurations and properties. This presented some challenges to the direct application of traditional bioprocess engineering scale-up approaches. Choosing an appropriate small-volume, de-risking system was invaluable for process definition and examination of the unique sensitivities of culturing PSCs in stirred tank reactors, prior to attempting 10 L manufacturing runs.

Innovative solutions have been presented with implications for manufacturing, automation and process closure. The development of high-density seed banks offers many opportunities for process improvement, removing manual manipulation steps, shortening the expansion by 50% and decoupling subsequent suspension differentiation (Figure

3.

7). The use of HDSBs may also contribute to the reduction of manufacturing variation by normalizing cellular input to the process. Demonstration of process correlations to viable cell densities have the potential to remove sampling and reduce both labor costs and contamination risk. The presented process correlations may also be exploited to control perfusion feed rates in response to cellular growth and metabolism. This way, changes to the extracellular media through growth and cellular metabolism would drive changes in feed rates, rather than a time-based schedule or a sample-based datapoint. This aspect could be important for cell lines with different growth rates entering the manufacturing workflow. Perfusion technology was identified as a gap in the available scale-up hardware, so an innovative yet simple solution was devised with a spiral settling chamber.

Taken together, this work demonstrates the relevant unit operations, process requirements and potential manufacturing improvements to set the stage for commercial production of PSCs. We expect this technology application will be further optimized and used to provide PSCs to differentiation workflows. Our hope is to enable the allogeneic cell therapy industry through facilitating the eventual clinical application of PSC-derived therapeutic cell types in advanced therapeutic products.

5.

REFERENCES

- Amit M, Chebath J, Margulets V, Laevsky I et al. (2010). Suspension Culture of Undifferentiated Human Embryonic and Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells. Stem Cell Rev Rep. 2010; 6: 248–259.
- Amit M, Laevsky I, Miropolsky Y et al. (2011). Dynamic suspension culture for scalable expansion of undifferentiated human pluripotent stem cells. *Nat. Protoc.* 2011; 6: 572.
- Bareither R, Pollard D A review of advanced small-scale parallel bioreactor technology for accelerated process development: current state and future need. *Biotechnol. Prog.* 2011; 27, 2–14.
- Carpenter M.K, Rao MS Concise Review: Making and Using Clinically Compliant Pluripotent Stem Cell Lines. *Stem Cells Transl. Med.* 2015; 4, 381–388.
- Chen KG, Mallon BS, McKay RDG, Robey PG Human pluripotent stem cell culture: considerations for maintenance, expansion, and therapeutics. *Cell Stem Cell* 2014; 14, 13–26.
- D'Amour KA, Bang AG, Eliazer S *et al.* Production of pancreatic hormone-expressing endocrine cells from human embryonic stem cells. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2006; 24, 1392–1401.

EXPERT INSIGHT

- Hargus G, Cooper O, Deleidi M, et al. Differentiated Parkinson patient-derived induced pluripotent stem cells grow in the adult rodent brain and reduce motor asymmetry in Parkinsonian rats. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 2010; 107, 15921–15926.
- Hartman ME, Da DF, Laflamme MA Human pluripotent stem cells: Prospects and challenges as a source of cardiomyocytes for in vitro modeling and cell-based cardiac repair. *Adv. Drug Deliv.* 2016; Rev 96: 3–17.
- Kempf H, Kropp C, Olmer R. Cardiac differentiation of human pluripotent stem cells in scalable suspension culture. *Nat. Protoc.* 2015; 10: 1345–1361.
- Kroon E, Martinson LA, Kadoya K et al. Pancreatic endoderm derived from human embryonic stem cells generates glucose-responsive insulin-secreting cells in vivo. Nat. Biotechnol. 2008; 26: 443–452.
- Kropp C, Kempf H, Halloin C, et al. Impact of Feeding Strategies on the Scalable Expansion of Human Pluripotent Stem Cells in Single-Use Stirred Tank Bioreactors. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 2016; 5: 1289–1301.
- Kwok CK, Ueda Y, Kadari A *et al.* Scalable stirred suspension culture for the generation of billions of human induced pluripotent stem cells using single-use bioreactors. *J. Tissue Eng. Regen. Med.* 2018;
- Van Laake LW, Hassink R, Doevendans PA, Mummery C. Heart repair and stem cells. J. Physiol. 2006; 577, 467–478.
- Li MD, Atkins H, Bubela T. The global landscape of stem cell clinical trials. Regen. Med. 2014; 9: 27–39.
- Mohyeldin A, Garzón-Muvdi T, Quiñones-Hinojosa A (2010). Oxygen in Stem Cell Biology: A Critical Component of the Stem Cell Niche. *Cell Stem Cell* 2010; 7: 150–161.

- Nienow AW, Coopman K, Heathman TRJ, Rafiq QA, Hewitt CJ (2016). Bioreactor Engineering Fundamentals for Stem Cell Manufacturing. *In Stem Cell Manufacturing*, J.M.S. Cabral, C.L. da Silva, L.G. Chase, and M.M. Diogo, eds. (Elsevier), 2016; 340.
- 17. Olmer R, Haase A, Merkert S, *et al.* Long term expansion of undifferentiated human iPS and ES cells in suspension culture using a defined medium. *Stem Cell Res.* 2010; 5: 51–64.
- Olmer R, Lange A, Selzer S, et al. Suspension culture of human pluripotent stem cells in controlled, stirred bioreactors. *Tissue Eng. Part C Methods* 2012; 18: 772–784.
- 19. Phillips BW, Horne R, Lay TS, Rust WL, Teck TT, Crook JM. Attachment and growth of human embryonic stem cells on microcarriers. *J. Biotechnol.* 2008; 138: 24–32.
- Pigeau G, Razvi A, Huang S. Predicting bioreactor product production based on independent or multivariate analysis of multiple physical attributes. 2018; US 62/665,155.
- Pigeau GM, Csaszar E, Dulgar-Tulloch A. (2018). Commercial Scale Manufacturing of Allogeneic Cell Therapy. *Front. Med.* 2018; 5: 233.
- Reubinoff BE, Pera MF, Fong CY, Trounson A, Bongso A. Embryonic stem cell lines from human blastocysts: somatic differentiation in vitro. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 2000; 18: 399–404.
- Sackett SD, Brown ME, Tremmel DM, Ellis T, Burlingham WJ, Odorico JS. Modulation of Human Allogeneic and Syngeneic Pluripotent Stem Cells and Immunological Implications for Transplantation. *Transplant. Rev. Orlando Fla* 2016; 30: 61–70.

- 24. Simon MC, Keith B The role of oxygen availability in embryonic development and stem cell function. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 2008; 9: 285–296.
- 25. Takahash, K, Tanabe K, Ohnuki M, *et al.* Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors. *Cell* 2007; 131: 861–872.
- Thomson JA, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Shapiro SS, *et al.* Embryonic stem cell lines derived from human blastocysts. *Science* 1998; 282: 1145–1147.
- Trounson A, DeWitt ND. Pluripotent stem cells progressing to the clinic. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 2016; 17, 194–200.
- Trounson A, Thakar RG, Lomax G, Gibbons D. (2011). Clinical trials for stem cell therapies. *BMC Med.* 2011; 9: 52.
- Zweigerdt R. Large scale production of stem cells and their derivatives. *Adv. Biochem. Eng. Biotechnol.* 2006; 114: 201–235.

AFFILIATIONS

Shuohao Huang

Cytiva, Cell & Gene Therapy, Marlborough, MA, USA

Azher Razvi

Cytiva, Cell & Gene Therapy, Marlborough, MA, USA

Zoe Anderson-Jenkins

Centre for Commercialization of Regenerative Medicine, Toronto, ON, Canada

Danylo Sirskyj

Cytiva, Cell & Gene Therapy, Marlborough, MA, USA

Ming Gong

Centre for Commercialization of Regenerative Medicine, Toronto, ON, Canada

Anne-Marie Lavoie

Cytiva, Cell & Gene Therapy, Marlborough, MA, USA

Gary M Pigeau Cytiva, Cell & Gene Therapy, Marlborough, MA, USA Correspondence: 661 University Ave., Suite 1002 Toronto, ON, Canada M5G 1M1 Tel.: +1 416 978 3751 gary.pigeau@cytiva.com

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: The authors wish to acknowledge the Federal Economic Development Agency for Southern Ontario, GE Healthcare and CCRM for grant funding to establish the Centre for Advanced Therapeutic Cell Technologies.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: Dr Pigeau, Dr Huang and Dr Razvi have a patent Predicting Bioreactor Product Product tion Based On Independent Or Multivariate Analysis Of Multiple Physical Attributes pending.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Huang S, Razvi A, Anderson-Jenkins Z, Sirskyj D, Gong M, Lavoie AM, Pigeau GM. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Submitted; externally peer reviewed.

Revised manuscript received: Oct 28 2020; Publication date: Oct 22 2020.





Oct 2020 Clinical Trends

Clinical Trends

Oct 2020 Volume 6, Issue 9



COMMENTARY

Major clinical stories and read-outs from key conferences for the cell and gene therapy space

Sven Kili

1549-1554



Clinical Trends

COMMENTARY

Major clinical stories and read-outs from key conferences for the cell and gene therapy space

Sven Kili

2020 has certainly been a testing year for all of us! One particular headache for the life sciences world has been the loss of live conferences. For so many of us, they represent a great opportunity to take the pulse of the field we work in: to make new contacts, catch up with friends, identify and track trends that might impact our work, and get updated on the latest scientific/technical breakthroughs.

Whilst many of the key conferences for the cell and gene therapy space have persevered online, it can be challenging to immerse oneself in these virtual events as much as one might wish, due to time zone differences and the pressures of the day-to-day workload being that much closer to hand. This final *Clinical Insights* edition of 2020 highlights some of the notable clinical development-related trends, stories, and data readouts from two important recent conferences for cell and gene therapy, which you might have missed.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1549–1554

DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.170





ESMO 2020

The European Society for Medical Oncology's annual congress took place in September. Unsurprisingly, there was much discussion and analysis of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on cancer drug trials [1].

The impact of COVID-19 continues to be felt globally and by all patients, not just those suffering from the disease. There were a number of studies presented at ESMO describing the various challenges faced by patients and clinicians during the initial months of the pandemic. A prospective study from France revealed that more patients experiencing modifications to their treatment regime for hematological and solid cancers reported suffering symptoms of post-traumatic stress than those not undergoing changes [2]. Perhaps not surprising given the stress of being treated for cancer is enourmous alone, not to mention in the middle of a pandemic. Perhaps of more interest was that the perceived stress scores were higher amongst caregivers compared to patients. This was again further confounded by the overall high level of professional accomplishment reported by caregivers. This may be partially explained by the fact that only 45% of oncology professionals redeployed during the first wave received appropriate training [3]. We have seen many medical professionals with expert knowledge and skills being redeployed to specialities and areas for which they received little or no additional training since qualifying many years previously. It is hardly unexpected that they felt extrodinary pressure - and likely a strong sense of accomplishment in those brief moments of patient improvements.

A multinational survey of 109 representatives from 18 countries reported widespread delays in surgery and chemotherapy as a result of various lockdown procedures [4]. This resulted in many making the change to teleconsultations. What is interesting here is that 82% of respondants reported plans to continue telemedicine consultations going forward. It was not made clear whether the teleconsultations are planned to replace face-to-face consultations on a permanent basis, which would be highly unusual, especially in the oncology field. The change in consultation mechanisms was also seen in a reporting of 37% of centers having reduced, or planning to reduce, clinical trial activities. In Europe we have seen this reduction bounce back in the main, but the longterm impact on clinical development movng forward cannot be overstated. Trial sponsors and treating centres are again having to make tough decisions about patient consultations, treatments, and clinical studies, as Europe

"The impact of COVID-19 continues to be felt globally and by all patients, not just those suffering from the disease. There were a number of studies presented at ESMO describing the various challenges faced by patients and clinicians during the initial months of the pandemic."

and the US appear to be in the midst of a new wave of infections.

Just as we as cell and gene therapy professionals have had to adapt to remote working, conferences, and even happy hours, so too will the clinical trial activities. We must now leverage our learning from the first wave to better serve our patients during the coming challenging months. Perhaps we should be thinking about adapted treatment schedules, remote monitoring, utilizing various communication platforms, and even remote biomarker acquisition, where possible. Last but certainly not least, we will need to look after the clinical teams treating the patients by supporting them with resilience training programmes and other targeted mechanisms to ensure they are able to continue serving their patients.

ESMO 2020 also provided a platform for discussion of challenges to the IP around CAR T cell therapy [5].

Following the explosion in research and development in the CAR-T space, we have now seen one of the first high profile challenges to IP in this field with the successful challenge and revocation of patent EP3214091 covering Tisagenlecleucel, held by Novartis and University of Pennsylvania. The challenge was brought forward by Médecins du Monde and Public Eye, both EU advocacy organisations. The basis of this challenge was the perceived monopoly by therapeutics developers leading to abusive monopolies in cancer care. This was but one successful challenge and it will not open the floodgates to biosimilar versions of Tisagenlecleucel, but it does set a precedent in this space. With so much new IP being created, will the review process become more stringent, or will we simply see more challenges in future? Perhaps all it will take is more approved products on the market to create sufficient IP diversity?

Clearly, monopolies are not in the best interests of patients or clinicians, but companies must also be rewarded for their innovation and risk taking in developing these amazing life-saving therapies. We need to be vigilant to ensure equitable access to these amazing therapies at all times.

ASGCT POLICY SUMMIT

The American Society of Gene & Cell Therapy's annual Policy Summit featured an interesting discussion on ethics by George Daley, MD, PhD of Harvard Medical School [7].

Dr Daley explored the challenges associated with the rapidly moving science and clinical programmes in advanced therapies, especially around gene editing, and even the more recent COVID-19 pandemic. He raised the issue of needing to educate the public on the technologies being used to develop these new therapies, and that this should ideally precede therapy development so that the ethical implications
are not trying to catch up to the science. As might be expected, the topic of germline editing came up. Following a meeting convened by the US National Academy of Medicine, the US National Academy of Sciences, and the UK Royal Society, a report was issued on 3 September 2020 where experts representing 10 countries conclude that germline editing of human embryos still poses too high a risk [8]. They described a number of unresolved ethical and scientific issues, which need to be better understood before being able to move forward, and proposed 11 recommendations. The group's realization that a simple condemnation would not stop certain actors from pursuing germline editing led to the introduction of guidance stating that if it is allowed in any country, it should only be used to fix mutations that are known to cause serious disease. Notable positives include the proposal of an international mechanism whereby investigators are able to report suspected editing that contravenes the recommendations, as well as a new call for education on a wider level. To this end, a further report from the WHO is expected soon, which will address ethical and societal issues of germline editing.

The aforementioned group's report has been met with cautious optimism by researchers globally. What the community needs now is for all countries globally to recognize these recommendations and put in place laws preventing further unscientific misadventures that put patients at risk.

More broadly, as we are now utilizing gene editing clinically and making often permanent genetic changes to patients, it is critical that we monitor our patients over the longterm. This is already a requirement (for up to 15 years) for integrative gene therapies, but with the onus being on each company, we are likely to end up with a variety of different tools. There is now a

1552

sufficient groundswell to consider an international standard that developers could sign up to. A standard system would make follow-up and monitoring patients who tend to be globally mobile much simpler and more cost-effective in the longer-term. It would also facilitate data related to safety to be collected from a much larger global population as opposed to the current approach taken by some gene and cell therapies, where there are separate systems for the US and Europe. Whilst this approach may be simpler and faster, it is not in the best interests of patients in the longer term. On the regulatory side, the US FDA's Andrew Byrnes, PhD acknowledged the need for improved communications between the agency and cell and gene therapy developers, notably highlighting the rapidly increasing workload as the chief underlying reason rather than the current pandemic. Dr Byrnes also confirmed that new guidance on CAR T cell therapy would come out by the turn of the year, and that this guidance would include a small section on comparability - encouraging news for the field in light of recent high-profile CMC-related issues encountered by bluebird bio/Celgene and others.

REFERENCES-

- COVID-19 Pandemic halts cancer care and damages oncologists' wellbeing [Esmo press release]. 2020; https:// www.esmo.org/newsroom/press-office/ esmo2020-covid-pandemic-halts-cancer-care-oncologist-wellbeing
- 2. Joly F *et al.* Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on management of medical cancer treatments and psychological consequence for the patients. ESMO Virtual Congress 2020, LBA69.
- Banerjee S *et al.* The impact of COVID-19 on oncology professionals: results of the ESMO Resilience Task Force Survey collaboration. ESMO Virtual Congress 2020, Abstract LBA70_PR.
- 4. Jerusalem G *et al.* Expected medium and long term impact of the COVID-19

outbreak in oncology. ESMO Virtual Congress 2020, LBA76_PR.

- Moench S. Opposition to a European Patent for CAR-T Therapy: A Mechanism to Control High Drug Prices? 2020; https://www.cancertherapyadvisor. com/home/news/conference-coverage/ european-society-for-medical-oncology-esmo/esmo-virtual-congress-2020/ cart-therapy-tisagenlecleucel-opposition-control-high-drug/
- Furness A. The promise of combining adoptive cell therapy with checkpoint inhibitor. 2020; https://www.esmo. org/meetings/past-meetings/esmo-virtual-congress-2020/daily-reporter/ daily-reporter-news/the-promise-of-combining-adoptive-cell-therapy-with-checkpoint-inhibitors

- Policy Summit's First Day Focuses on Ethical and Regulatory Issues 2020; https://www.asgct.org/ research/news/september-2020/ policy-summit-first-day-ethical-regulatory
- Strict new guidelines lay out a path to heritable human gene editing: https://www.sciencenews.org/article/ human-germline-gene-editing-crispr-strict-new-guidelines

AFFILIATION

Sven Kili Principal, Sven Kili Consulting Ltd, UK



SVEN KILI provides specialist strategic consulting services to innovative Regenerative Medicine companies. His clients include small and medium sized companies from company formation through to clinical development and commercialisation. He was previously the Head of Development for the Cell and Gene Therapy division of GSK Rare Diseaseswhere he led teams developing ex-vivo Gene Therapies for a variety of rare genetic disorders including Strimvelis®, the first ex-vivo gene therapy to be approved for children with ADA-SCID; Wiskott - Aldrich syndrome (WAS); Metachromatic Leukodystrophy (MLD) and Beta-Thalassemia. Prior to this, he was Senior Director, Cell Therapy and Regenerative Medicine for Sanofi (Genzyme) Biosurgery where he led the clinical development, approval and commercialisation activities of the first combined ATMP approval in the EU for MACI[®]. His team also prepared and submitted Advanced Therapy regulatory filings for Australia and the US, including health technology assessments and he was responsible for late stage developments for Carticel® and Epicel® in the US. Before joining Genzyme, Sven led the cell therapy activities and oversaw all UK & Irish regulatory functions and was the QPPV for pharmacovigilance for the Geistlich Pharma. Sven trained as an Orthopaedic surgeon in the UK and South Africa and since leaving full-time clinical practise has developed expertise Cell and Gene Therapy in

clinical development, regulatory compliance, value creation, risk management and product safety, product launches and post-marketing activities. He sits on the board of CCRM in Canada; Xintela – a Swedish Stem Cell company and is the chair of the CGTAC as part of the UK BIA and the VP of the Standards Co-ordinating Body for Regenerative Medicine. Additionally, he still maintains his clinical skills in the UK NHS and serves as an ATLS Instructor in his spare time.

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: Dr Kili reports personal fees from a cell editing company, personal fees from GSK and personal fees from a company developing iPSC technology, all outside of the submitted work.

Funding declaration: The author received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Kili S. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited.

Revised manuscript received: Nov 16 2020; Publication date: Nov 25 2020.



October 2020 Investor Insights

Investor Insights

October 2020 Volume 6, Issue 9



INTERVIEW

Driving disruptive innovation in the ATMP field

Kerstin Papenfuss

1263-1269

INTERVIEW

Boldly De-Risking Development of Impactful Cell and Gene Therapies: The California Stem Cell Agency's \$3B Funding Model

Shyam Patel, Sohel Talib & Maria T Millan

1197-1205



Investor Insight

INTERVIEW

Driving disruptive innovation in the ATMP field



KERSTIN PAPENFUSS started her PhD at German Cancer Research Centre and then moved to a lab at Imperial College London to work on novel treatment options within the field of tumor immunology. After a Post Doc in academic drug discovery, she since has spent almost ten years in leadership roles at impact-driven organizations advancing medicine and therapeutics, while also securing an executive MBA and a Women in Business award. Before joining DSV to develop science companies designing more effective therapies, Kerstin was transforming ideas for cutting edge cell and gene therapies into investable propositions at UK's Cell and Gene Therapy Catapult.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1263–1269 DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.136

Can you give us some background to Deep Science Ventures and its involvement in the advanced therapies space in particular?

KP: Deep Science Ventures (DSV) has been going for three and a half years. We are a small fund and a venture builder with a big vision for the future – to generate companies that have the potential to disrupt whole industries.

BIOINSIGHTS





We believe that there is an alternative way to creating life science ventures, by approaching life science as an engineering problem. This approach creates cross-disciplinary innovation which lends itself to innovation in the cell and gene therapy space, leveraging bioinformatics and AI.

The advanced therapy space is particularly suited to our approach as it allows you to combine multiple components into novel solutions. Initial prototypes and proof of concept (POC) necessary to attract follow-on investment can be generated rather quickly and cheaply, if you compare this to small molecule drug discovery programs, which are investment heavy up-front including screening campaigns and medicinal chemistry programs.

Good examples of our approach in action are the DSV portfolio companies Reflection Therapeutics and Immtune Therapies. Reflection Therapeutics is a company built around a CAR Treg platform - regulatory T-cells that are expressing chimeric antigen receptors, with the addition of a logic gate that ensures that these cells are only ever active at the site of the target tissue. Initially, the company is going after neuron inflammation, which is the underlying mechanism across multiple neurodegenerative diseases, including Alzheimer's, Parkinson's and more. For strategic reasons we are prioritizing Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) first as the lead indication but there is also a lot of potential to branch this out into other indications.

Immtune Therapies is also adopting our engineering-style thinking. They have been asking the question: why do CAR T cells have to be generated outside of the body? This is essentially the problem that leads to the long, complicated manufacturing process that is driving up the cost of CAR T therapies. It makes them prohibitively expensive and is a barrier to CAR T becoming a mainstream modality that is used across other markets.

There is actually a lot of evidence in the literature that CAR Ts can be generated in vivo, at least in mice. But the existing solutions that have been used in the literature are restrained by lots of bottlenecks such as immunogenicity, oncogenicity, and insufficient loading capacity. More creative approaches are also needed in order to tackle issues such as solid tumors. A solution that overcomes all of these issues has the potential to turn a CAR T approach into an off-the-shelf gene therapy approach that is robust, cheap to manufacture, and requires no personalization.

Immtune are currently working on their POCs, so hopefully we will be able to report some exciting results at the end of the year. Importantly, their solution has been built by combining existing components that have already been individually validated in different contexts, but have never been combined in this novel way. Therefore, their approach is somewhat technically de-risked in comparison to normal early-stage drug discovery projects.

Could you go into a little more depth on what differentiates DSV's approach to biotech funding and founding?

KP: As I mentioned, we here at DSV build ventures from scratch. Unlike most venture capital investors that build companies, we do not follow the traditional approach of trying to spot novel technologies coming out of universities and then building experienced management teams around that. While this is an approach that is of course valid, we believe

"...why do CAR T cells have to be generated outside of the body? This is essentially the problem that leads to the long, complicated manufacturing process that is driving up the cost of CAR T therapies. It makes them prohibitively expensive and is a barrier to CAR T becoming a mainstream modality that is used across other markets."

that there is a whole different space of companies that can be built by approaching science innovation as an engineering project.

What we do is look at a potential market, and then look at what the problems are in this market which are holding the sector back and apply a first principles thinking approach. By way of example, if you apply this to cancer, you find out that the problem in cancer is mostly linked to heterogeneity of the cancer itself. This is actually the thing that is creating resistance, that is creating redundancy, and that allows cancer cells to metastasize.

If you came up with an approach that tackles heterogeneity, you would have something that has the potential to disrupt the whole industry. That is the process we go through. It is important that you always question assumptions - just because something has always been a certain way, doesn't mean that the assumption is correct.

This holds especially true when you are considering potential innovation in other fields. We take a really wide look across technology in other areas to see if there are technological innovations that we can apply in this novel context. Once we have identified an opportunity area where we believe our thinking can be applied, we hire what we call founding analysts. These are entrepreneurial scientists who are very good technically, but who also have all the other qualities that you need in order to set up a start-up company: they have to be resilient; they have to be the type of people that can get other people to follow them just based on their ideas. For us, it is not necessarily important that they have done this before. We are not just working with serial entrepreneurs, we are also tapping into this pool of talent; of people who can actually do this if they have an ecosystem to support them. That is the sort of ecosystem that we are looking to provide within DSV to help these new entrepreneurs through the early stages of company creation, until they are at the stage where they can raise a proper seed or series A round of funding. This is where other later players come in that can then supplement with all

the other functions.

Your background is in oncology – what particularly excites you in the way of emerging ATMP innovation in that particular field at the moment?

INTERVIEW

KP: It is amazing to see the speed of innovation that is currently occurring in the cancer field. People are now willing to try out novel modalities and technologies that have the potential to generate actual cures rather than extending lifespan for just a couple of months.

Coming from a small molecule and antibody background, I have personally reviewed around 100 different drug discovery projects involving kinase inhibitors for cancer. In doing that, you can already foresee all the usual problems of specificity, redundancy, and resistance development. I was really starting to question what I was doing when these ground-breaking results of the first CAR T therapies began coming in. That definitely influenced my decision to become involved in the ATMP space at the time.

What currently excites me is the realization that we are working within a system - the cancer itself, the microenvironment, and then the immune system. We should be considering all the different components that make up the immune system in order to beat cancer.

I am delighted to see that other cell types are now coming into play such as natural killer cells, macrophages, and neutrophils. Adding these to the arsenal will definitely help us address the heterogeneity issue that I mentioned earlier.

And of course, using synthetic biology approaches in a smarter way to make them even more powerful is something that I'm really excited about.

What lessons did you learn during your time at the Cell and Gene Therapy Catapult that you have taken forward into your present role?

KP: Quite a few, but I will focus on my top three here.

The main lesson is that I now have a better understanding of the additional commercialization challenges for ATMPs. They differ quite a lot from traditional small molecule or antibody projects, where you just assume that if you have a small molecule and there is a compound, that you can somehow make it. That is not necessarily the same if you are talking about a cell therapy.

"Just because you can make something on a small scale doesn't mean that you can make it on a large scale. Scale-up and manufacturing considerations need to be examined very early on."

Just because you can make something on a small scale doesn't mean that you can make it on a large scale. Scale-up and manufacturing considerations need to be examined very early on. Also, even if you can make it at a scale and at a sufficient quality that you end up with a representative product, can you make it cheaply enough in order to still be competitive in the market? These issues need to be considered extremely early on, and I have seen a lot of university start-ups that had not considered these questions. That was definitely a learning for me that we are using going forward here at DSV.

In addition, there is a need for a large network that brings all of these different areas of expertise to the really early stage of the innovation process. You can't leave these things for later, so that is something that I have been are trying to trying to do. I am still working here at DSV leverage." with a lot of contacts I have established at the Catapult. For example, Keith Thompson, the former CEO of the Cell and Gene Therapy Catapult, has just joined me to be the chair of my advisory board. I am currently building a board of advisors that will allow our new ATMP companies to move from ideation to POC as quickly as we possibly can.

The third main lesson is that there is a lot of untapped potential in UK academia, which we are trying to leverage. In my roles, a lot of the time I was talking to hugely gifted post-docs and senior scientists who are very talented and have really good ideas. However, they are currently not enabled by the UK ecosystem. Unless you work for a Principal Investigator who has commercial ambition and wants to spin out a company, there are very few ways to do that yourself. Here at DSV, we are looking to change that environment in the UK.

How has the pandemic affected DSV and its portfolio companies to date, and how are you helping those companies prepare for further challenges ahead?

KP: It has definitely resulted in a lot of rollercoaster moments, and a lot of grey hair for me! Different things have affected our portfolio companies in the times of Covid. The most obvious one is fundraising. There was a time where fundraising was essentially frozen. We had a few DSV companies that had closed their funding rounds, but they were then finding themselves in a position where just 24 hours before the document was signed, the investors walked away.

In this context we had to come up with creative solutions to keep them going for the couple of months longer that it took to find alternative investors. Innovate UK funding has helped - they introduced a scheme where if you already had an Innovate UK grant, you were given additional funding to get you through this period. The companies that had that were definitely better off. Lab work has also been delayed quite a lot - for example, Immtune Therapies have been hit particularly hard by this. Their POC experiments that are necessary for fundraising were delayed by at least four or five months. Now they are starting up again we are hoping for some good news soon.

It definitely has not been easy. Most of the schemes that were put in place by the government are not necessarily aimed at therapeutic start-ups; in order to qualify for these schemes, you have to be revenue-generating. Obviously, if you are a therapeutic biotechnology company, you won't generate revenue until you sell. We found ourselves in a tough spot that we had to navigate but overall, I think that we have weathered the situation pretty well. All of our companies are still going, and some of them are doing better than before.

INTERVIEW

"...there is a lot of untapped potential in UK academia, which we

What ATMP investment trends do you expect to emerge or evolve over the course of the next year?

KP: I anticipate that we will see the trend of 2020 continuing, which has seen unprecedented amounts of investment going into the ATMP space. Many of the more established players are advancing their products and are moving through clinical trials, hopefully successfully.

I think we will see more and more investment into perceived standards, such as for therapies involving adeno-associated viral (AAV) vectors – I get asked about these a lot.

What I am personally hoping for - although this might be wishful thinking - is that the positive developments in the sector will serve as a de-risking function for the sector as a whole, and we will see more investment into the start-up space, too.

It is still difficult to get cell and gene therapy start-ups off the ground in the UK unless you have extremely deep pockets. There isn't necessarily the realization yet that cell and gene therapy start-ups need a lot more money upfront than traditional small molecule and antibody projects in order to get all the way through preclinical development to the clinic, as you need to address the additional challenges that I was talking about earlier.

What "do's and don'ts" would you give a cell therapy or gene therapy biotech seeking investment in the current environment?

KP: Do's: go for it. There is such an impetus in the whole sector and investment community for cell and gene therapies at the moment. I would take advantage of that - don't be shy, go and talk to as many people as you can.

In terms of don'ts, this is probably slighted biased by the very early stage start-up environment that I operate in. I see a lot of companies or start-ups that approach us saying that they are able to make these cells, so let's create a company around it. However, they haven't put real thought into what the potential market is, and what the best path to market would be. Figuring out where you actually have a product market fit for these types of cells is crucial. That is what investors want to see.

Also, there is usually a very narrow look at the competition. "Nobody else is doing this exactly the way that I am doing it" - yes, that is fair, but there are a lot of different ways to solve the same problem. Taking a wider look at the competition is necessary for some of the approaches that we see, especially because cell therapies are very expensive. If there are other solutions in the pipeline that use a much cheaper modality, that is something you definitely need to be aware of.

AFFILIATION

Kerstin Papenfuss PhD Associate Director, Therapeutics at Deep Science Ventures

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Funding declaration: The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Papenfuss K. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited interview.

Revised manuscript received: Sep 29 2020; Publication date: Oct 6 2020.

INTERVIEW

Investor Insight

COMMENTARY

Boldly de-risking development of impactful cell and gene therapies: The California Stem Cell Agency's \$3B funding model

Shyam Patel, Sohel Talib & Maria T. Millan

The California Institute for Regenerative Medicine (CIRM) is California's Stem Cell fund-ing agency [1]. Since its inception in 2004, CIRM has deployed \$2.7B to advance develop-ment of stem-cell based regenerative medicine therapies for patients with unmet medical needs. This perspective highlights 3 elements of CIRM's funding model that have enabled California academic researchers and companies to de-risk development of novel regenera-tive medicine therapies and attract biopharma industry support. To date, CIRM has funded over 1000 projects including 64 regenerative medicine clinical trials; over half the clinical trial projects have secured biopharma industry support. Overall, CIRM funding has enabled the launch of 44 companies and CIRM-funded projects have drawn in a cumulative \$9B in industry investments.

Cell & Gene Therapy Insights 2020; 6(9), 1197–1205 DOI: 10.18609/cgti.2020.13111

BIOINSIGHTS

The California Institute for Regenerative Medicine is a unique state agency tasked with deploying \$3B in California state funds to support research of regenerative medicine treatments and cures based on pluripotent stem cell, progenitor cell and other vital medical technologies. Since its inception in 2004 after voter approval of Proposition 71, CIRM has allocated \$2.7B in grant funding to over 1000 projects that have supported basic biology research, development of novel stem cellbased technologies and therapies, stem cell education, workforce training and strategic infrastructure development. CIRM currently supports over 132 active projects and expects to fund several more before fully allocating its research funding.

The active portfolio consists of 118 active therapeutic development projects that span all disease areas including oncology, cardiovascular disease, diabetes, ophthalmology, neurodegeneration, rare immune disorders, sickle cell disease and, most recently, COVID-19 [1]. While a majority of the projects are cell therapies and gene-modified cell therapies the portfolio also includes small molecules, biologics and gene therapies (Figure 1). To date, CIRM has directly funded 64 clinical trials and has enabled an additional 31 non-CIRM funded clinical trials through its support of earlier stage research in those programs. This perspective will describe how CIRM's unique public funding model has derisked the discovery and development of stem cell-based treatments until they are ready to be partnered by the biopharma industry.

Over the years, the CIRM de-risking model has attracted robust biopharma industry investment into CIRM-funded projects including: partnering of 50% of CIRM-funded clinical trials, spinout of 44 companies, and overall commitment of \$9B.

Over 50% of CIRM-funded clinical trials are backed by venture capital, public capital markets and/or strategic biopharma partners. CIRM funding of California academic R&D projects have enabled the launch of at least 44 spinout companies. Recent company launches include Jasper Therapeutics with \$50M in Series A funding to enable antibody-based bone marrow conditioning for cell and gene therapies and Aspen Neurosciences with \$70M in Series A funding to develop induced pluripotent stem cell-based therapies for Parkinson's Disease. CIRM has tracked a total of \$9B in industry funding committed to CIRM-funded projects since 2014. The industry dollars cover the entire spectrum from angel investments to public offerings and biopharma acquisitions. Over the past 2 years, three CIRM-funded companies have issued IPOs including Forty Seven, Inc., Orchard Therapeutics & Poseida Therapeutics, and two CIRM-funded companies have been acquired including Forty Seven's acquisition by Gilead Sciences and Asterias Therapeutics' acquisition by Biotime, Inc. (now Lineage Therapeutics). In addition, a recent economic impact report [2] prepared by University of Southern California researchers estimated that CIRM funding has generated 56,000 jobs and added \$10B to the California economy.

Based on CIRM's experience, the three critical elements of CIRM's de-risking approach are:

- Ensuring that funding mechanisms bridge the entire translational "Valley of Death"
- Constantly optimizing funding models to meet the needs of a rapidly evolving industry
- **3.** Championing the portfolio and proactively engaging potential industry partners

BRIDGE THE ENTIRE VALLEY OF DEATH

At the time of Proposition 71 approval in 2004, the field of human embryonic stem cells was in its infancy with just over 132 scientific publications comprising the collective knowledge. The discovery of human induced pluripotent stem cells, which overcame several of the ethical and practical challenges of embryonic stem cell research, wouldn't be

COMMENTARY

FIGURE 1



published for another 3 years [3]. The seminal preclinical proof of concept of genetically engineered CD19 CAR-T cells had been published just a year earlier [4]. The field of gene therapy, a core pillar of regenerative medicine today, was still struggling to learn the ethical, scientific and clinical lessons from the tragic death of Jesse Gelsinger in a gene therapy clinical trial just a few years prior [5]. Suffice it to say, when CIRM first became operational and started allocating grant funding in 2006, the immediate focus was on seeding the field to build a critical mass of expertise, resources, and infrastructure for fundamental pluripotent stem cell and regenerative medicine research in the state [6].

represented. The 118 active projects cover a broad range of disease areas including COVID-19.

Having said that, CIRM's foray into translational research and development occurred relatively early in the agency's lifecycle when it launched a funding initiative to support candidate discovery of stem cell-based therapies in 2008. From 2008-2013, CIRM issued two sets of funding initiatives encompassing the entire pathway of therapeutic development from candidate discovery, IND-enabling preclinical studies as well as clinical trials. Early stage research on candidate discovery and translational bottlenecks was supported by the Early Translational Research funding initiative. The bulk of the translational research pathway from late-stage candidate discovery research through clinical trials was covered by Disease Team funding initiatives. The Disease Team awards were envisioned as collaborations of multi-disciplinary teams including scientists, clinicians, manufacturing experts and regulatory advisors to tackle development of disease-modifying therapies for a particular disease.

A crucial hallmark of both initiatives was commitment of substantial long-term funding to support the research and development activities. For example, the Early Translational Research awards provided up to \$6.7M over 3 years and the Disease Team awards provided up to \$20M over 4 years. Contrast these funding levels to the National Institutes of Health's (NIH) Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) funding programs, which collectively represent the largest source of

seed funding in the country. The two phases of SBIR awards, which are roughly analogous to CIRM's aforementioned funding initiatives, currently provide up to \$250K for 6 months of initial R&D and up to \$1.7M for two years of later stage R&D.

CIRM's Early Translational and Disease Team initiatives were offered a combined 7 times between 2008-2013 and committed \$643M in research funding. The Early Translational awards resulted in the discovery of at least 7 therapeutic candidates that would go on to clinical studies and at least 18 candidates that are currently in preclinical development. The Disease Team initiative helped progress at least 14 preclinical candidates to clinical trials. Combined, both initiatives helped launch 17 spinout companies.

Both these initiatives uniquely enabled California academic researchers to de-risk their therapeutic candidate deep into the development pathway at their own academic institutions thereby setting them up to attract significant industry investments. In several instances, CIRM funding supported preclinical discovery and development in a California academic institution followed by successful launch of a spinout company. The company then leveraged CIRM, industry and other funding sources to progress the therapeutic candidates through clinical studies. For example, a combined \$19M in Early Translational and Disease Team award funding enabled Dr. Henry Klassen's team at UC Irvine to discover, develop and complete a phase 1 study of a retinal progenitor cell therapy for the rare blinding disease retinitis pigmentosa. The UC Irvine team launched the spinout company jCyte, which went on to secure an additional \$8M in clinical trial award funding from CIRM to complete a phase 2b study. On May 8th, 2020, jCyte entered an ex-US licensing and commercialization agreement with Santen Pharmaceutical and will receive up to \$252M, which includes \$62M in up-front cash. CIRM Disease Team award funding also enabled Dr. Irving Weissman and the Stanford University team to discover, develop and obtain first-in-human clinical data for the innovative anti-CD47 antibody immunotherapy approach to cancer. The spinout, Forty Seven, Inc., then leveraged CIRM funding as well as venture and public market financing to progress clinical development of the lead candidate until its acquisition by Gilead Sciences in April 2020 for \$4.9B.

These funding initiatives also enabled small companies to de-risk truly novel stem cell technologies such as Viacyte, Inc.'s, embryonic stem cell-derived cell replacement therapy for diabetes. In fact, Viacyte has utilized \$72M in CIRM funding to drive two generations of its cell-device combination therapies to the clinic and to initiate early stage research of a universal cell therapy. In 2018, the company reported strategic collaborations with Gore & CRISPR Therapeutics as well as an \$80M Series D venture financing round to support progression of all three pipeline programs.

CONTINUAL OPTIMIZATION OF THE FUNDING MODEL

Over the last decade the cell and gene therapy industry has undergone rapid growth. Both biopharma investment and venture capital investment have grown steadily year over year between 2010 and now. Analyses by Smith, et al. of large biopharma investments between the period of 2010 and 2016 showed that almost every major biopharma company had committed capital to cell and gene therapy development [7]. Similarly, venture capital investment in regenerative medicine saw 34% year over year growth between 2011-2016 [8]. The 2019 annual report from the Alliance for Regenerative Medicine (ARM), an industry advocacy group, showed that global venture capital investment in regenerative medicine had reached \$4.9B in 2019 [9]. This same period saw the groundbreaking US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approvals of chimeric antigen receptor T (CAR-T) cell therapies such as Kymriah,

Yescarta and Tecartus and gene therapies such as Luxturna and Zolgensma. Along with the multibillion-dollar acquisitions of late-stage companies such as Kite Pharma and Avexis, there were also billion-dollar acquisitions of preclinical stem cell companies such as Semma Therapeutics and Bluerock Therapeutics suggesting robust biopharma appetite for these advanced technologies.

After assessing the state of the industry in 2015, CIRM overhauled its entire operational model to better serve cell and gene therapy development and to anticipate the industry's future needs. CIRM innovated a systems-based funding approach to move projects efficiently and rapidly through the development pathway from candidate discovery to phase 3 clinical trials (Figure 2). The systems-based approach was designed to overcome several limitations of the previous initiatives-based model such as slow, discontinuous funding opportunities and the financial and project risks associated with large denomination, multi-year awards. The former was addressed by three always-on funding programs covering candidate discovery (DISC), translational development (TRAN), and clinical trials (CLIN) that rapidly reviewed and approved scientifically meritorious projects for funding. By gating the funding to well-established regulatory milestones such as pre-IND meeting, IND clearance, etc., both the expected outcomes and eligibility criteria were clearly defined. The financial and project risks were mitigated in two ways:

- By adopting a milestone-gated disbursement model similar to that utilized by the venture capital community and
- 2. By requiring all for-profit grantees and late-stage non-profit grantees to have "skin in the game" through commitment of cofunding to the project.

Combined, these were designed to promote timely execution of project tasks in a capital efficient manner.

CIRM envisioned these awards as true partnerships between CIRM and the grantee. As such, it also established strategic infrastructure and advisory services to further accelerate achievement of project milestones and outcomes. The strategic infrastructure funding programs established the Alpha Clinic Network and the IQVIA Cell and Gene Therapy Center. The Alpha Clinic Network comprises six leading California medical centers that have utilized CIRM funding to establish specific expertise in cell and gene therapy clinical trials. The network works collectively to implement solutions such as rapid trial startup, efficient patient recruitment, broader patient access and coordinated manufacturing support [10]. The Alpha Clinic Network has supported over 130 trials, both CIRM-sponsored and industry-sponsored, in more than 40 disease indications. The cell and gene therapy trials supported by the network range from phase 1 trials for small companies such as Angiocrine Biosciences to Kite Pharma's ZUMA-9 study. The CIRM-funded



IQVIA Cell and Gene Therapy Center comprehensively supports both preclinical and clinical development of cell and gene therapies by leveraging the expertise and resources of IQVIA, Charles River Laboratories, Wuxi Apptec and City of Hope. It serves the needs of CIRM-funded and non-CIRM funded clients in areas such as project management, pre-clinical research, assay development and manufacturing and process development support.

To foster a collaborative approach toward achievement of CIRM-funded project milestones, CIRM utilizes a unique advisory panel support structure for both its TRAN and CLIN programs. The advisory panels leverage both internal CIRM expertise as well as external domain-specific expertise to help CIRM portfolio projects overcome bottlenecks and execute project tasks. The advisory panels have provided specific guidance and solutions to help project teams overcome manufacturing delays, design clinical trials with patient input, enhance trial enrollment, and apply for expedited regulatory designations.

This systems-based funding approach, which deployed \$863M through 2019, has dramatically shifted CIRM's portfolio toward therapeutic assets. It added 98 discovery stage projects, 36 pre-IND stage projects, 21 INDstage projects and, most notably, 46 clinical trial projects. One of the first programs to utilize the CLIN funding mechanism was a lentiviral gene therapy trial for adenosine deaminase severe combined immunodeficiency (ADA-SCID) at University of California, Los Angeles. This enabled the launch of Orchard Therapeutics, which went on to raise several rounds of venture financing before issuing a \$225.5M IPO in 2018. Similarly, Poseida Therapeutics received an \$18M CLIN award to fund the first-in-human phase 1 clinical of its next generation P-BCMA-101 CAR-Tscm cell therapy for multiple myeloma. P-BC-MA-101 incorporated several innovations including a non-viral genetic engineering method, a fully human CAR construct and a high percentage of stem central memory T cells. The company leveraged its progress

in the CIRM-funded clinical trial to secure three rounds of venture financing totaling \$282.5M, including a \$75M Novartis investment, and then issued a \$204.8M IPO in July 2020.

CIRM's funding mechanisms have also enabled academic researchers and their institutions to continue de-risking therapeutic candidates after securing a licensing partner early in development. For example, Mustang Bio launched after licensing City of Hope's CAR-T cell technology in 2015 based on candidates discovered as part of a CIRM Early Translational Award. City of Hope continues to drive development of the CAR-T candidates by leveraging CIRM CLIN awards for clinical trials in glioma and brain-metastatic breast cancer. Similarly, AVROBIO licensed UC San Diego researcher Dr. Stephanie Cherqui's genetically engineered HSC therapy for the rare disease cystinosis at the preclinical stage. Dr. Cherqui and her team at UCSD progressed the candidate through IND-enabling studies and are currently studying it in a phase 1/2 clinical trial with CIRM CLIN awards.

The systems-based funding model has enabled CIRM to continually adapt its programs to the agency's funding situation as well as to emerging biomedical research needs and opportunities. In early 2019, as CIRM started deploying the last of its research funds, it took the opportunity to extend the impact of its research funds and address the unmet medical need in sickle cell disease. CIRM partnered with the National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute (NHLBI) on its initiative to cure sickle cell disease in 5-10 years. CIRM committed \$30M to cost-share gene and cell therapy IND-enabling and clinical trials projects with NHLBI. The partnership also enabled NHLBI to adopt CIRM's accelerated, milestone-driven funding model. As of this writing, the program is actively soliciting and funding gene and cell therapy projects.

In 2020, CIRM had suspended soliciting new applications for all its funding opportunities save the sickle cell program. As the COVID-19 pandemic took hold in Spring 2020, CIRM again was presented with a challenge to address the urgent need. It launched a rapid funding opportunity for COVID-19 therapy development that promised to evaluate and fund applications within 30 days. Between April-July 2020, the program funded 3 clinical trials and 17 drug discovery projects. Finally, as it recovered funds from closed awards through the first 6 months of 2020 CIRM rapidly re-opened its DISC and CLIN programs to fund additional therapeutic development projects, which are being reviewed for funding at the time of this writing.

On a broader level, CIRM has played a proactive role in engaging both the public and federal agencies to advocate for safe and effective stem cell-based therapies. It launched a "Stem Cell Champions" campaign to engage the patient community and to advocate for efficient yet safe regulatory approaches for stem cell-based treatments at the FDA. CIRM was also an early and strong advocate for the 21st Century Cures Act, which introduced the Regenerative Medicine Advanced Therapies (RMAT) designation for cell, gene and regenerative medicine therapies. RMAT designation has enabled early and often engagement from the FDA to efficiently guide clinical development of these innovative therapies. To date, 7 CIRM-funded clinical stage therapeutic candidates have received RMAT designation.

While the current operational model prioritizes support of therapeutic development programs, CIRM recognizes the importance of education and workforce training in supporting the future growth of the California regenerative medicine economy. For the past 11 years, it has funded stem cell research training for over 1400 undergraduate and masters students, many of them first-generation, at 16 California universities and colleges. The training programs incorporate coursework, laboratory internships as well as patient engagement to prepare students for careers in stem cell research and development. In addition, over the past 8 years, CIRM has funded stem cell research internships for almost 500 high school students at 10 leading California research institutions. The internships provide high school students with meaningful exposure to stem cell coursework, hands-on research, and engagement with patients.

CHAMPION THE PORTFOLIO

To further enhance industry partnership opportunities for its portfolio projects, CIRM launched the Industry Alliance Program (IAP) in 2018 [11]. The IAP leverages CIRM's resources to proactively engage the biopharma industry about its portfolio, and to facilitate one-on-one interactions between industry partners and its portfolio projects. The IAP leverages CIRM resources to facilitate and assist both CIRM grantees and industry partners at all stages of a prospective partnership interaction. For industry partners, IAP will initially provide curated access to CIRM's project portfolio based on specific criteria. Then, it will facilitate introductory meetings with CIRM grantees. As the interaction progresses, the IAP accelerates the partnering process by coordinating with academic technology licensing offices, helping CIRM grantees prepare data rooms, advising all parties on CIRM regulations and advising CIRM grantees on deal terms.

The CIRM Business Development team routinely engages a broad range of biopharma industry stakeholders including family offices, angel networks, venture capital firms, small and large companies and incubators/accelerators. To date, the IAP has also formally enrolled 8 partners with demonstrated commitment to cell and gene therapy development: Bluerock Therapeutics, Vivo Capital, Panacea Venture, Novo Nordisk, Vera Therapeutics, Frequency Therapeutics, ElevateBio and Bayer. The enrolled IAP partners represent companies both small and large, multi-national venture firms and innovative accelerators.

Over the past 18 months, the IAP program has enabled over 50 one-on-one partnership interactions across CIRM's portfolio from discovery stage pluripotent stem cell therapies to clinical stage engineered HSC therapies. CIRM's broader vision for the Industry

Alliance Program includes applying the IAP partners' resources into CIRM's funding model and to facilitate partnering opportunities between IAP members that will broadly benefit the California regenerative medicine economy.

Forward Looking Conclusion:

The cell and gene therapy industry in the state of California is showing little signs of significant slowdown even in the current economic environment. Looking forward, as the industry grows and matures, manufacturing challenges will continue to pose significant risks both for individual projects and the industry as a whole. Truly collaborative approaches are needed to solve the dual bottlenecks of manufacturing expertise and capacity. In particular, cross-functional partnerships that deeply integrate the operational experience of contract manufacturers with the technical expertise and innovative capacity of academic institutions and cell and gene therapy companies may be required at all stages of manufacturing process development. These public-private partnerships should also be utilized to educate and train a robust manufacturing workforce capable of immediate contribution at both the technical and leadership levels.

Similar coordination of funders, investors and strategic partners may also be beneficial. There are several sources of capital for cell and gene therapy researchers and developers. These include the prominent sources such as federal agencies, venture capital, public capital markets and biopharma but also emerging sources such as state funding agencies, disease foundations, angel investor networks and university systems. While any individual cell and gene therapy developer will thread several of these capital sources along its long march to the market, there exists relatively little coordination between the funding sources themselves. This presents an opportunity for a coordinated approach that leverages both the capital and domain expertise of all stakeholders to drive a portfolio of cell and gene therapy technologies from discovery to commercialization. Along the way, the coordinated effort could probably even realize impactful solutions to systemic challenges such as manufacturing, regulatory, pricing, and real-world patient access.

REFERENCES-

- 1. CIRM Active Awards Dashboard https:// www.cirm.ca.gov/active-awards-portfolio
- Economic Impact Report https://www. cirm.ca.gov/sites/default/files/files/about_ cirm/CIRM_Economic%20Impact%20 Report_10_3_19%20v.2.pdf
- Takahashi K, Tanabe K, Ohnuki M, et al. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors. *Cell.* 2007;131(5):861-872. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.11.019
- Brentjens RJ, Latouche JB, Santos E, et al. Eradication of systemic B-cell tumors by genetically targeted human T lymphocytes co-stimulated by CD80 and interleukin-15. Nat Med. 2003;9(3):279-286. doi:10.1038/nm827

- Wilson JM. Lessons learned from the gene therapy trial for ornithine transcarbamylase deficiency. *Mol Genet Metab.* 2009;96(4):151-157. doi:10.1016/j. ymgme.2008.12.016
- Sambrano GR, Millan MT. Translating Science into the Clinic: The Role of Funding Agencies. *Cell Stem Cell.* 2020;26(4):479-481. doi:10.1016/j. stem.2020.03.010
- Smith DM, Culme-Seymour EJ, Mason C. Evolving Industry Partnerships and Investments in Cell and Gene Therapies. *Cell Stem Cell.* 2018;22(5):779. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2018.04.006
- 8. Business Insider Article https:// www.businessinsider.com/

venture-capital-interest-in-regenerative-medicine-2017-4

- Jamieson CHM, Millan MT, Creasey AA, et al. CIRM Alpha Stem Cell Clinics: Collaboratively Addressing Regenerative Medicine Challenges. Cell Stem Cell. 2018;22(6):801-805. doi:10.1016/j. stem.2018.05.007
- ARM 2019 Annual Report https://www. flipsnack.com/alliancerm/2019-arm-annual-report.html
- 11. California Institute for Regenerative Medicine: https://www.cirm.ca.gov/ about-cirm/industry-alliance-program





AFFILIATIONS

Shyam Patel California Institute for Regenerative Medicine Sohel Talib California Institute for Regenerative Medicine Maria T Millan California Institute for Regenerative Medicine

AUTHORSHIP & CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Contributions: All named authors take responsibility for the integrity of the work as a whole, and have given their approval for this version to be published.

Acknowledgements: None.

Disclosure and potential conflicts of interest: The authors are employed by the California Institute for Regenerative Medicine (CIRM). **Funding declaration:** The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

ARTICLE & COPYRIGHT INFORMATION

Copyright: Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0 which allows anyone to copy, distribute, and transmit the article provided it is properly attributed in the manner specified below. No commercial use without permission.

Attribution: Copyright © 2020 Patel S, Talib S & Millan MT. Published by Cell and Gene Therapy Insights under Creative Commons License Deed CC BY NC ND 4.0.

Article source: Invited.

Revised manuscript received: Sep 8 2020; Publication date: Oct 06 2020.